



Mental Health Service Provision for Working Age Adults in England 2002

Gyles Glover and Di Barnes

Centre for Public Mental Health University of Durham

www.dur.ac.uk/service.mapping/amh/

Contents

ln	ntroduction	
1.	. Community mental health teams	
	Table 1a - Community Mental Health Teams - Caseload and staff	10
	Table 1b: Trends in CMHT staffing and caseload	19
	Table 1c - Trends towards integrated management in CMHTs	20
2.	Assertive outreach teams	21
	Table 2a - Assertive Outreach Teams - Caseload and staff	22
	Table 2b - Assertive outreach team fidelity to service model	
	Table 2c- Assertive outreach team trends in staffing and caseloads	40
	Table 2d - Assertive outreach team trends in fidelity to the service model	41
3.	Crisis resolution teams	42
	Table 3a - Crisis Resolution Teams - Caseload and staff	43
	Table 3b - Crisis resolution team fidelity to service model	52
	Table 3c - Crisis resolution team trends in staffing and caseload	67
	Table 3d - Crisis resolution team trends in fidelity to the service model	62
4.	Early intervention in psychosis	63
	Table 4 - Early Intervention in Psychosis Teams - Caseload and staff	64
5.	. Access to emergency assessment	65
	Table 5 - Emergency assessment options and crisis accommodation	67
6	Clinical services	76
	Table 6a - Acute inpatient facilities and other NHS clinical services	77

Table 6b - Out-Patient Clinics	86
7. Continuing care	94
Table 7 - Continuing Care	95
8. Psychiatric intensive care and secure services	104
Table 8 – PICU and secure services	105
9. Criminal justice and forensic services	112
Table 9a - Criminal justice and forensic services	113
Table 9b - Forensic services - Prison Inreach	122
10. Psychological therapy services	123
Table 10a – Psychological therapy and counselling services by location	124
Table 10b – Psychological therapy and counselling services by orientation	133
Table 10c - Specialist psychotherapy services	142
Table 10d - Voluntary/private counselling and or psychotherapy service	149
11. Day services	158
Table 11a - Day services/drop in	159
Table 11b - Employment and training service	
12. Support services	177
Table 12 - Support services	
13. Carers' services	187
Table 13 - Carers' and short break services	188
14. Home support	197
Table 14 - Home Support	198

15. Accommodation	207
Table 15a: Accommodation – residential care homes and staffed and unstaffed group homes	208
Table 15b - Accommodation - supported housing, adult placements and board and lodging schemes	217
16. Mental Health Services for homeless people	226
Table 16 - Mental Health Services for homeless people	227
17. Women's services	236
Table 17a – Women's services - gender segregation in acute inpatient services	237
Table 17b – Women's services - Maternity services	246
Table 17c - Women's services - Women's Therapy Services	248
Table 17d - Women's Services - Women's Day Services	255
18. Workforce	263
Table 18 - Workforce of mental health teams working in community settings	264
19. Direct Payments	273
Table 19 - Direct Payments Made in 2002	273
20. Population	274
Table 20 - LIT Populations of working age adults only	275

Introduction

This Atlas reports the findings of the 2002 Mental Health Service Mapping exercise. The exercise was set up in 2000 as part of the process of monitoring the implementation of the mental health national service framework (NSF) in England but the resultant national database of services has been found to have many other uses and has become a valued source of information for a wide range of service planners, managers, practitioners and users.

The service mapping describes the facilities and services provided for adults of working age with mental health problems. It was designed to enable changes in provision to be tracked as mental health services are developed and realigned to the models set out in the NSF and to monitor progress towards equity of access to services. The mapping has a number of key characteristics:

- > It is an annual exercise with the data being updated every autumn
- > A holistic approach has been taken to reflect the complexity of mental health services. The mapping draws together information about both health and social care mental health services provided in the statutory and independent sectors.
- > Data is collected at the level of individual services. For each service, information such as service type, location, targeting, capacity and staffing is gathered.
- Services are located geographically enabling reports to be generated for a range of administrative areas. These include areas that are the responsibility of Local Implementation Teams (LIT), Primary Care Trusts (PCT), Strategic Health Authorities (SHA) and councils with social services responsibilities (CSSR). In addition reports can be run on the basis of NHS provider trusts.
- The database is readily accessible to anyone with a web browser. The data are both collected on the Internet and maintained live on the Durham University website to be interrogated and revised at any time. A leading figure in each LIT has password access to their LIT site and bears responsibility for seeing that their LIT data are updated.

With these characteristics, the mental health service mapping is an ambitious undertaking. At a local level, it requires a great deal of goodwill and cooperation to ensure data is accurately and systematically collected from its diverse sources. At a national level the principle challenge last year was to respond to the changing geography of NHS management and LITs.

Geography of NHS management and LITs

Unlike SHA and PCTs which are delineated by the Government, LITs are locally configured and can be changed by local agreement. 2002 saw the disillusion of NHS Executive offices and the emergence of SHA and PCTs as the key planners, commissioners and performance managers. In response the number of LITs increased from 128 in 2001 to 160 in 2002 with many aligning themselves to PCT boundaries, or to groups of PCTs. As no national register of LITs has been kept up until now, keeping up with changes in LIT names, boundaries, populations and lead officers proved to be a major task.

So why is the mapping structured on such an unstable base? The answer lies in the complex nature of mental health service provision and the radical vision set out in the mental health NSF. The services promoted in the NSF require provision by numerous agencies and have a wide range of stakeholders who should have a say in their planning. Local Implementation Teams were established as the vehicle for that planning. Stress was placed on the importance of keeping planning local and the NSF envisaged that LITs would be most effective if they could operate over areas determined locally. The LIT area that would be convenient for one locality might not suit another. Consequently, the LITs set up in 2000 varied widely in size and character. These have since been overtaken by the implementation of Shifting the Balance of Power in 2002 and a new pattern of LITs have emerged. These are continuing to change as the new NHS economies settle in. So one of the cost of ensuring flexibility in the areas covered by LITs has been instability.

As the implementation of the NSF is monitored on a LIT basis, it is important that the service mapping retains the LIT structure. Therefore, this is a LIT Atlas. Findings are reported by LIT and grouped by SHA to support the performance monitoring role of these authorities. In each table, SHA are listed alphabetically and, within SHAs, LITs are similarly ordered. A total for England is given at the end of the tables.

Accuracy and reliability

A great deal of effort has been put into increasing the accuracy of the mapping data. A number of warnings have been introduced to alert people inputting data of gaps or improbable figures, and the mapping team undertakes a lot of data scrutiny. The returns are examined in two ways: a) to ensure service items have been properly categorised; and b) to assess whether the data looks plausible. In some instances we have tried to establish whether the apparent absence of some types of service accurately reflects the position. However the data should be read with care. This was only the second year that data has been collected using the Internet and this method of data collection is still developmental. Also, in a year of major change in health services, many of the personnel responsible for collecting and inputting the mapping data were new to the task and have had to familiarise themselves with the process.

Three particular issues with the accuracy of the Atlas tables should be highlighted.

- 1. The database contains incomplete records. The information that was missing from 2002 data revisions tended to be capacity data such as caseload, referrals and bedspaces. Where a LIT reported having a service but returned no capacity data, this is shown in the capacity column of the Atlas tables as a zero. A dash in the cell denotes no service. However, where data have been inconsistently returned, provided for some services and not others, it may not be possible to distinguish this from the summary tables. It may only be apparent to those who are familiar with local circumstances.
- 2. Similarly in a database the size of the mapping database (over 12,000 service entries) it is easy for errors in the data to go undetected. Again, it is only when the data is used by people who know the situation that such errors may be identified.

3. Difficulties have been encountered with the concept of 'external provision and purchase'. As has been mentioned above, LITs have been devised as local planning areas and are not intended to reflect the catchments areas of service providers. Therefore a single service may be used by the residents of a number of LITs. For example, an acute inpatient facility may be centrally placed for residents of more than one LIT, or an assertive outreach service may be set up to provide a service to two neighbouring LITs. An attempt was made in the 2002 mapping to avoid the double counting of any of these services by identifying which LIT the service was located in, how much of the service was used by the LIT population and how much of the service capacity was provided for another LIT. The other LIT using the services was then expected to indicate that it was 'externally purchasing' this service from its neighbouring LIT. Only partial success was achieved in this aspect of the mapping and more development work is planned. In the Atlas, services used jointly with another LIT and provided externally to the LIT have been indicated with an asterisk.

In order to enable ongoing improvements to data accuracy to be made, all users of the data are encouraged to question the findings and to report any suspected data inaccuracies. To facilitate this questioning, means of pinpointing errors and communicating these to those with responsibility for inputting the data have been introduced.

- If 'data summary' tables are run on the website using the 'with links' facility, the data source of any table entry can be obtained by clicking on the LIT name. This will drill down into the database and give all the details entered about each service. There it is easy to identify where the error is being generated.
- To enable mapping users to report concerns with the data, a contact email address has been provided for each LIT. This is listed at the head of each service entry and at a number of other places within the mapping web page.

Trends

Changes in the content of the mapping exercise between 2000 and 2002 have been kept to a minimum to maximise the ability of the mapping to capture shifts in national service provision. However, the widespread changes in health and LIT areas have thwarted year-on-year comparisons. To overcome this, 2001 LITs have been assigned to 2002 strategic health authorities and data queries have been set up which enable comparisons of returns at the level of SHAs. SHA trend tables have been included in the Atlas for CMHTs, assertive outreach teams and crisis resolution teams. For other services, national comparisons have made in the introductory text to services.

An important difference between 2001 and 2002 data is the period for which referral data was collected. The widespread changes in trust configuration occurring in April 2002 lead us to conclude, on the basis of consultation, that one year referral figures from agencies which had only been established for 6 months at the time of the mapping would cause problems. Therefore, all referral data was requested for the 3-month period April through June 2002 only. All other capacity data collected remained as before.

Atlas tables

The presentation of tables had been changed in this atlas not only to respond to the introduction of strategic health authorities but also to present the data as economically as possible given that 160 LITs in 28 SHA generate very long tables. The styles of tables presented include:

- Complete LIT tables giving totals for SHA and a national total at the end of the table
- Sparse tables which only include LITs which have services of the type in question. All redundant rows in the table are removed and LITs with no services are listed at the end. However, in the SHA and national summary rows total populations are retained. Tables 6b onwards are presented in this format.
- Trend tables give SHA totals for the years 2001 and 2002. These are only provided in sections 1-3.

The Durham mapping team

Following the inception of the idea for mental health service mapping by Cathy Borowy and others in the Department of Health, the current form was devised and developed at Durham University by Gyles Glover and Di Barnes from the Centre for Public Mental Health and Keith Bennett and Steven Bradley from the Department of Computer Sciences. The team have continued to be commissioned by the Department of Health to maintain the database and to report on its content. They are also working to further develop its scope and its interrogation capabilities.

The Durham Team are acutely aware that the whole project succeeds only through the active participation and hard work of many other people, from LIT data collectors to our commissioning group in the Department of Health. To all these we are grateful.

This Atlas only gives a flavour of the tables which can be generated. Even with some health warning on the accuracy of the data, the scope for extracting information from the mapping is enormous. More can be seen on the mapping website and the Durham team is interested in hearing what type of information and analysis would be of use to you.

The adult mental health service mapping web site:

Home page: http://www.dur.ac.uk/service.mapping/amh/

Summary tables: http://www.dur.ac.uk/service.mapping/amh/queries/

1. Community mental health teams

There is evidence in the 2002 service mapping that CMHTs remain the backbone of community mental health care in England. All LITs reported having at least one team. Nationally there were 846 services (Table 1a) employing more than 13,000 WTE care staff supporting a caseload of over 300,000 individuals. As would be expected there was considerable variation in the rate of caseload to care staff over the country and within SHA.

As this was the second year that the mapping data has been collected in this format, it is possible to look at emerging trends (Table 1b and c) but in interpreting these tables, account must be taken of the improved data returns in 2002. For example, the total number of CMHTs listed has reduced from 931 in 2001 to 846, and while there has undoubtedly been some consolidation of CMHTs, more rigorous data checks and familiarity with the system has also led to more accurate designation of community teams. Greater care has been taken to distinguish appropriately between CMHTs and specialist teams and/or worker which target particular needs have been otherwise assigned.

Similarly, caseload information, which was particularly patchy in 2001, was been provided for all but 8 LITs last year. This could in part account for the 5,000 increase in caseload. However, the findings suggest that:

- > The number of CMHTs is reducing
- ➤ Teams are increasing in size care staff in CMHTs have increased from 13,000 in 2001 to 13,500 in 2002
- > Average caseloads appear to be rising although redesignation of teams may account for this.

Table 1c shows that the move to integrated management in CMHTs is progressing well. The proportion of fully integrated teams which was just 17% in 2000, rose to 29% in 2001 and has now risen to 45%.

Centre for Public Mental Health

CMHTs

A Community Mental Health Team is a multidisciplinary team offering specialist assessment, treatment and care to adults with mental health problems in their own homes and the community. CMHTs may provide a whole range of community-based services themselves, or be complemented by one or more teams providing specific functions.

To be **fully integrated**, a CMHT must have:

- interagency multidisciplinary staff involving health and social services
- single operational management for all staff within the team regardless of employing agency
- integrated assessment, care planning and care co-ordination
- joint recording and IT systems.

Multi Agency CMHTs:

CMHTs which are interagency but have not yet achieved full integration.

Single Agency Teams:

CMHTs which are staffed and managed by a single agency. These teams may be multi-disciplinary insofar as they contain staff from more than one discipline, but teams will be managed and staffed by either a social services department or NHS trust but not by health and social services together.

Table 1a - Community Mental Health Teams - Caseload and staff

Quality Check: Of 846 services, 98% have been updated from previous year and 95% have been signed off, 99% have staffing data, 95% have caseload data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	CMHTs	Care staff	Caseload	Fully Integrated	Multi-agency	Single agency	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Care Staff per 100k pop
Bath & NE Somerset	4	36.2	710		100.00%		19.6	623.9	31.8
Bristol	1	40	400	100.00%			10	150.6	15.1
Gloucs	13	121.1	4471	69.20%	30.80%		36.9	1235.3	33.5
North Somerset	3	31.8	1105	100.00%			34.7	944.5	27.2
South Gloucs	5	49.1	882			100.00%	18	577.9	32.2
Swindon and Wiltshire	12	136.8	4575	100.00%			33.4	1146	34.3
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE	38	415	12143	65.80%	21.10%	13.20%	29.3	861.1	29.4

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	6	99.1	1156		100.00%		11.7	453.4	38.9
Hertfordshire	13	277.7	6897	69.20%	23.10%	7.70%	24.8	998.1	40.2
Luton	4	0	0	-	-	-	0	0	0
DEDECORDANDE AND HERTEODROUBE HA	22	376.8	8053	47 400/	47 400/	E 200/	24.4	755.0	25.4
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	23	3/0.0	8033	47.40%	47.40%	5.30%	21.4	755.8	35.4

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	18 (3*)	326.2	10950	16.70%	77.80%	5.60%	33.6	1719.1	51.2
Dudley	5	99.5	5312		100.00%		53.4	2720.7	51.0
Sandwell	5	67.9	1066	80.00%	0.00%	20.00%	15.7	572.1	36.4
Solihull	3	34.9	812		66.70%	33.30%	23.3	643.3	27.7
Walsall	4	52.4	1720		100.00%		32.8	1089.8	33.2
Wolverhampton	4	57.9	850		100.00%		14.7	563.1	38.4
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	36	638.7	20710	17.90%	74.40%	7.70%	32.4	1424.8	43.9

Table 1a - Community Mental Health Teams - Caseload and staff

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	CMHTs	Care staff	Caseload	Fully Integrated	Multi-agency	Single agency	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Care Staff per 100k pop
Central Cheshire	7	69.5	2783		57.10%	42.90%	40	1731.6	43.2
Cheshire West and Ellesmere Port	6	63.9	1243	83.30%	16.70%		19.5	792	40.7
East Cheshire	2	26.9	576			100.00%	21.4	479.4	22.4
Halton	1	7	85			100.00%	12.1	111	9.1
Knowsley	3	59.8	1743	66.70%	33.30%		29.1	1754.6	60.2
Liverpool	13	124.8	4766			100.00%	38.2	1611.1	42.2
Sefton	3	68.5	1032	100.00%			15.1	606.5	40.3
St Helens	3	42.2	1939	100.00%			45.9	1606.1	35
Warrington District	2	46.6	809		100.00%		17.4	650.2	37.5
Wirral	3	77.2	1834	100.00%			23.8	937.3	39.5
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	43	5864	16810	37.2%	18.6%	44.2%	28.7	1105.6	38.6

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

Co. Durham	9	111.9	3992	100.00%		35.7	1507.9	42.3
Darlington	2	27.4	812	100.00%		29.6	1310.8	44.2
Easington	2	30.3	329		100.00%	10.9	537.5	49.5
Hartlepool	2	20	173		100.00%	8.7	307.5	35.5
Middlesbrough	4	35.2	1127	100.00%		32	1313.9	41
Redcar & Cleveland	4	50.8	1260		100.00%	24.8	1397.2	56.3
Stockton	3	33.9	1692	100.00%		49.9	1451.7	29.1
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	26	309.5	9385	69.20%	30.80%	30.3	1274	42

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

Coventry	6	45	791	50.00%		50.00%	17.6	385.4	21.9
Herefordshire	5	46.1	1079		100.00%		23.4	992.6	42.4
Warks	8	121	2179	37.50%	50.00%	12.50%	18	670.3	37.2
Worcestershire	6	103	2765		100.00%		26.8	791.7	29.5
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	25	315.1	6814	24.00%	60.00%	16.00%	21.6	689.5	31.9

Table 1a - Community Mental Health Teams - Caseload and staff

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	CMHTs	Care staff	Caseload	Fully Integrated	Multi-agency	Single agency	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Care Staff per 100k pop
Blackburn with Darwen	2	30.1	755	100.00%			25.1	817.7	32.6
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	4	75.9	1716		100.00%		22.6	858.7	38
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	3	64.7	967		100.00%		14.9	617	41.3
Chorley and South Ribble	6	57.2	1327		50.00%	50.00%	23.2	945.7	40.8
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	2	18.5	0	100.00%			0	0	26.5
Morecambe Bay	5	58.8	2617		80.00%	20.00%	44.5	1332.3	29.9
North Cumbria	4	68.8	2150	75.00%	25.00%		31.3	1063.6	34
Preston	2	28.2	468	100.00%			16.6	534.9	32.2
West Lancashire	3	15.8	0		33.30%	66.70%	0	0	22.7
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	31	418	10000	29.00%	51.60%	19.40%	23.9	823.3	34.4

ESSEX HA

North Essex	19	199.7	3426	84.20%	15.80%	17.2	598.1	34.9
South Essex	9	157.3	4136	100.00%	0	26.3	905.2	34.4
ESSEX HA	28	357	7562	89.30%	10.70%	21.2	734.4	34.7

GREATER MANCHESTER HA

Bolton	8	55.1	1268	87.50%		12.50%	23	746	32.4
Bury	2	31	667		100.00%		21.5	576.7	26.8
Manchester	15	243.7	4121	66.70%	6.70%	20.00%	16.9	1446	85.5
Oldham	4	65	2350	100.00%			36.2	1663.4	46
Rochdale	3	81.2	1099		100.00%		13.5	843	62.3
Salford	6	92.6	2760		66.70%	33.30%	29.8	1932.9	64.9
Stockport	3	50.6	803		100.00%		15.9	439.7	27.7
Tameside & Glossop	4	226.1	3020	100.00%			13.4	2078.2	155.6
Trafford	4	39.8	665		100.00%		16.7	492.5	29.5
Wigan	6	82.4	2233	100.00%			27.1	1142.3	42.2
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	55	967.4	18986	56.40%	30.90%	10.90%	19.6	1155.2	58.9

Table 1a - Community Mental Health Teams - Caseload and staff

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIG	HT HA								
LIT	CMHTs	Care staff	Caseload	Fully Integrated	Multi-agency	Single agency	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Care Staff per 100k pop
Blackwater Valley and Hart	3	33.3	1088		100.00%		32.7	876.9	26.8
East Hampshire	5	55.2	642			100.00%	11.6	563.6	48.5
Eastleigh and Test Valley South	2	26.7	982		100.00%		36.8	1002.2	27.3
Fareham and Gosport	2	42.7	1056		100.00%		24.7	876.1	35.4
Isle of Wight	2	36.8	1064	100.00%			28.9	1318.2	45.6
Mid Hants	2	40.2	1220		100.00%		30.3	1105.8	36.4
New Forest	2	41.2	1132		100.00%		27.5	1077.3	39.2
North Hants	3	58.8	2167		100.00%		36.9	1735.6	47.1
Portsmouth	2	55.2	679	100.00%			12.3	563.3	45.8
Southampton	4	95.8	1378		75.00%	25.00%	14.4	867.2	60.3
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	27	485.9	11408	14.80%	63.00%	22.20%	23.5	986	42
KENT AND MEDWAY HA									
East Kent	5	233.4	1849	20.00%	80.00%		7.9	502.7	63.5
West Kent	15	236.7	4879		100.00%		20.6	749.4	36.4
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	20	470.1	6728	5.00%	95.00%		14.3	660.4	46.1
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMI	PTONSH	IRE AND	RUTLAN	ND HA					
Leicester	7	143.9	3945		100.00%		27.4	656.5	23.9
Northants	10	135.6	3404		100.00%		25.1	898.8	35.8
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	17	279.5	7349		100.00%		26.3	750.2	28.5
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAI	MBRIDG	ESHIRE I	ΗA						
Cambridgeshire	11	182.7	2531		100.00%		13.9	536.8	38.7
Norfolk	14	254.5	4507		71.40%	28.60%	17.7	918.3	51.9
Suffolk	12	140.4	3276		100.00%		23.3	753.5	32.3
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	37	577.5	10314		89.20%	10.80%	17.9	738.2	41.3

Table 1a - Community Mental Health Teams - Caseload and staff

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT	CMHTs	Care staff	Caseload	Fully Integrated	Multi-agency	Single agency	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Care Staff per 100k pop
Craven	1	11.5	336		100.00%		29.2	1062	36.3
East Yorkshire	4	108.2	1429	100.00%			13.2	780.8	59.1
Hambleton and Richmondshire	3	24.1	684		100.00%		28.4	912.9	32.2
Harrogate	4	20.4	364	75.00%	25.00%		17.8	367.4	20.6
Hull	5	100.1	1563	100.00%			15.6	898.4	57.5
North East Lincolnshire	3	32	363	100.00%			11.3	352.5	31.1
North Lincolnshire	1	3.8	65	100.00%			17.1	66.5	3.9
Scarborough	3	26.6	438	100.00%			16.5	456.6	27.7
York	5	41.6	1294		100.00%		31.1	728.2	23.4
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	29	368.4	6536	65.50%	34.50%		17.7	630.3	35.5

NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA

Barnet	2	78.4	2109		100.00%		26.9	1017.1	37.8
Camden & Islington	11	172.5	2494	54.50%	45.50%		14.5	905.7	62.6
Enfield	5	68.9	508	60.00%	40.00%		7.4	300	40.7
Haringey	6	98.6	1661		83.30%	16.70%	16.8	1024.6	60.8
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	24	418.4	6772	37.50%	58.30%	4.20%	16.2	831.8	51.4

NORTH EAST LONDON HA

Barking and Dagenham	2	49.3	1088	100.00%		22.1	1045.5	47.4
City & Hackney	4	79.5	1165		100.00%	14.7	765.1	52.2
Havering	4	54.1	1130	100.00%		20.9	757.6	36.3
Newham	3	69	943	100.00%		13.7	563.9	41.3
Redbridge	3	59.7	1236	100.00%		20.7	837.2	40.4
Tower Hamlets	4	61.3	1391	100.00%		22.7	1032.6	45.5
Waltham Forest	2	74.2	986	100.00%		13.3	651.8	49.1
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	22	447.1	7939	81.80%	18.20%	17.8	788.9	44.4

Table 1a - Community Mental Health Teams - Caseload and staff

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	CMHTs	Care staff	Caseload	Fully Integrated	Multi-agency	Single agency	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Care Staff per 100k pop
Brent	3	85.5	2804	100.00%			32.8	1448.4	44.2
Ealing	5	85.1	4855		100.00%		57.1	2204.5	38.6
Hammersmith and Fulham	4	75.7	1362	100.00%			18	1152.3	64
Harrow	5	53.4	975	100.00%			18.3	760.5	41.7
Hillingdon	4 (1*)	62.4	1206		100.00%		19.3	777	40.2
Hounslow	3	81.6	1214	100.00%			14.9	796	53.5
Kensington and Chelsea	5	69.3	936	60.00%	40.00%		13.5	759.7	56.2
Westminster	7	142.9	1673		100.00%		11.7	1180.3	100.8
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	35	655.9	15025	50.00%	50.00%		22.9	1218.7	53.2

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	3	47.9	863	100.00%			18	680.1	37.7
Newcastle	5	89.2	1243		100.00%		13.9	732.8	52.6
North Tyneside	4	52.2	806		100.00%		15.4	636.3	41.2
Northumberland	6	72.5	1682	83.30%		16.70%	23.2	843.2	36.3
South Tyneside	3	51.9	0	66.70%	33.30%		0	0	53.7
Sunderland	3	47.5	900		100.00%		18.9	495.5	26.1
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR	24	361.2	5494	41.70%	54.20%	4.20%	15.2	609.8	40.1

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	5	69.6	1828			100.00%	26.3	606.4	23.1
Shropshire	6	72.3	1849	100.00%			25.6	1029.9	40.3
South Staffs	13	203.5	2750	7.70%	38.50%	53.80%	13.5	731.4	54.1
Telford and Wrekin	3	39.3	0	100.00%			0	0	37.2
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE	27	384.7	6427	37.00%	18.50%	44.40%	16.7	667.6	40

Table 1a - Community Mental Health Teams - Caseload and staff

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

LIT	CMHTs	Care staff	Caseload	Fully Integrated	Multi-agency	Single agency	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Care Staff per 100k pop
Bournemouth	6	68.6	1419	83.30%	multi ugency	16.70%	20.7	1405.1	67.9
Dorset	9	115.5	2237	100.00%			19.4	1007.2	52
Poole	3	24.8	435		100.00%		17.5	427.2	24.4
Somerset	12	90.7	4049	100.00%			44.6	1309	29.3
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	30	299.6	8140	86.70%	10.00%	3.30%	27.2	1108.6	40.8

SOUTH EAST LONDON HA

	-								
Bexley	4	45.9	1050	100.00%			22.9	796.4	34.8
Bromley	3	85.6	2397		100.00%		28	1241.5	44.3
Greenwich	6	65	4145	100.00%			63.8	2807.2	44
Lambeth	12	165.1	2736	16.70%	75.00%	8.30%	16.6	1350.8	81.5
Lewisham	3	66	3068	100.00%			46.5	1770.5	38.1
Southwark	4	107.6	2566	100.00%			23.8	1575.1	66
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	32	535.2	15962	59.40%	37.50%	3.10%	29.8	1578.3	52.9

SOUTH WEST LONDON HA

Croydon	8	90.2	3183	100.00%		35.3	1458.8	41.3
Kingston	4	57.2	1213	100.00%		21.2	1080.6	51
Richmond and Twickenham	4	53.5	1410	100.00%		26.4	1183	44.9
Sutton and Merton	8	84.3	2523	100.00%		29.9	1055	35.2
Wandsworth	8	87.8	2414	87.50%	12.50%	27.5	1275.1	46.4
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	32	372.9	10743	96.90%	3.10%	28.8	1223.4	42.5

SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA

Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	5	171.5	2637		100.00%		15.4	840.3	54.6
Devon and Torbay	16	230.2	6105	43.80%	50.00%	6.20%	26.5	1190.4	44.9
Plymouth	2	33.3	844	100.00%			25.3	517.2	20.4
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	23	435	9586	39.10%	56.50%	4.30%	22	968.4	43.9

Table 1a - Community Mental Health Teams - Caseload and staff

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	CMHTs	Care staff	Caseload	Fully Integrated	Multi-agency	Single agency	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Care Staff per 100k pop
Barnsley	4	71.1	1161	100.00%			16.3	796.5	48.8
Doncaster	3	71.3	1649	100.00%			23.1	881.8	38.1
Rotherham	3	69.8	2090	100.00%			29.9	1357.5	45.3
Sheffield	8	108.2	4048	100.00%			37.4	1189.9	31.8
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	18	320.5	8948	100.00%			27.9	1082.1	38.7

SURREY AND SUSSEX HA

Brighton and Hove	4	67.5	2185		100.00%	32.4	1267.1	39.1
East Surrey	9	161.9	4955	22.20%	77.80%	30.6	1900.2	62.1
East Sussex	11	152.3	7397		100.00%	48.6	2577.9	53.1
Guildford and Waverley	5	59	0		100.00%	0	0	37.8
North Surrey	3	50.8	0		100.00%	0	0	19.6
West Sussex	13	200.5	7012	7.70%	92.30%	35	1503.3	43
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	45	692	21549	6.7%	93.3%	31.1	1345.3	43.2

THAMES VALLEY HA

Bracknell	1	19.7	557	100.00%			28.3	808.9	28.6
Bucks	8	118.1	3709		87.50%	12.50%	31.4	1155.7	36.8
Milton Keynes	4	54	716	100.00%			13.3	493.4	37.2
Oxon	11	111.3	4477		90.90%	9.10%	40.2	1078.7	26.8
Reading	1	49	0	100.00%			0	0	47.5
Slough	1	27.9	700	100.00%			25.1	923.7	36.8
West Berks	1	31.2	509		100.00%		16.3	493.4	30.2
Windsor and Maidenhead	1	25.6	450	100.00%			17.6	422.3	24
Wokingham	1	19.7	360	100.00%			18.3	365.8	20
THAMES VALLEY HA	29	456.5	11479	31.00%	62.10%	6.90%	25.1	798.8	31.8

Table 1a - Community Mental Health Teams - Caseload and staff

TRENT HA

LIT	CMHTs	Care staff	Caseload	Fully Integrated	Multi-agency	Single agency	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Care Staff per 100k pop
Lincolnshire	9	143.5	2933		100.00%		20.4	702.9	34.4
North Derbyshire	6	157.9	3287	100.00%			20.8	1408.3	67.7
North Nottinghamshire	6	72.2	1154		16.70%	83.30%	16	458.2	28.7
Nottingham	6	170.7	3150		100.00%		18.5	769.7	41.7
Southern Derbyshire	7	160.3	3147	100.00%			19.6	854.3	43.5
TRENT HA	34	704.6	13671	38.20%	47.10%	14.70%	19.4	813.7	41.9

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	7	110.9	3001	14.30%	71.40%	14.30%	27.1	1004.6	37.1
Calderdale	4	39.7	803	100.00%			20.2	646.3	32
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	4	32.9	622	100.00%			18.9	582.5	30.8
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	1	21	450	100.00%			21.4	320.2	14.9
Leeds	16	113.3	3078	6.20%	93.80%		27.2	645.4	23.8
Wakefield	5	63	982	100.00%			15.6	459.7	29.5
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	37	380.8	8936	43.20%	54.10%	2.70%	23.5	656.7	28

ENGLAND

LIT	CMHTs	Care staff	Caseload	Fully Integrated	Multi-agency	Single agency	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Care Staff per 100k pop
ENGLAND	846	13011	303469	47.7%	45.9%	9.3%	23.3	945.7	40.5

Table 1b: Trends in CMHT staffing and caseload

Key: * indicates at least one CMHT is used jointly by LITs; o indicates missing data

	CMF	lTs	Care	Staff	Cas	eload	Caseload pe	er Care Staff
	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002
Avon, Gloucestershire and Wiltshire HA	48	37	486.3	396.5	7943°	12143	16.3	30.6
Bedfordshire and Hertfordshire HA	28	23	439.7	376.8°	8588	8053°	19.5	21.4
Birmingham and the Black Country HA	42	36*	628.4	638.7	12846°	20710	20.4	18.3
Cheshire and Merseyside HA	50	43*	609.6	583.1	9766°	16774	16.0	28.7
County Durham and Tees Valley HA	30	26	296.4	309.5	10370	9385	35.0	30.3
Coventry, Warks, Herefordshire & Worcestershire HA	27	25	327.9	315.1	4443°	6814	13.5	21.6
Cumbria and Lancashire HA	35	31	412.0	418.0	11134	10000	27.0	23.9
Essex HA	29	28	448.5	357.0	5054	7562	11.3	21.2
Greater Manchester HA	54	55	869.6	967.4	9574°	18986	11.0	19.6
Hampshire and Isle of Wight HA	28	27	467.2	485.9	9185°	11408	19.7	23.5
Kent and Medway HA	20	20	478.8	470.1	14478	6728	30.2	14.3
Leicestershire, Northamptonshire and Rutland HA	36	17	327.7	279.5	9619	7349	29.4	26.3
Norfolk, Suffolk and Cambridgeshire HA	41	37	495.5	577.5	9735	10314	19.6	17.9
North & East Yorkshire & Northern Lincolnshire HA	31	29	286.0	368.4	6547°	6536	22.9	17.7
North Central London HA	24	24	390.9	418.4	3693	6772	9.4	16.2
North East London HA	22	22	400.6	447.1	7479	7939	18.7	17.8
North West London HA	37	35*	681.4	655.9	9038°	15025	13.3	22.9
Northumberland, Tyne and Wear HA	25	24	367.2	361.2	5563°	5494	15.1	15.2
Shropshire and Staffordshire HA	31	27	402.5	384.7	3680°	6427°	9.1	16.7
Somerset and Dorset HA	36	30	346.5	299.6	2110°	8140	6.1	27.2
South East London HA	31	32	441.7	535.2	7513°	15962	17.0	29.8
South West London HA	27	32	391.9	372.9	9283	10743	23.7	28.8
South West Peninsula HA	25	23	541.8	435.0	12618	9586	23.3	22.0
South Yorkshire HA	18	18	297.1	320.5	4870°	8948	16.4	27.9
Surrey and Sussex HA	50	45	716.9	692.0	17084°	21549°	23.8	31.1
Thames Valley HA	30	29	442.6	456.5	11233°	11479°	25.4	25.1
Trent HA	38	34	618.3	704.6	19229	13671	31.1	19.4
West Yorkshire HA	38	37	386.2	380.8	9282	8936	24.0	23.5
England	931	846	12,999.0	13,506.1	251957	303469	19.4	22.5

Table 1c - Trends towards integrated management in CMHTs

	CM	IHTs	Fully In	tegrated	Multi-a	gency	Single	Single agency	
SHA	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002	
Avon, Gloucestershire and Wiltshire HA	48	37	22.9%	64.9%	43.8%	21.6%	31.2%	13.5%	
Bedfordshire and Hertfordshire HA	28	23	28.6%	47.4%	67.9%	47.4%	3.6%	5.3%	
Birmingham and the Black Country HA	42	36	11.9%	17.9%	66.7%	74.4%	9.5%	7.7%	
Cheshire and Merseyside HA	50	43	10.0%	37.2%	38.0%	18.6%	52.0%	44.2%	
County Durham and Tees Valley HA	30	26	10.0%	69.2%	80.0%	30.8%	10.0%		
Coventry, Warks, Herefordshire & Worcestershire HA	27	25	22.2%	24.0%	63.0%	60.0%	14.8%	16.0%	
Cumbria and Lancashire HA	35	31	22.9%	29.0%	57.1%	51.6%	20.0%	19.4%	
Essex HA	29	28	69.0%	89.3%	31.0%	10.7%			
Greater Manchester HA	54	55	33.3%	56.4%	46.3%	30.9%	18.5%	10.9%	
Hampshire and Isle of Wight HA	28	27	14.3%	14.8%	60.7%	63.0%	25.0%	22.2%	
Kent and Medway HA	20	20		5.0%	90.0%	95.0%	10.0%		
Leicestershire, Northants & Rutland HA	36	17			91.7%	100.0%	8.3%		
Norfolk, Suffolk and Cambridgeshire HA	41	37			73.2%	89.2%	26.8%	10.8%	
N & E Yorkshire & Northern Lincolnshire HA	31	29	12.9%	65.5%	48.4%	34.5%	38.7%		
North Central London HA	24	24	54.2%	37.5%	41.7%	58.3%	4.2%	4.2%	
North East London HA	22	22	50.0%	81.8%	50.0%	18.2%			
North West London HA	37	35	21.6%	50.0%	75.7%	50.0%	2.7%		
Northumberland, Tyne and Wear HA	25	24	44.0%	41.7%	52.0%	54.2%	4.0%	4.2%	
Shropshire and Staffordshire HA	31	27	32.3%	37.0%	25.8%	18.5%	41.9%	44.4%	
Somerset and Dorset HA	36	30	50.0%	86.7%	38.9%	10.0%	11.1%	3.3%	
South East London HA	31	32	87.1%	59.4%	12.9%	37.5%		3.1%	
South West London HA	27	32	96.3%	96.9%	3.7%	3.1%			
South West Peninsula HA	25	23		39.1%	88.0%	56.5%	12.0%	4.3%	
South Yorkshire HA	18	18	83.3%	100.0%	16.7%				
Surrey and Sussex HA	50	45	18.0%	6.7%	82.0%	93.3%			
Thames Valley HA	30	29	3.3%	31.0%	86.7%	62.1%	10.0%	6.9%	
Trent HA	38	34	26.3%	38.2%	57.9%	47.1%	15.8%	14.7%	
West Yorkshire HA	38	37	36.8%	43.2%	57.9%	54.1%	5.3%	2.7%	
England	931	846	28.5%	44.7%	55.9%	45.9%	14.9%	9.3%	

2. Assertive outreach teams

The number of assertive outreach teams (AOT) has continued to grow but the rate of development has slowed as the target of 220 teams set out in the NHS Plan and Improvement Expansion and Reform¹ has been approached. There were 130 AOT teams in 2000. This increased to 180 teams in 2001 and 194 services in 2002. National coverage remains at about 80% of LITs either with a team, or sharing a team with a neighbouring LIT (marked * on Table 2a). Where AOTs have not been developed, the staff of CMHTs provided the function in a further 10% of LITs, leaving only 10% of LITs with no assertive outreach service.

Returns suggest that, although the data accuracy is better than last year, there are still teams reported with staffing levels evidently unequal to the task of meeting all the requirements of the AOT model of service. Overall, 194 AOTs employed almost 1,600 WTE care staff who supported a caseload of over 7800. This was a minimum caseload figure as some data was missing but it does confirm a low case-per-staff ratio nationally reflecting the policy of no more than 12 cases per staff member.

Reductions in the number of AOT shown in the trend table 2c reflects the removal of teams which were double counted in 2002 and more stringent use of the criteria defining AOTs. The trend table (Table 2d) shows that while AOTs are moving towards fidelity to the service model for assertive outreach services (see definition) there are still major difficulties in meeting the requirement to have staff available in the evenings and at weekends and to provide an 24/7 on call service. Only 66% of AOTs are accessible outside traditional office hours and only 20% are on call nights and weekends.

Definition: Assertive Outreach Team

Assertive Outreach Teams, known also as 'assertive community treatment teams', provide intensive support for the severely mentally ill people who are 'difficult to engage' in more traditional services. Many will often have a forensic history and a dual diagnosis. Care and support is offered in their homes or some other community setting, at times suited to them. Workers can be involved in direct delivery of practical support, care co-ordination and advocacy as well as more traditional therapeutic input. The aim of the service is to maintain contact and increase engagement and compliance.

Assertive outreach teams should have the following characteristics:

- a team approach (not intensive care management by individual members of community mental health teams)
- 2. a team caseload no larger than 12 service users for each member of staff
- 3. a defined client group
- 4. planned long-term working with individuals
- 5. much of the work outside a service setting
- 6. evening and weekend availability with
- 7. 24 hour access to an on-call system for service users on the team caseload.

¹ Department of Health (2002) Improvement, expansion and reform the next 3 years priorities and planning framework 2003-2006. London: Department of Health

Table 2a - Assertive Outreach Teams - Caseload and staff

Quality Check: Of 373 services, 97% have been updated from previous year and 94% have been signed off, 98% have staffing data, 91% have caseload data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	Assertive Outreach Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT AOT
Bath & NE Somerset	1	6	26	4.3	22.8	-
Bristol	1	30	20	0.7	7.5	-
Gloucs	2	17.8	178	10	49.2	7
North Somerset	1	13.2	112	8.5	95.7	-
South Gloucs	1	5.9	23	3.9	15.1	-
Swindon and Wiltshire	1	2.8	27	9.6	6.8	1
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	7	75.7	386	5.1	27.4	8

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	1	9	32	3.6	12.6	3
Hertfordshire	8	36	188	5.2	27.2	5
Luton	1	8.7	0	0	0	-
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	10	53.7	220	4.1	20.6	8

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	9	115.7	472	4.1	74.1	2
Dudley	1	13	80	6.2	41	-
Sandwell	-	-	-	-	-	3
Solihull	-	-	-	-	-	-
Walsall	1	5.1	31	6.1	19.6	-
Wolverhampton	1	7.5	20	2.7	13.2	1
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	12	141.3	603	4.3	41.5	6

Table 2a - Assertive Outreach Teams - Caseload and staff

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	Assertive Outreach Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT AOT
Central Cheshire	1	4.3	33	7.7	20.5	-
Cheshire West and Ellesmere Port	1	12.0	70	5.8	44.6	-
East Cheshire	-	-	-	-	-	1
Halton	-	-	-	-	-	-
Knowsley	1	1	0	0	0	-
Liverpool	2	30	187	6.2	63.2	-
Sefton	2	8.6	69	8	40.6	2
St Helens	-	-	-	-	-	-
Warrington District	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wirral	1	18.7	0	0	0	-
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	8	74.6	359	4.8	23.6	3

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

Co. Durham	3	9.7	36	3.7	13.6	_
Darlington	1	4	23	5.8	37.1	-
Easington	-	-	-	-	-	2
Hartlepool	1	4.1	17	4.1	30.2	1
Middlesbrough	1	7.2	48	6.7	56	4
Redcar & Cleveland	1	7	46	6.6	51	4
Stockton	1	5	33	6.6	28.3	-
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	8	37	203	5.5	27.6	11

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

Coventry	1	8	40	5	19.5	-
Herefordshire	1	5	14	2.8	12.9	2
Warks	1	11.7	43	3.7	13.2	1
Worcestershire	1	0	0	0	0	-
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	4	24.7	97	3.9	9.8	3

Table 2a - Assertive Outreach Teams - Caseload and staff

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	Assertive Outreach Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT AOT
Blackburn with Darwen	1	4.5	0	0	0	-
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	-	-	-	-	-	-
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	1	6	0	0	0	-
Chorley and South Ribble	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	-	-	-	-	-	-
Morecambe Bay	-	-	_	-	-	1
North Cumbria	1	5.5	20	3.6	9.9	1
Preston	1	11.8	53	4.5	60.6	-
West Lancashire	-	-	_	-	-	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	4	27.8	73	2.6	6	2

ESSEX HA

North Essex	2	8	40	5	7	1
South Essex	3	24	277	11.5	60.6	
ESSEX HA	5	32.0	317	9.9	30.8	1

GREATER MANCHESTER HA

Bolton	1	10.8	53	4.9	31.2	_
Bury	1	8	42	5.3	36.3	_
Manchester	1	0	0	0	0	2
Oldham	-	-	-	-	-	_
Rochdale	1	4	38	9.5	29.1	_
Salford	1	13	35	2.7	24.5	_
Stockport	1	10	52	5.2	28.5	_
Tameside & Glossop	-	-	-	-	-	1
Trafford	1	8.5	1	0.1	0.7	_
Wigan	1	5	49	9.8	25.1	6
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	8	59.3	270	4.6	16.4	9

Table 2a - Assertive Outreach Teams - Caseload and staff

LIT	Assertive Outreach Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT AOT
Blackwater Valley and Hart	-	-	_	-	-	3
East Hampshire	1	0.8	4	5	3.5	5
Eastleigh and Test Valley South	1	3	19	6.3	19.4	-
Fareham and Gosport	2	2.9	6	2.1	5	-
Isle of Wight	1	7.1	35	4.9	43.4	-
Mid Hants	1	5.9	9	1.5	8.2	-
New Forest	-	-	-	-	-	1
North Hants	1	8.5	14	1.6	11.2	-
Portsmouth	1	5.8	26	4.5	21.6	-
Southampton	1	8.7	45	5.2	28.3	1
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	9	42.7	158	3.7	13.7	10
KENT AND MEDWAY HA						
East Kent	5	22	172	7.8	46.8	-
West Kent	6	25	82	3.3	12.6	6

East Kent	5	22	172	7.8	46.8	-
West Kent	6	25	82	3.3	12.6	6
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	11	47	254	5.4	24.9	6

LEICESTERSHIRE. NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA

Leicester	2	20	72	3.6	12	-
Northants	3	19	75	3.9	19.8	1
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	5	39	147	3.8	15	1

NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA

Cambridgeshire	4	29.8	80	2.7	17	3
Norfolk	1	14.9	70	4.7	14.3	-
Suffolk	2	12.7	56	4.4	12.9	5
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	7	57.4	206	3.6	14.7	8

Table 2a - Assertive Outreach Teams - Caseload and staff

LIT	Assertive Outreach Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT AOT
Craven	-	-	-	-	-	-
East Yorkshire	1	17	64	3.8	35	-
Hambleton and Richmondshire	1	6.3	23	3.7	30.7	-
Harrogate	1	4	14	3.5	14.1	-
Hull	1	22.4	37	1.7	21.3	-
North East Lincolnshire	1	10	42	4.2	40.8	-
North Lincolnshire	1	8	33	4.1	33.8	-
Scarborough	-	-	-	-	-	3
York	1	6.8	43	6.3	24.2	-
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	7	74.5	256	3.4	24.7	3
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA						
Barnet	1	8.4	55	6.5	26.5	-
Camden & Islington	2	17.8	136	7.6	49.4	-
Enfield	1	4	58	14.5	34.3	_

Barnet	1	8.4	55	6.5	26.5	-
Camden & Islington	2	17.8	136	7.6	49.4	-
Enfield	1	4	58	14.5	34.3	-
Haringey	2	14.9	167	11.2	103	1
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	6	45.1	416	9.2	51.1	1

NORTH EAST LONDON HA

Barking and Dagenham	1	6	24	4	23.1	2
City & Hackney	1	17	84	4.9	55.2	-
Havering	1	7.7	30	3.9	20.1	1
Newham	1	8	68	8.5	40.7	1
Redbridge	-	-	-	-	1	-
Tower Hamlets	1	9	43	4.8	31.9	1
Waltham Forest	2	32.9	77	2.3	50.9	-
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	7	80.6	326	4	32.4	5

Table 2a - Assertive Outreach Teams - Caseload and staff

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Assertive Outreach Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT AOT
Brent	1	8	70	8.8	36.2	3
Ealing	-	-	-	-	-	2
Hammersmith and Fulham	1	5.6	56	10	47.4	-
Harrow	1	7	68	9.7	53	1
Hillingdon	1	5.5	0	0	0	2
Hounslow	-	-	-	-	-	3
Kensington and Chelsea	-	-	-	-	-	5
Westminster	2	15.2	241	15.9	170	4
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	6	41.3	435	10.5	35.3	20

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	1	9	33	3.7	26	-
Newcastle	1*	0	43	0	25.3	-
North Tyneside	1	17.4	13	0.7	10.3	3
Northumberland	1	9.5	46	4.8	23.1	-
South Tyneside	1	14	72	5.1	74.5	-
Sunderland	3	10	73	7.3	40.2	-
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	7	59.9	280	4	31.1	3

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	-	-	-	-	-	-
Shropshire	2	11.4	29	2.5	16.2	-
South Staffs	1	8	50	6.3	13.3	5
Telford and Wrekin	1	8.8	0	0	0	_
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	4	28.2	79	2.8	8.2	5

Table 2a - Assertive Outreach Teams - Caseload and staff

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

LIT	Assertive Outreach Teams	Care Staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT AOT
Bournemouth	2	40.3	38	0.9	37.6	5
Dorset	-	-	-	-	-	9
Poole	1*	0	12	0	11.8	3
Somerset	4	20.4	112	5.5	36.2	-
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	6	60.7	162	2.5	22.1	17

SOUTH EAST LONDON HA

Bexley	1	6.6	50	7.6	37.9	-
Bromley	1	6.4	28	4.4	14.5	-
Greenwich	1	13	60	4.6	40.6	-
Lambeth	-	-	-	-		5
Lewisham	1	4	45	11.3	26	-
Southwark	1	4	0	0	0	3
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	5	34	183	5.4	18.1	8

SOUTH WEST LONDON HA

Croydon	1	4	41	10.3	18.8	-
Kingston	1	8.4	56	6.7	49.9	-
Richmond and Twickenham	1*	0	43	0	36.1	1
Sutton and Merton	1	9.5	68	7.2	28.4	-
Wandsworth	1	12.2	97	8	51.2	-
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	4	34.1	305	7.7	34.7	_

SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA

Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	3	19.5	109	5.6	34.7	-
Devon and Torbay	4	20.4	104	5.1	20.3	3
Plymouth	1	27	120	4.4	73.5	-
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	8	66.9	333	5	33.6	3

Table 2a - Assertive Outreach Teams - Caseload and staff

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	Assertive Outreach Teams	Care Staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT AOT
Barnsley	1	5	0	0	0	-
Doncaster	1	14.5	54	3.7	28.9	-
Rotherham	1	4	32	8	20.8	-
Sheffield	1	19.7	119	6	35	-
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	4	43.2	205	4.7	24.8	-

SURREY AND SUSSEX HA

Brighton and Hove	-	-	-	-	-	-
East Surrey	2	27.2	246	9	94.3	5
East Sussex	2	29.5	81	2.7	28.2	-
Guildford and Waverley	-	-	-	-	-	5
North Surrey	1	12.7	0	0	0	-
West Sussex	3	22.6	105	4.6	22.5	2
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	8	92	432	4.7	27	12

THAMES VALLEY HA

TITALITE TAXABLE TITAL						
Bracknell	-	-	-	-	-	-
Bucks	-	-	-	-	-	1
Milton Keynes	1	12.6	65	5.2	44.8	-
Oxon	2	21.6	131	6.1	31.6	7
Reading	1	5.5	46	8.4	44.6	1
Slough	1	0	0	0	0	1
West Berks	-	-	-	-	-	-
Windsor and Maidenhead	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wokingham	1	3	12	4	12.2	-
THAMES VALLEY HA	6	42.7	254	5.9	17.7	10

Table 2a - Assertive Outreach Teams - Caseload and staff

TRENT HA

LIT	Assertive Outreach Teams	Care Staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT AOT
Lincolnshire	3	18	97	5.4	23.2	6
North Derbyshire	1	13.4	46	3.4	19.7	-
North Nottinghamshire	1	5.5	27	4.9	10.7	2
Nottingham	3	38.2	176	4.6	43	-
Southern Derbyshire	2	18.6	109	5.9	29.6	-
TRENT HA	10	93.7	455	4.9	27.1	8

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	2	20.3	76	3.7	25.4	-
Calderdale	1	8.7	15	1.7	12.1	-
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	1	5	55	11	51.5	-
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	1	10.5	39	3.7	27.8	-
Leeds	2	23.5	170	7.2	35.6	-
Wakefield	1	5.4	8	1.5	3.7	-
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	8	73.4	363	4.9	26.7	-

ENGLAND

LIT	Assertive Outreach Teams	Care Staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT AOT
ENGLAND	194	1,582.4	7811	4.9	24.3	171

Table 2b - Assertive outreach team fidelity to service model

Quality Check: Of 260 services, 99% have been updated from previous year and 97% have been signed off, 97% have staffing data, 88% have caseload data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	Assertive outreach Teams	Average criteria met (of 7)	Team Approach	Caseload <=12	Defined Client Group	Planned Long Term Working	Much work outside Service Settings	Evening and Weekend Avail.	On Call 24/7
Bath & NE Somerset	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Bristol	1	2	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Gloucs	2	5.5	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	1 of 2	0 of 2
North Somerset	1	2	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
South Gloucs	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Swindon and Wiltshire	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	7	4.4	7 of 7	5 of 7	5 of 7	6 of 7	6 of 7	2 of 7	0 of 7

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Hertfordshire	8	4.5	8 of 8	7 of 8	6 of 8	7 of 8	5 of 8	2 of 8	1 of 8
Luton	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	10	4.7	10 of 10	9 of 10	8 of 10	9 of 10	6 of 10	4 of 10	1 of 10

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	9	5.9	9 of 9	8 of 9	9 of 9	9 of 9	8 of 9	6 of 9	4 of 9
Dudley	1	7	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1				
Sandwell	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-
Solihull	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Walsall	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1				
Wolverhampton	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1				
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	12	6	12 of 12	11 of 12	12 of 12	12 of 12	11 of 12	9 of 12	5 of 12

Table 2b - Assertive outreach team fidelity to service model

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	Assertive outreach Teams	Average criteria met (of 7)	Team Approach	Caseload <=12	Defined Client Group	Planned Long Term Working	Much work outside Service Settings	Evening and Weekend Avail.	On Call 24/7
Central Cheshire	1	4	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Cheshire West & Ellesmere Port	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1-
East Cheshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Halton	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Knowsley	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Liverpool	2	6	2 of 2	1 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	1 of 2
Sefton	2	6	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	0 of 2
St Helens	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Warrington District	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-	-
Wirral	1	4	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	8	5.4	7 of 8	6 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	6 of 8	1 of 8

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

Co. Durham	3	4.7	0 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	2 of 3	0 of 3
Darlington	1	5	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1				
Easington	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-	-
Hartlepool	1	6	1 of 1	0 of 1					
Middlesbrough	1	7	1 of 1						
Redcar & Cleveland	1	7	1 of 1						
Stockton	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY	8	5.5	5 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	7 of 8	6 of 8	2 of 8

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

Coventry	1	7	1 of 1						
Herefordshire	1	6	1 of 1	0 of 1					
Warks	1	7	1 of 1						
Worcestershire	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER	4	6.2	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	3 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	2 of 4

Table 2b - Assertive outreach team fidelity to service model

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

COMBRIA AND LANCASHI	Assertive	Average criteria		1 1	Defined	I	Much work		
	outreach	met	Team		Client	Planned Long	outside Service	Evening and	
LIT	teams	(of 7)	Approach	Caseload <=12	Group	Term Working	Settings	Weekend Avail.	On Call 24/7
Blackburn with Darwen	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	_
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Chorley and South Ribble	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Morecambe Bay	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
North Cumbria	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Preston	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
West Lancashire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	4	5.8	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	3 of 4	0 of 4
ESSEX HA									
North Essex	2	5	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	0 of 2	0 of 2
South Essex	3	4.3	1 of 3	0 of 3	1 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	2 of 3	3 of 3
ESSEX HA	5	4.6	3 of 5	2 of 5	3 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	2 of 5	3 of 5
GREATER MANCHESTER	НА								
Bolton	1	7	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Bury	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Manchester	1	3	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Oldham	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Rochdale	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Salford	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Stockport	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Tameside & Glossop	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	-
Trafford	1	2	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Wigan	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	8	5	8 of 8	7 of 8	6 of 8	7 of 8	7 of 8	4 of 8	1 of 8

Table 2b - Assertive outreach team fidelity to service model

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

HAMPSHIKE AND ISLE OF	WIGHT	ПА							
LIT	Assertive outreach teams	Average criteria met (of 7)	Team Approach	Caseload <=12	Defined Client Group	Planned Long Term Working	Much work outside Service Settings	Evening and Weekend Avail.	On Call 24/7
Blackwater Valley and Hart	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
East Hampshire	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Eastleigh and Test Valley South	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Fareham and Gosport	2	4.5	2 of 2	1 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	0 of 2	0 of 2
Isle of Wight	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Mid Hants	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
New Forest	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
North Hants	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Portsmouth	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Southampton	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	9	5.4	9 of 9	8 of 9	9 of 9	9 of 9	9 of 9	5 of 9	0 of 9
KENT AND MEDWAY HA									
East Kent	5	5	5 of 5	0 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	0 of 5
West Kent	6	4.3	6 of 6	6 of 6	6 of 6	5 of 6	2 of 6	1 of 6	0 of 6
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	11	4.6	11 of 11	6 of 11	11 of 11	10 of 11	7 of 11	6 of 11	0 of 11
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTH	AMPTO	NSHIRE AN	D RUTLAI	ND HA					
Leicester	2	6.5	1 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2
Northants	3	6	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	0 of 3
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND	5	6.2	4 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	2 of 5
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND	CAMBI	RIDGESHIRE	E HA						
Cambridgeshire	4	6.2	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	1 of 4
Norfolk	1	7	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Suffolk	2	5.5	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	1 of 2	0 of 2
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	7	6.1	7 of 7	7 of 7	7 of 7	7 of 7	7 of 7	6 of 7	2 of 7

Table 2b - Assertive outreach team fidelity to service model

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT	Assertive outreach teams	Average criteria met (of 7)	Team Approach	Caseload <=12	Defined Client Group	Planned Long Term Working	Much work outside Service Settings	Evening and Weekend Avail.	On Call 24/7
Craven	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
East Yorkshire	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Hambleton and Richmondshire	1	3	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Harrogate	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Hull	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
North East Lincolnshire	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
North Lincolnshire	1	7	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Scarborough	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
York	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	7	5.6	7 of 7	7 of 7	6 of 7	7 of 7	6 of 7	5 of 7	1 of 7

NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA

Barnet	1	7	1 of 1						
Camden & Islington	2	6	2 of 2	1 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	1 of 2
Enfield	1	4	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Haringey	2	5.5	2 of 2	1 of 2	2 of 2	1 of 2	2 of 2	1 of 2	2 of 2
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	6	5.7	6 of 6	3 of 6	6 of 6	5 of 6	6 of 6	4 of 6	4 of 6

NORTH EAST LONDON HA

Barking and Dagenham	1	6	1 of 1	0 of 1					
City & Hackney	1	6	1 of 1	0 of 1					
Havering	1	6	1 of 1	0 of 1					
Newham	1	6	1 of 1	0 of 1					
Redbridge	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Tower Hamlets	1	5	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1				
Waltham Forest	2	5	2 of 2	0 of 2	0 of 2				
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	7	5.6	7 of 7	4 of 7	0 of 7				

Table 2b - Assertive outreach team fidelity to service model

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Assertive outreach teams	Average criteria met (of 7)	Team Approach	Caseload <=12	Defined Client Group	Planned Long Term Working	Much work outside Service Settings	Evening and Weekend Avail.	On Call 24/7
Brent	1	7	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Ealing	-	ı	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hammersmith and Fulham	1	4	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Harrow	1	7	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Hillingdon	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Hounslow	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Kensington and Chelsea	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Westminster	2	5	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	1 of 2	1 of 2	2 of 2	0 of 2
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	6	5.5	6 of 6	6 of 6	6 of 6	4 of 6	4 of 6	5 of 6	2 of 6

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

,									
Gateshead	1	7	1 of 1						
Newcastle	1*								
North Tyneside	1	6	1 of 1	0 of 1					
Northumberland	1	6	1 of 1	0 of 1					
South Tyneside	1	7	1 of 1						
Sunderland	3	5	3 of 3	0 of 3	0 of 3				
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	7	5.9	7 of 7	4 of 7	2 of 7				

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	ı	ı	-	-	-	Ī	-	-	-
Shropshire	2	6	2 of 2	0 of 2					
South Staffs	1	7	1 of 1						
Telford and Wrekin	1	6	1 of 1	0 of 1					
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	4	6.2	4 of 4	1 of 4					

Table 2b - Assertive outreach team fidelity to service model

	Assertive outreach	Average criteria met	Team		Defined Client	Planned Long	Much work outside Service	Evening and	
LIT	teams	(of 7)	Approach	Caseload <=12	Group	Term Working	Settings	Weekend Avail.	On Call 24/7
Bournemouth	2	5.5	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	1 of 2	0 of 2
Dorset	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
Poole	1*								
Somerset	4	6	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	0 of 4
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	6	5.9	6 of 6	6 of 6	6 of 6	6 of 6	6 of 6	5 of 6	0 of 6
SOUTH EAST LONDON I	НА								
Bexley	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Bromley	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Greenwich	1	4	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1
Lambeth	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Lewisham	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Southwark	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	5	5.2	5 of 5	4 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	4 of 5	2 of 5	1 of 5
SOUTH WEST LONDON	НА								
Croydon	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Kingston	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Richmond and Twickenham	1*								
Sutton and Merton	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Wandsworth	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	4	6	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	0 of 4
SOUTH WEST PENINSUI	LA HA								
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	3	6	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	0 of 3
Devon and Torbay	4	5.8	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	3 of 4	0 of 4
Plymouth	1	7	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	8	6	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	7 of 8	1 of 8

Table 2b - Assertive outreach team fidelity to service model

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

	Assertive	Average criteria met			Defined Client	Planned Long	Much work outside Service	Evening and	
LIT	outreach teams	(of 7)	Team Approach	Caseload <=12	Group	Planned Long Term Working	Settings	Evening and Weekend Avail.	On Call 24/7
Barnsley	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Doncaster	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Rotherham	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Sheffield	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	4	5.5	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	3 of 4	3 of 4	0 of 4

SURREY AND SUSSEX HA

Brighton and Hove	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
East Surrey	2	5	1 of 2	0 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	1 of 2
East Sussex	2	4	1 of 2	1 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	0 of 2	0 of 2
Guildford and Waverley	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	-
North Surrey	1	7	1 of 1						
West Sussex	3	5.7	3 of 3	2 of 3	0 of 3				
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	8	5.2	6 of 8	5 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	5 of 8	2 of 8

THAMES VALLEY HA

Bracknell	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	-
Bucks	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Milton Keynes	1	6	1 of 1	0 of 1					
Oxon	2	6	2 of 2	1 of 2	1 of 2				
Reading	1	5	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1				
Slough	1	1	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
West Berks	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Windsor and Maidenhead	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wokingham	1	5	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1				
THAMES VALLEY HA	6	4.8	5 of 6	5 of 6	6 of 6	5 of 6	5 of 6	2 of 6	1 of 6

Table 2b - Assertive outreach team fidelity to service model

TRENT HA

LIT	Assertive outreach teams	Average criteria met (of 7)	Team Approach	Caseload <=12	Defined Client Group	Planned Long Term Working	Much work outside Service Settings	Evening and Weekend Avail.	On Call 24/7
Lincolnshire	3	5	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	0 of 3	0 of 3
North Derbyshire	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
North Nottinghamshire	1	6	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Nottingham	3	7	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3
Southern Derbyshire	2	6	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	0 of 2
TRENT HA	10	6	10 of 10	10 of 10	10 of 10	10 of 10	10 of 10	7 of 10	3 of 10

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	2	6	2 of 2	1 of 2	1 of 2				
Calderdale	1	5	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1				
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	1	5	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1				
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Leeds	2	6.5	2 of 2	1 of 2					
Wakefield	1	5	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1				
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	8	5.6	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	7 of 8	4 of 8	2 of 8

ENGLAND

	Assertive	Average			Defined		Much work		
	outreach	criteria met			Client	Planned Long	outside Service	Evening and	
LIT	teams	(of 7)	Team Approach	Caseload <=12	Group	Term Working	Settings	Weekend Avail.	On Call 24/7
					182 of				
ENGLAND	194	5.4	183 of 194	171 of 194	194	182 of 194	175 of 194	127 of 194	39 of 194

Table 2c- Assertive outreach team trends in staffing and caseloads

LIT	Assertive Tea		Car	e staff	Ca	seload	Caseload	per Care Staff
	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002
Avon, Gloucestershire and Wiltshire HA	7	7	48.2	75.7	193	386	4.0	5.1
Bedfordshire and Hertfordshire HA	9	10	56.8	53.7	265	220	4.7	4.1
Birmingham and the Black Country HA	11	12	136.3	141.3	584	603	4.3	4.3
Cheshire and Merseyside HA	6	8	55.3	74.6	168	359	3.0	4.8
County Durham and Tees Valley HA	9	8	42.0	37.0	185	203	4.4	5.5
Coventry, Warwickshire, Herefordshire and Worcestershire HA	4	4	21.5	24.7	77	97	3.6	3.9
Cumbria and Lancashire HA	3	4	21.5	27.8	80	73	3.7	2.6
Essex HA	4	5	24.0	32.0	64	317	2.7	9.9
Greater Manchester HA	6	8	27.3	59.3	130	270	4.8	4.6
Hampshire and Isle of Wight HA	9	9	44.1	42.7	116	158	2.6	3.7
Kent and Medway HA	8	11	31.0	47.0	193	254	6.2	5.4
Leicestershire, Northants & Rutland HA	5	5	33.0	39.0	42	147	1.3	3.8
Norfolk, Suffolk and Cambridgeshire HA	6	7	44.0	57.4	185	206	4.2	3.6
N & E Yorkshire & Northern Lincolnshire HA	9	7	57.7	74.5	182	256	3.0	3.4
North Central London HA	6	6	46.3	45.1	223	358	4.8	7.9
North East London HA	5	7	43.5	80.6	93	326	2.1	4.0
North West London HA	6	6	32.8	41.3	265	435	8.1	10.5
Northumberland, Tyne and Wear HA	7	7	63.0	59.9	190	280	3.0	4.0
Shropshire and Staffordshire HA	3	4	19.8	28.2	80	79	4.0	2.8
Somerset and Dorset HA	7	6	32.8	60.7	0	162	0.0	2.5
South East London HA	6	5	21.1	34.0	130	183	6.2	5.4
South West London HA	4	4	32.2	34.1	258	305	8.0	7.7
South West Peninsula HA	8	8	69.8	66.9	329	333	4.7	5.0
South Yorkshire HA	6	4	45.5	43.2	140	205	3.1	4.7
Surrey and Sussex HA	7	8	76.7	92.0	244	432	3.2	4.7
Thames Valley HA	5	6	33.5	42.7	79	254	2.4	5.9
Trent HA	7	10	64.7	93.7	245	455	3.8	4.9
West Yorkshire HA	7	8	62.8	73.4	263	363	4.2	4.9
England	180	194	1287.1	1582.4	5003	7719	3.9	4.8

Table 2d - Assertive outreach team trends in fidelity to the service model

SHA		pproach		oad <=12	'	ient Gp	Planned L	ong Term	Much Outs	side Service tings		ing and end Avail.	On C	all 24/7
	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002
Avon, Gloucestershire & Wiltshire	7 of 7	7 of 7	7 of 7	5 of 7	7 of 7	5 of 7	7 of 7	6 of 7	7 of 7	6 of 7	5 of 7	2 of 7	0 of 7	0 of 7
Bedfordshire and Hertfordshire	9 of 9	10 of 10	9 of 9	9 of 10	9 of 9	8 of 10	8 of 9	9 of 10	3 of 9	6 of 10	5 of 9	4 of 10	1 of 9	1 of 10
Birmingham and the Black Country	9 of 11	12 of 12	8 of 11	11 of 12	9 of 11	12 of 12	9 of 11	12 of 12	8 of 11	11 of 12	5 of 11	9 of 12	5 of 11	5 of 12
Cheshire and Merseyside	5 of 6	6 of 7	3 of 6	5 of 7	5 of 6	7 of 7	5 of 6	7 of 7	5 of 6	7 of 7	3 of 6	5 of 7	2 of 6	1 of 7
County Durham and Tees Valley	6 of 9	5 of 8	9 of 9	8 of 8	8 of 9	8 of 8	8 of 9	8 of 8	8 of 9	7 of 8	4 of 9	6 of 8	3 of 9	2 of 8
Coventry, Warwickshire, Herefordshire and Worcestershire	3 of 4	4 of 4	3 of 4	4 of 4	3 of 4	4 of 4	3 of 4	3 of 4	3 of 4	4 of 4	3 of 4	4 of 4	2 of 4	2 of 4
Cumbria and Lancashire	3 of 3	4 of 4	3 of 3	4 of 4	3 of 3	4 of 4	3 of 3	4 of 4	3 of 3	4 of 4	2 of 3	3 of 4	1 of 3	0 of 4
Essex	1 of 4	3 of 5	2 of 4	2 of 5	2 of 4	3 of 5	1 of 4	5 of 5	2 of 4	5 of 5	1 of 4	2 of 5	0 of 4	3 of 5
Greater Manchester	4 of 6	8 of 8	5 of 6	7 of 8	5 of 6	6 of 8	5 of 6	7 of 8	5 of 6	7 of 8	2 of 6	4 of 8	1 of 6	1 of 8
Hampshire and Isle of Wight	8 of 9	9 of 9	7 of 9	8 of 9	8 of 9	9 of 9	8 of 9	9 of 9	8 of 9	9 of 9	5 of 9	5 of 9	0 of 9	0 of 9
Kent and Medway HA	8 of 8	11 of 11	3 of 8	6 of 11	8 of 8	11 of 11	6 of 8	10 of 11	5 of 8	7 of 11	6 of 8	6 of 11	1 of 8	0 of 11
Leicestershire, Northants Rutland	4 of 5	4 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	4 of 5	5 of 5	0 of 5	2 of 5
Norfolk, Suffolk & Cambridgeshire	4 of 6	7 of 7	3 of 6	7 of 7	4 of 6	7 of 7	4 of 6	7 of 7	4 of 6	7 of 7	3 of 6	6 of 7	1 of 6	2 of 7
N & E Yorkshire & North Lincs	8 of 9	7 of 7	9 of 9	7 of 7	8 of 9	6 of 7	9 of 9	7 of 7	7 of 9	6 of 7	6 of 9	5 of 7	1 of 9	1 of 7
North Central London	6 of 6	6 of 6	3 of 6	3 of 6	6 of 6	6 of 6	5 of 6	5 of 6	6 of 6	6 of 6	4 of 6	4 of 6	3 of 6	4 of 6
North East London	5 of 5	7 of 7	5 of 5	7 of 7	5 of 5	7 of 7	5 of 5	7 of 7	5 of 5	7 of 7	3 of 5	4 of 7	0 of 5	0 of 7
North West London	5 of 6	6 of 6	5 of 6	6 of 6	5 of 6	6 of 6	4 of 6	4 of 6	4 of 6	4 of 6	4 of 6	5 of 6	1 of 6	2 of 6
Northumberland, Tyne and Wear	7 of 7	8 of 8	7 of 7	8 of 8	7 of 7	8 of 8	7 of 7	8 of 8	6 of 7	8 of 8	4 of 7	5 of 8	2 of 7	2 of 8
Shropshire and Staffordshire	3 of 3	4 of 4	3 of 3	4 of 4	3 of 3	4 of 4	3 of 3	4 of 4	3 of 3	4 of 4	3 of 3	4 of 4	1 of 3	1 of 4
Somerset and Dorset	6 of 7	7 of 7	5 of 7	7 of 7	6 of 7	7 of 7	6 of 7	7 of 7	6 of 7	7 of 7	4 of 7	6 of 7	0 of 7	0 of 7
South East London	2 of 6	5 of 5	2 of 6	4 of 5	2 of 6	5 of 5	2 of 6	5 of 5	2 of 6	4 of 5	1 of 6	2 of 5	0 of 6	1 of 5
South West London	4 of 4	5 of 5	4 of 4	5 of 5	4 of 4	5 of 5	4 of 4	5 of 5	4 of 4	5 of 5	4 of 4	5 of 5	0 of 4	0 of 5
South West Peninsula	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	8 of 8	7 of 8	2 of 8	1 of 8
South Yorkshire	6 of 6	4 of 4	3 of 6	4 of 4	6 of 6	4 of 4	6 of 6	4 of 4	6 of 6	3 of 4	5 of 6	3 of 4	0 of 6	0 of 4
Surrey and Sussex	5 of 7	6 of 8	5 of 7	5 of 8	7 of 7	8 of 8	6 of 7	8 of 8	6 of 7	8 of 8	5 of 7	5 of 8	1 of 7	2 of 8
Thames Valley	4 of 5	5 of 6	4 of 5	5 of 6	4 of 5	6 of 6	4 of 5	5 of 6	3 of 5	5 of 6	2 of 5	2 of 6	1 of 5	1 of 6
Trent	7 of 7	10 of 10	7 of 7	10 of 10	7 of 7	10 of 10	7 of 7	10 of 10	7 of 7	10 of 10	7 of 7	7 of 10	3 of 7	3 of 10
West Yorkshire	6 of 7	8 of 8	6 of 7	8 of 8	6 of 7	8 of 8	5 of 7	8 of 8	4 of 7	7 of 8	4 of 7	4 of 8	1 of 7	2 of 8
England	85%	95%	79%	88%	89%	95%	85%	95%	79%	90%	62%	66%	18%	20%

3. Crisis resolution teams

The number of crisis resolution teams (CRT) rose to 61 in 2002 from 52 in 2001 (Table 3c). Access to CRT remained patchy with 115 LITs (72%) reporting no service (Table 3a). A further 112 home treatment services were provided as a function of CMHTs but 40 LITs (25%) had no home treatment service.

Altogether over 800 staff were employed in CRT. The average caseloads carried by teams represented a case-per-staff ratio of 2.1. In Table 3a, SHA and national caseload figures were depressed by caseload data being missing from 10% of services.

As with assertive outreach teams, CRTs were moving closer to fidelity with the service model (see definition). 90% of teams were providing intensive contact compared to 81% the previous year and 85% were working with service users until issues were resolved compared to 73% in 2001 (Tables 3b & d). Problems remained in providing a 24/7 service (52% of teams) and the proportion of teams which were non multi-disciplinary remained almost constant at 72%.

Centre for Public Mental Health

Definition: Crisis Resolution Team

A crisis resolution team(sometimes called home treatment) provides intensive support for people in mental health crisis in their own home: they stay involved until the problem is resolved. It is designed to provide prompt and effective home treatment, including medication, in order to prevent hospital admissions and give support to informal carers.

Crisis resolution teams have the following characteristics:

- a multi-disciplinary team
- availability to respond 24 hours a day, 7 days a week
- staff in frequent contact with service users, often seeing them at least once on each shift
- provision of intensive contact over a short period of time
- staff stay involved until the problem is resolved.

Table 3a - Crisis Resolution Teams - Caseload and staff

Quality Check: Of 176 services, 97% have been updated from previous year and 95% have been signed off, 98% have staffing data, 89% have caseload data

AVON. GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

7.1011, 0200020121.01111.2711.2711.2111.												
LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Intensive Home treatment by CMHT						
Bath & NE Somerset	1	0	0	0	0	-						
Bristol	1	34	60	1.8	22.6	-						
Gloucs	-	-	-	-	-	1						
North Somerset	1	4.6	148	32.2	126.5	-						
South Gloucs	1	10.5	20	1.9	13.1	-						
Swindon and Wiltshire	-	-	-	-	-	-						
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	4	49.1	228	4.6	16.2	1						

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hertfordshire	2	23.1	60	2.6	8.7	2
Luton	-	-	-	-	-	-
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	2	23.1	60	2.6	5.6	2

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	7	195.7	168	0.9	26.4	1
Dudley	1	2	0	0	0	-
Sandwell	-	-	-	-	-	-
Solihull	-	-	-	-	-	-
Walsall	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wolverhampton	2	9	40	4.4	26.5	-
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	10	206.7	208	1	14.3	1

Table 3a - Crisis Resolution Teams - Caseload and staff

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Intensive Home treatment by CMHT
Central Cheshire	-	-	-	-	-	-
Cheshire West & Ellesmere Port	-	-	-	-	-	2
East Cheshire	1	7.5	30	4	25	-
Halton	-	-	-	-	-	1
Knowsley	-	-	-	-	-	-
Liverpool	-	-	-	-	-	1
Sefton	1	11	32	2.9	18.8	3
St Helens	-	-	-	-	-	-
Warrington District	-	-	-	-	-	2
Wirral	-	-	-	-	-	1
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	2	18.5	62	3.4	4.1	10
COUNTY DURHAM AND TI	EES VALLEY HA	1				
Co. Durham	-	-	-	-	-	-
Darlington	1	6.3	5	0.8	8.1	-
Easington	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hartlepool	1	13	15	1.2	26.7	-
Middlesbrough	-	-	-	-	-	4
Redcar & Cleveland	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stockton	-	-	-	-	-	-
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	2	19.3	20	1	2.7	4
COVENTRY, WARWICKSH	IRE. HEREFORD	SHIRE AND V	WORCESTER I	НА		
Coventry	-	-	-	-	-	-
Herefordshire	-	-	-	-	-	3
Warks	2	21.4	64	3	19.7	-
Worcestershire	-	-	-	-	-	-
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER	2	21.4	64	3	6.5	3

Table 3a - Crisis Resolution Teams - Caseload and staff

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Intensive Home treatment by CMHT
Blackburn with Darwen	1	3.3	160	48.5	173.3	-
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	-	-	-	-	-	-
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	-	-	-	-	-	-
Chorley and South Ribble	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	-	-	-	-	-	-
Morecambe Bay	-	-	-	-	-	-
North Cumbria	-	-	-	-	-	-
Preston	1	28	97	3.5	110.9	-
West Lancashire	-	-	-	-	-	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	2	31.3	257	8.2	21.2	-

ESSEX HA

North Essex	-	-	-	-	-	-
South Essex	-	-	-	-	-	1
ESSEX HA	-	-	-	-	-	1

GREATER MANCHESTER HA

Bolton	-	-	-	-	-	1
Bury	-	-	-	-	-	-
Manchester	1	18.4	0	0	0	7
Oldham	-	-	-	-	-	-
Rochdale	-	-	-	-	-	-
Salford	-	-	-	-	-	_
Stockport	1	10.8	48	4.4	26.3	-
Tameside & Glossop	-	-	-	-	-	1
Trafford	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wigan	_	-	-	-	-	3
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	2	29.2	48	1.6	2.9	12

Table 3a - Crisis Resolution Teams - Caseload and staff

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF	WIGHT HA		T	1	T	T
LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Intensive Home treatment by CMHT
Blackwater Valley and Hart	-	-	-	-	-	1
East Hampshire	-	-	-	-	-	-
Eastleigh and Test Valley South	-	-	-	-	-	-
Fareham and Gosport	-	-	-	-	-	-
Isle of Wight	-	-	-	-	-	-
Mid Hants	-	-	-	-	-	2
New Forest	-	-	-	-	-	-
North Hants	1	8.8	86	9.8	68.9	2
Portsmouth	-	-	-	-	-	-
Southampton	-	-	-	-	-	-
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	1	8.8	86	9.8	7.4	5
KENT AND MEDWAY HA						
East Kent	-	-	-	-	-	-
West Kent	-	-	-	-	-	-
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	-	-	-	-	-	-
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTH	HAMPTONSHIRE	AND RIITI A	ND HA			
Leicester	-	-	-	-	-	-
Northants	-	-	-	-	-	1
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND		_	-	_	-	1
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND	CAMBRIDGES	HIRE HA				
Cambridgeshire	-	-	-	-	-	4
Norfolk	1	17	0	0	0	2
Suffolk	-	-	-	-	-	-
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	1	17	0	0	0	6

Table 3a - Crisis Resolution Teams - Caseload and staff

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Intensive Home treatment by CMHT
Craven	-	-	-	-	-	-
East Yorkshire	-	-	-	-	-	1
Hambleton and Richmondshire	-	-	-	-	-	-
Harrogate	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hull	-	-	-	-	-	-
North East Lincolnshire	-	-	-	-	-	-
North Lincolnshire	1	13	80	6.2	81.8	-
Scarborough	1	7	11	1.6	11.5	-
York	-	-	-	-	-	-
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	2	20	91	4.5	8.8	1

NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA

Barnet	-	-	-	-	-	-
Camden & Islington	4	55.3	40	0.7	14.5	-
Enfield	-	-	-	-	-	-
Haringey	-	-	-	-	-	-
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	4	55.3	40	0.7	4.9	-

NORTH EAST LONDON HA

Barking and Dagenham	-	-	-	-	-	-
City & Hackney	-	-	-	-	-	3
Havering	-	-	-	-	-	-
Newham	-	-	-	-	-	1
Redbridge	-	-	-	-	-	-
Tower Hamlets	-	-	-	-	-	-
Waltham Forest	1	15.3	22	1.4	14.5	-
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	1	15.3	22	1.4	2.2	4

Table 3a - Crisis Resolution Teams - Caseload and staff

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Intensive Home treatment by CMHT
Brent	-	-	-	-	-	-
Ealing	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hammersmith and Fulham	-	-	-	-	-	-
Harrow	-	-	-	-	-	1
Hillingdon	-	-	-	-	-	1
Hounslow	-	-	-	-	-	-
Kensington and Chelsea	1	16.1	34	2.1	27.6	2
Westminster	-	-	-	-	-	4
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	1	16.1	34	2.1	2.8	8

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	-	-	-	-	-	2
Newcastle	1	28.9	31	0.6	18.3	5
North Tyneside	1*		31		24.5	4
Northumberland	1	18	46	2.6	23.1	-
South Tyneside	-	-	-	-	-	-
Sunderland	1	6	1	0.2	0.6	-
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	3	52.9	94	1.2	10.4	11

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	1	5.2	65	12.5	21.6	-
Shropshire	-	-	-	-	1	1
South Staffs	-	-	-	-	-	2
Telford and Wrekin	-	Ī	-	-	1	-
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	1	5.2	65	12.5	6.8	3

Table 3a - Crisis Resolution Teams - Caseload and staff

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Intensive Home treatment by CMHT
Bournemouth	-	-	-	-	-	5
Dorset	-	-	-	-	-	3
Poole	-	-	-	-	-	3
Somerset	-	-	-	-	-	-
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	-	_	-	-	-	11

SOUTH EAST LONDON HA

Bexley	-	-	-	-	-	2
Bromley	-	-	-	-	-	-
Greenwich	1	25.6	252	9.8	170.7	-
Lambeth	-	-	-	-	-	1
Lewisham	1	25.5	70	2.7	40.4	-
Southwark	2	31	35	1.1	21.5	-
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	4	82	357	4.3	35.3	3

SOUTH WEST LONDON HA

Croydon	-	-	-	-	-	-
Kingston	-	-	-	-	-	-
Richmond and Twickenham	1	2.5	0	0	0	-
Sutton and Merton	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wandsworth	1	8.3	20	2.4	10.6	-
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	2	10.8	20	1.9	2.3	-

SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA

Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	-	-	-	-	-	-
Devon and Torbay	4	16.6	61	3.7	11.9	3
Plymouth	1	21.5	25	1.2	15.3	-
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	5	38.1	86	2.3	8.7	3

Table 3a - Crisis Resolution Teams - Caseload and staff

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Intensive Home treatment by CMHT
Barnsley	1	19	0	0	0	-
Doncaster	1	6	17	2.8	9.1	1
Rotherham	1	3.2	3	0.9	1.9	-
Sheffield	1	11.8	0	0	0	-
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	4	40	20	0.5	2.4	1

SURREY AND SUSSEX HA

Brighton and Hove	-	-	-	-	-	-
East Surrey	-	-	-	-	-	1
East Sussex	1	14.7	20	1.4	7	-
Guildford and Waverley	-	-	-	-	-	1
North Surrey	-	-	-	-	-	3
West Sussex	2	15.1	66	4.4	14.1	2
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	3	29.8	86	2.9	5.4	7

THAMES VALLEY HA

III/ (III EO V/ (EEE I II/ (
Bracknell	-	-	-	-	-	-
Bucks	-	-	-	-	-	1
Milton Keynes	-	-	-	-	-	-
Oxon	-	-	-	-	-	2
Reading	-	-	-	-	-	-
Slough	-	-	-	-	-	-
West Berks	-	-	-	-	-	-
Windsor and Maidenhead	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wokingham	-	-	_	-	-	-
THAMES VALLEY HA	-	-	-	-	-	3

Table 3a - Crisis Resolution Teams - Caseload and staff

TRENT HA

LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Intensive Home treatment by CMHT
Lincolnshire	1	7	2	0.3	0.5	1
North Derbyshire	-	-	-	-	-	2
North Nottinghamshire	-	-	-	-	-	2
Nottingham	-	-	-	-	-	5
Southern Derbyshire	-	-	-	-	-	-
TRENT HA	1	7	2	0.3	0.1	10

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	1	15.6	78	5	26.1	-
Calderdale	-	-	-	-	-	-
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	-	-	-	-	-	-
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	-	-	-	-	-	1
Leeds	1	10	30	3	6.3	-
Wakefield	-	-	-	-	-	-
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	2	25.6	108	4.2	7.9	1

ENGLAND

LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop	Intensive Home treatment by CMHT
ENGLAND	61	822.7	2058	2.5	6.4	112

Table 3b - Crisis resolution team fidelity to service model

Quality Check: Of 260 services, 99% have been updated from previous year and 97% have been signed off, 97% have staffing data, 88% have caseload data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

,							
LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Average criteria met (of 5)	Multi Disciplinary Teams	Available 24/7	Frequent Contact	Intensive Contact	Work Until Resolved
Bath & NE Somerset	1	3	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Bristol	1	1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1
Gloucs	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
North Somerset	1	1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
South Gloucs	1	2	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Swindon and Wiltshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	4	1.8	0 of 4	0 of 4	2 of 4	3 of 4	2 of 4

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hertfordshire	2	4	2 of 2	0 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2
Luton	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	2	4	2 of 2	0 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	7	5	7 of 7	7 of 7	7 of 7	7 of 7	7 of 7
Dudley	1	4	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1
Sandwell	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
Solihull	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Walsall	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wolverhampton	2	4	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	1 of 2	1 of 2
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	10	4.7	10 of 10	10 of 10	10 of 10	8 of 10	9 of 10

Table 3b - Crisis resolution team fidelity to service model

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSII	DE HA						
LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Average criteria met (of 5)	Multi Disciplinary Teams	Available 24/7	Frequent Contact	Intensive Contact	Work Until Resolved
Central Cheshire	-	-	_	-	-	-	-
Cheshire West and Ellesmere Port	-	-	_	-	-	-	-
East Cheshire	1	4	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Halton	-	-	_	-	-	-	-
Knowsley	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Liverpool	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Sefton	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
St Helens	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Warrington District	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wirral	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	2	4.5	2 of 2	1 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEE	ES VALLEY HA	A					
Co. Durham	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Darlington	1	3	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Easington	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

Co. Durham	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Darlington	1	3	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Easington	-	-	-	-	-	_	-
Hartlepool	1	4	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Middlesbrough	-	-	-	_	_	1	-
Redcar & Cleveland	-	-	-	-	_	ı	-
Stockton	-	-	-	-	-	1	-
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	2	3.5	1 of 2	0 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTE

Coventry	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Herefordshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Warks	2	4	2 of 2	0 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2
Worcestershire	-	-	-	-	ı	-	-
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTE	2	4	2 of 2	0 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2

Table 3b - Crisis resolution team fidelity to service model

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Average criteria met (of 5)	Multi Disciplinary Teams	Available 24/7	Frequent Contact	Intensive Contact	Work Unti Resolved
Blackburn with Darwen	1	4	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	-	-	_	_	-	_	-
Chorley and South Ribble	-	-	-	_	-	-	-
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	-	-	_	-	-	_	-
Morecambe Bay	-	_	_	_	-	_	-
North Cumbria	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Preston	1	4	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
West Lancashire	-	-	_	-	_	_	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	2	4	2 of 2	0 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2

ESSEX HA

North Essex	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
South Essex	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
ESSEX HA	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

GREATER MANCHESTER HA

Bolton	-	-	-	-	_	-	-
Bury	-	-	-	-	-	_	-
Manchester	1	1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1
Oldham	-	-	-	-	-	_	-
Rochdale	-	-	-	-	-	_	-
Salford	-	-	-	-	-	_	-
Stockport	1	4	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Tameside & Glossop	-	-	-	-	-	_	-
Trafford	-	-	-	-	_	_	-
Wigan	-	-	-	-	-	_	-
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	2	2.5	1 of 2				

Table 3b - Crisis resolution team fidelity to service model

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Average criteria met (of 5)	Multi Disciplinary Teams	Available 24/7	Frequent Contact	Intensive Contact	Work Until Resolved
Blackwater Valley and Hart	-	-	-	-	-	-	_
East Hampshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Eastleigh and Test Valley South	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Fareham and Gosport	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Isle of Wight	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Mid Hants	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
New Forest	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
North Hants	1	4	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Portsmouth	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Southampton	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	1	4	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1

KENT AND MEDWAY HA

East Kent	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
West Kent	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA

Leicester	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Northants	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	-	_	_	_	_	_	_

NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA

Cambridgeshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Norfolk	1	5	1 of 1				
Suffolk	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	1	5	1 of 1				

Table 3b - Crisis resolution team fidelity to service model

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Average criteria met (of 5)	Multi Disciplinary Teams	Available 24/7	Frequent Contact	Intensive Contact	Work Until Resolved
Craven	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
East Yorkshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hambleton and Richmondshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Harrogate	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hull	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
North East Lincolnshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
North Lincolnshire	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Scarborough	1	1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
York	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	2	3	1 of 2	1 of 2	1 of 2	2 of 2	1 of 2

NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA

Barnet	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Camden & Islington	4	5	4 of 4				
Enfield	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Haringey	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	4	5	4 of 4				

NORTH EAST LONDON HA

Barking and Dagenham	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
City & Hackney	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Havering	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Newham	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Redbridge	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Tower Hamlets	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Waltham Forest	1	5	1 of 1				
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	1	5	1 of 1				

Table 3b - Crisis resolution team fidelity to service model

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Average criteria met (of 5)	Multi Disciplinary Teams	Available 24/7	Frequent Contact	Intensive Contact	Work Until Resolved
Brent	-	-	-	-	-	-	_
Ealing	-	-	-	-	-	-	_
Hammersmith and Fulham	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Harrow	-	-	-	-	-	-	_
Hillingdon	-	-	-	-	-	-	_
Hounslow	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Kensington and Chelsea	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Westminster	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	-	-	-	-	-	_	-
Newcastle	1	5	1 of 1				
North Tyneside	1*						
Northumberland	1	2	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
South Tyneside	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Sunderland	1	4	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	4	4	3 of 4	3 of 4	3 of 4	4 of 4	3 of 4

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	1	3	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Shropshire	-	-	-	-	1	1	-
South Staffs	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-
Telford and Wrekin	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	1	3	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1

Table 3b - Crisis resolution team fidelity to service model

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Average criteria met (of 5)	Multi Disciplinary Teams	Available 24/7	Frequent Contact	Intensive Contact	Work Until Resolved
Bournemouth	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Dorset	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Poole	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Somerset	-	-	-	-	-	_	-
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

SOUTH EAST LONDON HA

Bexley	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Bromley	-	-	-	-	-	_	-
Greenwich	1	1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1
Lambeth	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Lewisham	1	4	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Southwark	2	5	2 of 2				
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	4	2.8	3 of 4	2 of 4	3 of 4	3 of 4	4 of 4

SOUTH WEST LONDON HA

Croydon	-	-	-	-	-	_	-
Kingston	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Richmond and Twickenham	1	1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Sutton and Merton	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wandsworth	1	5	1 of 1				
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	2	3	1 of 2	1 of 2	1 of 2	2 of 2	1 of 2

SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA

Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	-	-	-	-	-	_	-
Devon and Torbay	4	3.2	2 of 4	1 of 4	2 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4
Plymouth	1	5	1 of 1				
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	5	3.6	3 of 5	2 of 5	3 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5

Table 3b - Crisis resolution team fidelity to service model

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

SOOTH TORROTHE HA	<u> </u>	1				1	
LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Average criteria met (of 5)	Multi Disciplinary Teams	Available 24/7	Frequent Contact	Intensive Contact	Work Until Resolved
Barnsley	1	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Doncaster	1	4	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Rotherham	1	3	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Sheffield	1	3	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	4	3.8	3 of 4	1 of 4	4 of 4	4 of 4	3 of 4
SURREY AND SUSSEX	HA						
Brighton and Hove	-	-	-	-	-	-	_
East Surrey	-	-	-	-	-	-	_
East Sussex	1	3	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1
Guildford and Waverley	-	-	-	-	-	-	_
North Surrey	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
West Sussex	2	3.5	0 of 2	1 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	3	3.3	1 of 3	1 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	2 of 3
THAMES VALLEY HA							·
Bracknell	_	-	-	-	_	-	-
Bucks	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Milton Keynes	_	-	-	-		-	-
Oxon	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Reading	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Slough	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
West Berks	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Windsor and Maidenhead	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wokingham	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
THAMES VALLEY HA	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

Table 3b - Crisis resolution team fidelity to service model

TRENT HA

LIT	Crisis Resolution Teams	Average criteria met (of 5)	Multi Disciplinary Teams	Available 24/7	Frequent Contact	Intensive Contact	Work Until Resolved
Lincolnshire	1	3	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1
North Derbyshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
North Nottinghamshire	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
Nottingham	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
Southern Derbyshire	-	-	_	-	-	_	-
TRENT HA	1	3	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	1	5	1 of 1				
Calderdale	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Leeds	1	5	1 of 1				
Wakefield	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	2	5	2 of 2				

ENGLAND

LIT	Crisis Resolution	Average criteria		Associable 04/7	Frequent	Intensive	Work Until
LIT	Teams	met (of 5)	Teams	Available 24/7	Contact	Contact	Resolved
ENGLAND	61	3.9	44 of 61	32 of 61	52 of 61	55 of 61	52 of 61

Table 3c - Crisis resolution team trends in staffing and caseload

SHA	Crisis Re		Care	Staff	Cas	eload	Caseload po	er Care Staff		ides Intensive treatment
	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002
Avon, Gloucestershire & Wiltshire	1	4	9.5	49.1	15	228	1.6	4.6	6	1
Bedfordshire and Hertfordshire	2	2	23.1	23.1	51	60	2.2	2.6	2	2
Birmingham and the Black Country	9	10	100	206.7	232	208	2.3	1	3	1
Cheshire and Merseyside	3	2	11.8	18.5	22	62	1.9	3.4	8	10
County Durham and Tees Valley	1	2	20.3	19.3	20	20	1	1	=	4
Coventry, Warwickshire, Herefordshire and Worcestershire	2	2	7.8	21.4	24	64	3.1	3	3	3
Cumbria and Lancashire	2	2	32	31.3	31	257	1	8.2	-	-
Essex	-	-	-	•	-	-	-	-	2	1
Greater Manchester	1	2	18.4	29.2	0	48	0	1.6	11	12
Hampshire and Isle of Wight	1	1	8.8	8.8	84	86	9.5	9.8	3	5
Kent and Medway	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Leicestershire, Northants & Rutland	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	4	1
Norfolk, Suffolk & Cambridgeshire	1	1	25.1	17	52	0	2.1	0	4	6
N & E Yorkshire & Northern Lincs	2	2	19	20	9	91	0.5	4.5	2	1
North Central London	4	4	32.2	55.3	30	40	0.9	0.7	-	-
North East London	1	1	12.3	15.3	21	22	1.7	1.4	3	4
North West London	2	1	19.1	16.1	91	34	4.8	2.1	13	8
Northumberland, Tyne and Wear	3	3	52.8	52.9	118	109	2.2	1.5	9	11
Shropshire and Staffordshire	1	1	6	5.2	70	65	11.7	12.5	1	3
Somerset and Dorset	1	-	5.2	-	0	-	0	-	-	11
South East London	2	4	22.4	82	2	357	0.1	4.3	2	3
South West London	-	2	-	10.8	-	20	-	1.9	3	-
South West Peninsula	5	5	39.1	38.1	106	86	2.7	2.3	3	3
South Yorkshire	1	4	7.9	40	0	20	0	0.5	-	1
Surrey and Sussex	3	3	29.9	29.8	20	86	0.7	2.9	7	7
Thames Valley	2	-	0	•	2	-	-	-	2	3
Trent	-	1	-	7	-	2	-	0.3	9	10
West Yorkshire	2	2	23.8	25.6	101	108	4.2	4.2	1	1
England	52	61	526.5	822.7	1101	2073	2.1	2.5	101	112

Table 3d - Crisis resolution team trends in fidelity to the service model

	Average	criteria	Multi Dis	sciplinary								
SHA	met	(of 5)		ams	Availa	ble 24/7	Freque	nt Contact	Intensive	Contact	Work Unti	il Resolved
	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002	2001	2002
Avon, Gloucestershire and Wiltshire	2	1.8	1 of 1	0 of 4	0 of 1	0 of 4	0 of 1	2 of 4	1 of 1	3 of 4	0 of 1	2 of 4
Bedfordshire and Hertfordshire	4	4	2 of 2	2 of 2	0 of 2	0 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2
Birmingham and the Black Country	4.2	4.7	8 of 9	10 of 10	7 of 9	10 of 10	7 of 9	10 of 10	8 of 9	8 of 10	8 of 9	9 of 10
Cheshire and Merseyside	2.7	4.5	1 of 3	2 of 2	1 of 3	1 of 2	2 of 3	2 of 2	2 of 3	2 of 2	2 of 3	2 of 2
County Durham and Tees Valley	5	3.5	1 of 1	1 of 2	1 of 1	0 of 2	1 of 1	2 of 2	1 of 1	2 of 2	1 of 1	2 of 2
Coventry, Warks, Herefordshire & Worcestershire	3	4	2 of 2	2 of 2	0 of 2	0 of 2	0 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2
Cumbria and Lancashire	4	4	2 of 2	2 of 2	0 of 2	0 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2
Essex	-	-	ı	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-
Greater Manchester	0	2.5	0 of 1	1 of 2	0 of 1	1 of 2	0 of 1	1 of 2	0 of 1	1 of 2	0 of 1	1 of 2
Hampshire and Isle of Wight	4	4	1 of 1	1 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Kent and Medway	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-
Leicestershire, Northants & Rutland	-	-	ı	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-
Norfolk, Suffolk and Cambridgeshire	5	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
N & E Yorkshire & Northern Lincs	3	3	1 of 2	1 of 2	1 of 2	1 of 2	1 of 2	1 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	1 of 2	1 of 2
North Central London	3.8	5	3 of 4	4 of 4	3 of 4	4 of 4	3 of 4	4 of 4	3 of 4	4 of 4	3 of 4	4 of 4
North East London	5	5	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
North West London	3	5	2 of 2	1 of 1	1 of 2	1 of 1	1 of 2	1 of 1	1 of 2	1 of 1	1 of 2	1 of 1
Northumberland, Tyne and Wear	2.7	4	2 of 3	3 of 4	1 of 3	3 of 4	1 of 3	3 of 4	3 of 3	4 of 4	1 of 3	3 of 4
Shropshire and Staffordshire	3	3	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	0 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1	1 of 1
Somerset and Dorset	0	-	0 of 1	-	0 of 1	-	0 of 1	-	0 of 1	-	0 of 1	-
South East London	1	3.8	0 of 2	3 of 4	0 of 2	2 of 4	0 of 2	3 of 4	0 of 2	3 of 4	2 of 2	4 of 4
South West London	-	3	ı	1 of 2	-	1 of 2	-	1 of 2	-	2 of 2	ı	1 of 2
South West Peninsula	3.4	3.6	4 of 5	3 of 5	1 of 5	2 of 5	4 of 5	3 of 5	5 of 5	5 of 5	3 of 5	5 of 5
South Yorkshire	3	3.8	1 of 1	3 of 4	0 of 1	1 of 4	1 of 1	4 of 4	1 of 1	4 of 4	0 of 1	3 of 4
Surrey and Sussex	4	3.3	2 of 3	1 of 3	2 of 3	1 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	3 of 3	2 of 3	2 of 3
Thames Valley	1	-	0 of 2	-	0 of 2	-	0 of 2	-	0 of 2	-	2 of 2	-
Trent	-	3	-	0 of 1	-	1 of 1	-	1 of 1	-	0 of 1	-	1 of 1
West Yorkshire	5	5	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2	2 of 2
England	3.3	3.9	71%	72%	42%	52%	65%	85%	81%	90%	73%	85%

4. Early intervention in psychosis

The number of Early Intervention in Psychosis services rose from 16 in 2001 to 23 in 2002. The NHS Plan target is to have 50 such services by 2004. Inevitably distribution is sparse but services are better developed in the North East, Yorkshire, West Midlands and London.

Returns indicate staffing of 113.4 WTE in early intervention services but data is missing from 2 teams. The combined caseload is around 600 but capacity data is missing from 3 teams.

Early Intervention in Psychosis Service

Early intervention in psychosis services provide quick diagnosis of the first onset of a psychotic disorder and appropriate treatment including intensive support in the early years. Best practice is early treatment with low dose neuroleptics, in addition to Cognitive Behavioural Therapy and psychosocial interventions including family work.

Table 4 - Early Intervention in Psychosis Teams - Caseload and staff

Quality Check: Of 23 services, 100% have been updated from previous year and 100% have been signed off, 83% have staffing data, 83% have caseload data

Strategic HA	LIT	Early Intervention Teams	Care staff	Caseload	Caseload per Care Staff	Caseload per 100k pop
Bedfordshire & Hertfordshire	Luton	1	0	0	0	0
	Birmingham	3	38.2	9	0.2	1.4
Birmingham & the Black Country	Wolverhampton	1	6.6	36	5.5	23.8
County Durham & Tees Valley	Hartlepool	1	0.8	8	10	14.2
Coventry Warks, Herefordshire & Worcs		1	2	0	0	0
	Salford	1	3.2	33	10.3	23.1
Greater Manchester	Trafford	1	3.2	50	15.6	37
Norfolk, Suffolk & Cambridge	Suffolk	1	1.9	11	5.8	2.5
N & E Yorkshire & Northern Lincs	East Yorkshire	1	1.2	5	4.2	2.7
North East London	Tower Hamlets	1	3.3	62	18.8	46
Northumberland & Tyne & Wear	Northumberland	1	3.5	6	1.7	3
South East London	Lambeth	2	13	114	8.8	56.3
	Croydon	1	4.5	50	11.1	22.9
	Sutton and Merton	1	6.4	32	5	13.4
South West London	Wandsworth	1	6	17	2.8	9
	Devon and Torbay	1	0	0	0	0
South West Peninsula	Plymouth	1	7.4	48	6.5	29.4
South Yorkshire	Sheffield	1	3.2	30	9.4	8.8
Trent	Lincolnshire	1	6	23	3.8	5.5
West Yorkshire	Dewsbury (N Kirklees)	1	3	25	8.3	23.4
ENGLAND	ENGLAND	23	113.4	559	4.9	1.7

5. Access to emergency assessment

Table 5 reports the different settings in which mental health assessments can be provided in an emergency and the provision of crisis accommodation.

Nationally there were 25 Walk-in clinics offering open access to emergency assessments, no change from 2000 and 2001. However, clinics were located in only 12 LITs (under 1%) and half of the clinics were found in just 2 LITs, Brent and Manchester.

The number of mental health crisis intervention teams was found to have dropped from 58 in 2001 to 52 in 2002 but remain a model of service used in 44 LITs (28%). Despite the definition, these services tend not to operate 24/7 and many focus on responding to deliberate self harm. They should not be confused with Crisis Resolution Teams (Table 3).

A & E liaison services were found to be provided in a number of ways. There were 109 hospital-based services, many of which operated beyond A&E Departments carrying out psychiatric assessments throughout the hospital. A further 152 A&E liaison services were run by CMHTs.

The number of LITs with no emergency assessment apart from the social services emergency duty team rose sharply from 14 to 32 but this can be partly attributed to the increased number of LITs and reductions in their size. Also, the new services models of crisis resolution and assertive outreach teams are providing greater 24/7 service coverage.

Centre for Public Mental Health

Emergency Clinics / Walk-in Clinics

An open-access clinic which can provide assessment by mental health professionals and referral to appropriate agencies/services.

Mental Health Crisis Intervention Services

Other mental health crisis intervention services providing assessment <u>and</u> intervention at times of crisis should be listed here. These services must:

- be available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week
- have dedicated staff
- hand over to other services for follow-on care and treatment.
- If crisis intervention is one of the functions of another service such as a CMHT, it should be listed as a function under that service.

Emergency Duty Teams

Emergency duty teams are 'out-of-hours' emergency service provided by social services departments. EDTs should be included here if they have the capacity to respond to mental health emergencies and are staffed by Approved Social Workers who can carry out assessments under the Mental Health Act 1983.

A&E Mental Health Liaison Services

A rapid assessment service for people with mental health problems who use an A&E Department. The service may be provided by a psychiatrist, mental health nurse or social worker. The characteristics of the service are that the patient will be seen rapidly, regardless of their place of origin and a risk assessment will be carried out. The service may provide follow-up care and treatment, or may refer to primary care or specialist mental health services.

Crisis accommodation

The availability of crisis accommodation remained very patchy despite the very broad definition of this service which included safe houses, sanctuaries and service user-run schemes. Only 54 LITs (34%) reported such services. A total of 605 bedspaces were recorded. This was a significant increase from the previous year but this was due to more complete data being returned rather than investment in services.

Crisis Accommodation

Crisis accommodation provides places for people with mental health problems in a crisis to stay overnight. Varying levels of support may be offered in a variety of settings. These settings can include mental health centres, crisis houses, service-user-run sanctuaries and hostels. This accommodation may be a short-term solution for people who live in adverse social circumstances that would make home treatment unsuitable and it can provide an alternative to hospital admission.

Table 5 - Emergency assessment options and crisis accommodation

Quality Check: Of 476 services, 97% have been updated from previous year and 94% have been signed off, 91% have staffing data, 82% have caseload data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	Walk-In Clinics	Crisis Intervention Teams	SW Emergency Duty Teams	A&E Liaison	CMHT A&E Liaison	No Emergency Health Assessment Available	Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces in Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces per 100k pop
Bath & NE Somerset	-	-	1*	1	2	-	-	-	-
Bristol	1	1	1	1	-	-	1	0	0
Gloucs	-	-	1	ı	3	-	-	-	-
North Somerset	ı	-	-	ı	-	*	-	-	-
South Gloucs	-	-	1	ı	-	*	-	-	-
Swindon and Wiltshire	ı	1	3	2	4	-	-	-	-
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	1	2	6	4	9	2 of 6	1	0	0

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	-	-	1	1	2	-	-	-	-
Hertfordshire	-	-	1	2	4	-	-	-	-
Luton	-	-	-	1	-	-	1	0	0
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	_	_	2	4	6	0 of 3	1	0	0

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	-	1	-	-	-	*	3	14	2.2
Dudley	-	-	1	-	-	*	-	-	-
Sandwell	-	-	1	-	1	-	1	0	0
Solihull	-	-	1	-	-	*	-	-	-
Walsall	-	1	1	-	-	-	1	9	5.7
Wolverhampton	-	-	-	1	1	-	1	6	4
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA		1	4	1	2	3 of 6	6	29	2

 Table 5 - Emergency assessment options and crisis accommodation

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

CHESHIKE AND MERSE	SIDE H	A							
LIT	Walk-In Clinics	Crisis Intervention Teams	SW Emergency Duty Teams	A&E Liaison	CMHT A&E Liaison	No Emergency Health Assessment Available		Spaces in Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces per 100k
Central Cheshire	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
Cheshire W & Ellesmere Port	-	1	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
East Cheshire	-	1	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Halton	-	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	-
Knowsley	-	1	1	1	-	-	1	2	2
Liverpool	-	1	1	1	1	-	-	-	-
Sefton	-	1	1	1	1	-	-	-	-
St Helens	-	-	1	-	-	*	-	-	-
Warrington District	3	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
Wirral	-	2	1	1	-	-	1	5	2.6
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	3	7	8	7	4	1 of 10	2	7	0.5
COUNTY DURHAM AND	TEES VA	LLEY HA							
Co. Durham	-	-	1	2	-	-	1	9	3.4
Darlington	-	-	1*	-	-	*	-	-	-
Easington	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
Hartlepool	-	-	1*	-	-	*	-	-	-
Middlesbrough	-	-	1	-	-	*	1	32	37.3
Redcar & Cleveland	-	-	1*	-	-	*	-	-	-
Stockton	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	-
COUNTY DURHAM & TEES VALLEY HA	_	-	3	3	_	5 of 7	2	41	5.6
COVENTRY, WARWICKS	HIRE, H	EREFORE	SHIRE AN	D WORC	ESTER HA				
Coventry	-	1	1	_	-	-	1	2	1
Herefordshire	-	-	1*	-	2	-	-	-	-
Warks	-	-	-	-	4	-	-	-	-
Worcestershire	-	1	1	-	_	-	1	0	0
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE & WORCESTER	-	2	2	-	6	0 of 4	2	2	0.2

Table 5 - Emergency assessment options and crisis accommodation

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	Walk-In Clinics	Crisis Intervention Teams	SW Emergency Duty Teams	A&E Liaison	CMHT A&E Liaison	No Emergency Health Assessment Available	Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces in Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces per 100k pop
Blackburn with Darwen	-	-	1	1	-	-	1	2	2.2
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	ı	1	2*	1	-	-	-	-	-
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	ı	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
Chorley and South Ribble	ı	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	-	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
Morecambe Bay	-	1	2	-	2	-	-	-	-
North Cumbria	-	-	1	1	2	-	1	6	3
Preston	-	-	1*	1	-	-	-	-	-
West Lancashire	ı	-	-	ı	-	*	-	-	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	-	2	8	6	4	2 of 9	2	8	0.7
ESSEX HA									
North Essex	-	-	1	ı	1	-	-	-	-
South Essex	ı	1	2	2	3	-	-	-	-
ESSEX HA	-	1	3	2	4	0 of 2	-	-	-
GREATER MANCHEST	ER HA								
Bolton	-	-	1	-	-	*	1	3	1.8
Bury	-	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	_
Manchester	4	-	-	1	-	-	1	70	24.6
Oldham	1	-	1	1	4	-	1	10	7.1
Rochdale	-	-	1	1	-	-	1	3	2.3
Salford	-	-	1	1	1	-	-	-	-
Stockport	-	-	1	ı	-	*	-	-	-
Tameside & Glossop	1	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
Trafford	-	-	1	2	-	-	-	-	-
Wigan	-	1	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	6	1	8	9	5	2 of 10	4	86	5.2

Table 5 - Emergency assessment options and crisis accommodation

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

LIT	Walk-In Clinics	Crisis Intervention Teams	SW Emergency Duty Teams	A&E Liaison	CMHT A&E	No Emergency Health Assessment Available	Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces in Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces per 100k pop
Blackwater Valley and Hart	-	1	1	1	1	-	-	-	-
East Hampshire	-	-	1	-	3	-	-	-	-
Eastleigh and Test Valley South	_	-	1	-	_	*	_	-	-
Fareham and Gosport	-	-	1	-	2	-	-	-	_
Isle of Wight	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	_
Mid Hants	-	-	-	-	-	*	-	-	_
New Forest	-	-	1	-	-	*	-	-	-
North Hants	-	-	-	1	1	-	1	3	2.4
Portsmouth	-	2	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
Southampton	-	-	1	2	-	-	-	-	-
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT	-	4	6	5	7	3 of 10	1	3	0.3
East Kent West Kent KENT AND MEDWAY HA	-	1 - 1	1 1 2	3 3	5 9	- - 0 of 2	- 2 2	- 0 0	- 0 0
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORT	HAMP	TONSHIR					-	, ,	
Leicester	_	-	1	-	-	*	-	-	_
Northants	-	1	1	1	3	-	_	-	=
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	-	1	2	1	3	1 of 2	_	-	-
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AN	D CAN	BRIDGES	HIRE HA						
Cambridgeshire	-	-	-	1	5	-	-	-	-
Norfolk	-	-	1	1	5	-	1	0	0
Suffolk	-	-	1	1	7	-	-	-	-
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA		_	2	3	17	0 of 3	1	0	0

 Table 5 - Emergency assessment options and crisis accommodation

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT	Walk-In Clinics	Crisis Intervention Teams	SW Emergency Duty Teams	A&E Liaison	CMHT A&E Liaison	No Emergency Health Assessment Available	Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces in Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces per 100k pop
Craven	-	1	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
East Yorkshire	-	-	1	-	-	*	1	2	1.1
Hambleton and Richmondshire	-	-	1	-	_	*	-	-	-
Harrogate	-	-	1	1	-	-	1	6	6.1
Hull	-	1	1	1	-	-	1	4	2.3
North East Lincolnshire	-	-	1	ı	-	*	1	4	3.9
North Lincolnshire	-	-	1	1	-	-	1	2	2
Scarborough	-	1	-	ı	1	-	1	-	-
York	-	2 (1*)	1*	-	-	-	1	2	1.1
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	-	4	7	3	1	3 of 9	6	20	1.9
NORTH CENTRAL LON	IDON H	A							
Barnet	-	-	-	-	2	-	-	-	-
Camden & Islington	-	1	2	3	4	-	5	70	25.4
Enfield	1	-	1	1	1	-	-	-	-
Haringey	-	-	-	2	-	-	1	8	4.9
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	1	1	3	6	7	0 of 4	6	78	9.6
NORTH EAST LONDON	AH M								
Barking and Dagenham	-	-	-	ı	2	-	-	-	-
City & Hackney	1	1	1	1	-	-	1	0	0
Havering	-	-	1	ı	1	-	1	3	2
Newham	-	-	1	1	2	-	-	-	-
Redbridge	-	1	1	ı	-	-	1	-	-
Tower Hamlets	-	1	1	1	2	-	1	-	-
Waltham Forest	-	-	1	-	-	*	-	-	-
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	1	2	6	2	7	1 of 7	2	3	0.3

 Table 5 - Emergency assessment options and crisis accommodation

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Walk-In Clinics	Crisis Intervention Teams	SW Emergency Duty Teams	A&E Liaison	CMHT A&E Liaison	No Emergency Health Assessment Available	Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces in Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces per 100k pop
Brent	8	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
Ealing	-	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
Hammersmith and Fulham	2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Harrow	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Hillingdon	-	1	1	1*	2	-	Ī	-	-
Hounslow	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
Kensington and Chelsea	1	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Westminster	-	2	1	1	1	-	-	-	-
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	11	5	5	4	4	0 of 8	-	-	-

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	-	1	1	1	2	-	1	10	7.9
Newcastle	-	-	1	-	-	*	3	10	5.9
North Tyneside	-	-	-	1	-	-	3	110	86.8
Northumberland	-	-	1	-	-	*	-	-	-
South Tyneside	-	-	1	1	2	-	2	58	60
Sunderland	-	-	-	1	-	-	5	60	33
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	-	1	4	4	4	2 of 6	14	248	27.5

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	-	-	2	-	1	-	1	4	1.3
Shropshire	-	-	1	-	-	*	1	3	1.7
South Staffs	-	2	1	-	1	-	-	-	-
Telford and Wrekin	-	-	1	-	-	*	-	-	-
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	-	2	5	_	2	2 of 4	2	7	0.7

Table 5 - Emergency assessment options and crisis accommodation

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

LIT	Walk-In Clinics	Crisis Intervention Teams	SW Emergency Duty Teams	A&E Liaison	CMHT A&E Liaison	No Emergency Health Assessment Available	Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces in Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces per 100k pop
Bournemouth	-	-	1*	3 (1*)	6	-	-	-	-
Dorset	-	-	1*	5 (4*)	4	-	-	-	-
Poole	-	-	1	3	3	-	-	-	-
Somerset	-	ı	1	2	-	-	-	-	-
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	-	-	2	8	13	0 of 4	-	-	-
SOUTH EAST LONDON	N HA								
Bexley	-	-	1	2	-	-	-	-	-
Bromley	-	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
Greenwich	-	-	1	-	-	*	-	-	-
Lambeth	-	3	-	1	3	-	-	-	-
Lewisham	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	=
Southwark	1	-	1	2	-	-	-	-	-
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	1	3	4	7	3	1 of 6	-	-	-
SOUTH WEST LONDO	N HA								
Croydon	-	-	1	1	-	-	1	7	3.2
Kingston	-	-	1	1	4	-	-	-	-
Richmond and Twickenham	-	-	-	1	4	-	-	-	-
Sutton and Merton	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wandsworth	-	-	1	-	-	*	-	-	-
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	-	1	4	2	8	1 of 5	1	7	8.0
SOUTH WEST PENINS	ULA HA	1							
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
Devon and Torbay	-	-	-	2 (1*)	1	-	-	-	-
Plymouth	-	1	-	1	1	-	1	6	3.7
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	-	1	-	3	2	0 of 3	1	6	0.6

Table 5 - Emergency assessment options and crisis accommodation

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	Walk-In Clinics	Crisis Intervention Teams	SW Emergency Duty Teams	A&E Liaison		No Emergency Health Assessment Available	Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces in Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces per 100k pop
Barnsley	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
Doncaster	-	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
Rotherham	-	-	1	1	-	-	1	5	3.2
Sheffield	-	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	-	-	3	4	-	0 of 4	1	5	0.6
SURREY AND SUSSE	х на								
Brighton and Hove	_	-	1	1	_	-	1	0	0
East Surrey	-	1	1	1	-	-	1	6	2.3
East Sussex	-	-	1	-	1	-	1	7	2.4
Guildford and Waverley	-	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	_
North Surrey	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
West Sussex	-	Ī	1	-	10	-	1	3	0.6
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	-	2	5	3	11	0 of 6	4	16	1
THAMES VALLEY HA			_						
Bracknell	-	-	1	2*	-	-	1	4	5.8
Bucks	-	-	-	1	-	-	1	4	1.2
Milton Keynes	-	-	1	1	-	-	1	1	0.7
Oxon	-	1	1	-	2	-	-	-	-
Reading	-	-	1*	1	-	-	1	3	2.9
Slough	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
West Berks	-	-	1*	1	-	-	-	-	-
Windsor and Maidenhead	-	-	-	-	-	*	-	-	-
Wokingham	-	-	1*	1*	-	-	1	0	0
THAMES VALLEY HA	-	1	3	5	2	1 of 9	5	12	0.8

Table 5 - Emergency assessment options and crisis accommodation

TRENT HA

LIT	Walk-In Clinics	Crisis Intervention Teams	SW Emergency Duty Teams	A&E Liaison		No Emergency Health Assessment Available	Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces in Crisis Accommodation Units	Spaces per 100k pop
Lincolnshire	-	1	1	-	2	-	3	22	5.3
North Derbyshire	-	-	1	-	-	*	-	-	-
North Nottinghamshire	-	-	1	1	2	-	-	-	-
Nottingham	-	-	-	1	-	-	1	2	0.5
Southern Derbyshire	-	-	1	1	1	-	-	-	-
TRENT HA	-	1	4	3	5	1 of 5	4	24	1.4

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	-	1	1	2	-	-	1	2	0.7
Calderdale	-	-	1	1	-	-	1	1	0.8
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	-	-	1	1	2	-	-	-	-
Huddersfield (South									
Kirklees)	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Leeds	-	3	1	2	5	-	-	-	-
Wakefield	1	1	1	1	1	-	-	-	-
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	1	6	6	7	8	0 of 6	2	3	0.2

ENGLAND

		Crisis					Crisis		
	Walk-In	Intervention	SW Emergency	A&E	CMHT A&E	No Emergency Health	Accommodation	Spaces in Crisis	Spaces per
LIT	Clinics	Teams	Duty Teams	Liaison	Liaison	Assessment Available	Units	Accommodation Units	100k pop
ENGLAND	25	52	117	109	152	32 of 160	72	605	1.9

6 Clinical services

Acute inpatient care

Of all the services mapped, the recording of inpatient provision is perhaps the most complex. It may be assumed that all LITs ensure access to acute inpatient beds but these will often be provided in facilities which are located in another LIT and shared with them. Good progress was made in starting to map this activity across LIT boundaries and this aspect of inpatient care will be targeted for further work on the 2003 mapping.

Overall in 2002, it was found that 10,463 acute in-patient beds were provided for the residents of 150 (94%) LITs (Table 6a).

Psychiatric liaison services were provided in 47 LITs (29%). There were 64 psychiatric liaison services in 2001 but this had reduced to 60 in 2002 and distribution indicated that this model of service had not been adopted in some areas of the country such as the South and North West. Some of the role of psychiatric liaison services was also provided by A&E liaison services in some hospitals.

NHS day care services

The number of NHS day care services also showed a slight fall from 289 in 2001 to 268 in 2002. Fifty LITs (31%) did not report having a service. The total number of reported weekly attendances was 23,295 but the rate of attendance varied widely. Average weekly attendance was 72.6 per 100k population but this ranged from over 300 to less than 10.

Psychiatric outpatient services

353 outpatient services were reported in 121 LITs delivering 3,241 half-day sessions per week (Table 6b). As in 2001, the most likely locations for services were CMHTs (43%) and psychiatric hospitals (32%). Primary care settings were used by only 27% of services.

NOTE: The use of zeros in the tables denotes missing data. Where this might not be clear in Table 6a, a note has been made where no data was recorded.

Centre for Public Mental Health

Acute Inpatient Units/Wards

General acute wards may be on a general hospital site, part of a psychiatric hospital or in a purpose built separate unit. They are designed to assess and treat patients who are acutely unwell. Lengths of stay should therefore be under six months, although problems with discharge may mean that this is not achieved in practice.

Psychiatric Liaison Services – General Medical, Surgical and Palliative Care.

Liaison psychiatry services provide psychiatric assessment and advice, training and research in general hospital settings. They may include A&E services and the assessment of deliberate self-harm. Assessments provided as part of the general on-call psychiatrist rota should not be included here. The service may also cover palliative care/hospices.

NHS Day Care Facilities

These are often known as day hospitals and are provided by NHS Trusts. They provide a range of intervention from assessment and short-term interventions to long-term rehabilitation programmes. The range of treatment can also provide components of inpatient care, psychosocial interventions, an alternative to hospital admission, and community outreach services.

Psychiatric Outpatient Services

While not necessarily a distinct service, these are outpatient services that are provided by psychiatrists in clinics, CMHTs and primary care.

Table 6a - Acute inpatient facilities and other NHS clinical services

Quality Check: Of 848 services, 98% have been updated from previous year and 95% have been signed off, 93% have staffing data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

шт	Acute In-Patient bedspaces	Acute Bedspaces per 100k pop	Psychiatric Liaison Services	NHS Day Care Facilities	NHS Day Care Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop
Bath & NE Somerset	50	43.9	-	1	50	43.9
Bristol	113	42.5	-	8	160	60.2
Gloucs	98	27.1	-	4	344	95
North Somerset	40	34.2	-	-	-	-
South Gloucs	28	18.3	-	5 (2*)	169	110.7
Swindon and Wiltshire	118	29.6	-	6	202	50.6
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	447	31.7	_	22	925	65.6

Bedfordshire	66	25.9	-	-	-	-
Hertfordshire	226	32.7	-	5	486	70.3
Luton	Not reported	Not reported	-	3	152	127.2
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	292	27.4	-	8	638	59.9

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	194	30.5	4	-	-	-
Dudley	82	42	1	2	200	102.4
Sandwell	76	40.8	1	1	16	8.6
Solihull	31	24.6	1	2	210	166.4
Walsall	48	30.4	-	2	138	87.4
Wolverhampton	24	15.9	-	-	-	-
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	455	31.3	7	7	564	38.8

Table 6a - Acute inpatient facilities and other NHS clinical services

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	Acute In-Patient bedspaces	Acute Bedspaces per 100k pop	Psychiatric Liaison Services	NHS Day Care Facilities	NHS Day Care Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop
Central Cheshire	50	31.1	-	2	56	34.8
Cheshire West and Ellesmere Port	74	47.2	-	3	185	117.9
East Cheshire	48	40	-	-	-	-
Halton	-	-	-	-	-	-
Knowsley	47	47.3	-	1	10	10.1
Liverpool	143	48.3	-	5	295	99.7
Sefton	54	31.7	-	1	50	29.4
St Helens	6	5	1	1	110	91.1
Warrington District	46	37	-	-	-	-
Wirral	99	50.6	-	-	-	-
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	567	37.3	1	13	706	46.4

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

Co. Durham	115	43.4	-	3	220	83.1
Darlington	25	40.4	-	1	60	96.9
Easington	8	13.1	-	1	13	21.2
Hartlepool	32	56.9	1	-	-	-
Middlesbrough	40	46.6	1	2	144	167.9
Redcar & Cleveland	39	43.2	1	1	8	8.9
Stockton	20	17.2	1	1	270	231.6
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	279	37.9	4	9	715	97.1

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

Coventry	70	34.1	-	2	300	146.2
Herefordshire	42	38.6	1	1	30	27.6
Warks	88	27.1	-	5	476	146.4
Worcestershire	121	34.6	1	1	911	260.8
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	321	32.5	2	9	1717	173.7

Table 6a - Acute inpatient facilities and other NHS clinical services

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

COMBINA AND LANGASTIINE	<u> </u>		1		I	T
LIT	Acute In-Patient bedspaces	Acute Bedspaces per 100k pop	Psychiatric Liaison Services	NHS Day Care Facilities	NHS Day Care Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop
Blackburn with Darwen	33	35.7	-	1	109	118.1
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	57	28.5	-	-	-	-
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	Not reported	Not reported	-	5	573	365.6
Chorley and South Ribble	46	32.8	-	-	-	-
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	22	31.5	-	1	72	103.2
Morecambe Bay	69	35.1	-	3	166	84.5
North Cumbria	64	31.7	-	1	39	19.3
Preston	47	53.7	-	1	115	131.4
West Lancashire	25	35.9	-	-	-	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	363	29.9	-	12	1074	88.4
ESSEX HA						
North Essex	148	25.8	3	9	597	104.2
South Essex	141	30.9	-	3	1461	319.8
ESSEX HA	289	28.1	3	12	2058	199.9
GREATER MANCHESTER HA						
Bolton	71	41.8	-	-	-	-
Bury	62	53.6	-	1	95	82.1
Manchester	Not reported	Not reported	-	2	70	24.6
Oldham	44	31.1	-	1	140	99.1
Rochdale	70	53.7	-	2	388	297.6
Salford	58	40.6	-	1	75	52.5
Stockport	59	32.3	-	-	-	-
Tameside & Glossop	55	37.8	-	2	191	131.4
Trafford	50	37	-	-	-	-
Wigan	81	41.4	-	-	-	-
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	550	33.5	-	9	959	58.3

Table 6a - Acute inpatient facilities and other NHS clinical services

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

LIT	Acute In-Patient bedspaces	Acute Bedspaces per 100k pop	Psychiatric Liaison Services	NHS Day Care Facilities	NHS Day Care Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop
Blackwater Valley and Hart	29	23.4	-	2	160	129
East Hampshire	Not reported	Not reported	-	-	-	-
Eastleigh and Test Valley South	12	12.2	-	-	-	-
Fareham and Gosport	22	18.3	-	-	-	-
Isle of Wight	32	39.6	1	-	-	-
Mid Hants	33	29.9	-	-	-	-
New Forest	26	24.7	-	-	-	-
North Hants	48	38.4	-	-	-	-
Portsmouth	37	30.7	-	1	40	33.2
Southampton	75	47.2	-	1	36	22.7
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	314	27.1	1	4	236	20.4
East Kent West Kent KENT AND MEDWAY HA	28 175 203	7.6 26.9 19.9	2 2	8 1 9	366 85 451	99.5 13.1 44.3
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPT			T T		T	1
Leicester	215	35.8	1	3	585	97.4
Northants	80	21.1	-	2	340	89.8
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	295	30.1	1	5	925	94.4
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAME	RIDGESHIRE H	4				
Cambridgeshire	90	19.1	1	1	170	36.1
Norfolk	76	15.5	-	-	-	-
Suffolk	107	24.6	2	-	-	-
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE	273	19.5	3	2	170	12.2

Table 6a - Acute inpatient facilities and other NHS clinical services

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT	Acute In-Patient bedspaces	Acute Bedspaces per 100k pop	Psychiatric Liaison Services	NHS Day Care Facilities	NHS Day Care Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop
Craven	9	28.4	1	-	-	-
East Yorkshire	-		1	-	-	-
Hambleton and Richmondshire	21	28	-	1	77	102.8
Harrogate	35	35.3	1	1	41	41.4
Hull	-	-	1	-	-	-
North East Lincolnshire	23	22.3	1	1	142	137.9
North Lincolnshire	29	29.7	-	1	22	22.5
Scarborough	30	31.3	-	-	-	-
York	54	30.4	-	3	400	225.1
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	201	19.4	5	7	682	65.8
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA						
Barnet	83	40.0	-	2	345	166.4
Camden & Islington	216	78.4	1	5	562	204.1
Enfield	50	29.5	-	1	114	67.3
Haringey	83	51.2	-	3	155	95.6
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	432	53.1	1	11	1176	144.4
NORTH EAST LONDON HA						
Barking and Dagenham	31	29.8	_	2	102	98
City & Hackney	93	61.1	1	1	350	229.9
Havering	64	42.9	_	1	75	50.3
Newham	68	40.7	-	1	100	59.8
Redbridge	62	42	-	3	162	109.7
Tower Hamlets	87	64.6	1	-	-	-
Waltham Forest	87	57.5	1	2	232	153.4
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	492	48.9	3	10	1021	101.5

Table 6a - Acute inpatient facilities and other NHS clinical services

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Acute In-Patient bedspaces	Acute Bedspaces per 100k pop	Psychiatric Liaison Services	NHS Day Care Facilities	NHS Day Care Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop
Brent	82	42.4	-	3	216	111.6
Ealing	74	33.6	-	-	-	-
Hammersmith and Fulham	68	57.5			40	33.8
Harrow	69	53.8	-	2	11	8.6
Hillingdon	53	34.1	-	-	-	-
Hounslow	129	84.6	-	1	156	102.3
Kensington and Chelsea	62	50.3	1	2	226	183.4
Westminster	123	86.8	-	4	317	223.7
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	660	53.5	2	13	966	78.4

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	65	51.2	-	3	365	287.6
Newcastle	102	60.1	-	1	35	20.6
North Tyneside	46	36.3	-	-	-	-
Northumberland	121	60.7	1	-	-	-
South Tyneside	40	41.4	-	-	-	-
Sunderland	64	35.2	-	4	444	244.4
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	438	48.6	1	8	844	93.7

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	108	35.8	1	6	737	244.5
Shropshire	65	36.2	-	4	336	187.2
South Staffs	37	9.8	2	-	_	-
Telford and Wrekin	Not reported	Not reported	1	-	-	-
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	210	21.8	4	10	1073	111.5

Table 6a - Acute inpatient facilities and other NHS clinical services

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

LIT	Acute In-Patient bedspaces	Acute Bedspaces per 100k pop	Psychiatric Liaison Services	NHS Day Care Facilities	NHS Day Care Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop
Bournemouth	41	40.6	-	8 (1*)	280	277.3
Dorset	80	36	-	7	326	146.8
Poole	25	24.6	-	2	16	15.7
Somerset	115	37.2	-	6	608	196.6
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	261	35.5	-	22	1230	167.5
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA						
Bexley	35	26.5	-	-	-	-
Bromley	44	22.8	-	-	-	-
Greenwich	51	34.5	-	-	-	-
Lambeth	131	64.7	2	-	-	-
Lewisham	70	40.4	-	-	-	-
Southwark	111	68.1	-	1	0	0
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	442	43.7	2	1	0	0
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA						
Croydon	88	40.3	-	-	-	
Kingston	47	41.9	-	1	19	16.9
Richmond and Twickenham	28	23.5	-	1	70	58.7
Sutton and Merton	81	33.9	1	1	26	10.9
Wandsworth	100	52.8	1	2	83	43.8
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	344	39.2	2	5	198	22.5
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA H	IA					
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	83	26.4	1	1	24	7.6
Devon and Torbay	139	27.1	1	2	162	31.6
Plymouth	59	36.2	-	1	200	122.6
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	281	28.4	2	4	386	39

Table 6a - Acute inpatient facilities and other NHS clinical services

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	Acute In-Patient bedspaces	Acute Bedspaces per 100k pop	Psychiatric Liaison Services	NHS Day Care Facilities	NHS Day Care Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop
Barnsley	35	24	-	1	153	105
Doncaster	47	25.1	-	3	194	103.7
Rotherham	60	39	-	3	224	145.5
Sheffield	104	30.6	1	5	154	45.3
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	246	29.7	1	12	725	87.7
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA						
Brighton and Hove	71	41.2	1	2	137	79.4
East Surrey	75	28.8	-	1	200	76.7
East Sussex	92	32.1	2	3	193	67.3
Guildford and Waverley	Not reported	Not reported	-	1	0	0
North Surrey	Not reported	Not reported	1	1	0	0
West Sussex	93	19.9	-	9	997	213.7
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	331	20.7	4	17	1527	95.3
THAMES VALLEY HA						
Bracknell	16	23.2	-	-	-	-
Bucks	101	31.5	1	3	263	81.9
Milton Keynes	35	24.1	-	-	-	-
Oxon	143	34.5	1	-	-	-
Reading	39	37.8	1	-	-	-
Slough	20	26.4	-	1	40	52.8
West Berks	20	19.4	-	-	-	-
Windsor and Maidenhead	19	17.8	-	-	-	-
Wokingham	16	16.3	-	-	-	-
THAMES VALLEY HA	409	28.5	3	4	303	21.1

Table 6a - Acute inpatient facilities and other NHS clinical services

TRENT HA

LIT	Acute In-Patient bedspaces	Acute Bedspaces per 100k pop	Psychiatric Liaison Services	NHS Day Care Facilities	NHS Day Care Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop
Lincolnshire	131	31.4	-	4	415	99.5
North Derbyshire	75	32.1	-	-	-	-
North Nottinghamshire	104	41.3	-	3	330	131
Nottingham	139	34	1	5	419	102.4
Southern Derbyshire	91	24.7	-	4	437	118.6
TRENT HA	540	32.1	1	16	1601	95.3

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	115	38.5	1	1	186	62.3
Calderdale	42	33.8	-	-	-	-
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	35	32.8	-	-	-	-
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	99	70.5	-	-	-	-
Leeds	163	34.2	4	4	239	50.1
Wakefield	74	34.6	-	-	-	-
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	528	38.8	5	5	425	31.2

ENGLAND

LIT	Acute In-Patient bedspaces	Acute Bedspaces per 100k pop	Psychiatric Liaison Services	NHS Day Care Facilities	NHS Day Care Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop
ENGLAND	10463	32.6	60	268	23295	72.6

Table 6b - Out-Patient Clinics

Quality Check: Of 373 services, 95% have been updated from previous year and 94% have been signed off, 68% have staffing data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

AVON, GLOUCESTERS	DUIKE AND M	IL I SHIK	<u> С ПА</u>								
LIT	Total OP Services (in one or more setting)	General Hospital setting	Psychiatric Hospitals setting	CMHT setting	Primary Care setting	Other Settings	Sessions	Weekly Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop	Referrals April-June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Bath & NE Somerset	1	-	-	1	-	-	17	77	67.7	305	268
Gloucs	15	1	1	4	-	9	81	228	63	467	129
North Somerset	2	-	1	1	-	-	17	93	79.5	201	171.8
Swindon and Wiltshire	5	2	1	5	4	-	10	85	21.3	419	105
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	23	3	3	11	4	9	125	483	34.3	1392	98.7
BEDFORDSHIRE AND	HERTFORDSI	HIRE HA									
Bedfordshire	3	-	1	2	2	-	20	213	83.5	435	170.6
Luton	1	-	1	ı	-	-	0	14	11.7	183	153.2
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	4	-	2	2	2	_	20	227	21.3	618	58
BIRMINGHAM AND TH	E BLACK COL	JNTRY H	łΑ								
Birmingham	14 (2*)	1	5	10	2	1	203	681	106.9	1515	237.9
Dudley	1	-	1	1	-	-	0	3194	1635.9	438	224.3
Sandwell	1	-	1	1	-	-	17	809	434.2	655	351.5
Solihull	2	-	-	2	-	-	22	252	199.7	576	456.4
Walsall	1	-	1	-	-	-	7	122	77.3	226	143.2
Wolverhampton	1	-	-	-	-	-	0	70	46.4	15	9.9
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	18	1	8	14	2	1	249	5128	352.8	3425	235.6

Table 6b - Out-Patient Clinics

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	Total OP Services (in one or more setting)	General Hospital setting	Psychiatric Hospitals setting	CMHT setting	Primary Care setting	Other Settings	Sessions	Weekly Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop	Referrals April-June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Cheshire W & Ellesmere Port	3	-	3	1	2	2	43	502	319.9	106	67.5
East Cheshire	5	5	-	-	2	5	14	144	119.9	197	164
Halton	3*	-	-	-	-	-	0	20	26.1	50	65.3
Knowsley	2	1	-	1	-	ı	11	46	46.3	308	310
Liverpool	2	1	1	-	-	-	38	294	99.4	932	315.1
Sefton	2	1	1	1	1	-	17	190	111.7	599	352
St Helens	3	2	-	2	-	-	9	105	87	82	67.9
Warrington District	1	-	-	-	1	-	0	0	0	0	0
Wirral	1	_	-	-	-	-	0	0	0	0	0
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	16	10	5	5	6	7	132	1301	85.6	2274	149.6

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

Co. Durham	5	1	1	3	4	ı	29	259	97.8	247	93.3
Darlington	1	1	_	-	-	ı	15	76	122.7	113	182.4
Easington	2	-	1	1	-	1	17	114	186.3	101	165
Hartlepool	1	-	-	1	-	1	13	49	87.1	41	72.9
Stockton	2	1	-	1	-	ı	24	96	82.4	169	145
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	11	3	2	6	4	2	98	594	80.6	671	91.1

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

Coventry	1	-	1	-	-	-	0	178	86.7	243	118.4
Herefordshire	1	-	-	-	-	ı	0	0	0	0	0
Warks	4	2	2	2	1	1	62	306	94.1	354	108.9
Worcestershire	1	-	1	1	-	-	0	446	127.7	313	89.6
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	7	2	4	3	1	1	62	930	94.1	910	92.1

Table 6b - Out-Patient Clinics

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	Total OP Services (in one or more setting)	General Hospital setting	Psychiatric Hospitals setting	CMHT setting	Primary Care setting	Other Settings	Sessions	Weekly Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop	Referrals April-June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Blackburn with Darwen	1	1	-	1	-	-	10	128	138.6	0	0
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	1	1	-	1	-	ı	40	123	61.5	271	135.6
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	2	2	-	_	_	-	40	154	98.3	116	74
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	1	1	-	-	-	-	10	0	0	0	0
Morecambe Bay	5	5	2	5	4	1	35	349	177.7	443	225.5
North Cumbria	1	1	1	1	1	1	49	190	94	249	123.2
Preston	1	1	1	1		1	10	89	101.7	1129	1290.4
West Lancashire	1	1	-	1	1	1	7	0	0	0	0
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	13	13	4	10	6	4	201	1033	85	2208	181.8
ESSEX HA											
North Essex	27	-	5	10	-	11	270	437	76.3	763	133.2
South Essex	7	-	2	1	-	4	59	127	27.8	173	37.9
ESSEX HA	34	-	7	11	-	15	329	56.4	54.8	936	90.9
GREATER MANCHEST	ER HA										
Bolton	1	1	-		-	-	20	219	128.8	634	373
Bury	1	1	1	-	1	1	18	240	207.5	188	162.5
Oldham	1	1	-	-	-	-	21	1270	898.9	402	284.5
Rochdale	1	-	1	1	1	-	26	246	188.7	300	230.1
Salford	2	-	1	-	-	2	20	23	16.1	14	9.8
Stockport	4*	4	-	-	1	4	12	4	2.2	10	5.5
Trafford	1	1	1	-	-	-	0	85	62.9	652	482.8
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	7	8	4	1	3	7	117	2087	127	2200	133.9

Table 6b - Out-Patient Clinics

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

HAMPSHIKE AND ISL	C OF WIGHT H	A	1		1	1	_	T	Т		
LIT	Total OP Services (in one or more setting)	General Hospital setting	Psychiatric Hospitals setting	CMHT setting	Primary Care setting	Other Settings	Sessions	Weekly Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop	Referrals April-June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Eastleigh and Test Valley											
South	1	-	-	1	1	-	40	85	86.8	104	106.1
Isle of Wight	1	-	1	1	-	1	29	193	239.1	190	235.4
Mid Hants	1	-	-	1	1	-	3	30	27.2	15	13.6
New Forest	1	-	-	1	1	_	16	40	38.1	94	89.5
Southampton	2	-	1	2	-	1	3	161	101.3	242	152.3
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	6	•	2	6	3	2	91	509	44	645	55.8
KENT AND MEDWAY	НА										
East Kent	15	2	-	8	4	7	61	284	77.2	458	124.5
West Kent	6	1	1	3	1	2	75	362	55.6	546	83.9
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	21	3	1	11	5	9	136	646	63.4	1004	98.5
LEICESTERSHIRE, NO	RTHAMPTON	SHIRE A	ND RUTL	AND HA							
Leicester	2	-	2	-	-	_	76	260	43.3	861	143.3
Northants	3	-	-	1	-	3	16	2475	653.5	411	108.5
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	5	-	2	1	_	3	92	2735	279.2	1272	129.8
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK	AND CAMBRII	OGESHIF	RE HA			•	•	•	1	•	
Cambridgeshire	5	3	-	-	1	_	0	267	56.6	533	113
Norfolk	1	-	-	-	-	1	10	200	40.8	48	9.8
Suffolk	1	-	1	1	-	-	37	205	47.1	0	0
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	7	3	1	1	1	1	47	672	48.1	581	41.6

Table 6b - Out-Patient Clinics

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT	Total OP Services (in one or more setting)	General Hospital setting	Psychiatric Hospitals setting	CMHT setting	Primary Care setting	Other Settings	Sessions	Weekly Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop	Referrals April-June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Craven	1	1	-	1	1	-	2	11	34.8	40	126.4
Hambleton and											
Richmondshire	3	3	3	3	3	-	12	65	86.7	60	80.1
Harrogate	3	2	-	-	1	-	7	88	88.8	121	122.1
North East Lincolnshire	1	1	-	-	-	-	25	64	62.1	65	63.1
North Lincolnshire	1	-	1	-	1	-	9	81	82.9	103	105.4
Scarborough	3	2	0	3	3	1	37	169	176.2	111	115.7
York	6	-	6	-	1	1	23	362	203.7	212	119.3
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	18	9	10	7	10	2	115	840	81	712	68.7
NORTH CENTRAL LON	NDON HA										
Camden & Islington	3	2	-	2	1	-	60	375	136.2	499	181.2
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	3	2	-	2	1	-	60	375	46.1	499	61.3
NORTH EAST LONDO	N HA										
Barking and Dagenham	2	-	-	1	-	1	22	154	148	47	45.2
City & Hackney	1	-	1	-	1	-	18	180	118.2	0	0
Havering	5	1	1	2	1	-	23	161	107.9	40	26.8
Redbridge	4	-	3	1	-	1	28	123	83.3	105	71.1
Tower Hamlets	4	1	3	-	-	-	19	120	89.1	198	147
Waltham Forest	1	-	-	1	-	1	8	170	112.4	240	158.7
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	17	2	8	5	2	3	118	908	90.2	630	62.6

Table 6b - Out-Patient Clinics

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

NOKIH WESI LONDO			1		1	ı		1	T		
LIT	Total OP Services (in one or more setting)	General Hospital setting	Psychiatric Hospitals setting	CMHT setting	Primary Care setting	Other Settings	Sessions	Weekly Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop	Referrals April-June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Brent	2	1	1	-	-	-	52	130	67.2	192	99.2
Harrow	1*	-	1	=	-	-	0	3	2.3	15	11.7
Hillingdon	3 (2*)	-	3	-	-	-	3	25	16.1	13	8.4
Kensington and Chelsea	8	-	7	=	-	-	21	121	98.2	172	139.6
Westminster	1	-	1	-	-	-	16	30	21.2	12	8.5
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	12	1	13	-	-	-	92	309	25.1	404	32.8
NORTHUMBERLAND,	TYNE AND WE	EAR HA									
Gateshead	1	-	1	1	1	1	26	347	273.4	210	165.5
Newcastle	4	1	2	1	2	1	64	351	206.9	888	523.5
North Tyneside	1	1	-	-	-	-	8	70	55.3	330	260.5
Northumberland	1	-	-	1	1	-	0	2953	1480.4	447	224.1
South Tyneside	1	1	-	-	-	-	0	1	1	0	0
Sunderland	3	1	2	=	1	3	33	173	95.2	342	188.3
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	11	4	5	3	5	5	131	3895	432.3	2217	246.1
SHROPSHIRE AND ST	AFFORDSHIR	RE HA									
North Staffs	6	ı	-	6	-	-	81	295	97.9	534	177.1
South Staffs	5	1	1	1	2	2	33	151	40.2	452	120.2
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	11	1	1	7	2	2	114	446	46.3	986	102.4
SOMERSET AND DOR	SET HA										
Bournemouth	4	ı	-	1	2	1	31	59	58.4	226	223.8
Dorset	14 (1*)	-	-	2	3	9	30	217	97.7	299	134.6
Poole	4	-	-	-	3	1	33	69	67.8	211	207.2
Somerset	12	-	3	8	4	1	66	514	166.2	338	109.3
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	33	-	3	11	12	12	160	859	117	1074	146.3

Table 6b - Out-Patient Clinics

SOUTH EAST LONDON HA

LIT	Total OP Services (in one or more setting)	General Hospital setting	Psychiatric Hospitals setting	CMHT setting	Primary Care setting	Other Settings	Sessions	Weekly Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop	Referrals April-June 2002	Referrals per
Bexley	2	ı	-	2	-	-	16	100	75.8	60	45.5
Bromley	4	2	-	2	-	-	31	143	74.1	1722	891.9
Lambeth	2	1	1	-	-	-	17	87	43	109	53.8
Lewisham	1	1	-	-	-	-	40	106	61.2	69	39.8
Southwark	2	-	1	-	-	-	0	200	122.8	0	0
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	11	4	2	4	-	-	104	636	62.9	1960	193.8
SOUTH WEST LONDO	N HA										
Croydon	4	-	1	3	-	1	96	343	157.2	872	399.6
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	4	1	1	3	-	1	96	343	39.1	872	99.3
SOUTH WEST PENINS	SULA HA										
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	3	1	2	3	3	3	26	189	60.2	282	89.9
Devon and Torbay	10	5	-	6	2	2	70	251	48.9	594	115.8
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	13	6	2	9	5	5	96	440	44.4	876	88.5
SOUTH YORKSHIRE I	HA										
Doncaster	6	6	-	-	4	-	18	108	57.8	219	117.1
Rotherham	5	1	-	2	2	-	45	166	107.8	509	330.6
Sheffield	2	ı	1	ı	-	-	42	163	47.9	42	12.3
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	13	7	1	2	6	-	105	437	52.8	770	93.1
SURREY AND SUSSE	X HA										
Brighton and Hove	2	1	1	2	-	-	62	200	116	706	409.4
Guildford and Waverley	2		2	2	2		0	0	0	0	0
North Surrey	1	-	1	1	1	-	0	0	0	0	0
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	5	1	4	5	3	-	62	200	12.5	706	44.1

Table 6b - Out-Patient Clinics

THAMES VALLEY HA

LIT	Total OP Services (in one or more setting)	General Hospital setting	Psychiatric Hospitals setting	CMHT setting	Primary Care setting	Other Settings	Sessions	Weekly Attendances	Weekly Attendances per 100k pop	Referrals April-June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Bracknell	1	1	-	-	-	-	10	98	142.3	83	120.5
Bucks	2	1	2	-	1	2	14	567	176.7	202	62.9
Oxon	4	-	4	2	2	1	22	718	173	932	224.6
Reading	1	1	1	1	1	-	20	170	164.7	90	87.2
Slough	1	1	-	-	-	-	9	75	99	121	159.7
West Berks	1	1	1	1	-	-	12	48	46.5	63	61.1
Windsor and Maidenhead	1	1	_	1	-	-	7	50	46.9	0	0
Wokingham	1		_	1	-	-	17	65	66	68	69.1
THAMES VALLEY HA	12	6	8	6	4	3	111	1791	124.6	1559	108.5
TRENT HA											
North Nottinghamshire	4	3	1	1	1	1	36	301	119.5	575	228.3
Nottingham	1	1	-	-	-	-	6	0	0	0	0
Southern Derbyshire	1	1	-	-	-	1	10	245	66.5	215	58.4
TRENT HA	6	5	1	1	1	2	52	546	32.5	790	47
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	1										
Bradford	2	1	1	-	-	-	34	194	64.9	374	125.2
Calderdale	1	-	1	1	1	-	10	130	104.6	240	193.2
Dewsbury (N Kirklees)	1	-	1	-	-	1	9	103	96.5	92	86.2
Huddersfield (S Kirklees)	1	-	1	-	-	-	31	165	117.4	222	158
Leeds	7 (1*)	6	6	6	5	-	2	438	91.8	806	169
Wakefield	1	-	1	-	1	-	40	164	76.8	237	111
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	12	7	11	7	7	1	126	1194	87.7	1971	144.8
ENGLAND											
ENGLAND	353	101	115	154	95	97	3241	30128	93.5	34162	106.5

LITs with no outpatient services listed: Barnet, Barnsley, Blackwater Valley and Hart, Bristol, Central Cheshire, Chorley and South Ribble, Ealing, East Hampshire, East Surrey, East Sussex, East Yorkshire, Enfield, Fareham and Gosport, Greenwich, Hammersmith and Fulham, Haringey, Hertfordshire, Hounslow, Hull, Kingston, Lincolnshire, Manchester, Milton Keynes, Newham, North Derbyshire, North Hants, Plymouth, Portsmouth, Redcar & Cleveland, Richmond and Twickenham, Shropshire, South Gloucs, Sutton and Merton, Tameside & Glossop, Telford and Wrekin, Wandsworth, West Sussex, Wigan,

7. Continuing care

Despite greater accuracy in the data collection in 2002, returns showed a drop in the number of continuing care bedspaces from 6,032 in 2001 to 5791 in 2002. The decrease was in NHS provision with the capacity of NHS residential rehabilitation units going down from over 3,100 beds to 2,785, and bedspaces in NHS 24-hour nursed care facilities falling from 2,208 to 1,958.

The capacity of non-NHS nursing homes was seen to rise with information being given on over 1000 bedspaces but this is still thought to be an underestimate as no independent registered nursing home provision for people with mental illness was reported for large areas of the country. While it is recognised that the majority of nursing home care is provided for older people and not for adults of working age, the reliability of this data has to be questioned.

Rehabilitation or continuing care teams were reported in 68 LITs (43%). They carried a total caseload of 7,330 cases, an average of 22.8 per 100k population.

Residential Rehabilitation Unit

Rehabilitation units are non-acute NHS facilities designed to provide continuing care for people with severe and enduring mental illness who are judged to be too chaotic or unwell to tolerate the environment of a residential place in the community. While not designed for permanent residency, a small number of rehabilitation patients may effectively live in the unit for many years. The characteristics of a rehabilitation unit are:

- > a hospital or community base
- 24 hour nursing care
- > the provision of treatment and rehabilitation
- > regular input from a multi-disciplinary psychiatric team
- > the patient is under the day to day care of a psychiatric consultant.

24 hour nurse staffed care

24 hour nurse staffed accommodation must have all of the following features:

- > at least one qualified staff on duty, on site and awake at all times
- nurses with specialist skills for the client group and setting.
- > a residential site, within hospital or in the community, provided by the NHS where residents may, if required, be
- detained under the Mental Health Act
- maximum of 20 places optimum 12
- a homely environment
- service users who may stay for several years.

24 Hour Staffed Care - Registered Nursing Home (non NHS)

A nursing home for people with mental health problems of working age provided by the voluntary or private sector and registered under Part 2 of the Registered Homes Act 1984.

Rehabilitation or Continuing Care Team

These teams are multi-disciplinary and focus on the needs of people with long term serious mental illness. They will have higher caseloads than Assertive Outreach services, often in excess of 20 service users per member of staff.

Table 7 - Continuing Care

Quality Check: Of 736 services, 98% have been updated from previous year and 96% have been signed off, 90% have staffing data, 78% have caseload data

AVON, GLOUCESTERS	HIRE AND WI	LTSHIRE HA	T			1	
LIT	NHS Residential Rehab Bedspaces	NHS 24Hr Nursing Home Bedspaces	Registered Nursing Home Bedspaces	Total residential rehab bedspaces	Rehab places per 100k pop	Rehab Team Caseload	Rehab Team Caseload per 100k pop
Bath & NE Somerset	-	_	4	4	3.5	38	33.4
Bristol	31	-	110	141	53.1	0	0
Gloucs	20	not reported	8	28	7.7	0	0
North Somerset	-	-	-	0	0	-	-
South Gloucs	15	-	7	22	14.4	-	-
Swindon and Wiltshire	24	not reported	-	24	6	95	23.8
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	90	not reported	129	219	15.5	133	9.4
BEDFORDSHIRE AND I	HERTFORDSH	IRE HA					
Bedfordshire	67	-	-	67	26.3	103	40.4
Hertfordshire	29	12	-	41	5.9	120	17.4
			1	_			

Bedfordshire	67	-	-	67	26.3	103	40.4
Hertfordshire	29	12	-	41	5.9	120	17.4
Luton	Not reported	-	-	0	0	0	0
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	96	12	-	108	10.1	223	20.9

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	32	11	-	43	6.8	1243	195.1
Dudley	-	8	35	43	22	80	41
Sandwell	1	-	-	1	0.5	-	-
Solihull	8	10	-	18	14.3	-	-
Walsall	26	-	-	26	16.5	136	86.2
Wolverhampton	-	209	16	225	149.1	-	-
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	67	238	51	356	24.5	1459	100.4

Table 7 - Continuing Care

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	NHS Residential Rehab Bedspaces	NHS 24Hr Nursing Home Bedspaces	Registered Nursing Home Bedspaces	Total residential rehab bedspaces	Rehab places per 100k pop	Rehab Team Caseload	Rehab Team Caseload per 100k pop
Central Cheshire	-	20	-	20	12.4	-	-
Cheshire W & Ellesmere Port	4	41	10	55	35	19	12.1
East Cheshire	-	19	-	19	15.8	-	-
Knowsley	21	-	-	21	21.1	-	-
Liverpool	-	23	-	23	7.8	-	-
Sefton	21	2	-	23	13.5	-	-
St Helens	24	-	68	92	76.2	283	234.4
Warrington District	20	not reported	24	44	35.4	-	-
Wirral	14	-	-	14	7.2	-	-
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	104	105	102	311	20.5	302	19.9
COUNTY DURHAM AND Co. Durham Darlington Easington Hartlepool Middlesbrough	36 4 7 -	15 11 - 9	- - - -	51 15 7 9	19.3 24.2 11.4 16 0	- - 6 -	- - 9.8 - 11.7
Redcar & Cleveland	-	-	-	0	0	7	7.8
Stockton	-	8	-	8	6.9	-	-
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	47	43	-	90	12.2	23	3.1
COVENTRY, WARWICK	SHIRE, HERE	FORDSHIRE A	AND WORCES	TER HA			
Coventry	12	not reported	-	12	5.8	8	3.9
Herefordshire	10	-	14	24	22.1	-	-
Warks	6	-	-	6	1.8	0	0
Worcestershire	30	-	not reported	30	8.6	0	0
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	58	not reported	14	72	7.3	8	0.8

Table 7 - Continuing Care

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

COMBRIA AND LANCA		1				1	Rehab Team
LIT	NHS Residential Rehab Bedspaces	NHS 24Hr Nursing Home Bedspaces	Registered Nursing Home Bedspaces	Total residential rehab bedspaces	Rehab places per 100k pop	Rehab Team Caseload	Caseload per 100k
Blackburn with Darwen	13	-	-	13	14.1	-	-
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	28	-	6	34	17	-	-
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	-	-	-	0	0	-	-
Chorley and South Ribble	not reported	-	-	0	0	-	-
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	not reported	-	-	0	0	-	-
Morecambe Bay	21	12	-	33	16.8	249	126.8
North Cumbria	28	10	-	38	18.8	-	-
Preston	7	8	2	17	19.4	-	-
West Lancashire	-	-	-	0	0	-	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	97	30	8	135	11.1	249	20.5
ESSEX HA							
North Essex	46	51	-	97	16.9	-	-
South Essex	4	33	27	64	14	0	0
ESSEX HA	50	84	27	161	15.6	0	0
GREATER MANCHEST	ER HA						
Bolton	15	12	1	28	16.5	-	-
Bury	-	6	not reported	6	5.2	-	-
Manchester	33	95	24	152	53.3	0	0
Oldham	-	15	-	15	10.6	-	-
Rochdale	-	-	70	70	53.7	-	-
Salford	-	22	10	32	22.4	-	-
Stockport	-	20	1	21	11.5	104	56.9
Tameside & Glossop	-	19	-	19	13.1	-	
Trafford	24	-	-	24	17.8	-	-
Wigan	-	-	37	37	18.9	-	
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	72	189	143	404	24.6	104	6.3

Table 7 - Continuing Care

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE	OF WIGHT HA	4					
LIT	NHS Residential Rehab Bedspaces	NHS 24Hr Nursing Home Bedspaces	Registered Nursing Home Bedspaces	Total residential rehab bedspaces	Rehab places per 100k pop	Rehab Team Caseload	Rehab Team Caseload per 100k pop
Blackwater Valley and Hart	15	-	-	15	12.1	-	-
East Hampshire	-	not reported	-	0	0	10	8.8
Fareham and Gosport	22	-	-	22	18.3	30	24.9
Isle of Wight	8	_	-	8	9.9	40	49.6
New Forest	8	-	-	8	7.6	-	-
North Hants	9	_	-	9	7.2	-	-
Portsmouth	10	-	-	10	8.3	15	12.4
Southampton	87	-	13	100	62.9	0	0
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT	159	not reported	13	172	14.9	95	8.2
KENT AND MEDWAY H	Α						
East Kent	not reported	-	-	0	0	0	0
West Kent	34	8	-	42	6.5	-	-
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	34	8	-	42	4.1	0	0
LEICESTERSHIRE, NOF	RTHAMPTONS	HIRE AND RU	JTLAND HA				
Leicester	114	32	-	146	24.3	741	123.3
Northants	37	32	-	69	18.2	-	-
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	151	64	_	215	21.9	741	75.6
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK A	l	1					
Cambridgeshire	58	-	-	58	12.3	0	0
Norfolk	28	not reported	-	28	5.7	479	97.6
Suffolk	64	-	-	64	14.7	-	-
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	150	not reported	_	150	10.7	479	34.3

Table 7 - Continuing Care

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT	NHS Residential Rehab Bedspaces	NHS 24Hr Nursing Home Bedspaces	Registered Nursing Home Bedspaces	Total residential rehab bedspaces	Rehab places per 100k pop	Rehab Team Caseload	Rehab Team Caseload per 100k pop
Craven	21	-	2	23	72.7	20	63.2
East Yorkshire	24	40	_	64	35	-	-
Hambleton and Richmondshire	-	-	-	0	0	-	-
Harrogate	11	-	_	11	11.1	-	-
Hull	21	67	_	88	50.6	_	-
North East Lincolnshire	-	-	-	0	0	-	-
North Lincolnshire	-	-	-	0	0	400	409.1
Scarborough	-	16	-	16	16.7	46	48
York	46	-	10	56	31.5	-	-
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	123	123	12	258	24.9	466	44.9
NORTH CENTRAL LON	IDON HA						
Barnet	20	9	-	29	14	249	120.1
Camden & Islington	20	12	-	32	11.6	0	0
Enfield	14	-	-	14	8.3	14	8.3
Haringey	-	-	21	21	13	92	56.7
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	54	21	21	96	11.8	355	43.6
NORTH EAST LONDON	I HA						
Barking and Dagenham	21	_	12	33	31.7	_	_
City & Hackney	35	-	24	59	38.7	0	0
Havering	-	60	12	72	48.3	-	-
Newham	not reported	-	-	0	0	335	200.3
Redbridge	-	34	-	34	23	0	0
Tower Hamlets	10	-	-	10	7.4	-	-
Waltham Forest	18	22	13	53	35	-	-
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	84	116	61	261	25.9	335	33.3

Table 7 - Continuing Care

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	NHS Residential Rehab Bedspaces	NHS 24Hr Nursing Home Bedspaces	Registered Nursing Home Bedspaces	Total residential rehab bedspaces	Rehab places per 100k pop	Rehab Team Caseload	Rehab Team Caseload per 100k pop
Brent	-	38	18	56	28.9	50	25.8
Ealing	2	-	62	64	29.1	85	38.6
Hammersmith and Fulham	24	28	-	52	44	-	-
Hillingdon	16	-	2	18	11.6	-	-
Hounslow	-	13	-	13	8.5	37	24.3
Kensington and Chelsea	7	13	-	20	16.2	-	-
Westminster	6	13	-	19	13.4	-	-
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	55	105	82	242	19.6	172	14

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	32	not reported	-	32	25.2	-	-
Newcastle	79	25	-	104	61.3	20	11.8
North Tyneside	ı	12	-	12	9.5	-	-
Northumberland	24	53	-	77	38.6	180	90.2
South Tyneside	not reported	-	-	0	0	-	-
Sunderland	63	18	-	81	44.6	-	-
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	198	108	-	306	34	200	22.2

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	45	-	13	58	19.2	-	-
Shropshire	24	-	11	35	19.5	-	-
South Staffs	-	2	-	2	0.5	-	-
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	69	2	24	95	9.9	-	-

Table 7 - Continuing Care

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

LIT	NHS Residential Rehab Bedspaces	NHS 24Hr Nursing Home Bedspaces		Total residential rehab bedspaces	Rehab places per 100k pop	Rehab Team Caseload	Rehab Team Caseload per 100k pop
Bournemouth	33	-	-	33	32.7	-	-
Dorset	9	-	-	9	4.1	11	5
Poole	not reported	-	-	0	0	-	-
Somerset	90	-	34	124	40.1	-	-
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	132	_	34	166	22.6	11	1.5

SOUTH EAST LONDON HA

Bexley	14	20	-	34	25.8	68	51.6
Bromley	14	-	-	14	7.3	16	8.3
Greenwich	-	-	-	0	0	28	19
Lambeth	-	113	-	113	55.8	36	17.8
Lewisham	42	17	-	59	34	143	82.5
Southwark	20	10	40	70	43	72	44.2
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	90	160	40	290	28.7	363	35.9

SOUTH WEST LONDON HA

Croydon	33	-	-	33	15.1	-	-
Kingston	20	16	-	36	32.1	_	-
Richmond and Twickenham	11	4	-	15	12.6	_	-
Sutton and Merton	12	8	12	32	13.4	126	52.7
Wandsworth	46	28	-	74	39.1	66	34.9
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	122	56	12	190	21.6	192	21.9

SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA

Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	15	20	-	35	11.2	-	-
Devon and Torbay	not reported	23	12	35	6.8	0	0
Plymouth	26	-	-	26	15.9	-	-
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	41	43	12	96	9.7	0	0

Table 7 - Continuing Care

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	NHS Residential Rehab Bedspaces	NHS 24Hr Nursing Home Bedspaces		Total residential rehab bedspaces	Rehab places per 100k pop	Rehab Team Caseload	Rehab Team Caseload per 100k pop
Barnsley	8	-	-	8	5.5	20	13.7
Doncaster	21	36	-	57	30.5	66	35.3
Rotherham	24	12	-	36	23.4	-	-
Sheffield	44	8	3	55	16.2	-	-
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	97	56	3	156	18.9	86	10.4

SURREY AND SUSSEX HA

Brighton and Hove	-	21	11	32	18.6	92	53.4
East Surrey	42	-	-	42	16.1	-	-
East Sussex	-	39	21	60	20.9	92	32.1
North Surrey	-	-	-	0	0	-	-
West Sussex	19	16	-	35	7.5	206	44.2
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	61	76	32	169	10.6	390	24.3

THAMES VALLEY HA

Bucks	20	54	-	74	23.1	51	15.9
Milton Keynes	-	8	-	8	5.5	-	-
Oxon	37	2	-	39	9.4	79	19
Reading	10	45	9	64	62	-	-
Slough	6	-	-	6	7.9	-	-
West Berks	-	20	-	20	19.4	-	-
THAMES VALLEY HA	73	129	9	211	14.7	130	9

Table 7 - Continuing Care

TRENT HA

LIT	NHS Residential Rehab Bedspaces	•	Registered Nursing Home Bedspaces	Total residential rehab bedspaces	Rehab places per 100k pop	Rehab Team Caseload	Rehab Team Caseload per 100k pop
Lincolnshire	63	20	-	83	19.9	-	-
North Derbyshire	5	-	-	5	2.1	-	-
North Nottinghamshire	88	-	-	88	34.9	53	21
Nottingham	113	-	-	113	27.6	72	17.6
Southern Derbyshire	41	-	32	73	19.8	-	-
TRENT HA	310	20	32	362	21.5	125	7.4

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	42	-	146	188	62.9	272	91.1
Calderdale	1	14	36	50	40.2	-	-
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	5	89	-	94	66.9	261	185.7
Leeds	-	67	-	67	14	156	32.7
Wakefield	54	-	5	59	27.6	-	-
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	101	170	187	458	33.7	689	50.6

ENGLAND

							Rehab Team
	NHS Residential	NHS 24Hr Nursing	Registered Nursing	Total residential rehab	Rehab places per	Rehab Team	Caseload per 100k
LIT	Rehab Bedspaces	Home Bedspaces	Home Bedspaces	bedspaces	100k pop	Caseload	рор
ENGLAND	2785	1958	1048	5791	18	7330	22.8

No continuing care services listed in the following LITs: Bracknell, Dewsbury (North Kirklees), Eastleigh and Test Valley South, Guildford and Waverley, Halton, Harrow, Mid Hants, Telford and Wrekin, Windsor and Maidenhead, Wokingham.

8. Psychiatric intensive care and secure services

Psychiatric intensive care units (PICU)

93 LITs (58%) reported using 105 PICU services providing a total of 719 bed spaces (Table 8). As these are specialist services, there was considerable movement between LITs in the provision of PICU bedspaces with one LIT often providing services for a number of neighbouring ones.

Local low secure services - high dependency units.

Information was received on 65 low secure, high dependency units. These serve 55 LITs (34%) and provide a total of 522 bedspaces.

No information of the provision of medium secure services is included in this atlas.

Personality disorder services

Two personality disorder services were recorded: The Brenchley Unit in Kent and Medway HA and Francis Dixon Lodge in Leicestershire, Northamptonshire and Rutland HA. Both were residential units.

Psychiatric Intensive Care Unit

Psychiatric intensive care units provide care for the acutely unwell who need intensive nursing care in order to maintain the safety of themselves and/or others. Lengths of stays are usually in the order of weeks or maximally a few months.

Local Low Secure Service - High Dependency Unit

Longer-term low secure care may be provided by slow stream rehabilitation services and other designated low secure units, in some areas referred to as high dependency units. Wards may be locked all the time or be lockable, but will have higher staff: patient ratios than an ordinary open ward. Length of stay will usually be in the order of years rather than months.

Personality Disorder Service

This category includes dedicated Personality Disorder (PD) services only. The range of interventions and services provided for people with a diagnosis of PD may include some of the following elements:

- In patient beds
- Residential places (eg. In therapeutic communities)
- Day hospital places
- Individual or group therapy (DBT, CAT, analytic)
- Supervision for NHS staff
- Supervision/ case consultation with criminal justice/probation/social care agencies.

Table 8 - PICU and secure services

Quality Check: Of 230 services, 97% have been updated from previous year and 93% have been signed off, 74% have staffing data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	PICU Services	PICU Bed spaces	PICU Beds per 100k pop	Low secure services	Low secure Bed spaces	Low Sec Beds per 100k pop
Gloucs	2	12	3.3	-	-	-
Swindon and Wiltshire	-	-	-	1	11	2.8
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	2	12	0.9	1	11	0.8

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Hertfordshire	2 (1*)	9	1.3	1	8	1.2
Luton	1	0	0	-	-	-
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	2	9	0.8	1	8	0.8

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	2	22	3.5	3	12	1.9
Sandwell	-	-	-	1*	0	0
Solihull	1	5	4	1	9	7.1
Walsall	1	10	6.3	-	-	-
Wolverhampton	1	6	4	-	-	-
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	5	43	3	4	21	1.4

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

Central Cheshire	1	6	3.7	-	-	-
Cheshire West & Ellesmere Port	1	0	0	-	-	-
East Cheshire	-	-	-	1	3	2.5
Liverpool	-	-	-	2	29	9.8
Sefton	1	7	4.1	2	32	18.8
Wirral	1	0	0	-	-	-
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	4	13	0.9	5	64	4.2

Table 8 - PICU and secure services

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

LIT	PICU Services	PICU Bed spaces	PICU Beds per 100k pop	Low secure services	Low secure Bed spaces	Low Sec Beds per 100k pop
Co. Durham	1	5	1.9	1	5	1.9
Darlington	2	3	4.8	1	0	0
Easington	1	1	1.6	-	-	-
Hartlepool	1	2	3.6	_	_	-
Stockton	1	2	1.7	-	-	-
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	6	13	1.8	2	5	0.7
COVENTRY, WARWICKSH	IRE, HEREF	ORDSHIRE A	ND WORCES	TER HA		
Coventry	1	6	2.9	1	0	0
Warks	1	0	0	-	-	-
Worcestershire	1	4	1.1	-	-	-
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER	3	10	1	1	0	0
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHI	IRE HA					
Blackburn with Darwen	1	4	4.3	_	_	_
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	1	6	3	-	-	-
Chorley and South Ribble	1	0	0	-	-	-
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	1	4	5.7	-	-	-
Morecambe Bay	1	9	4.6	-	-	-
North Cumbria	1	10	4.9	-	-	-
Preston	1	6	6.9	-	-	-
West Lancashire	1	4	5.7	-	-	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	8	43	3.5	-	-	-
ESSEX HA						
North Essex	2	13	2.3	1	7	1.2
South Essex	2	20	4.4	2	0	0
ESSEX HA	4	33	3.2	3	7	0.7

Table 8 - PICU and secure services

GREATER MANCHESTER HA

LIT	PICU Services	PICU Bed spaces	PICU Beds per 100k pop	Low secure services	Low secure Bed spaces	Low Sec Beds per 100k pop
Bolton	1	6	3.5	-	-	-
Manchester	1	0	0	-	-	-
Salford	1	7	4.9	1	2	1.4
Stockport	-	-	-	1*	2	1.1
Tameside & Glossop	-	-	-	1	0	0
Wigan	1	8	4.1	1*	2	1
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	4	21	1.3	2	6	0.4

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

Blackwater Valley and Hart	1	7	5.6	-	-	-
East Hampshire	1	0	0	-	-	-
Fareham and Gosport	1	8	6.6	-	-	-
Isle of Wight	1	8	9.9	-	-	-
North Hants	1	4	3.2	-	-	-
Portsmouth	1	0	0	2	7	5.8
Southampton	1	9	5.7	-	-	-
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	7	36	3.1	2	7	0.6

KENT AND MEDWAY HA

East Kent	1	0	0	1	0	0
West Kent	2	14	2.2	-	-	1
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	3	14	1.4	1	-	-

LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA

Leicester	1	10	1.7	1	6	1
Northants	2	14	3.7	-	-	1
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND	3	24	2.4	1	6	0.6

Table 8 - PICU and secure services

NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA

LIT	PICU Services	PICU Bed spaces	PICU Beds per 100k pop	Low secure services	Low secure Bed spaces	Low Sec Beds per 100k pop
Cambridgeshire	1	12	2.5	-	-	-
Norfolk	-	-	1	2	10	2
Suffolk	1	8	1.8	1	5	1.1
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	2	20	1.4	3	15	1.1

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE HA

North East Lincolnshire	1	5	4.9	-	-	-
York	1	6	3.4	2	18	10.1
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	2	11	1.1	2	18	1.7

NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA

Barnet	1	14	6.8	-	-	-
Camden & Islington	2	26	9.4	-	-	-
Enfield	1	5	3.0	-	-	-
Haringey	1	12	7.4	-	-	-
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	5	57	6.7	-	-	-

NORTH EAST LONDON HA

Barking and Dagenham	-	-	-	1	0	0
City & Hackney	2	15	9.9	1	0	0
Newham	1	8	4.8	1	15	9
Redbridge	1	6	4.1	-	-	-
Tower Hamlets	1	9	6.7	-	-	-
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	5	38	3.8	3	15	1.5

Table 8 - PICU and secure services

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	PICU Services	PICU Bed spaces	PICU Beds per 100k pop	Low secure services	Low secure Bed spaces	Low Sec Beds per 100k pop
Brent	-	-	-	3	39	20.1
Ealing	1	6	2.7	1	6	2.7
Hammersmith and Fulham	1	6	5.1	-	-	-
Hillingdon	-	-	-	2*	4	2.6
Kensington and Chelsea	3	24	19.5	2	0	0
Westminster	2	20	14.1	-	-	-
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	7	56	4.5	6	49	4

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Newcastle	1	14	8.3	-	-	-
South Tyneside	1	5	5.2	-	-	-
Sunderland	1	7	3.9	-	-	-
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	3	26	2.9	-		-

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

Shropshire	-	-	1	1	6	3.3
South Staffs	2	10	2.7	-	-	-
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	2	10	1	1	6	0.6

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

Bournemouth	1*	4	4	2 (1*)	8	7.9
Dorset	1*	1	0.5	2*	1	0.5
Poole	1	1	1	2 (1*)	1	1
Somerset	1	16	5.2	-	-	1
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	2	22	3	2	10	1.4

Table 8 - PICU and secure services

SOUTH EAST LONDON HA

LIT	PICU Services	PICU Bed spaces	PICU Beds per 100k pop	Low secure services	Low secure Bed spaces	Low Sec Beds per 100k pop
Greenwich	1	12	8.1	-	-	-
Lambeth	1	12	5.9	1	12	5.9
Lewisham	1	7	4	1	6	3.5
Southwark	2	6	3.7	2	17	10.4
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	5	37	3.7	4	35	3.5
SOUTH WEST LONDON	HA				•	
Croydon	-	_	-	1	3	1.4
Kingston	1	8	7.1	-	_	-
Sutton and Merton	1	5	2.1	1	10	4.2
Wandsworth	1	12	6.3	-	-	-
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	3	25	2.8	2	13	1.5
Devon and Torbay	1 1 -	12	2.3	2*	15	2.9
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	1	16	5.1	-	-	-
Plymouth	-	-	-	1	6	3.7
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	2	28	2.8	2	21	2.1
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA						
Doncaster	1	5	2.7	-	-	-
Rotherham	1	5	3.2	-	-	-
Sheffield	1	8	2.4	1	16	4.7
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	3	18	2.2	1	16	1.9
SURREY AND SUSSEX	НА					
Brighton and Hove	1	10	5.8	-	-	-
East Surrey	2	29	11.1	1	6	2.3
East Sussex	1*	1	0.3	1	14	4.9
West Sussex	2	8	1.7	2	10	2.1
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	5	48	3	4	30	1.9

Table 8 - PICU and secure services

THAMES VALLEY HA

LIT	PICU Services	PICU Bed spaces	PICU Beds per 100k pop	Low secure services	Low secure Bed spaces	Low Sec Beds per 100k pop
Bracknell	1*	0	0	-	-	-
Bucks	1	9	2.8	1	15	4.7
Oxon	2	6	1.4	1	16	3.9
Reading	1	5	4.8	_	-	_
West Berks	1	0	0	-	-	-
THAMES VALLEY HA	5	20	1.4	2	31	2.2
TRENT HA						
Lincolnshire	-	-	-	1	15	3.6
North Nottinghamshire	-	-	-	1	4	1.6
Nottingham	-	-	-	1	6	1.5
Southern Derbyshire	1	9	2.4	-	-	-
TRENT HA	1	9	0.5	3	25	1.5
WEST YORKSHIRE HA						
Bradford	-	-	-	2	24	8
Calderdale	1	4	3.2	1*	4	3.2
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	-	-	-	3 (1*)	7	6.6
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	-	-	-	1	14	10
Leeds	1	7	1.5	3 (1*)	54	11.3
Wakefield	1	12	5.6		-	-
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	3	23	1.7	7	103	7.6
ENGLAND						
ENGLAND	105	719	2.2	65	522	1.6

No secure services listed in the following LITs: Barnsley, Bath & NE Somerset, Bedfordshire, Bexley, Bristol, Bromley, Burnley Pendle & Rossendale, Bury, Craven, Dudley, East Yorkshire, Eastleigh and Test Valley South, Gateshead, Guildford and Waverley, Halton, Hambleton and Richmondshire, Harrogate, Harrow, Havering, Herefordshire, Hounslow, Hull, Knowsley, Mid Hants, Middlesbrough, Milton Keynes, New Forest, North Derbyshire, North Lincolnshire, North Somerset, North Staffs, North Surrey, North Tyneside, Northumberland, Oldham, Redcar & Cleveland, Richmond and Twickenham, Rochdale, Scarborough, Slough, South Gloucs, St Helens, Telford and Wrekin, Trafford, Waltham Forest, Warrington District, Windsor and Maidenhead, Wokingham.

9. Criminal justice and forensic services

Criminal justice liaison and diversion services

128 LITs (80%) had a criminal justice liaison or diversion service. Dedicated services were available in 97 LITs (61%) and CJ liaison and diversion services were provided in 30 LITs by a CMHT or community forensic team. Overall there were 120 criminal justice liaison or diversion service (Table 9a) and 124 CMHTs and 19 community forensic teams providing a service. Referrals to the liaison and diversion teams in the months April to June 2002 were in the order of 5,660 nationally

Community forensic teams

There were 42 community forensic teams working in a total of 45 LITs (28%). A further 25 LITs (16%) reported having either a CMHT, criminal justice service or other team which serviced this function.

24 LITs (15%) reported no criminal justice or community forensic services.

Prison Inreach Services

Prison Inreach services were reported in 21 LITs (Table 9b) with a total of 23 services.

Community Forensic Services

These are multi-disciplinary teams which support people with a mental health problem with a history of offending and/or at risk of offending. They undertake risk assessment, risk management and intervention.

Criminal Justice Liaison and Diversion Service

There is a wide range of police and court diversion and liaison schemes which work with people with mental health problems who come into contact with the criminal justice system. Services characteristically comprise a dedicated nurse with a part time ASW and sessional support from a consultant psychiatrist and/or a clinical psychologist

Prison Psychiatric Inreach Service

The provision of specialist mental health assessment and intervention services within prisons.

Table 9a - Criminal justice and forensic services

Quality Check: Of 353 services, 97% have been updated from previous year and 93% have been signed off, 93% have staffing data, 71% have caseload data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

	CJ Liaison/ Diversion	CJ L/D Referrals April – June	CJ L/D referrals per 100k	CJ L/D	CJ L/D by Com. Forensic	prison inreach	Community Forensic	Community Forensic	Com. Forensic caseload per 100k	Community Forensic Care by
LIT	services	2002	pop	by CMHT	team	team	Services	Caseload	рор	other teams
Bath & NE Somerset	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Gloucs	2	0	0	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Swindon and Wiltshire	4	56	14	2	-	-	-	-	-	1
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	7	56	4	3	_		_	_	-	1

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	-	-	ı	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hertfordshire	2	60	8.7	3	-	-	-	-	-	-
Luton	1	0	0	-	1	-	1	0	0	-
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	3	60	5.6	5	1	_	1	0	0	-

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	3	248	38.9	1	-	-	-	ı	-	-
Sandwell	1	72	38.6	-	-	-	-	İ	-	-
Solihull	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	Ī	-	1
Wolverhampton	-	-	ı	-	-	-	1	75	49.7	-
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	5	320	22	1	-	_	1	75	5.2	1

Table 9a - Criminal justice and forensic services

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

CHESHIKE AND MEKSI	LISIDE	117								
LIT	CJ Liaison/ Diversion services	CJ L/D Referrals April – June 2002	CJ L/D referrals per 100k pop	CJ L/D by CMHT	CJ L/D by Com. Forensic team	CJ L/D by prison inreach team	Community Forensic Services	Community Forensic Caseload	Com. Forensic caseload per 100k pop	Community Forensic Care by other teams
Central Cheshire	1	35	21.8	-	ı	-	-	-	-	-
Cheshire W & Ellesmere Port	1	99	63.1	-	ı	-	-	-	-	-
East Cheshire	1	27	22.5	-	ı	-	-	-	-	1
Halton	-	-	-	1	ı	-	-	-	-	-
Knowsley	1	6	6	1	i	-	-	-	-	-
Liverpool	1	420	142	-	ı	-	-	-	-	-
Sefton	1	300	176.3	-	ı	-	-	-	-	-
St Helens	1	0	0	-	ı	-	-	-	-	-
Warrington District	-	-	-	2	1	-	1	4	3.2	-
Wirral	1	140	71.6	-	ı	1	-	-	-	-
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE	8	1027	67.5	4	1	1	1	4	0.3	1
COUNTY DURHAM AND	TEES	VALLEY	НА							
Co. Durham	1	65	24.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Darlington	1*	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Easington	1	0	0	-	ı	-	-	-	-	-
Hartlepool	1*	17	30.2	-	ı	-	-	-	-	-
Middlesbrough	1	58	67.6	-	ı	-	1	-	-	-
Redcar & Cleveland	1*	6	6.7	-	ı	-	-	-	-	-
Stockton	2	39	33.5	-	ı	-	-	-	-	1
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	5	185	25.1	-	-	_	-	-	-	1
COVENTRY, WARWICK	SHIRE,	HEREFO	RDSHIR	E AND	WORCE	STER HA	4			
Coventry	1*	7	3.4	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Herefordshire	1	0	0	2	-	-	-	_	-	1
Warks	-	-	-	5	-	-	-	-	-	-
Worcestershire	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	0	0	-
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	1	7	0.7	7	-	-	1	0	0	2

Table 9a - Criminal justice and forensic services

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

CUMBRIA AND LANC	ASHIKE F	<u>IA</u>							,	
шт	CJ Liaison/ Diversion services	CJ L/D Referrals	CJ L/D referrals per 100k pop	CJ L/D by CMHT	CJ L/D by Com. Forensic team	CJ L/D by prison inreach team	Community Forensic Services	Community Forensic Caseload	Com. Forensic caseload per 100k pop	Community Forensic Care by other teams
Blackburn with Darwen	1	0	0	2	-	-	-	-	-	1
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	1	91	45.5	-	1	-	-	ı	-	ı
Chorley and South Ribble	-	ı	ı	-	ı	-	-	1	-	1
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Morecambe Bay	-	-	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
North Cumbria	1	0	0	1	-	-	1	10	4.9	-
Preston	1	54	61.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
West Lancashire	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	4	145	11.9	7	-	-	1	10	0.8	1
ESSEX HA										
North Essex	4	243	42.4	-	ı	-	1	23	4	1
South Essex	2	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
ESSEX HA	6	243	23.6	-	-	-	1	23	2.2	1
GREATER MANCHES	TER HA									
Bolton	1	120	70.6	-	=	=	-	-	-	1
Bury	1	17	14.7	-	_	_	-	-	-	1
Manchester	1	0	0	-	-	-	1	0	0	-
Oldham	1	15	10.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Rochdale	1	22	16.9	-	ı	-	-	1	-	1
Salford	1	12	8.4	2	1	-	-	ı	-	ı
Stockport	-	ı	ı	2	ı	-	-	1	-	1
Tameside & Glossop	-	-	-	3	-	-	-	-	_	-
Trafford	1	25	18.5	-	Ī	-	-	-	_	-
Wigan	1	118	60.4	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	8	329	20	7	-	-	1	0	0	3

Table 9a - Criminal justice and forensic services

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

HAMPSHIRE AND ISL										
шт	CJ Liaison/ Diversion services	CJ L/D Referrals April – June 2002	CJ L/D referrals per 100k pop	CJ L/D by CMHT	CJ L/D by Com. Forensic team	CJ L/D by prison inreach team	Community Forensic Services	Community Forensic Caseload	Com. Forensic caseload per 100k pop	Community Forensic Care b other teams
Blackwater Valley and Hart	1	0	0	_	-	-	-	_	_	_
Isle of Wight	-	_	-	2	_	-	-	-	-	-
New Forest	1	42	40	2	_	-	-	-	-	-
North Hants	-	_	-	1	_	-	-	-	-	-
Portsmouth	1	109	90.4	-	_	-	1	6	5	1
Southampton	2	242	152.3	1	_	-	-	-	-	-
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	5	393	34	6	-	_	1	6	0.5	1
KENT AND MEDWAY		70	44.7	1 4		_		I		T 4
West Kent KENT AND MEDWAY HA	4	76 76	11.7 7.5	1	-	-	-	-	-	1 1
LEICESTERSHIRE, NO	ORTHAMI			RUTI	AND HA			1	1	-
Leicester	1	46	7.7	-	1	_	1	64	10.7	_
Northants	2	90	23.8	-	<u>-</u>	-	<u> </u>	-	-	-
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	3	136	13.9	-	1	-	1	64	6.5	_
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK	AND CA	MBRIDGE	SHIRE	НА						
Cambridgeshire	5	28	5.9	1	1	-	1	32	6.8	2
Norfolk	5	176	35.9	2	-	-	-	-	-	1
Suffolk	2	66	15.2	6	1	-	2	18	4.1	-
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	12	270	19.3	9	2	_	3	50	3.6	3

Table 9a - Criminal justice and forensic services

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE HA

LIT	CJ Liaison/ Diversion services	CJ L/D Referrals April – June 2002	CJ L/D referrals per 100k pop	CJ L/D by CMHT	CJ L/D by Com. Forensic team	CJ L/D by prison inreach team	Community Forensic Services	Community Forensic Caseload	Com. Forensic caseload per 100k pop	Community Forensic Care by other teams
Craven	1	4	12.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
East Yorkshire	1*	2	1.1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hambleton & Richmondshire	_	-	-	_	-	-	1	6	8	-
Harrogate	-	-	-	-	1	-	1	9	9.1	-
Hull	1	28	16.1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
North East Lincolnshire	=	-	-	1	1	-	1	24	23.3	-
Scarborough	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	0	0	-
York	=	-	-	-	-	-	1	9	5.1	-
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE HA	2	34	3.3	2	2	-	5	48	4.6	1
NORTH CENTRAL LO	NDON HA	4								
Barnet	ı	-	-	-	1	-	1	63	30.4	-
Camden & Islington	1	0	0	4	-	-	1	0	0	-
Enfield	1	37	21.9	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Haringey	1	113	69.7	-	1	-	1	12	7.4	-
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	3	150	18.4	4	2	-	3	75	9.2	-
NORTH EAST LONDO	N HA									
Barking and Dagenham	-	-	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
City & Hackney	1	31	20.4	1	-	-	-	-	-	1
Havering	-	-	-	3	-	-	-	-	-	-
Newham	-	-	-	2	1	-	1	22	13.2	-
Redbridge	-	-	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	2	49	36.4	1	ı	-	-	-	-	1
Tower Hamlets	_									
Tower Hamlets Waltham Forest	-	-	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-

Table 9a - Criminal justice and forensic services

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	CJ Liaison/ Diversion services	CJ L/D Referrals April – June 2002		CJ L/D by CMHT	CJ L/D by Com. Forensic team	CJ L/D by prison inreach team	Community Forensic Services	Community Forensic Caseload	Com. Forensic caseload per 100k pop	Community Forensic Care by other teams
Brent	1	6	3.1	3	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hammersmith and Fulham	1	2	1.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Harrow	1	46	35.9	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Hillingdon	1*	2	1.3	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hounslow	1*	0	0	3	-	-	-	-	-	1
Kensington and Chelsea	-	-	ı	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Westminster	-	-	-	4	-	-	-	_	-	-
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	3	56	4.5	13	-	-	-	-	-	3

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	1	53	41.8	3	-	-	1	9	7.1	-
Newcastle	1	45	26.5	-	-	-	1	143	84.3	-
North Tyneside	1*	40	31.6	-	-	-	1	20	15.8	-
South Tyneside	2	31	32.1	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	4	169	18.8	5	-	-	3	172	19.1	

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	1	51	16.9	2	-	-	_	-	-	1
Shropshire	1	33	18.4	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
South Staffs	1	26	6.9	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Telford and Wrekin	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	4	110	11.4	3	_		_	_	_	2

Table 9a - Criminal justice and forensic services

LIT	CJ Liaison/ Diversion services	CJ L/D Referrals April – June 2002	CJ L/D referrals per 100k pop	CJ L/D by CMHT	CJ L/D by Com. Forensic team	CJ L/D by prison inreach team	Community Forensic Services	Community Forensic Caseload	Com. Forensic caseload per 100k pop	Community Forensic Care by other teams
Bournemouth	-	-	ı	5	-	-	1*	0	0	-
Dorset	-	-	ı	3	-	-	1*	0	0	-
Poole	-	-	-	3	-	-	1	0	0	-
Somerset	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	145	46.9	-
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	-	-	-	11	-	-	2	145	19.7	-
SOUTH EAST LONDO	N HA									
Lambeth	1	1	0.5	-	1	-	1	80	39.5	-
Lewisham	-	-	-	3	1	-	1	111	64.1	-
Southwark	1	0	0	-	-	-	1	0	0	1
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	2	1	0.1	3	2	-	3	191	18.9	1
SOUTH WEST LONDO	ON HA									
Croydon	-	-	ı	-	1	-	1	58	26.6	-
Kingston	3	33	29.4	4	-	-	1	-	-	-
Richmond and Twickenham	_	_	-	4	_	-	-	_	_	-
Wandsworth	1	38	20.1	_	-	_	-	-	-	-
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	4	71	8.1	8	1	-	1	58	6.6	-
SOUTH WEST PENIN	SULA HA					Ι		Ι	1	Ι
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	1	320	102	_	-	-	1	40	12.7	-
Devon and Torbay	1	20	3.9	2	1	-	1*	0	0	1
Plymouth	1	70	42.9	-	1	-	1	0	0	-
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	3	410	41.4	2	2	-	2	40	4	1

Table 9a - Criminal justice and forensic services

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

3001H TORKSHIKE	IIA									
LIT	CJ Liaison/ Diversion services	CJ L/D Referrals April – June 2002	CJ L/D referrals per 100k pop	CJ L/D by CMHT	CJ L/D by Com. Forensic team	CJ L/D by prison inreach team	Community Forensic Services	Community Forensic Caseload	Com. Forensic caseload per 100k pop	Community Forensic Care by other teams
Barnsley	1	254	174.3	-	-	-	1	9	6.2	-
Doncaster	1	80	42.8	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Rotherham	1	21	13.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Sheffield	1	52	15.3	_	-	-	-	-	-	-
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	4	407	49.2	1	-	-	1	9	1.1	-
SURREY AND SUSSI	EX HA									
East Surrey	1	36	13.8	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
East Sussex	1	121	42.2	-	-	-	1	330	115	-
Guildford and Waverley	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	0	0	-
North Surrey	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
West Sussex	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	4	157	9.8	-	-	-	2	330	20.6	2
THAMES VALLEY HA	1									
Bracknell	1*	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Bucks	1	50	15.6	-	_	-	-	-	-	-
Oxon	-	-	-	5	1	-	1	7	1.7	-
Reading	1	53	51.3	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Slough	1	0	0	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
West Berks	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
THAMES VALLEY HA	3	103	7.2	7	1	-	1	7	0.5	1
TRENT HA										
North Derbyshire	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
North Nottinghamshire	2	60	23.8	2	-	-	1	20	7.9	-
Nottingham	1	16	3.9	-	-	-	1	167	40.8	-
Southern Derbyshire	1	109	29.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
TRENT HA	5	185	11	2	-	-	2	187	11.1	-

Table 9a - Criminal justice and forensic services

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	CJ Liaison/ Diversion services	CJ L/D Referrals April – June 2002	CJ L/D referrals per 100k pop	CJ L/D by CMHT	CJ L/D by Com. Forensic team	CJ L/D by prison inreach team	Community Forensic Services	Community Forensic Caseload	Com. Forensic caseload per 100k pop	Community Forensic Care by other teams
Bradford	2	38	12.7	-	ı	-	1	48	16.1	1
Calderdale	1	6	4.8	-	1	-	1	10	8	1
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	1	406	382.1	-	1	-	1*	8	7.5	1
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	-	-		-	1	-	1	32	22.8	-
Leeds	_	-		-	ı	1	1	78	16.4	-
Wakefield	1	61	28.6	-	-	-	-	_		1
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	5	513	37.7	-	3	1	4	176	12.9	4

ENGLAND

LIT ENGLAND	services	2002	рор 17.7	124	team 19	team	Services	Caseload 1692	100k pop 5.3	other teams
		CJ L/D Referrals April – June		CJ L/D	CJ L/D by Com. Forensic	prison inreach	Community Forensic	Community Forensic	Com. Forensic caseload per	Community Forensic Care by

No criminal justice or forensic services recorded in the following LITs: Bexley, Brighton and Hove, Bristol, Bromley, Burnley Pendle & Rossendale, Dudley, Ealing, East Hampshire, East Kent, Eastleigh and Test Valley South, Fareham and Gosport, Greenwich, Lincolnshire, Mid Hants, Milton Keynes, North Lincolnshire, North Somerset, Northumberland, South Gloucs, Sunderland, Sutton and Merton, Walsall, Windsor and Maidenhead, Wokingham.

Table 9b - Forensic services - Prison Inreach

LIT	Name of inreach service
Bedfordshire	Bedford Prison Inreach Service
Birmingham	Birmingham Prison Inreach Team
Camden & Islington	Pentonville In-reach CMHT
	Holloway In-reach CMHT
Devon and Torbay	HMP Exeter CPN Initiative
Ealing	Prison Linkworker Scheme
East Kent	Canterbury Prison
	Dover Removal Centre
Lambeth	Prison Service
Leeds	C.P.A. Liaison Officer & medical clinic
Leicester	Inreach Nursing Team
Lincolnshire	Lincoln Prison In Reach Service
Manchester	Prison Inreach
Nottingham	Forensic Community Team - Prison Service
Plymouth	Plymouth Prison Inreach Service
Portsmouth	Prison Psychiatric Inreach Service
Rotherham	Prison Inreach Service
South Essex	Bullwood Hall Inreach Team
South Gloucestershire	Avon Prisons Inreach Service
West Kent	Kent Prison Contract
Wigan	MDO Team
Wirral	Criminal Justice Liaison and Diversion
Worcestershire	Newtown

10. Psychological therapy services

A series of four tables (Table 10a-d) report the provision of psychological therapy services. All showed a reduced number of services since last year. This is partly accounted for by the identification of the use of services by more than one LIT.

Psychological therapy and counselling services were reported in 146 LITs (91%) (Table 10a). A total of 376 services were recorded with a caseload of 47,415 (147.8 per 100k population). The most frequently used settings for the services were primary care centres (47% of services) and CMHTs (27% of services). The most common orientation reported was counselling (Table 10b). This was offered by 178 services (47%). Behavioural therapy was provided in 152 services (40%). Cognitive behavioural therapy as offered by only 92 (24%) services and psychodynamic approaches by 103 services (27%).

Specialist psychotherapy services were reported in 73 LITs (46) (Table 10c). There were 96 services which carried a caseload of over 8,500. These services tended to be located in psychiatric hospitals.

Voluntary/private counselling and/or psychotherapy services were available in 101 LITs (63%) (Table 10d). There were 351 services listed. Provision was very patchy and included a wide range of services. Most common were bereavement and relationship counselling, women's therapy services, support for survivors of abuse and Mind counselling services. They largely worked out of their own premises, only 16 services working in hospital settings and 7 in CMHTs. A slightly larger number working in primary care centres.

Day centres remained an important source of therapy services with 228 offering counselling and psychotherapy sessions.

Women's therapy services are reported in Table 17b.

Centre for Public Mental Health

Psychological Therapy and Counselling Services

These services provide a variety of psychological therapies such as cognitive behavioural therapy and person-centred counselling. They should be provided by appropriately qualified and accredited staff.

Specialist Psychotherapy Service

These specialist and discrete services are provided by qualified and accredited (e.g. UKCP) medical and non-medical psychotherapists. Psychotherapy services include psychoanalytic, humanistic, family/systemic therapy and group psychotherapy.

Voluntary / Private Counselling and/or Psychotherapy Service

Non-NHS counselling services, e.g. Relate and Cruse.

Table 10a – Psychological therapy and counselling services by location

Quality Check: Of 396 services, 97% have been updated from previous year and 94% have been signed off, 91% have staffing data, 64% have caseload data

AVON. GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April- June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Bath & NE Somerset	19	-	-	-	16	243	213.5	319	280.3
Bristol	20	-	-	-	5	0	0	0	0
Gloucs	2	1	1	1	1	273	75.4	140	38.7
South Gloucs	1	1	1	-	-	64	41.9	30	19.7
Swindon and Wiltshire	5	-	2	3	1	0	0	0	0
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	47	1	4	4	23	580	41.1	489	34.7

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	1	1	1	1	1	205	80.4	95	37.3
Hertfordshire	2	-	2	2	1	400	57.9	80	11.6
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	3	1	3	3	2	605	56.8	175	16.4

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	5 (1*)	1	2	2	1	101	15.9	254	39.9
Dudley	1	-	-	-	1	150	76.8	270	138.3
Sandwell	1	-	1	1	1	874	469.1	407	218.4
Solihull	2	-	-	2	-	179	141.8	85	67.3
Walsall	2	-	1	-	1	251	159	74	46.9
Wolverhampton	1	-	-	-	-	400	265	231	153
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	11	1	4	5	4	1955	134.5	1321	90.9

Table 10a - Psychological therapy and counselling services by location

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

CHESHIRE AND MERSEY	SIDE HA	T	T						T
LIT	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April- June 2002	Referrals per
Cheshire West and Ellesmere									
Port	5	-	2	1	-	12	7.6	321	204.5
East Cheshire	4	3	-	-	2	114	94.9	194	161.5
Knowsley	3	2	-	_	2	641	645.3	369	371.4
Liverpool	3	1	2	1	2	1076	363.7	2270	767.4
Sefton	2	1	1	1	1	508	298.5	618	363.2
St Helens	1	1	-	-	-	117	96.9	33	27.3
Wirral	3	-	-	1	-	0	0	1209	617.9
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	21	8	5	4	7	2468	162.3	5014	329.8
COUNTY DURHAM AND	TEES VALLE	EY HA							
Co. Durham	3	-	-	-	1	229	86.5	212	80.1
Darlington	2	1	-	_	-	153	247	264	426.2
Easington	2	-	-	_	1	5	8.2	4	6.5
Hartlepool	2	-	-	1	1	130	231	329	584.7
Middlesbrough	2	-	-	_	-	168	195.9	467	544.4
Redcar & Cleveland	2	-	-	-	-	133	147.5	213	236.2
Stockton	2	1	-	-	1	542	465	229	196.5
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	15	2	_	1	4	1360	184.6	1718	233.2
COVENTRY, WARWICKS	HIRE, HERE	FORDSHIR	E AND WOF	RCESTER	НА				
Herefordshire	2	-	-	2	2	0	0	0	0
Warks	3	-	-	-	2	691	212.6	408	125.5
Worcestershire	1	-	1	_	1	0	0	0	0
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	6	-	1	2	5	691	69.9	408	41.3

Table 10a - Psychological therapy and counselling services by location

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

COMBINA AND LANGAC			1		1		1	1	T
LIT	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April- June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Blackburn with Darwen	3	-	-	1	2	271	293.5	343	371.5
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	3	-	-	2	3	262	131.1	447	223.7
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	1	1	-	-	1	0	0	12	7.7
Morecambe Bay	7	1	1	3	4	720	366.5	542	275.9
North Cumbria	1	1	1	1	1	2737	1354	822	406.6
Preston	1	1	1	1	-	197	225.2	12	13.7
West Lancashire	1	1	1	-	-	0	0	0	0
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	17	5	4	8	11	4187	344.7	2178	179.3
ESSEX HA				•					
North Essex	4	-	2	2	1	795	138.8	679	118.5
South Essex	1*	=	-	-	1	25	5.5	16	3.5
ESSEX HA	4	-	2	2	2	820	79.6	695	67.5
GREATER MANCHESTEI	R HA								
Bolton	2	1	-	-	1	434	255.3	193	113.5
Bury	1	1	1	-	1	486	420.2	241	208.4
Manchester	16	-	1	-	2	42	14.7	200	70.2
Oldham	1	-	1	-	1	169	119.6	437	309.3
Rochdale	1	-	1	-	1	426	326.8	215	164.9
Salford	1	-	-	-	1	535	374.7	624	437
Stockport	4 (1*)	2	-	-	3	999	547	517	283.1
Tameside & Glossop	3	1	_	2	1	203	139.7	77	53
Wigan	2	-	-	-	2	0	0	0	0
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	30	5	4	2	13	3294	200.4	2504	152.4

Table 10a - Psychological therapy and counselling services by location

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

HAMIPSHIKE AND ISLE O	r wight h	1	T	1	1		Т		Т
LIT	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April- June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Blackwater Valley and Hart	1	-	-	-	1	52	41.9	103	83
Eastleigh and Test Valley South	1	-	1	1	_	83	84.7	28	28.6
Isle of Wight	1	-	-	1	1	214	265.1	170	210.6
Mid Hants	2	-	1	1	-	104	94.3	73	66.2
New Forest	1	-	-	1	-	148	140.8	74	70.4
Portsmouth	4	-	2	2	3	338	280.4	419	347.6
Southampton	3	2	-	-	2	38	23.9	234	147.3
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT	13	2	4	6	7	977	84.4	1101	95.2
KENT AND MEDWAY HA									
East Kent	17	-	2	6	6	693	188.4	527	143.3
West Kent	3	-	-	2	2	1993	306.1	972	149.3
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	20	-	2	8	8	2686	263.6	1499	147.1
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORT	HAMPTONS	HIRE AND	RUTLAND H	ΙA					
Leicester	1	-	1	-	-	60	10	17	2.8
Northants	2	-	1	-	-	399	105.4	82	21.7
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	3	_	2	_		459	46.9	99	10.1
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AN	D CAMBRID	GESHIRE H	-HA	1			•		1
Cambridgeshire	3	-	1	-	-	0	0	0	0
Norfolk	2	-	2	2	1	0	0	0	0
Suffolk	1	-	1	-	-	21	4.8	18	4.1
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	6	-	4	2	1	21	1.5	18	1.3

Table 10a - Psychological therapy and counselling services by location

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April- June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Craven	5	2	-	-	4	224	708	93	294
East Yorkshire	1	-	-	-	1	94	51.4	62	33.9
Hambleton and Richmondshire	1	1	1	1	1	413	551.2	196	261.6
Harrogate	2	-	-	1	2	551	556.2	461	465.4
North East Lincolnshire	1	1	-	1	-	40	38.8	34	33
North Lincolnshire	1	-	-	1	-	216	220.9	149	152.4
Scarborough	1	1	1	1	1	507	528.5	352	366.9
York	1	-	1	-	1	890	500.8	405	227.9
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	13	5	3	5	10	2935	283	1752	168.9
NORTH CENTRAL LOND	ON HA								
Barnet	2	-	-	2	2	822	396.4	192	92.6
Camden & Islington	11	5	-	1	3	342	124.2	548	199
Enfield	3	1	-	1	3	291	171.9	78	46.1
Haringey	2	-	1	1	2	7	4.3	613	378.1
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	18	6	1	5	10	1462	179.6	1431	175.8
NORTH EAST LONDON H	IA								
Barking and Dagenham	1*	-	-	1	1	118	113.4	9	8.6
City & Hackney	6	1	2	1	3	196	128.7	232	152.4
Havering	3	-	-	-	1	223	149.5	133	89.2
Newham	1	-	-	-	-	173	103.4	172	102.8
Redbridge	1	-	1	1	1	172	116.5	95	64.3
Tower Hamlets	5	1	2	-	1	118	87.6	88	65.3
Waltham Forest	1	_	-	-	_	241	159.3	105	69.4
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	17	2	5	3	7	1241	123.3	834	82.9

Table 10a - Psychological therapy and counselling services by location

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April- June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Brent	6 (1*)	-	2	1	2	678	350.2	254	131.2
Ealing	8	-	4	6	2	158	71.7	89	40.4
Hammersmith and Fulham	3	-	-	1	1	250	211.5	90	76.1
Harrow	2	-	1	1	1	0	0	0	0
Hillingdon	2 (1*)	-	1	2	1	137	88.3	70	45.1
Hounslow	3 (2*)	-	1	-	1	205	134.4	123	80.6
Kensington and Chelsea	10	3	4	2	1	678	550.3	1524	1236.9
Westminster	4	-	3	2	1	625	441	236	166.5
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	34	3	16	15	10	2731	221.5	2386	193.5

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	1	-	1	1	1	90	70.9	91	71.7
Newcastle	1	-	-	-	1	64	37.7	47	27.7
North Tyneside	2	-	-	-	2	510	402.6	475	375
Northumberland	1	1	1	1	1	1311	657.2	281	140.9
South Tyneside	2	1	-	1	1	51	52.8	339	350.9
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	7	2	2	3	6	2026	224.9	1233	136.9

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	1	1	1	1	1	503	166.9	104	34.5
Shropshire	1	1	1	1	1	587	327	68	37.9
South Staffs	2	-	-	1	1	100	26.6	27	7.2
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	4	2	2	3	3	1190	123.6	199	20.7

Table 10a - Psychological therapy and counselling services by location

LIT	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April- June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Bournemouth	3	-	-	-	2	706	699.1	572	566.4
Dorset	4 (1*)	-	-	-	2	782	352.1	449	202.2
Poole	7 (2*)	-	-	-	2	637	625.6	466	457.7
Somerset	4	-	-	-	4	76	24.6	250	80.8
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	15	-	-	-	10	2201	299.8	1737	236.6
SOUTH EAST LONDON	НА				_				
Bexley	1	-	-	1	-	90	68.3	30	22.8
Bromley	1	-	-	-	1	0	0	0	0
Lambeth	3	2	-	-	1	527	260.2	372	183.7
Lewisham	1	-	-	-	1	150	86.6	84	48.5
Southwark	1	-	1	1	-	0	0	0	0
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	7	2	1	2	3	767	75.8	486	48.1
SOUTH WEST LONDON	HA								
Croydon	2	-	-	1	1	254	116.4	494	226.4
Kingston	1	-	-	-	1	0	0	194	172.8
Richmond and Twickenham	1	-	_	-	1	0	0	365	306.2
Sutton and Merton	1	-	-	-	1	0	0	88	36.8
Wandsworth	3	_	-	-	2	80	42.3	428	226.1
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	8	-	-	1	6	334	38	1569	178.7
SOUTH WEST PENINSU	Ι Δ ΗΔ								
Devon and Torbay	4	1	2	2	-	792	154.4	301	58.7
	1			•	1				

2

SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA

4

1

80

301

30.4

792

2

Table 10a - Psychological therapy and counselling services by location

LIT	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April- June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Rotherham	4	1	-		3	178	115.6	178	115.6
Sheffield	3	-	_	2	1	237	69.7	333	97.9
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	7	1	-	2	4	415	50.2	511	61.8
SURREY AND SUSSEX	НА								
Brighton and Hove	1	-	-	-	1	608	352.6	322	186.7
East Sussex	1	-	-	1	1	346	120.6	22	7.7
Guildford and Waverley	3	-	-	-	-	0	0	0	0
North Surrey	3	1	2	-	1	0	0	0	0
West Sussex	1	1	1	1	1	400	85.8	157	33.7
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	9	2	3	2	4	1354	84.5	501	31.3
THAMES VALLEY HA					_				
Bucks	2	1	2	1	2	960	299.1	77	24
Milton Keynes	1	-	1	1	-	197	135.7	103	71
Oxon	6	1	3	1	2	1195	287.9	849	204.6
Reading	1	-	1	1	1	207	200.5	52	50.4
Windsor and Maidenhead	1	1	-	1		0	0	0	0
THAMES VALLEY HA	11	3	7	5	5	2559	178.1	1081	75.2
TRENT HA									
Lincolnshire	4	-	3	3	3	2106	504.7	1226	293.8
North Derbyshire	1	-	-	-	-	0	0	0	0
North Nottinghamshire	7	1	2	3	2	133	52.8	209	83
Nottingham	1	-	-	-	1	1489	363.8	1325	323.8
Southern Derbyshire	2	-	1	1	2	1294	351.3	1115	302.7
			·			· ·			

TRENT HA

298.9

3875

230.6

5022

6

7

8

15

1

Table 10a - Psychological therapy and counselling services by location

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April- June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
Bradford	3	2	-	-	-	500	167.4	314	105.1
Calderdale	2	1	-	-	2	609	490.2	987	794.4
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	1	-	-	-		165	154.5	76	71.2
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	1	1	1	-	1	453	322.4	386	274.7
Leeds	3 (1*)	-	2	1	2	512	107.4	1430	299.8
Wakefield	2	-	2	-	-	44	20.6	39	18.3
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	11	4	5	1	5	2283	167.8	3232	237.5

ENGLAND

LIT	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April- June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop
ENGLAND	376	59	92	103	178	47415	147.8	38347	119.5

No psychological therapy and counselling services recorded in the following LITs: Barnsley, Bracknell, Central Cheshire, Chorley and South Ribble, Cornwall & Isles of Scilly, Coventry, Doncaster, East Hampshire, East Surrey, Fareham and Gosport, Greenwich, Hull, Halton, Hyndburn & Ribble Valley, Luton, North Hants, North Somerset, Plymouth, Slough, Sunderland, Telford and Wrekin, Trafford, Warrington District, West Berks, Wokingham.

Table 10b - Psychological therapy and counselling services by orientation

Quality Check: Of 396 services, 97% have been updated from previous year and 94% have been signed off, 91% have staffing data, 64% have caseload data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	Total services	Behavioural	СВТ	Psychodynamic	Counselling	Range of orientations (out of 4)
Bath & NE Somerset	19	4	-	-	16	2
Bristol	20	-	-	Ī	5	1
Gloucs	2	1	1	1	1	4
South Gloucs	1	-	1	Ī	-	1
Swindon and Wiltshire	5	1	2	3	1	4
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	47	6	4	4	23	

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	1	1	1	1	1	4
Hertfordshire	2	2	2	2	1	4
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	3	3	3	3	2	

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	5 (1*)	2	2	2	1	4
Dudley	1	-	ı	-	1	1
Sandwell	1	1	1	1	1	4
Solihull	2	2	ı	2	1	2
Walsall	2	1	1	-	1	3
Wolverhampton	1	1	ı	-	1	1
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	11	7	4	5	4	

Table 10b – Psychological therapy and counselling services by orientation

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	Total services	Behavioural	СВТ	Psychodynamic	Counselling	Range of orientations (out of 4)
Cheshire West and Ellesmere Port	5	4	2	1	-	3
East Cheshire	4	-	-	-	2	1
Knowsley	3	1	-	-	2	2
Liverpool	3	3	2	1	2	4
Sefton	2	1	1	1	1	4
St Helens	1	1	-	-	-	1
Wirral	3	-	-	1	-	1
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	21	10	5	4	7	

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

Co. Durham	3	2	-	-	1	2
Darlington	2	-	-	-	-	0
Easington	2	1	-	-	1	2
Hartlepool	2	1	-	1	1	3
Middlesbrough	2	1	-	-	-	1
Redcar & Cleveland	2	1	-	-	-	1
Stockton	2	2	-	-	1	2
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	15	8	-	1	4	

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

Herefordshire	2	-	-	2	2	2
Warks	3	-	-	-	2	1
Worcestershire	1	1	1	-	1	3
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	6	1	1	2	5	

Table 10b – Psychological therapy and counselling services by orientation

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	Total services	Behavioural	СВТ	Psychodynamic	Counselling	Range of orientations (out of 4)
Blackburn with Darwen	3	1	-	1	2	3
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	3	-	-	2	3	2
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	1	1	-	-	1	2
Morecambe Bay	7	5	1	3	4	4
North Cumbria	1	1	1	1	1	4
Preston	1	1	1	1	-	3
West Lancashire	1	1	1	-	_	2
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	17	10	4	8	11	
FOOEVIIA						
ESSEX HA	4	2		2		1

North Essex	4	2	2	2	1	4
South Essex	1*	-	ı	-	1	1
ESSEX HA	5	2	2	2	2	

GREATER MANCHESTER HA

Bolton	2	2	-	-	1	2
Bury	1	1	1	-	1	3
Manchester	16	1	1	-	2	3
Oldham	1	-	1	-	1	2
Rochdale	1	1	1	-	1	3
Salford	1	1	-	-	1	2
Stockport	4 (1*)	-	-	-	3	1
Tameside & Glossop	3	2	-	2	1	3
Wigan	2	-	-	-	2	1
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	30	8	4	2	13	

Table 10b – Psychological therapy and counselling services by orientation

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIC	HI HA اَف					
						Range of orientations (ou
LIT	Total services	Behavioural	CBT	Psychodynamic	Counselling	of 4)
Blackwater Valley and Hart	1	-	-	-	1	1
Eastleigh and Test Valley South	1		1	1	-	2
Isle of Wight	1	1	-	1	1	3
Mid Hants	2	-	1	1	-	2
New Forest	1	-	-	1	-	1
Portsmouth	4	-	2	2	3	3
Southampton	3	1	-	-	2	2
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	13	2	4	6	7	
KENT AND MEDWAY HA						
East Kent	17	2	2	6	6	4
West Kent	3	2	-	2	2	3
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	20	4	2	8	8	
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAM	PTONSHIRE .	AND RUTLAN	D HA			
Leicester	1	1	1	-	-	2
Northants	2	2	1	-	-	2
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	3	3	2	-	-	
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CA	MBRIDGESH	IRE HA				
Cambridgeshire	3	-	1	-	-	1
Norfolk	2	-	2	2	1	3
Suffolk	1	1	1	-	-	2
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	6	1	4	2	1	

Table 10b – Psychological therapy and counselling services by orientation

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

NORTH AND EAST TORKSH	IKE AND NOR I	HERN LINCO	LNOUKE		Т	
LIT	Total services	Behavioural	СВТ	Psychodynamic	Counselling	Range of orientations (out of 4)
Craven	5	1	-	-	4	2
East Yorkshire	1	-	-	-	1	1
Hambleton and Richmondshire	1	1	1	1	1	4
Harrogate	2	2	-	1	2	3
North East Lincolnshire	1	1	-	1	-	2
North Lincolnshire	1	1	-	1	-	2
Scarborough	1	1	1	1	1	4
York	1	-	1	-	1	2
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	13	7	3	5	10	
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON	НА					
Barnet	2	2	-	2	2	3
Camden & Islington	11	4	-	1	3	3
Enfield	3	1	-	1	3	3
Haringey	2	-	1	1	2	3
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	18	7	1	5	10	
NORTH EAST LONDON HA						
Barking and Dagenham	1*	-	-	1	1	2
City & Hackney	6	4	2	1	3	4
Havering	3	1	-	-	1	2
Newham	1	1	-	-	-	1
Redbridge	1	1	1	1	1	4
Tower Hamlets	5	3	2	-	1	3
Waltham Forest	1	1	-	-	-	1
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	17	11	5	3	7	

Table 10b – Psychological therapy and counselling services by orientation

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Total services	Behavioural	СВТ	Psychodynamic	Counselling	Range of orientations (out of 4)
Brent	6 (1*)	2	2	1	2	4
Ealing	8	-	4	6	2	3
Hammersmith and Fulham	3	2	-	1	1	3
Harrow	2	1	1	1	1	4
Hillingdon	2 (1*)	1	1	2	1	4
Hounslow	3 (2*)	1	1	-	1	3
Kensington and Chelsea	10	3	4	2	1	4
Westminster	4	2	3	2	1	4
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	34	12	16	15	10	
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AI Gateshead	ND WEAR HA	1	1	1	1	4
Newcastle	1	-	-	-	1	1
North Tyneside	2	2	-	-	2	2
Northumberland	1	1	1	1	1	4
South Tyneside	2	1		1	1	3
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	7	5	2	3	6	
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORD	SHIRE HA					
North Staffs	1	1	1	1	1	4
Shropshire	1	1	1	1	1	4
South Staffs	2	1	-	1	1	3
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	4	3	2	3	3	

Table 10b – Psychological therapy and counselling services by orientation

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

LIT	Total services	Behavioural	СВТ	Psychodynamic	Counselling	Range of orientations (out of 4)
Bournemouth	3	2	-	-	2	2
Dorset	4 (1*)	3	-	-	2	2
Poole	7 (2*)	2	-	-	2	2
Somerset	4	1	-	-	4	2
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	15	8	-	-	10	
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	\					
Bexley	1	_	-	1	-	1
Bromley	1	-	-	-	1	1
Lambeth	3	-	-	-	1	1
Lewisham	1	1	-	-	1	2
Southwark	1	1	1	1	-	3
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	17	2	1	2	3	
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	4					
Croydon	2	1	-	1	1	3
Kingston	1	-	-	-	1	1
Richmond and Twickenham	1	-	-	-	1	1
Sutton and Merton	1	-	-	-	1	1
Wandsworth	3	1	-	-	2	2
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	8	2	-	1	6	
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA	НА					
Devon and Torbay	4	2	2	2	-	3
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	4	2	2	2	-	

Table 10b – Psychological therapy and counselling services by orientation

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

SOUTH TORKSHIRE HA	<u> </u>		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , 			
LIT	Total services	Behavioural	СВТ	Psychodynamic	Counselling	Range of orientations (out of 4)
Rotherham	4	4	-	-	3	2
Sheffield	3	-	-	2	1	2
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	7	4	-	2	4	
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA						
Brighton and Hove	1	1	-	-	1	2
East Sussex	1	1	-	1	1	3
Guildford and Waverley	3	-	-	-	-	0
North Surrey	3	1	2	-	1	3
West Sussex	1	1	1	1	1	4
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	9	4	3	2	4	
THAMES VALLEY HA						
Bucks	2	2	2	1	2	4
Milton Keynes	1	1	1	1	-	3
Oxon	6	3	3	1	2	4
Reading	1	-	1	1	1	3
Windsor and Maidenhead	1	1	-	1	-	2
THAMES VALLEY HA	11	7	7	5	5	
TRENT HA						
Lincolnshire	4	2	3	3	3	4
North Derbyshire	1	-	-	-	-	
North Nottinghamshire	7	4	2	3	2	4
Nottingham	1	-	-	-	1	1
Southern Derbyshire	2	1	1	1	2	4
TRENT HA	15	7	6	7	8	

Table 10b – Psychological therapy and counselling services by orientation

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	Total services	Behavioural	СВТ	Psychodynamic	Counselling	Range of orientations (out of 4)
Bradford	3	2	-	-	-	1
Calderdale	2	1	-	-	2	2
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	1	-	-	-	-	0
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	1	-	1	-	1	2
Leeds	3 (1*)	2	2	1	2	4
Wakefield	2	1	2	-	-	2
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	11	6	5	1	5	

ENGLAND

LIT	Total services	Behavioural	СВТ	Psychodynamic	Counselling	Range of orientations (out of 4)
ENGLAND	376	152	92	103	178	,

Table 10c - Specialist psychotherapy services

Quality Check: Of 104 services, 94% have been updated from previous year and 92% have been signed off, 87% have staffing data, 65% have caseload data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

AVON, GLOUCESTERS	SHIRE AND	WILTSHIR	E HA				_		
	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100l
Bath & NE Somerset	1	-	1	-	-	46	40.4	18	15.8
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	1	-	1	-	-	46	3.3	18	1.3
BEDFORDSHIRE AND	HERTFORD	SHIRE HA							
Hertfordshire	2	-	1	1	-	450	65.1	90	13
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	2	-	1	1	-	450	42.2	90	8.4
BIRMINGHAM AND TH	E BLACK C	OUNTRY H	łΑ						
Birmingham	3	-	1	-	-	252	39.6	99	15.5
Solihull	1	1	-	1	-	0	0	0	0
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	4	1	1	1	-	252	17.3	99	6.8
CHESHIRE AND MERS	EYSIDE HA								
Cheshire West and Ellesmere Port	1	-	-	-	-	10	6.4	12	7.6
East Cheshire	2	2	-	-	1	82	68.3	110	91.6
Liverpool	1	-	1	-	-	0	0	114	38.5
Sefton	2	-	2	-	_	19	11.2	27	15.9
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE	6	2	3		1	111	7.3	263	17.3

Table 10c - Specialist psychotherapy services

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100k
Easington	1	_	1	_	1	0	0	0	0
Middlesbrough	1	-	1	-	-	35	40.8	10	11.7
Redcar & Cleveland	1	-	-	-	-	15	16.6	5	5.5
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	3	-	1	-	1	50	6.8	15	2
COVENTRY, WARWICH	KSHIRE, HE	REFORDS	HIRE AND	WORCES	TER HA				
Worcestershire	1*	-	1	-	-	0	0	0	0
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	_		_	_	_	_	_	-	_
CUMBRIA AND LANCA Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	1	-	-	-	-	86	43	66	33
Morecambe Bay	1	<u>-</u>			_	86 57	29	7	3.6
North Cumbria	1			1	1	224	110.8	266	131.6
Preston	1	1	1	<u> </u>	-	166	189.7	13	14.9
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	4	1	2	1	1	533	43.9	352	29
ESSEX HA									
South Essex	2	-	1	_	-	70	15.3	17	3.7
ESSEX HA	2	-	1	-	-	70	6.8	17	1.7
GREATER MANCHEST	ER HA								
Manchester	1	_	-	-	-	0	0	0	0
Salford	1	-	-	-	-	58	40.6	33	23.1
Stockport	1*	-	-	-	-	3	1.6	1	0.5
Wigan	1*	_	_	_	_	0	0	2	1

GREATER MANCHESTER HA

3.7

36

2.2

Table 10c - Specialist psychotherapy services

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

HAMIF STILL AND ISEL	- 01 1110111	IIA	l .	ı				1	T
	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100k
East Hampshire	1	-	-	_	-	0	0	17	14.9
Southampton	1	-	1	-	-	0	0	139	87.5
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	2	-	1	-	-	0	0	156	13.5
KENT AND MEDWAY H	łΑ								
East Kent	2	-	-	-	-	251	68.2	102	27.7
West Kent	1	-	-	-	-	191	29.3	68	10.4
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	3	-	-	-	-	442	43.4	170	16.7
LEICESTERSHIRE, NO	RTHAMPTO	NSHIRE A	ND RUTLA	ND HA					
Leicester	2	-	1	1	1	574	95.5	139	23.1
Northants	2	-	-	-	-	21	5.5	43	11.4
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	4	-	1	1	1	595	60.7	182	18.6
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK	AND CAMBI	RIDGESHII	RE HA						
Cambridgeshire	1	-	-	-	_	0	0	0	0
Norfolk	1	-	1	-	-	0	0	0	0
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	2	-	1	-	-	0	0	0	0
NORTH AND EAST YO	RKSHIRE A	ND NORTH	HERN LINC	OLNSHIR	E				
Craven	1	1	-	-	-	0	0	0	0
Hull	2	-	1	1	-	132	75.9	82	47.1
York	1	-	-	-	1	210	118.2	99	55.7
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	4	1	1	1	1	342	33	181	17.5

Table 10c - Specialist psychotherapy services

NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA

NORTH CENTRAL LON		T			1			T	T
	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100
Camden & Islington	2	-	-	-	-	0	0	0	0
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	2	-	-	-	-	0	0	0	0
NORTH EAST LONDON	N HA								
City & Hackney	1	-	1	=	1	171	112.3	50	32.8
Havering	1	-	-	=	-	210	140.8	52	34.9
Waltham Forest	1	-	-	-	-	176	116.3	27	17.8
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	3	-	1	-	1	557	55.3	129	12.8
NORTH WEST LONDO		1	1		_	36	30.5	18	15.2
Hammersmith and Fulham	1	1	1	-	-	36	30.5	18	15.2
Harrow	1	-	1	1	-	0	0	0	0
Hillingdon	2 (1*)	-	1	1	-	55	35.4	13	8.4
Hounslow	1	-	1	-	-	74	48.5	47	30.8
Kensington and Chelsea	5	-	5	-	-	0	0	0	0
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	9	1	9	2	-	165	13.4	78	6.3
NORTHUMBERLAND, T	TYNE AND \	WEAR HA							
Newcastle	3	-	-	-	-	327	192.8	125	73.7
South Tyneside	3	-	-	_	-	0	0	0	0
Sunderland	4	1	3	-	2	679	373.8	215	118.4
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	10	1	3	-	2	1006	111.7	340	37.7
SHROPSHIRE AND ST	AFFORDSH	IRE HA							
North Staffs	1	-	1	1	1	109	36.2	32	10.6
SHROPSHIRE AND	1	_	1	1	1	109	11.3	32	3.3

Table 10c - Specialist psychotherapy services

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100l
Bournemouth	1*	-	-	-	-	48	47.5	22	21.8
Dorset	1*	-	-	-	-	41	18.5	15	6.8
Poole	1	-	-	-	-	31	30.4	9	8.8
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	1	-	-	-	-	120	16.3	46	6.3
SOUTH EAST LONDON	N HA								
Bexley	1	1	-	1	-	0	0	30	22.8
Southwark	1	-	1	_	-	0	0	0	0
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	2	1	1	1	-	0	0	30	3
SOUTH WEST LONDO	N HA			•					
Croydon	1	-	-	1	-	30	13.7	20	9.2
Richmond and Twickenham	1	-	-	-	-	94	78.9	60	50.3
Sutton and Merton	2	-	1	_	-	0	0	0	0
Wandsworth	2	-	2	_	-	144	76.1	50	26.4
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	6	-	3	1	-	268	30.5	130	14.8
SOUTH WEST PENINS	ULA HA								
Devon and Torbay	1	-	1	-	-	92	17.9	47	9.2
Plymouth	1	-	1	-	-	0	0	150	91.9
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	2	_	2	_	_	92	9.3	197	19.9

Table 10c - Specialist psychotherapy services

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100k
Sheffield	2	-	-	1	-	158	46.4	79	23.2
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	2	-	-	1	-	158	19.1	79	9.6
SURREY AND SUSSE	х на								
Brighton and Hove	2	-	-	-	2	308	178.6	128	74.2
East Surrey	1	-	1	1	1	0	0	38	14.6
Guildford and Waverley	2	-	-	-	-	0	0	0	0
North Surrey	1	-	1	-	-	0	0	0	0
West Sussex	2	-	1	2	-	54	11.6	14	3
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	8	-	2	3	3	362	22.6	180	11.2
THAMES VALLEY HA									
Bracknell	1*	-	-	-	-	0	0	0	0
Bucks	2	-	1	-	-	195	60.8	15	4.7
Reading	1	-	-	-	-	402	389.4	59	57.2
Wokingham	1*	-	-	-	-	260	264.2	25	25.4
THAMES VALLEY HA	3	-	1	-	-	857	59.6	99	6.9
TRENT HA									
North Nottinghamshire	1	1	-	1	1	55	21.8	34	13.5
Nottingham	1	-	-	-	-	189	46.2	74	18.1
Southern Derbyshire	1	1	-	1	1	647	175.6	138	37.5
TRENT HA	3	2	_	2	2	891	53	246	14.6

Table 10c - Specialist psychotherapy services

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

	Total Services (some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload	Caseload per 100k	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100k
Bradford	2	1	1	1	-	248	83	74	24.8
Calderdale	1	1	-	-	1	119	95.8	176	141.7
Leeds	1	-	-	1	-	527	110.5	133	27.9
Wakefield	1	-	1	-	1	0	0	0	0
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	5	2	2	2	2	894	65.7	383	28.1

ENGLAND

ENGLAND	(some using more than one setting)	Services in General Hospitals	Services in Psychiatric Hospitals	Services in CMHTs	Services in Primary Care Centres	Current Caseload 8431	Caseload per 100k pop 26.3	Referrals April - June 2002 3548	Referrals per 100k pop 11.1
	Total Services	Compless in	Compless in		Complete in			Defermele	

No specialist psychotherapy services listed for the following LITs:

Barking and Dagenham, Barnet, Barnsley, Bedfordshire, Blackburn with Darwen, Blackwater, Valley and Hart, Bolton, Brent, Bristol, Bromley, Burnley Pendle & Rossendale, Bury, Central Cheshire, Chorley and South Ribble, Co. Durham, Cornwall & Isles of Scilly, Coventry, Darlington, Dewsbury (North Kirklees), Doncaster, Dudley, Ealing, East Sussex, East Yorkshire, Eastleigh and Test Valley South, Enfield, Fareham and Gosport, Gateshead, Gloucs, Greenwich, Halton, Hambleton and Richmondshire, Haringey, Harrogate, Hartlepool, Herefordshire, Huddersfield (South Kirklees), Hyndburn & Ribble Valley, Isle of Wight, Kingston, Knowsley, Lambeth, Lewisham, Lincolnshire, Luton, Mid Hants, Milton Keynes, New Forest, Newham, North Derbyshire, North East Lincolnshire, North Essex, North Hants, North Lincolnshire, North Somerset, North Tyneside, Northumberland, Oldham, Oxon, Portsmouth, Redbridge, Rochdale, Rotherham, Sandwell, Scarborough, Shropshire, Slough, Somerset, South Gloucs, South Staffs, St Helens, Stockton, Suffolk, Swindon and Wiltshire, Tameside & Glossop, Telford and Wrekin, Tower Hamlets, Trafford, Walsall, Warks, Warrington District, West Berks, West Lancashire, Westminster, Windsor and Maidenhead, Wirral, Wolverhampton.

Table 10d - Voluntary/private counselling and or psychotherapy service

Quality Check: Of 572 services, 99% have been updated from previous year and 95% have been signed off, 88% have staffing data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	Total number of services	With sessions in General Hospitals	With sessions in Psychiatric Hospitals	With sessions in CMHTs	With sessions in Primary Care Centres	Day/Resource centres offering service
Bath & NE Somerset	3	-	-	-	-	-
Bristol	5	-	-	-	-	1
Gloucs	-	-	-	-	-	4
North Somerset	4	-	-	-	-	1
South Gloucs	1	-	-	-	-	-
Swindon and Wiltshire	12	-	-	-	1	-
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	25	-	-	-	1	6

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	1	-	ı	-	1	2
Hertfordshire	-	-	-	-	-	2
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	1	-		-	1	4

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	-	-	-	-	-	6
Dudley	-	-	-	-	-	4
Sandwell	3	1	1	-	1	2
Solihull	5	1	-	-	1	-
Walsall	5	-	-	-	-	-
Wolverhampton	-	-	-	-	-	2
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	13	2	1		2	14

Table 10d - Voluntary/private counselling and or psychotherapy service

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	Total number of services	With sessions in General Hospitals	With sessions in Psychiatric Hospitals	With sessions in CMHTs	With sessions in Primary Care Centres	Day/Resource centres offering service
Liverpool	2	-	-	-	1	8
Sefton	6	1	-	-	-	2
St Helens	-	-	-	-	-	2
Wirral	1	-	-	-	-	3
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	9	1	-	-	-	15

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

Co. Durham	1	-	-	-	-	3
Darlington	1	-	-	-	-	-
Easington	-	-	-	-	-	2
Hartlepool	5	-	-	-	-	2
Middlesbrough	7	1	-	1	1	1
Redcar & Cleveland	4	-	-	-	-	3
Stockton	4	-	-	-	-	-
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	22	1	-	1	1	11

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

Coventry	2	-	-	-	1	1
Herefordshire	2	1	-	-	1	-
Warks	5	-	•	-	1	4
Worcestershire	1	-	-	-	-	1
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	10	1	-	-	3	6

Table 10d - Voluntary/private counselling and or psychotherapy service

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	Total number of services	With sessions in General Hospitals	With sessions in Psychiatric Hospitals	With sessions in CMHTs	With sessions in Primary Care Centres	Day/Resource centres offering service
Blackburn with Darwen	-	-	-	-	-	1
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	-	-	-	-	-	3
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	-	-	-	-	-	4
Morecambe Bay	-	-	-	-	-	1
North Cumbria	-	-	-	-	-	1
Preston	-	-	-	-	-	1
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	-	-	-	-	-	11
ESSEX HA						
North Essex	-	-	-	-	-	2
South Essex	4	-	-	1	-	3
ESSEX HA	4	-	-	1	-	5
GREATER MANCHESTE	R HA					
Bolton	4	-	-	-	-	-
Bury	-	-	-	-	-	2
Manchester	7	-	-	-	-	-
Oldham	-	-	-	-	-	1
Rochdale	-	-	-	-	-	2
Salford	-	-	-	-	-	1
Stockport	3	-	-	-	2	-
Tameside & Glossop	1	-	-	-	-	3
Trafford	1	-	-	-	-	-
Wigan	1	1	1	1	1	-
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	17	1	1	1	3	9

Table 10d - Voluntary/private counselling and or psychotherapy service

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

LIT	Total number of services	With sessions in General Hospitals	With sessions in Psychiatric Hospitals	With sessions in CMHTs	With sessions in Primary Care Centres	Day/Resource centres offering service
Isle of Wight	-	-	-	-	-	3
Mid Hants	-	-	-	-	-	1
Portsmouth	3	-	-	-	-	1
Southampton	2	-	1	1	1	-
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	5	-	1	1	1	5
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	1					
East Kent	11	-	-	-	2	
West Kent	2	-	-	-	-	1
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	13	-	-	-	2	1
LEICESTERSHIRE, NOR Leicester	THAMPTONS	SHIRE AND RU	JTLAND HA	_	_	_
Northants	7	-	-	-	-	7
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	12	-	-	-	-	7
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AI	ND CAMBRID	GESHIRE HA				
Cambridgeshire	2	-	-	_	_	4
Norfolk	5	-	-	-	1	11
Suffolk	2	_	-	-	1	-
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	9					15

Table 10d - Voluntary/private counselling and or psychotherapy service

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT	Total number of services	With sessions in General Hospitals	With sessions in Psychiatric Hospitals	With sessions in CMHTs	With sessions in Primary Care Centres	Day/Resource centres offering service
Craven	1	-	-	-	-	-
East Yorkshire	2	-	-	-	2	-
North Lincolnshire	1	1	-	-	1	-
Scarborough	4	-	-	-	2	-
York	2	1	-	-	-	2
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	10	-	-	-	5	2

NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA

Barnet	5	-	-	-	-	1
Camden & Islington	5	-	-	-	-	3
Enfield	4	-	-	-	-	1
Haringey	7	-	-	-	1	-
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	21	-	-	-	1	5

NORTH EAST LONDON HA

Barking and Dagenham	1	-	-	-	-	-
City & Hackney	7	-	1	-	1	1
Newham	3	-	-	-	-	1
Tower Hamlets	6	-	-	-	1	1
Waltham Forest	2	-	-	-	-	-
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	19	-	1	-	2	3

Table 10d - Voluntary/private counselling and or psychotherapy service

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Total number of services	With sessions in General Hospitals	With sessions in Psychiatric Hospitals	With sessions in CMHTs	With sessions in Primary Care Centres	Day/Resource centres offering service
Brent	6	-	-	-	1	4
Ealing	1	-	-	-	-	-
Hammersmith and Fulham	4	_	-	-	_	-
Harrow	-	-	-	-	-	2
Hillingdon	2	-	-	-	=	3
Hounslow	4	-	-	-	-	-
Kensington and Chelsea	6	-	-	-	-	1
Westminster	2	-	-	-	-	-
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	25	-	-	-	1	10
NORTHUMBERLAND, T	YNE AND WE	AR HA				
Gateshead	2	-	-	-	-	3
Newcastle	9	-	-	-	-	3
North Tyneside	5	-	1	-	-	1
Northumberland	-	-	-	-	-	5
South Tyneside	-	-	-	-	-	4
Sunderland	2	-	-	-	1	5
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	18	-	1	-	1	21
SHROPSHIRE AND STA	FFORDSHIR	E HA				
North Staffs	4	1	1	-	1	3
Shropshire	5	-	-	1	2	-
South Staffs	1	1	1	-	-	4
Telford and Wrekin	2	-	-	-	-	1
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	12	2	2	1	3	8

Table 10d - Voluntary/private counselling and or psychotherapy service

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

	Total number of	With sessions in	With sessions in	With sessions in		Day/Resource centres
LIT	services	General Hospitals	Psychiatric Hospitals	CMHTs	Primary Care Centres	offering service
Bournemouth	1	-	-	-	-	-
Dorset	1	-	-	-	-	-
Somerset	5	-	-	-	-	4
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	7	-	-	-	-	4

SOUTH EAST LONDON HA

Bexley	-	-	-	-	-	2
Bromley	1	-	-	-	-	2
Greenwich	4	-	-	-	-	
Lewisham	-	-	-	-	-	2
Southwark	-	-	-	-	-	5
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	5	-	-	-	-	11

SOUTH WEST LONDON HA

Croydon	5	-	-	-	-	1
Kingston	6	-	-	-	-	2
Richmond and Twickenham	1	-	-	-	•	2
Sutton and Merton	4	-	-	-	-	2
Wandsworth	1	-	-	-	-	2
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	17	-	-	-	-	9

SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA

Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	3	-	-	-	1	1
Devon and Torbay	1	-	-	-	1	5
Plymouth	-	-	-	-	-	1
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	4	-	-	-	1	7

Table 10d - Voluntary/private counselling and or psychotherapy service

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	Total number of services	With sessions in General Hospitals	With sessions in Psychiatric Hospitals	With sessions in CMHTs	With sessions in Primary Care Centres	Day/Resource centres offering service
Barnsley	2	-	-	-	-	1
Doncaster	7	-	-	-	4	2
Rotherham	2	-	-	-	2	-
Sheffield	9	-	-	-	-	2
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	20	-	-	-	6	5

SURREY AND SUSSEX HA

Brighton and Hove	2	-	-	1	-	2
East Surrey	5	-	-	-	-	1
East Sussex	7	-	-	-	-	1
West Sussex	2	-	-	-	-	-
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	16	-	-	1	-	4

THAMES VALLEY HA

Bracknell	1	-	-	-	-	2
Bucks	1	-	-	-	-	-
Milton Keynes	2	-	-	-	-	-
Oxon	3	-	-	-	2	3
Reading	-	-	-	-	-	1
Slough	1	-	-	-	-	-
Windsor and Maidenhead	-	-	-	-	-	1
Wokingham	-	-	-	-	-	1
THAMES VALLEY HA	8	-	-	-	2	8

Table 10d - Voluntary/private counselling and or psychotherapy service

TRENT HA

LIT	Total number of services	With sessions in General Hospitals	With sessions in Psychiatric Hospitals	With sessions in CMHTs	With sessions in Primary Care Centres	Day/Resource centres offering service
Lincolnshire	1	-	-	-	-	1
North Derbyshire	2	-	-	-	-	-
North Nottinghamshire	5	-	-	-	3	3
Nottingham	-	-	-	-	-	1
Southern Derbyshire	-	-	-	-	-	2
TRENT HA	8	-	-	-	3	7

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	7	-	-	-	-	2
Calderdale	1	-	-	-	1	2
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	4	-	-	1	-	1
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	2	-	-	-	-	-
Leeds	6	1	-	-	-	7
Wakefield	1	-	-	-	1	3
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	21	1	-	1	2	15

ENGLAND

LIT	Total number of services	With sessions in General Hospitals	With sessions in Psychiatric Hospitals	With sessions in CMHTs	With sessions in Primary Care Centres	Day/Resource centres offering service
ENGLAND	351	9	7	7	43	228

No voluntary / private counselling and/or psychotherapy services listed in the following LITS:

Blackwater Valley and Hart, Central Cheshire, Cheshire West and Ellesmere Port, Chorley and South Ribble, East Cheshire, East Hampshire, Eastleigh and Test Valley South, Fareham and Gosport, Greenwich, Guildford and Waverley, Halton, Hambleton and Richmondshire, Harrogate, Havering, Hull, Hyndburn & Ribble Valley, Knowsley, Lambeth, Luton, New Forest, North East Lincolnshire, North Hants, North Surrey, Poole, Redbridge, Warrington District, West Berks, West Lancashire.

11. Day services

Day / resource centres

146 LITs (91%) reported the availability of day /resource centres. Details were provided for 722 centres which had an average of 69,859 weekly attendances. These included statutory and voluntary sector provision, much of which was multi-functional providing social and therapeutic activities and advice and information services. In 502 day/resource centres a drop-in service was also provided.

In addition there were 396 **drop-ins**. These tended to be run by clubs and groups and often only operated on one or two days a week.

Another important source of day care was CMHTs. Nationally 242 CMHTs (29%) ran day services.

Employment and training services were available in all but 5 LITs. In total there were 451 services which showed a drop since the previous year when there were 488 services. However, with more complete data received, the capacity and functions of services was seen to have widened. Usage of services had gone up to over 20,000 users per week (Table 11b) and the different type of support provided included:

- provision of workshop facilities (41% of services)
- preparation for work (85% of services)
- > skills training (73% of services)
- > job finding (63% of services)
- provision of work placements (62% of services).

In addition, employment training was provided in 309 day/resource centres.

Centre for Public Mental Health

Day Centres/Resource Centre

Day centres and resource centres are provided for people who are recovering from or living with mental health problems. The centres are usually multifunctional, offering a range of social and therapeutic activities. A wide range of services can be offered such as one-to-one support, drop-ins, advice and information and programmes of practical, social and educational activities.

Drop-in

A flexible, informal day service which does not require regular attendance. These are often provided by the voluntary sector.

Education and Leisure Opportunity

Opportunities for people with mental health problems to take part in education courses, to learn for pleasure and participate in leisure activities.

Employment Scheme

Services providing training and work experience preparation for work, sheltered work placements and job finding. Clubhouses will fall into this category and services may be user run. The service may not be designed exclusively for people with mental health problems, but must provide a service tailored to their needs.

Table 11a - Day services/drop in

Quality Check: Of 1861 services, 97% have been updated from previous year and 94% have been signed off, 93% have staffing data, 93% have caseload data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	Day Centres/ Resource Centres	Day Centres/ Resource Centres weekly attendances	Weekly attendances per 100k pop	Day centre service in CMHTs	Drop-in Services	Day Centres/ Resource Centres with Drop-In
Bath & NE Somerset	2	61	53.6	1	1	2
Bristol	5	520	195.7	-	-	5
Gloucs	17	752	207.8	7	1	14
North Somerset	2	65	55.6	-	1	2
South Gloucs	3	130	85.2	1	1	3
Swindon and Wiltshire	15	699	175.1	7	2	7
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	44	2227	157.9	16	6	33

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	3	550	215.7	-	-	3
Hertfordshire	7	1179	170.6	5	5	5
Luton	1	1	0.8	-	2	1
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	11	1730	162.4	5	7	9

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	20	1852	290.8	9	25	15
Dudley	6	970	496.8	3	2	5
Sandwell	4	309	165.8	1	1	4
Solihull	-	-		-	2	-
Walsall	1	150	95	4	4	-
Wolverhampton	5	733	485.6	1	7	3
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	36	4014	276.2	17	40	27

Table 11a - Day services/drop in

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	Day Centres/ Resource Centres	Day Centres/ Resource Centres weekly attendances	Weekly attendances per 100k pop	Day centre service in CMHTs	Drop-in Services	Day Centres/ Resource Centres with Drop-In
Central Cheshire	4	285	177.3	3	-	4
Cheshire W & Ellesmere Port	1	471	300.1	-	-	1
East Cheshire	2	196	163.1	-	-	2
Halton	1	200	261.2	-	1	1
Knowsley	-	-	-	1	4	-
Liverpool	19	1577	533.1	6	-	13
Sefton	2	300	176.3	-	3	1
St Helens	4	1021	845.7	-	-	4
Warrington District	-	-		-	1	-
Wirral	3	218	111.4	-	1	3
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	36	4268	280.7	10	10	29
COUNTY DURHAM AND T	EES VALLEY HA					
Co. Durham	6	494	186.6	-	1	5
Darlington	2	230	371.3	-	-	2
Easington	2	135	220.6	-	1	1
Hartlepool	4	403	716.2	-	4	3
Middlesbrough	2	284	331.1	3	-	2
Redcar & Cleveland	3	406	450.2	4	1	3
Stockton	2	335	287.4	-	-	-
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	21	2287	310.5	7	7	16
COVENTRY, WARWICKSH	HIRE, HEREFORDS	SHIRE AND WORCEST	ΓER HA			
Coventry	2	231	112.5	-	1	2
Herefordshire	1	207	190.4	5	-	1
Warks	8	532	163.6	-	2	6
Worcestershire	1	126	36.1	6	1	1
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	12	1096	110.9	11	4	10

Table 11a - Day services/drop in

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	Day Centres/ Resource Centres	Day Centres/ Resource Centres weekly attendances	Weekly attendances per 100k pop	Day centre service in CMHTs	Drop-in Services	Day Centres/ Resource Centres with Drop-In
Blackburn with Darwen	3	429	464.7	-	-	2
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	8	760	380.3	1	-	4
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	6	579	369.4	1	-	4
Chorley and South Ribble	2	224	159.6	3	-	2
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	-	-	-	-	1	-
Morecambe Bay	3	262	133.4	3	6	-
North Cumbria	7	679	335.9	1	3	2
Preston	1	130	148.6	-	-	-
West Lancashire	-	-	-	1	1	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	30	3063	252.2	10	11	14
North Essex South Essex	5 3 8	1089 0 1089	190.1 0 105.8	5 3 8	10 5 15	5 3 8
ESSEX HA	1	1009	105.0	O	10	O
GREATER MANCHESTER	RHA	,	,		T	,
Bolton	2	330	194.2	-	11	2
Bury	2	153	132.3	-	1	1
Manchester	20	655	229.8	-	5	14
Oldham	3	900	637.1	-	-	2
Rochdale	2	192	147.3	-	1	2
Salford	3	690	483.2	4	4	3
Stockport	1	50	27.4	3	3	1
Tameside & Glossop	3	215	148	-	-	3
Wigan	7	425	217.4	-	-	_
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	43	3610	219.6	7	25	28

Table 11a - Day services/drop in

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

LIT	Day Centres/ Resource Centres	Day Centres/ Resource Centres weekly attendances	Weekly attendances per 100k pop	Day centre service in CMHTs	Drop-in Services	Day Centres/ Resource Centres with Drop-In
Blackwater Valley and Hart	-	-	-	1	6	-
East Hampshire	-	-	-	5	-	-
Eastleigh and Test Valley S	2	150	153.1	-	1	2
Fareham and Gosport	1	40	33.2	-	-	1
Isle of Wight	4	492	609.6	-	-	4
Mid Hants	5	615	557.4	1	-	2
New Forest	1	60	57.1	-	1	1
North Hants	3	201	161	-	1	2
Portsmouth	1	60	49.8	-	6	1
Southampton	4	863	543.1	1	3	3
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	21	2481	214.4	8	18	16
East Kent West Kent KENT AND MEDWAY HA	- 9 9	1308 1308	200.9 128.4	5 9 14	14 - 14	9
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTI			120.4		14	
Leicester	11	936	155.8	-	1	8
Northants	19	1269	335.1	5	3	16
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	30	2205	225.1	5	4	24
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND	CAMBRIDGESHI	RE HA				
Cambridgeshire	16	680	144.2	3	2	9
Norfolk	26	1531	312	1	5	13
Suffolk	3	280	64.4	4	12	1
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	45	2491	178.3	8	19	23

Table 11a - Day services/drop in

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

NORTH AND EAST YORK	SHIRE AND NORTI	HERN LINCOLNSHIRE	<u> </u>		T	Т
LIT	Day Centres/ Resource Centres	Day Centres/ Resource Centres weekly attendances	Weekly attendances per 100k pop	Day centre service in CMHTs	Drop-in Services	Day Centres/ Resource Centres with Drop-In
Craven	-	-	-	-	1	-
East Yorkshire	3	106	57.9	1	_	3
Hambleton and Richmondshire	3	89	118.8	-	-	2
Harrogate	2	141	142.3	-	2	1
Hull	1	71	40.8	3	_	1
North East Lincolnshire	1	60	58.3	2	1	1
North Lincolnshire	-	-	-	-	1	-
Scarborough	1	9	9.4	-	8	-
York	4	394	221.7	5	_	4
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	15	870	83.9	11	13	12
NORTH CENTRAL LONDO	N HA					
Barnet	5	535	258	-	1	4
Camden & Islington	11	1570	570.2	-	5	8
Enfield	3	314	185.4	-	1	3
Haringey	1	475	293	-	2	1
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	20	2894	355.5	-	9	16
NORTH EAST LONDON H	A				_	
Barking and Dagenham	1	200	192.2	-	1	1
City & Hackney	12	253	166.2	-	3	3
Havering	-	-	-	2	5	-
Newham	1	325	194.3	-	1	-
Redbridge	2	0	0	3	4	1
Tower Hamlets	3	178	132.1	-	1	3
Waltham Forest	2	199	131.6	-	5	1
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	21	1155	114.8	5	20	9

Table 11a - Day services/drop in

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Day Centres/ Resource Centres	Day Centres/ Resource Centres weekly attendances	Weekly attendances per 100k pop	Day centre service in CMHTs	Drop-in Services	Day Centres/ Resource Centres with Drop-In
Brent	9	268	138.4	3	6	3
Ealing	3	100	45.4	5	2	3
Hammersmith and Fulham	3	300	253.8	-	3	3
Harrow	4	305	237.9	-	1	2
Hillingdon	3	600	386.6	3	1	3
Hounslow	4	470	308.2	2	-	3
Kensington and Chelsea	6	894	725.6	1	-	6
Westminster	4	287	202.5	1	6	3
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	36	3224	261.5	15	19	26

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	3	0	0	-	4	2
Newcastle	8	654	385.5	2	6	5
North Tyneside	2	248	195.8	-	1	1
Northumberland	6	1114	558.5	-	1	1
South Tyneside	7	750	776.2	-	1	4
Sunderland	7	687	378.2	-	7	4
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	33	3453	383.3	2	20	17

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	4	443	147	4	4	3
Shropshire	3	307	171	-	1	3
South Staffs	11	1671	444.4	4	10	4
Telford and Wrekin	1	0	0	-	1	1
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	19	2421	251.5	8	16	11

Table 11a - Day services/drop in

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

SUMERSET AND DURSE	I DA					
LIT	Day Centres/ Resource Centres	Day Centres/ Resource Centres weekly attendances	Weekly attendances per 100k pop	Day centre service in CMHTs	Drop-in Services	Day Centres/ Resource Centres with Drop-In
Bournemouth	5	344	340.6	5	2	4
Dorset	7	266	119.8	9	2	7
Poole	2	420	412.5	3	-	1
Somerset	7	355	114.8	2	9	6
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	21	1385	188.6	19	13	18
SOUTH EAST LONDON I	HA					
Bexley	2	295	223.8	-	3	1
Bromley	3	230	119.1	-	3	3
Greenwich	-	-	-	ı	7	-
Lambeth	3	210	103.7	1	1	2
Lewisham	4	560	323.2	-	1	4
Southwark	7	340	208.7	-	2	7
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	19	1635	161.7	-	17	17
SOUTH WEST LONDON	HA					
Croydon	5	680	311.6	-	2	5
Kingston	3	179	159.5	1	2	2
Richmond and Twickenham	7	618	518.5	1	-	5
Sutton and Merton	7	302	126.3	-	5	5
Wandsworth	5	1115	589	-	3	3
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	27	2894	329.6	-	12	20
SOUTH WEST PENINSUI	LA HA					
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	8	2357	751	2	3	7
Devon and Torbay	18	1531	298.5	5	13	12
Plymouth	4	379	232.2	-	-	3
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	30	4267	431.1	7	16	22

Table 11a - Day services/drop in

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA						
LIT	Day Centres/ Resource Centres	Day Centres/ Resource Centres weekly attendances	Weekly attendances per 100k pop	Day centre service in CMHTs	Drop-in Services	Day Centres/ Resource Centres with Drop-In
Barnsley	1	108	74.1	3	2	1
Doncaster	4	686	366.8	-	4	2
Rotherham	2	282	183.2	3	2	1
Sheffield	6	815	239.6	-	3	2
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	13	1891	228.7	6	11	6
SURREY AND SUSSEX H	Δ					
Brighton and Hove	5	951	551.5	-	-	3
East Surrey	1	165	63.3	5	10	1
East Sussex	10	1399	487.6	-	-	5

124.8

193.3

THAMES VALLEY HA

Guildford and Waverley

SURREY AND SUSSEX HA

North Surrey

West Sussex

Bracknell	2	35	50.8	-	-	1
Bucks	9	314	97.8	-	6	2
Milton Keynes	1	246	169.5	1	1	1
Oxon	22	1127	271.5	1	3	16
Reading	1	49	47.5	1	-	1
West Berks	1	140	135.7	1	1	1
Windsor and Maidenhead	3	172	161.4	-	-	2
Wokingham	1	100	101.6	-	1	1
THAMES VALLEY HA	40	2183	151.9	4	12	25

Table 11a - Day services/drop in

TRENT HA

LIT	Day Centres/ Resource Centres	Day Centres/ Resource Centres weekly attendances	Weekly attendances per 100k pop	Day centre service in CMHTs	Drop-in Services	Day Centres/ Resource Centres with Drop-In
Lincolnshire	8	698	167.3	7	1	6
North Derbyshire	4	220	94.3	6	-	4
North Nottinghamshire	5	538	213.6	1	2	3
Nottingham	4	770	188.1	1	-	4
Southern Derbyshire	4	638	173.2	4	2	4
TRENT HA	25	2864	170.5	19	5	21

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	7	853	285.5	-	1	3
Calderdale	2	407	327.6	-	-	2
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	5	323	302.5	-	-	3
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	3	305	217	-	-	2
Leeds	11	1229	257.7	-	13	6
Wakefield	4	640	299.6	4	2	3
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	32	3757	276.1	4	16	19

ENGLAND

				Day centre		
	Day Centres/Resource	Day Centres/Resource Centres	Weekly attendances	service in	Drop-in	Day Centres/Resource
LIT	Centres	weekly attendances	per 100k pop	CMHTs	Services	Centres with Drop-In
ENGLAND	722	69859	217.7	242	396	502

No day services/resource centres or drop-in facilities listed in Slough and Trafford LITs.

Table 11b - Employment and training service

Quality Check: Of 760 services, 98% have been updated from previous year and 93% have been signed off, 92% have staffing data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	Employment and Training services	Include Workshop	Include Employment Preparation	Include Skill Training	Include Job Finding	Include Work	Weekly attenders	Weekly attenders per 100k pop	Day Centres/ Resource Centres with Employment/ Training
Bath & NE Somerset	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı		1
Bristol	1	1	1	1	1	1	10	3.8	4
Gloucs	9	5	7	7	8	6	338	93.4	10
North Somerset	2	-	2	1	1	1	90	76.9	2
South Gloucs	2	-	2	2	2	1	33	21.6	-
Swindon and Wiltshire	9	1	6	3	4	2	140	35.1	8
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	23	7 of 23	18 of 23	14 of 23	15 of 23	11 of 23	611	43.3	25

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	1	1	1	1	1	1	83	32.6	2
Hertfordshire	10	7	9	6	6	6	151	21.9	6
Luton	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	0.8	1
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	12	9 of 12	11 of 12	8 of 12	8 of 12	8 of 12	235	22.1	9

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	5	2	4	4	5	4	288	45.2	7
Dudley	4	-	4	3	1	2	65	33.3	6
Sandwell	4	3	4	4	2	2	306	164.2	-
Solihull	3	2	1	3	1	2	80	63.4	-
Walsall	3	2	3	3	2	2	99	62.7	1
Wolverhampton	3	1	3	3	3	3	110	72.9	3
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	22	10 of 22	19 of 22	20 of 22	14 of 22	15 of 22	948	65.2	17

Table 11b - Employment and training service

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	Employment and Training services	Include Workshop	Include Employment Preparation	Include Skill Training	Include Job Finding	Include Work Placements	Weekly attenders	Weekly attenders per 100k pop	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Employment/ Training
Central Cheshire	ı	-	-	-	-	-	-		3
Cheshire W & Ellesmere Port	1	-	1	1	1	1	156	99.4	1
East Cheshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		1
Halton	1	-	1	-	1	1	1	1.3	-
Knowsley	3	1	3	3	3	3	75	75.5	-
Liverpool	1	-	1	-	-	1	43	14.5	8
Sefton	3	-	3	3	3	2	124	72.9	2
St Helens	2	1	2	2	2	2	51	42.2	3
Warrington District	1	-	1	1	1	1	29	23.3	-
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	12	2 of 12	12 of 12	10 of 12	11 of 12	10 of 12	479	31.5	18

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

Co. Durham	3	3	2	3	2	2	154	58.2	3
Darlington	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	_	2
Easington	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2
Hartlepool	1	1	1	1	1	1	45	80.0	3
Middlesbrough	2	2	2	2	2	1	81	94.4	2
Redcar & Cleveland	2	1	1	1	1	1	44	48.8	3
Stockton	1	-	1	1	1	1	32	27.5	-
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	9	7 of 9	7 of 9	8 of 9	7 of 9	6 of 9	356	48.3	15

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

Coventry	4	3	4	4	4	4	60	29.2	1
Herefordshire	3	1	3	1	1	1	38	35.0	1
Warks	4	1	4	4	4	4	258	79.4	4
Worcestershire	1	1	1	1	i	1	102	29.2	-
COVENTRY, WARKS, HEREFORDSHIRE & WORCESTER HA	12	6 of 12	11 of 12	10 of 12	9 of 12	10 of 12	458	46.3	6

Table 11b - Employment and training service

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

OUNDINA AND LANDA				1		1		1	
LIT	Employment and Training services	Include Workshop	Include Employment Preparation	Include Skill Training	Include Job Finding	Include Work	Weekly attenders	Weekly attenders per 100k pop	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Employment/ Training
Blackburn with Darwen	1	-	1	1	1	1	10	10.8	2
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	2	1	2	2	2	2	42	21.0	
Burnley Pendle &	<u></u>			_			· <u> </u>		·
Rossendale	1	1	1	1	_	_	40	25.5	2
Chorley and South Ribble	1	-	1	1	1	1	0	0	-
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	2	-	2	2	2	2	0	0	-
Morecambe Bay	7	3	6	5	4	4	262	133.4	-
North Cumbria	2	2	2	2	2	-	153	75.7	2
Preston	3	2	2	1	2	2	128	146.3	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	19	9 of 19	17 of 19	15 of 19	14 of 19	12 of 19	635	52.3	7
ESSEX HA									
North Essex	12	2	7	11	7	6	852	148.7	-
South Essex	5	3	5	5	5	4	220	48.1	-
ESSEX HA	17	5 of 17	12 of 17	16 of 17	12 of 17	10 of 17	1072	104.1	-
GREATER MANCHEST	ER HA								
Bolton	2	1	2	2	1	2	56	32.9	2
Bury	1	-	1	1	1	1	35	30.3	1
Manchester	5	1	1	1	-	-	180	63.2	2
Oldham	1	1	1	1	1	1	80	56.6	-
Rochdale	4	3	4	3	1	2	107	82.1	1
Salford	4	1	4	3	3	3	247	173.0	1
Stockport	2	1	1	2	1	1	85	46.5	-
Tameside & Glossop	2	ı	2	1	1	2	26	17.9	2
Wigan	3	2	2	1	1	1	82	41.9	1
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	24	9 of 24	18 of 24	15 of 24	10 of 24	13 of 24	898	54.6	10

Table 11b - Employment and training service

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

HAMPSHIKE AND ISLE	OF WIGH	ΙПΑ							
LIT	Employment and Training services	Include Workshop	Include Employment Preparation	Include Skill Training	Include Job Finding	Include Work Placements	Weekly attenders	Weekly attenders per 100k pop	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Employment/ Training
Blackwater Valley and Hart	2	-	2	1	1	1	42	33.8	-
East Hampshire	2	1	2	2	2	2	19	16.7	-
Eastleigh and Test Valley S	2	-	2	1	1	1	105	107.2	-
Fareham and Gosport	2	2	2	2	1	2	116	96.2	-
Isle of Wight	2	1	2	2	2	2	540	669.0	3
Mid Hants	2	1	2	2	1	1	64	58.0	3
New Forest	2	-	1	1	1	1	80	76.1	-
North Hants	3	1	3	3	2	2	279	223.5	1
Portsmouth	2	1	2	2	2	2	225	186.6	1
Southampton	4	3	2	3	1	1	140	88.1	3
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	23	10 of 23	20 of 23	19 of 23	14 of 23	15 of 23	1610	139.2	11
KENT AND MEDWAY H	Α								
East Kent	10	2	8	6	4	4	446	121.3	-
West Kent	10	2	6	9	6	4	759	116.6	3
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	20	4 of 20	14 of 20	15 of 20	10 of 20	8 of 20	1205	118.3	3
LEICESTERSHIRE, NOI	RTHAMPT	ONSHIRE	AND RU	TLAND H	A				
Leicester	3	2	2	2	1	1	180	30.0	5
Northants	9	7	8	8	6	2	940	248.2	5
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	12	9 of 12	10 of 12	10 of 12	7 of 12	3 of 12	1120	114.3	10
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK A		I .		10 01 12		0 01 12			
Cambridgeshire	11	6	10	9	9	9	45	9.5	6
Norfolk	5	2	2	3	2	1	995	202.7	11
Suffolk	9	4	9	8	8	9	691	158.9	1
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	25	12 of 25	21 of 25	20 of 25	19 of 25	19 of 25	1731	123.9	18

Table 11b - Employment and training service

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT	Employment and Training services	Include Workshop	Include Employment Preparation	Include Skill Training	Include Job Finding	Include Work Placements	Weekly attenders	Weekly attenders per 100k pop	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Employment/ Training
East Yorkshire	2	-	2	1	-	1	27	14.8	3
Hambleton & Richmondshire	1	1	1	1	-	-	27	36.0	1
Harrogate	1	1	-	-	-	1	108	109.0	-
Hull	2	-	2	-	1	1	47	27.0	-
North East Lincolnshire	1	-	1	-	-	1	25	24.3	-
North Lincolnshire	2	1	2	2	1	2	6	6.1	-
Scarborough	3	1	3	3	1	1	152	158.2	-
York	2	-	2	2	-	1	117	65.8	-
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	14	4 of 14	13 of 14	9 of 14	3 of 14	6 of 14	509	49.1	4

NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA

Barnet	4	2	4	4	2	3	415	200.1	-
Camden & Islington	6	4	5	5	3	4	238	86.4	6
Enfield	1	1	1	1	1	1	19	11.2	3
Haringey	3	3	3	3	2	3	107	66.0	1
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	14	9 of 14	13 of 14	13 of 14	8 of 14	11 of 14	779	95.7	10

NORTH EAST LONDON HA

Barking and Dagenham	1	1	1	1	-	-	30	28.8	-
City & Hackney	4	1	4	4	4	2	209	137.3	3
Havering	2	-	2	1	2	1	39	26.1	-
Newham	1	-	1	1	1	-	36	21.5	1
Redbridge	1	-	1	-	1	1	0	0	1
Tower Hamlets	3	-	3	2	1	1	68	50.5	2
Waltham Forest	4	1	2	3	2	1	134	88.6	-
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	16	3 of 16	14 of 16	12 of 16	11 of 16	6 of 16	516	51.3	7

Table 11b - Employment and training service

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Employment and Training services	Include Workshop	Include Employment Preparation	Include Skill Training	Include Job Finding	Include Work Placements	Weekly attenders	Weekly attenders per 100k pop	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Employment/ Training
Brent	4	2	4	4	4	4	106	54.8	5
Ealing	2	2	2	2	2	1	84	38.1	2
Hammersmith and Fulham	5	-	2	3	-	1	96	81.2	-
Harrow	2	1	2	2	1	1	20	15.6	2
Hillingdon	1	1	1	1	1	1	48	30.9	3
Hounslow	3	-	2	2	2	1	85	55.7	2
Kensington and Chelsea	3	1	3	3	1	1	183	148.5	3
Westminster	2	2	2	2	1	2	116	81.8	2
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	22	9 of 22	18 of 22	19 of 22	12 of 22	12 of 22	738	59.9	19

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	2	1	2	2	2	2	210	165.5	-
Newcastle	5	2	4	4	2	2	123	72.5	5
North Tyneside	3	1	3	3	2	2	108	85.3	-
Northumberland	4	2	2	3	2	2	350	175.7	1
South Tyneside	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2
Sunderland	4	3	4	4	3	3	189	104.0	5
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	18	9 of 18	15 of 18	16 of 18	11 of 18	11 of 18	980	108.8	13

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	3	1	3	3	2	3	182	60.4	1
Shropshire	2	1	2	2	1	1	143	79.7	-
South Staffs	1	1	1	1	1	1	12	3.2	4
Telford and Wrekin	2	1	2	1	2	2	0	0	1
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	8	4 of 8	8 of 8	7 of 8	5 of 8	7 of 8	337	35.0	6

Table 11b - Employment and training service

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

	Employment		Include					Weekly	Day Centres/Resource
	and Training	Include				Include Work	Weekly	attenders per	Centres with
LIT Paurnamouth	services	Workshop	Preparation	Training	Finding	Placements	attenders	100k pop	Employment/ Training
Bournemouth	3	-	3	2	-	-	42	41.6	2
Dorset	5	-	4	2	3	3	101	45.5	3
Poole	3	-	3	2	2	2	168	165.0	-
Somerset	10	2	9	9	7	9	213	68.9	3
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	21	2 of 21	19 of 21	15 of 21	12 of 21	14 of 21	524	71.4	8
SOUTH EAST LONDON	I HA								
Bexley	2	2	2	2	2	2	180	136.5	2
Bromley	2	-	1	2	1	1	101	52.3	-
Greenwich	3	-	3	3	1	2	29	19.6	-
Lambeth	2	2	2	2	1	2	415	204.9	1
Lewisham	4	2	3	3	1	2	200	115.4	4
Southwark	5	-	4	4	3	2	51	31.3	2
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	18	6 of 18	15 of 18	16 of 18	9 of 18	11 of 18	976	96.5	9
			_			_ _			
SOUTH WEST LONDON				Τ ,	· •			100	
Croydon	2	-	2	1	2	-	29	13.3	5
Kingston	1	1	1	1	1	1	70	62.4	3
Richmond and Twickenham	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	3
Sutton and Merton	2	2	2	2	1	1	0	0	5
Wandsworth	3	2	3	2	3	3	218	115.2	3
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	8	5 of 8	8 of 8	6 of 8	7 of 8	5 of 8	317	36.1	19
SOUTH WEST PENINSU	ULA HA								
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	1	1	1	1	1	1	239	76.2	-
Devon and Torbay	3	2	2	2	2	2	127	24.8	4
Plymouth	1	-	1	-	1	1	57	34.9	3
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	5	3 of 5	4 of 5	3 of 5	4 of 5	4 of 5	423	42.7	7

Table 11b - Employment and training service

SOUTH YORKSHIRE	E HA								
LIT	Employment and Training services	Include Workshop	Include Employment Preparation	Include Skill Training	Include Job Finding	Include Work Placements	Weekly attenders	Weekly attenders per 100k pop	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Employment/ Training
Barnsley	1	-	1	1	-	1	2	1.4	1
Doncaster	4	3	3	2	-	-	75	40.1	4
Rotherham	2	1	2	2	1	1	45	29.2	1
Sheffield	3	2	3	1	2	1	215	63.2	4
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	10	6 of 10	9 of 10	6 of 10	3 of 10	3 of 10	337	40.8	10
SURREY AND SUSS	SEX HA								
Brighton and Hove	2	2	-	2	-	-	61	35.4	3
East Surrey	10	2	9	10	5	6	474	181.8	1
L 10	_	_	_	_	•	0	000	440.4	_

Brighton and Hove	2	2	-	2	-	-	61	35.4	3
East Surrey	10	2	9	10	5	6	474	181.8	1
East Sussex	5	3	5	5	3	3	339	118.1	2
Guildford and Waverley	1	1	1	1	1	1	0	0	-
North Surrey	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
West Sussex	2	2	2	2	2	2	34	7.3	4
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	20	10 of 20	17 of 20	20 of 20	11 of 20	12 of 20	908	56.7	11

THAMES VALLEY HA

Bracknell	1	1	1	1	1	1	24	34.9	1
Bucks	9	2	5	8	4	6	425	132.4	3
Milton Keynes	2	1	2	2	2	1	83	57.2	-
Oxon	3	1	1	2	2	1	342	82.4	3
Reading	1	-	1	1	1	1	50	48.4	1
Slough	1	-	1	1	1	1	12	15.8	-
West Berks	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	1
Wokingham	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
THAMES VALLEY HA	17	5 of 17	11 of 17	15 of 17	11 of 17	11 of 17	936	65.1	10

Table 11b - Employment and training service

TRENT HA

LIT	Employment and Training services	Include Workshop	Include Employment Preparation	Include Skill Training	Include Job Finding	Include Work Placements	Weekly attenders	Weekly attenders per 100k pop	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Employment/ Training
Lincolnshire	12	7	12	9	11	11	232	55.6	6
North Derbyshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2
North Nottinghamshire	2	-	1	2	-	-	36	14.3	2
Nottingham	5	1	5	3	5	5	126	30.8	-
Southern Derbyshire	2	2	2	1	1	2	125	33.9	4
TRENT HA	21	10 of 21	20 of 21	15 of 21	17 of 21	18 of 21	519	30.9	14

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	2	2	2	2	2	2	40	13.4	2
Calderdale	1	-	1	-	1	1	20	16.1	2
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	2	1	2	1	2	1	71	66.5	2
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	1	-	1	1	1	1	40	28.5	1
Leeds	2	-	2	1	2	2	77	16.1	4
Wakefield	1	-	1	1	1	1	26	12.2	2
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	9	3 of 9	9 of 9	6 of 9	9 of 9	8 of 9	274	20.1	13

ENGLAND

LIT	Employment and Training services		Include Employment Preparation	Include Skill Training	Include Job Finding	Include Work Placements	Weekly attenders	Weekly attenders per 100k pop	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Employment/ Training
ENGLAND	451	187 of 451	383 of 451	358 of 451	283 of 451	279 of 451	20431	63.7	309

No employment services listed in the following LITs: Craven, Trafford, West Lancashire, Windsor and Maidenhead, Wirral.

12. Support services

Advice and information services were available in 117 LITs (73%) (Table 12). There were 337 services recorded, the same number as in the previous year. Services were well distributed and showed a considerable range of types of services, many being emergency and crisis telephone helplines.

Advocacy services showed a slight decline from 247 services in 2001 to 238 services in 2002. Services were available in 129 LITs (81%) but were very diverse in nature. They include service user advocacy groups, volunteer projects with no paid staff, generic advocacy and more professional specialist mental health services.

The mapping includes information on a range of service user groups. The most common type of group was a **self-help or mutual aid group.** Overall there were 341 self help groups in 99 LITs (62%). The number of **service user groups** remained steady between 2001 and 2002 at 313. Nationally, 125 LITs (78%) had at least one group.

In addition, there were 155 **staff facilitated groups** but this model of service user group had not been widely developed. They occurred in only 51 LITs (32%).

Advice and Information Service

Advice and information services such as telephone advice lines, welfare rights etc.

Advocacy Service

Advocacy services for mental health service users can be provided using a range of models of advocacy such as citizen advocacy, peer advocacy and professional advocacy. They are characterised by the provision of an 'advocate' who will support service users to speak out for themselves or to represent users? views as if they were their own. Self-advocacy groups should be listed under service-user group.

Befriending and Volunteering Scheme

Volunteering schemes aim to recruit, train and support volunteers to work with people with mental health problems. In befriending schemes, volunteers 'befriend' service users who are isolated by their mental illness, meeting them on a regular basis by mutual agreement.

Self-help and Mutual Aid Group

These groups provide information and support for people who share a common interest or experience. They can fulfill a range of functions for people with mental health problems, including informal support, social networking, counselling, information exchange (e.g. Depression Alliance, Manic Depression Fellowship, and Voices Network)

Service User Group

Groups run by service users, sometimes with paid support, whose primary function is to represent user views in the planning, delivery and evaluation of services. They are often called User Forums. These groups may also provide members with informal support and social networks, but their primary function is self-advocacy. Patients? Councils should be included here.

Staff-facilitated Support Group

A group that is facilitated by a professional to provide support and/or social networks for people with mental health problems.

Table 12 - Support services

Quality Check: Of 1525 services, 98% have been updated from previous year and 95% have been signed off, 70% have staffing data

AVON. GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

711-011, 020002012110111		. •		1		1
LIT	Advice & information	Advocacy	Befriending and Volunteering	Self help / mutual aid group	Service user group	Staff facilitated group
Bath & NE Somerset	5	2	2	3	-	1
Bristol	1	5	1	2	1	-
Gloucs	1	2	1	7	9	4
North Somerset	3	1	-	1	2	-
South Gloucs	1	1	1	2	1	-
Swindon and Wiltshire	5	3	3	5	2	7
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	16	14	8	20	15	12

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	1	1	4	1	14	-
Hertfordshire	-	4	5	1	3	2
Luton	2	ı	1	1	13	-
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	3	5	9	1	30	2

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	11	5	1	1	2	-
Dudley	-	1	-	-	3	-
Sandwell	2	1	-	2	1	-
Solihull	3	1	1	3	2	-
Walsall	1	1	-	6	1	17
Wolverhampton	2	3	-	6	-	-
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	19	12	2	18	9	17

Table 12 - Support services

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	Advice & information	Advocacy	Befriending and Volunteering	Self help / mutual aid group	Service user group	Staff facilitated group
Central Cheshire	2	2	-	-	6	-
Cheshire West and Ellesmere Port	-	1	-	-	2	-
East Cheshire	-	1	-	-	1	-
Halton	-	-	-	-	-	-
Knowsley	-	2	-	-	-	1
Liverpool	2	7	2	4	1	-
Sefton	15	4	-	7	2	1
St Helens	5	2	1	2	2	-
Warrington District	1	-	1	-	1	-
Wirral	1	1	1	2	-	-
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	26	20	5	15	15	2

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

Co. Durham	2	-	1	1	-	1
Darlington	1	1	-	3	1	-
Easington		-	-	1		-
Hartlepool	5	2	-	3	1	3
Middlesbrough	1	2	-	2	1	-
Redcar & Cleveland	2	1	-	1	2	-
Stockton	10	3	3	6	1	-
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	21	9	4	17	6	4

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

Coventry	2	2	1	2	3	8
Herefordshire	2	1	-	3	1	-
Warks	2	4	2	4	-	-
Worcestershire	1	1	1	1	1	-
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	7	8	4	10	5	8

Table 12 - Support services

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	Advice & information	Advocacy	Befriending and Volunteering	Self help / mutual aid group	Service user group	Staff facilitated group
Blackburn with Darwen	2	2	-	6	-	-
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	2	1	-	-	-	-
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	2	1	-	-	1	1
Chorley and South Ribble	-	1	-	2		3
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	-	1	-	-	1	-
Morecambe Bay	-	1	-	2	5	-
North Cumbria	1	3	-	2	2	-
Preston	-	-	-	-	1	-
West Lancashire	-	1	-	-	1	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	7	11	-	12	11	4
ESSEX HA						
North Essex	1	6	1	11	2	-
South Essex	2	6	2	-	1	2
ESSEX HA	3	12	3	11	3	2
GREATER MANCHESTER	: HA					
Bolton	1	1	1	6	1	-
Bury	-	1	-	-	1	-
Manchester	13	1	1	15	8	5
Oldham	-	-	-	-	-	-
Rochdale	1	-	1	-	-	-
Salford	2	7	1	3	2	-
Stockport	3	1	-	-	1	6
Tameside & Glossop	4	-	-	1	-	-
Trafford	-	1	-	-	1	-
Wigan	3	2	1	1	1	-
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	27	14	5	26	15	11

Table 12 - Support services

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

LIT	Advice & information	Advocacy	Befriending and Volunteering	Self help / mutual aid group	Service user group	Staff facilitated group
Blackwater Valley and Hart	2	1	-	2	1	1
East Hampshire	2	-	-	-	1	-
Eastleigh and Test Valley South	-	-	-	-	1	-
Fareham and Gosport	-	1	1	1	-	-
Isle of Wight	3	1	ı	1	2	1
Mid Hants	1	1	ı	-	2	-
New Forest	_	-	ı	-	1	-
North Hants		1	-	2	2	-
Portsmouth	2	1	1	1	1	1
Southampton	-	2	1	-	3	4
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	10	8	1	7	14	7
	1	2	1	2	3	3
East Kent West Kent	1 4	2 6	1 -	2 -	3 9	3 -
East Kent West Kent KENT AND MEDWAY HA	4 5	6 8	1	2		3 - 3
East Kent West Kent KENT AND MEDWAY HA	4 5	6 8	1	2	9	-
East Kent West Kent KENT AND MEDWAY HA LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHA Leicester	4 5 AMPTONSI	6 8 HIRE AND	- 1 D RUTLAND H	- 2	9	3
East Kent West Kent KENT AND MEDWAY HA LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTH	4 5 AMPTONSI	6 8 HIRE AND	- 1 D RUTLAND H	- 2 A	9 12 2	3
East Kent West Kent KENT AND MEDWAY HA LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHA Leicester Northants LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	4 5 AMPTONSI 6 2	6 8 HIRE AND 3 2	- 1 D RUTLAND H. 6 - 6	- 2 A 1 1	9 12 2 3	2 1
East Kent West Kent KENT AND MEDWAY HA LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHA Leicester Northants LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHA NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND Cambridgeshire	4 5 AMPTONSI 6 2	6 8 HIRE AND 3 2	- 1 D RUTLAND H. 6 - 6	- 2 A 1 1 2	9 12 2 3	2 1
East Kent West Kent KENT AND MEDWAY HA LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHA Leicester Northants LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHA NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND Cambridgeshire	4 5 AMPTONSI 6 2 8 CAMBRIDO	6 8 HIRE AND 3 2 5 SESHIRE	- 1 D RUTLAND H. 6 - 6 HA	2 A 1 1 2 2	9 12 2 3	2 1
East Kent West Kent KENT AND MEDWAY HA LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHA Leicester Northants LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND	4 5 AMPTONSI 6 2 8 CAMBRIDO	6 8 HIRE AND 3 2 5 SESHIRE	- 1 D RUTLAND H. 6 - 6 HA	- 2 A 1 1 2	9 12 2 3 5	2 1

Table 12 - Support services

NORTH AND EAST YORKS	HIRE AND	NORTHE	RN LINCOLNS	HIRE		
LIT	Advice & information	Advocacy	Befriending and Volunteering	Self help / mutual aid group	Service user group	Staff facilitated group
Craven	-	1	-	2	3	-
East Yorkshire	1	-	-	-	1	-
Hambleton and Richmondshire	1	1	-	-	-	-
Harrogate	2	1	1	4	-	-
Hull	-	-	-	-	-	-
North East Lincolnshire	1	1	-	1	4	1
North Lincolnshire	1	1	-	2	2	1
Scarborough	1	1	-	6	3	-
York	-	1	-	1	3	-
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	7	7	1	16	16	2
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON	N HA					
Barnet	2	1	3	-	1	1
Camden & Islington	4	3	1	2	2	-
Enfield	4	2	-	-	1	1
Haringey	-	1	-	-	2	-
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	10	7	4	2	6	2

NORTH EAST LONDON HA

=, = 0	., .					
Barking and Dagenham	1	1	1	-	-	1
City & Hackney	2	1	1	1	-	-
Havering	3	1	1	-	1	-
Newham	1	-	1	-	1	1
Redbridge	3	1	2	1	2	2
Tower Hamlets	1	1	2	25	6	1
Waltham Forest	-	1	1	-	2	-
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	11	6	9	27	12	5

Table 12 - Support services

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Advice & information	Advocacy	Befriending and Volunteering	Self help / mutual aid group	Service user group	Staff facilitated group
Brent	7	1	1	1	1	-
Ealing	1	1	1	2	2	-
Hammersmith and Fulham	2	2	-	-	2	2
Harrow	-	1	1	-	1	-
Hillingdon	1	1	1	1	-	2
Hounslow	3	3	-	-	4	1
Kensington and Chelsea	1	1	1	-	2	-
Westminster		1	-	-	2	-
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	15	11	5	4	14	5

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	4	1	1	-	3	-
Newcastle	2	1	3	3	6	-
North Tyneside	2	2	1	2	4	-
Northumberland	-	1	-	1	1	-
South Tyneside	6	1	2	2	4	-
Sunderland	7	1	-	-	6	3
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	21	7	7	8	24	3

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	2	1	1	2	1	-		
Shropshire	-	1	3	1	6	-		
South Staffs	3	3	1	1	2	-		
Telford and Wrekin	-	-	1	3	1	-		
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	5	5	6	7	10	-		

Table 12 - Support services

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

LIT	Advice & information	Advocacy	Befriending and Volunteering	Self help / mutual aid group	Service user group	Staff facilitated group
Bournemouth	4	1	2	7	1	1
Dorset	5	1	1	-	-	-
Poole	4	-	1	2	-	1
Somerset	3	2	3	6	2	2
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	16	4	6	15	2	4
SOUTH EAST LONDON H	IA					
Bexley	5	1	1	-	-	-
Bromley	1	2	2	-	1	1
Greenwich	4	1	2	1	6	3
Lambeth	-	2	1	-	3	-
Lewisham	-	-	-	-	1	-
Southwark	-	2	1	-	7	-
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	10	8	7	1	17	4
SOUTH WEST LONDON H	ŀΑ					
Croydon	2	1	-	3	1	-
Kingston	2	2	-	2	2	-
Richmond and Twickenham	-	1	-	-	1	-
Sutton and Merton	11	1	2	1	3	-
Wandsworth	3	-	2	2	2	-
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	18	5	4	8	9	-
SOUTH WEST PENINSUL	A HA					
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	1	-	4	12	-	13
•	1	1		1		

Devon and Torbay

SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA

Plymouth

Table 12 - Support services

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	Advice & information	Advocacy	Befriending and Volunteering	Self help / mutual aid group	Service user group	Staff facilitated group
Barnsley	4	2	3	1	2	4
Doncaster	4	-	1	5	1	-
Rotherham	6	1	5	9	2	2
Sheffield	4	2	2	8	1	-
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	18	5	11	23	6	6

SURREY AND SUSSEX HA

Brighton and Hove	2	1	1	-	4	8
East Surrey	3	1	3	3	3	2
East Sussex	4	1	1	5	3	-
Guildford and Waverley	2		1	1	1	1
North Surrey	1	-	-	4	-	-
West Sussex	2	4	1	-	1	-
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	14	7	7	12	12	11

THAMES VALLEY HA

Bracknell	-	1	-	1	1	-
Bucks	-	4	1	-	4	3
Milton Keynes	1	-	1	-	1	-
Oxon	2	-	1	-	4	-
Reading	-	-	1	-	-	-
Slough	-	-	1	-	1	-
West Berks	-	-	1	-	1	-
Windsor and Maidenhead	1	-	-	-	-	-
Wokingham	1	-	-	-	1	-
THAMES VALLEY HA	5	5	2	1	13	3

Table 12 - Support services

TRENT HA

LIT	Advice & information	Advocacy	Befriending and Volunteering	Self help / mutual aid group	Service user group	Staff facilitated group
Lincolnshire	-	1	1	3	1	-
North Derbyshire	-	1	-	1	-	-
North Nottinghamshire	1	2	2	5	-	1
Nottingham	4	1	-	9	1	7
Southern Derbyshire	3	5	-	7	2	-
TRENT HA	8	10	3	25	3	8

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	3	1	-	3	4	-
Calderdale	2	2	1	-	1	1
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	2	2	1	6	3	7
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	4	6	2	1	2	-
Leeds	5	-	2	5	4	-
Wakefield	-	1	1	4	7	1
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	16	12	7	19	21	9

ENGLAND

	Advice &		Befriending and	Self help / mutual	Service user	Staff facilitated
LIT	information	Advocacy	Volunteering	aid group	group	group
ENGLAND	337	238	141	341	313	155

13. Carers' services

The mapping showed continued growth in the number of services for carers. Carers' support services (including carers' resource centres) increased from 243 in 2001 to 285 2002. The number of carers' support groups also increased but growth in these was slower. In 2001 there were 144 support groups and in 2002 there were 154. The number of advice and information services for carers remained the same at 337 (Table 13). Only 6 LITs were without any of these services for carers and in some localities there was evidence of good networks of carers' services becoming established.

An important source of support for carers was also found in day/resource centres but the number of these recorded had declined from 223 in 2001 to 205 in 2002.

The reduction on respite care or short break services observed in the 2001 mapping was found to have continued. Nationally there were only 63 services in 2002 and services were restricted to 49 LITs (31%) indicating very sparse distribution.

Carers' Support Group

A staff/agency facilitated support group for the carers of people with mental health problems. Carers' groups may have a range of purposes such as support, social networks, advice and information.

Carers' Support Service

Support services provided specifically for carers and families of people with mental health problems. These can include advice and information services, education and training programmes.

Self-help, Mutual Aid Group for Carers

A self-help group run by carers for carers of people with mental health problems.

Short-term Breaks / Respite Care Service

Short-term breaks which specifically target people with mental health problems may be provided primarily to give:

- relatives and friends respite from caring or
- a service user a break with care.

This can be provided in the service user's home or by the service user being cared for elsewhere. These short-term breaks away from home can be provided through fostering arrangements with other families or in appropriate staffed accommodation including hospital wards.

Table 13 - Carers' and short break services

Quality Check: Of 980 services, 97% have been updated from previous year and 94% have been signed off, 76% have staffing data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	Advice & information	Carer Support Service	Carer Support Group	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Carer Support Service	Respite Care Services	Respite for Relatives / Friends	Respite for Service Users	Respite for Both
Bath & NE Somerset	5	1	-	1	-	-	-	-
Bristol	1	2	_	5	-	-	-	-
Gloucs	1	14	17	7	2	-	_	1
North Somerset	3	3	_	-	1	1	_	-
South Gloucs	1	1	-	3	-	-	-	-
Swindon and Wiltshire	5	10	_	2	-	-	-	-
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	16	31	17	18	3	1	-	1

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	1	1	1	2	-	-	-	-
Hertfordshire	-	8	2	4	1	1		
Luton	2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	3	9	3	6	1	1	1	

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	11	2	-	4	1	-	1	_
Dudley	-	2	1	4	-	-	_	-
Sandwell	2	1	ı	1	-	-	-	-
Solihull	3	1	ı	-	1		1	
Walsall	1	1	1	-	1	1	-	_
Wolverhampton	2	-	ı	3	-	-	_	_
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	19	7	2	12	3	1	2	-

Table 13 - Carers' and short break services

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	Advice & information	Carer Support Service	Carer Support Group	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Carer Support Service	Respite Care Services	Respite for Relatives / Friends	Respite for Service Users	Respite for Both
Central Cheshire	2	1	4	2	-	-	-	-
Cheshire West and Ellesmere Port	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	-
Halton	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Knowsley	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Liverpool	2	-	_	6	-	-	-	-
Sefton	15	7	2	1	1	1	-	-
St Helens	5	3	3	1	1	-	1	-
Warrington District	1	1	-	-	-	=	-	-
Wirral	1	3	-	1	1	-	-	1
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	26	19	9	12	3	1	1	1

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

Co. Durham	2	1	1	2	-	-	-	-
Darlington	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Easington	-	1	-	2	-	-	-	-
Hartlepool	5	2	1	-	-	-	-	-
Middlesbrough	1	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Redcar & Cleveland	2	1	-	3	1	-	-	1
Stockton	10	2	-	2	-	-	-	-
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	21	8	2	10	1	-	-	1

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

Coventry	2	2	2	-	1	-	-	1
Herefordshire	2	2	1	1	1	-	-	1
Warks	2	-	1	3	1	-	-	1
Worcestershire	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	7	4	5	4	3	-	-	3

Table 13 - Carers' and short break services

LIT	Advice & information	Carer Support Service	Carer Support Group	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Carer Support Service	Respite Care Services	Respite for Relatives / Friends	Respite for Service Users	Respite for Both
Blackburn with Darwen	2	1	-	1	-	-	_	-
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	2	2	-	_	-	-	-	ı
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	2	2	-	3	-	-	-	ı
Chorley and South Ribble	-	1	1	-	-	-	_	-
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	-	1	1	_	-	-	-	ı
Morecambe Bay	-	4	-	-	-	-	-	ı
North Cumbria	1	1	-	-	1	_	-	1
Preston	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	ı
West Lancashire	-	1	-	-	-	-	_	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	7	14	2	5	1	-	-	1
ESSEX HA								
North Essex	1	2	-	2	-	-	-	-
South Essex	2	-	-	3	1	-	1	-
ESSEX HA	3	2	_	5	1	_	1	_

GREATER MANCHESTER HA

ONLA I LIV MANORILO I LIV	17							
Bolton	1	2	1	-	1	-	-	1
Bury	_	1	-	1	-	-	-	-
Manchester	13	6	-	1	1	1	-	-
Oldham	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Rochdale	1	-	-	1	1	-	-	1
Salford	2	1	2	-	1	-	-	1
Stockport	3	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Tameside & Glossop	4	1	2	-	-	-	-	-
Trafford	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	_
Wigan	3	4	4	2	1	-	-	1
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	27	18	9	6	5	1	-	4

Table 13 - Carers' and short break services

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

LIT	Advice & information	Carer Support Service	Carer Support Group	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Carer Support Service	Respite Care Services	Respite for Relatives / Friends	Respite for Service Users	Respite for Both
Blackwater Valley and Hart	2	4	- Group	-	-	- I Helius	-	-
East Hampshire	2	. 1	_	_	-	-	_	_
Eastleigh and Test Valley South	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
Fareham and Gosport	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Isle of Wight	3	-	-	2	-	=	-	-
Mid Hants	1	2	-	1	-	=	-	-
New Forest	-	1	1	-	-	=	-	-
North Hants	-	2	-	1	-	-	-	-
Portsmouth	2	2	1	-	-	-	-	-
Southampton	-	1	6	2	-	-	-	-
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	10	15	9	6	_	-	_	-

KENT AND MEDWAY HA

East Kent	1	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
West Kent	4	3	-	1	ı	-	-	-
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	5	5	-	1	ı	-	-	-

LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA

Leicester	6	8		4	1	-	-	1
Northants	2	1	2	5	-	-	-	-
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	8	9	2	9	1	-	-	1

NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA

Cambridgeshire	2	1	3	3	-	-	-	-
Norfolk	6	10	5	3	-	-	-	ı
Suffolk	-	5	-	-	1	-	-	1
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	8	16	8	6	1	-	-	1

Table 13 - Carers' and short break services

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE HA

NORTH AND EAST YORKS	HIKE AND	NORTHE	KN LINC	ULNSHIKE HA	1		T	
LIT	Advice & information	Carer Support Service	Carer Support Group	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Carer Support Service	Respite Care Services	Respite for Relatives / Friends	Respite for Service Users	Respite for Both
Craven	_	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
East Yorkshire	1	2	-	3	1	-	-	1
Hambleton and Richmondshire	1	1	-	2	-	-	-	-
Harrogate	2	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hull	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
North East Lincolnshire	1	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
North Lincolnshire	1	1	1	-	-	_	-	-
Scarborough	1	1	-	1	-	-	-	-
York	-	1	-	2	3	-	-	2
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	7	11	2	8	4	-	-	3
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON	N HA							
Barnet	2	-	2	3	1	-	-	1
Camden & Islington	4	2	1	1	1	1	-	
Enfield	4	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
Haringey	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	10	2	5	4	2	1	-	1
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	ı							
Barking and Dagenham	1	2	2	1	3	1	-	2
City & Hackney	2	-	1	1	1	-	-	1
Havering	3	-	1	-	2	-	-	1
Newham	1	-	-	1	-	-	-	
Redbridge	3	-	3	-	2	-	-	-
Tower Hamlets	1	3	-	1	-	-	-	-
Waltham Forest		1	-	-	-	-	-	-
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	11	6	7	4	8	1	-	4

Table 13 - Carers' and short break services

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Advice & information	Carer Support Service	Carer Support Group	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Carer Support Service	Respite Care Services	Respite for Relatives / Friends	Respite for Service Users	Respite for Both
Brent	7	-	-	2	1	1	_	-
Ealing	1	1	-	-	-	1	-	-
Hammersmith and Fulham	2	-	-	-	-	ı	_	-
Harrow	-	1	1	2	-	-	-	-
Hillingdon	1	1	1	1	-	-	-	-
Hounslow	3	1	1	-	-	-	_	-
Kensington and Chelsea	1	2	-	1	-	-	_	-
Westminster	-	1	-	-	-	-	_	-
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	15	7	3	6	1	1	-	-

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	4	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Newcastle	2	5	1	3	-	-	-	-
North Tyneside	2	1	-	-	-	_	-	-
Northumberland	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	1
South Tyneside	6	4	-	3	1	-	1	-
Sunderland	7	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	21	11	1	8	1	_	1	

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	2	2	1	2	-	-	-	-
South Staffs	3	1	5	10	-	-	_	-
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	5	3	6	12	-	-	-	-

Table 13 - Carers' and short break services

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

LIT	Advice & information	Carer Support Service	Carer Support Group	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Carer Support Service	Respite Care Services	Respite for Relatives / Friends	Respite for Service Users	Respite for Both
Bournemouth	4	7	5	1	-	-	-	-
Dorset	5	2	13	4	2	ı	-	-
Poole	4	1	2	2	-	ı	-	-
Somerset	3	3	4	2	1	-	1	-
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	16	13	24	9	3	•	1	-
SOUTH EAST LONDON H	ΗA							
Bexley	5	-	1	-	2	-	_	1
Bromley	1	1	-	1	1	-	-	1
Greenwich	4	2	1	-	1	=	-	1
Lambeth	-	-	1	1	-	=	-	-
Lewisham	-	-	-	3	-	-	-	-
Southwark	-	2	-	1	-	-	-	-
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	10	5	3	6	4	•	-	3
SOUTH WEST LONDON	HA							
Croydon	2	1	_	-	1	-	-	-
Kingston	2	5		-	-	-	-	-
Sutton and Merton	11	3	3	4	1		1	
Wandsworth	3	1	-	-	-	1	-	-
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	18	10	3	4	2	-	1	-
SOUTH WEST PENINSUL	_A HA							
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	1	1	5	5	-	-	-	-
Devon and Torbay	2	10	2	4	-	-	-	-
Plymouth	-	1	-	1	-	1	-	-
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	3	12	7	10	-	_	-	

Table 13 - Carers' and short break services

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	Advice & information	Carer Support Service	Carer Support Group	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Carer Support Service	Respite Care Services	Respite for Relatives / Friends	Respite for Service Users	Respite for Both
Barnsley	4	4	-	1	1	_	-	1
Doncaster	4	2	2	4	-	-	-	-
Rotherham	6	2	1	2	2	1	-	1
Sheffield	4	3	1	-	1	-	-	-
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	18	11	4	7	4	1	-	2

SURREY AND SUSSEX HA

Brighton and Hove	2	1	1	1	-	-	-	-
East Surrey	3	1	3	1	_	-	-	-
East Sussex	4	1	1	2	_	-	-	-
Guildford and Waverley	2	2	1	-	_	-	-	-
North Surrey	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
West Sussex	2	-	5	1	_	-	-	-
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	14	5	11	5	-	-	-	-

THAMES VALLEY HA

Bucks	-	4	-	-	1	-	_	-
Milton Keynes	1	-	1	1	-	_	_	-
Oxon	2	1	-	2	-	-	_	-
Reading	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Slough	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Windsor and Maidenhead	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wokingham	1	-	-	-	1	-	_	1
THAMES VALLEY HA	5	6	1	3	2	-	-	1

Table 13 - Carers' and short break services

TRENT HA

LIT	Advice & information	Carer Support Service	Carer Support Group	Day Centres/Resource Centres with Carer Support Service	Respite Care Services	Respite for Relatives / Friends	Respite for Service Users	Respite for Both
Lincolnshire	-	1	-	4	-	1	-	-
North Derbyshire	-	-	1	3	-	-	-	-
North Nottinghamshire	1	7	2	-	-	-	-	-
Nottingham	4	2		1	-	-	-	-
Southern Derbyshire	3	1	1	3	-	-	_	-
TRENT HA	8	11	4	11	-	-	-	_

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	3	1	-	2	4	1	-	3
Calderdale	2	2	1	1	2	-	-	2
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	2	1	1	-	1	1	-	-
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	4	_	-	-	-	-	-	-
Leeds	5	10	3	4	1	1	-	-
Wakefield	-	1	1	1	1	-	-	1
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	16	15	6	8	9	3	-	6

ENGLAND

		Carer	Carer	Day Centres/Resource		Respite for		
	Advice &	Support	Support	Centres with Carer Support	Respite Care	Relatives /	Respite for	Respite for
LIT	information	Service	Group	Service	Services	Friends	Service Users	Both
ENGLAND	337	285	154	205	63	12	7	33

No carers' services listed in the following LITs: Bracknell, East Cheshire, Richmond and Twickenham, Shropshire, Telford and Wrekin, West Berks.

14. Home support

Dedicated **home support services** were provided in 116 LITs (73%). A total of 349 services supported a caseload in excess of 14,000 service users (Table 14), an increase of 18 services from the previous year.

However, staff employed by CMHTs and by housing agencies also frequently provided home support. Unfortunately it was not always possible to distinguish whether the home support provided by housing agencies extended beyond support to the residents of their own housing stock but the break down of provision is as follows. Home support services were provided by:

- 629 CMHTs
- 80 hostels
- 113 staffed group homes
- 178 unstaffed group homes
- 763 supported housing schemes.

Only one LIT reported no home support service from any agency.

Home/Community Support Service

Home support services give practical, emotional and /or social care support to people with mental health problems and their families. The service is provided by support workers and not by mental health professionals.

Services can be attached to CMHTs and various accommodation schemes.

Table 14 - Home Support

Quality Check: Of 1134 services, 95% have been updated from previous year and 92% have been signed off

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	Home Support Services	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT Home Support Function	Hostels with Home Support	Staffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Unstaffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Supported Housing doing Home Support	Home Support from Housing Services
Bath & NE Somerset	1	0	0	1	1	-	2	8	11
Bristol	1	60	22.6	-	1	-	-	8	9
Gloucs	2	0	0	9	-	-	3	7	10
North Somerset	-	-	-	3	-	-	-	2	2
South Gloucs	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	5	5
Swindon and Wiltshire	6	160	40.1	11	-	-	-	8	8
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	10	220	15.6	25	2	_	5	38	45
BEDFORDSHIRE AND H	HERTFO	RDSHIRE	E HA						
Bedfordshire	-	-	-	6	1	4	1	3	9
Hertfordshire	8	335	48.5	10	-	1	1	26	28
Luton	2	0	0	-	2	-	1	6	9
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	10	335	31.4	16	3	5	3	35	46
BIRMINGHAM AND THE	BLACK	COUNT	RY HA						
Birmingham	3	98	15.4	7	-	-	-	36	36
Dudley	1	86	44	5	-	-	3	-	3
Sandwell	5	100	53.7	4	-	-	2	6	8
Solihull	5	142	112.5	-	1	-	1	2	4
Walsall	=	-	-	4	1	-	-	2	3
Wolverhampton	6	571	378.3	1	4	-	-	8	12
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	20	997	68.6	21	6		6	54	66

Table 14 - Home Support

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

CHESHIKE AND MEKSE			Caseload	CMHT Home	Hostels with	Staffed Group	Unstaffed Group	Supported	Home Support
	Home Support		per 100k	Support	Home	Homes doing	Homes doing Home	Housing doing	from Housing
LIT	Services	Caseload	рор	Function	Support	Home Support	Support	Home Support	Services
Central Cheshire	3	261	162.4	6	-	-	-	-	-
Cheshire W & Ellesmere Port	1	105	66.9	3	-	-	-	2	2
East Cheshire	1	88	73.2	2	2	-	-	-	2
Halton	1	0	0	4	-	_	-	-	-
Knowsley	3	201	202.3	3	-	1	1	3	5
Liverpool	8	408	137.9	7	-	-	-	8	8
Sefton	3	59	34.7	3	-	3	-	11	14
St Helens	5	54	44.7	1	-	2	-	3	5
Warrington District	2	176	141.4	2	-	-	-	-	-
Wirral	1	0	0	3	-	1	-	1	1
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	28	1352	88.9	34	2	6	1	28	37
COUNTY DURHAM AND	TEES \	/ALLEY I	HΑ						
Co. Durham	1	44	16.6	9	1	-	9	6	16
Darlington	1	3	4.8	2	1	1	1	1	4
Easington	2	35	57.2	2	-	ı	1	1	2
Hartlepool	2	68	120.8	1	1	1	-	1	3
Middlesbrough	1	55	64.1	4	1	1	1	16	18
Redcar & Cleveland	4	125	138.6	4	-	1	-	2	3
Stockton	ı	-	-	-	-	1	-	4	4
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	11	330	44.8	22	4	3	12	31	50
COVENTRY, WARWICK	SHIRE, I	HEREFO	RDSHIR	E AND WC	RCESTER	: HA			
Coventry	2	147	71.6	6	-	-	-	8	8
Herefordshire	-	_	-	5	-	-	-	3	3
Warks	-	-	-	6	-	-	3	4	7
Worcestershire	1	0	0	6	-	-	-	-	-
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORD & WORCESTER HA	3	147	14.9	23	_	_	3	15	18

Table 14 - Home Support

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	Home Support Services	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT Home Support Function	Hostels with Home Support	Staffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Unstaffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Supported Housing doing Home Support	Home Support from Housing Services
Blackburn with Darwen	4	195	211.2	2	1	-	1	10	12
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	4	188	94.1	3	-	4	-	4	8
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	4	7	4.5	-	-	1	-	1	2
Chorley and South Ribble	1	0	0	1	-	-	-	1	1
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	2	0	0	2	-	-	-	2	2
Morecambe Bay	4	62	31.6	2	-	2	-	14	16
North Cumbria	3	94	46.5	4	-	-	1	9	10
Preston	2	138	157.7	2	-	-	-	8	8
West Lancashire	2	0	0	1	-	-	-	-	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	26	684	56.3	17	1	7	2	49	59
ESSEX HA									
North Essex	18	388	67.7	19	4	-	8	11	23
South Essex	1	12	2.6	9	-	-	5	5	10
ESSEX HA	19	400	38.8	28	4	-	13	16	33
GREATER MANCHEST	ER HA								
Bolton	5	68	40	3	-	-	-	3	3
Bury	-	-	-	2	1	-	1	2	4
Manchester	10	25	8.8	10	-	1	-	3	4
Oldham	3	240	169.9	4	-	-	-	2	2
Rochdale	-	-	-	3	-	-	-	1	1
Salford	6	219	153.4	6	-	-	-	3	3
Stockport	-	-	-	3	-	-	-	1	1
Tameside & Glossop	3	70	48.2	4	-	2	3	1	6
Trafford	-	-	-	4	-	2	1	-	3
Wigan	1	24	12.3	6	1	-	-	2	3
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	28	646	39.3	45	2	5	5	18	30

Table 14 - Home Support

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

HAMIPSHIKE AND ISLE	OI WIG			1	T I		1	1	
LIT	Home Support Services	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT Home Support Function	Hostels with Home Support	Staffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Unstaffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Supported Housing doing Home Support	Home Support from Housing Services
Blackwater Valley and Hart	2	0	0	2	-	1	4	3	8
East Hampshire	ı	-	ı	5	-	-	-	-	-
Eastleigh and Test Valley S	-	-	-	2	-	-	-	7	7
Fareham and Gosport	2	31	25.7	2	-	1	-	-	1
Isle of Wight	ı	-	ı	2	1	-	1	3	5
Mid Hants	2	90	81.6	2	-	1	-	-	1
New Forest	1	40	38.1	2	-	-	-	-	-
North Hants	4	58	46.5	3	-	-	-	-	-
Portsmouth	-	-	-	_	-	1	-	1	2
Southampton	3	80	50.3	3	-	-	-	-	-
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	14	299	25.8	23	1	4	5	14	24
KENT AND MEDWAY H	A								
East Kent	9	146	39.7	3	1	-	-	2	3
West Kent	6	390	59.9	13	-	-	3	8	11
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	15	536	52.6	16	1	-	3	10	14
LEICESTERSHIRE, NOF	RTHAMP	TONSHIE	RE AND	RUTLAND	НА				
Leicester	2	65	10.8	5	-	-	4	7	11
Northants	3	291	76.8	10	-	1	5	10	16
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	5	356	36.3	15	-	1	9	17	27
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK A	ND CAN	IBRIDGE	SHIRE H	IA					
Cambridgeshire	2	0	0	10	1	-	1	3	5
Norfolk	1	0	0	6	-	-	11	1	12
Suffolk	7	425	97.7	8	-	-	-	19	19
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	10	425	30.4	24	1	_	12	23	36

Table 14 - Home Support

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT	Home Support Services	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT Home Support Function	Hostels with Home Support	Staffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Unstaffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Supported Housing doing Home Support	Home Support from Housing Services
Craven	1	97	306.6	1	-	1	1	1	2
East Yorkshire	-	-	-	4	1	3	-	3	7
Hambleton & Richmondshire	2	280	373.7	3	-	-	-	2	2
Harrogate	2	174	175.6	3	-	-	-	1	1
Hull	-	-	-	3	2	5	-	-	7
North East Lincolnshire	1	50	48.5	3	-	1	4	1	5
North Lincolnshire	1	14	14.3	-	-	1	2	2	4
Scarborough	1	99	103.2	3	-	1	2	1	4
York	1	80	45	5	-	ı	5	3	8
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	9	794	76.6	25	3	9	14	14	40
NORTH CENTRAL LON	DON HA								
Barnet	-	-	-	2	1	1	2	3	7
Camden & Islington	6	346	125.7	5	1	1	1	17	19
Enfield	2	179	105.7	_	-	-	3	-	3
Haringey	3	131	80.8	4	-	-	-	5	5
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	11	656	80.6	11	2	1	6	25	34
NORTH EAST LONDON									
Barking and Dagenham	3	295	283.5	2	-	4	1	-	5
City & Hackney	8	142	93.3	2	5	4	-	18	27
Havering	1	94	63	3	-	1	-	-	1
Newham	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	2	2
Redbridge	2	0	0	1	1	-	6	5	12
Tower Hamlets	6	269	199.7	2	-	1	5	2	8
Waltham Forest	2	229	151.4	1	-	1	1	2	4
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	22	1029	102.3	12	6	11	13	29	59

Table 14 - Home Support

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Home Support Services	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT Home Support Function	Hostels with Home Support	Staffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Unstaffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Supported Housing doing Home Support	Home Support from Housing Services
Brent	2	11	5.7	3	1	-	-	10	11
Ealing	1	0	0	-	-	-	1	10	11
Hammersmith and Fulham	2	0	0	-	2	-	-	7	9
Harrow	_	-	-	4	-	-	-	2	2
Hillingdon	-	-	-	4	-	-	2	1	3
Hounslow	1	0	0	3	3	-	-	1	4
Kensington and Chelsea	5	139	112.8	3	-	-	-	3	3
Westminster	4	310	218.7	5	2	-	-	35	37
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	15	460	37.3	22	8	-	3	69	80

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	2	316	249	3	3	1	-	1	5
Newcastle	1	20	11.8	5	10	21	5	30	66
North Tyneside	-	-	-	4	-	3	2	12	17
Northumberland	1	143	71.7	-	-	-	-	-	-
South Tyneside	1	0	0	2	1	1	-	2	4
Sunderland	ı	-	-	3	-	2	-	9	11
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	5	479	53.2	17	14	28	7	54	103

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	1	320	106.2	5	1	1	-	5	7
Shropshire	1	60	33.4	6	-	-	6	1	7
South Staffs	ı	-	ı	10	-	1	ı	9	10
Telford and Wrekin	1	0	0	3	_	-	1	1	2
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	3	380	39.5	24	1	2	7	16	26

Table 14 - Home Support

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

LIT	Home Support Services	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT Home Support Function	Hostels with Home Support	Staffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Unstaffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Supported Housing doing Home Support	Home Support from Housing Services
Bournemouth	2	41	40.6	6	3	-	-	12	15
Dorset	9	331	149	9	-	-	-	9	9
Poole	-	-	_	3	1	-	-	4	5
Somerset	-	-	_	4	-	1	2	29	32
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	11	372	50.7	22	4	1	2	54	61
SOUTH EAST LONDON	HA								
Bexley	1	60	45.5	4	-	-	1	1	2
Bromley	1	74	38.3	3	1	-	2	7	10
Greenwich	1	67	45.4	6	1	2	1	6	10
Lambeth	-	-	-	5	-	-	-	4	4
Lewisham	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	1
Southwark	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	2
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	3	201	19.9	18	2	3	4	20	29
SOUTH WEST LONDON	I HA								
Croydon	2	15	6.9	8	-	-	1	1	2
Kingston	-	-	_	4	-	_	-	1	1
Richmond and Twickenham	-	-	-	4	1	-	-	4	5
Sutton and Merton	-	-	-	-	2	-	1	5	8
Wandsworth	1	12	6.3	1	-	-	-	4	4
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	3	27	3.1	17	3	-	2	15	20
SOUTH WEST PENINSU	JLA HA								
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly		_	-	5	2	7	-	-	9
Devon and Torbay	9	181	35.3	15	-	-	-	-	0
Plymouth	-	-	-	2	-	-	-	2	2
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	9	181	18.3	22	2	7	_	2	11

Table 14 - Home Support

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	Home Support Services	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT Home Support Function	Hostels with Home Support	Staffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Unstaffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Supported Housing doing Home Support	Home Support from Housing Services
Barnsley	7	529	362.9	4	-	-	-	1	1
Doncaster	1	90	48.1	3	-	-	-	2	2
Rotherham	1	41	26.6	3	-	1	2	3	6
Sheffield	9	385	113.2	2	-	-	1	9	9
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	18	1045	126.4	12	-	1	2	15	18
SURREY AND SUSSEX	X HA								
Brighton and Hove	-	-	-	4	-	4	-	-	4
East Surrey	1	0	0	9	-	5	1	29	35
East Sussex	1	45	15.7	11	-	-	2	1	3
Guildford and Waverley	3	0	0	5	3	-	3	2	8
North Surrey	1	0	0	3	-	-	-	-	-
West Sussex	1	85	18.2	10	-	-	4	1	5
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	7	130	8.1	42	3	9	10	33	55
THAMES VALLEY HA									
Bracknell	-	-	-	_	-	-	1	1	2
Bucks	6	287	89.4	7	1	-	20	2	23
Milton Keynes	-	-	-	4	-	-	-	3	3
Oxon	4	76	18.3	11	2	-	1	4	7
Slough	-	-	-	1	-	-	3	-	3
West Berks	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1
Windsor and Maidenhead	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	_
Wokingham	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1
THAMES VALLEY HA	10	363	25.3	24	3	-	25	12	40

Table 14 - Home Support

TRENT HA

LIT	Home Support Services	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	CMHT Home Support Function	Hostels with Home Support	Staffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Unstaffed Group Homes doing Home Support	Supported Housing doing Home Support	Home Support from Housing Services
Lincolnshire	3	134	32.1	9	-	-	-	6	6
North Derbyshire	-	-	-	5	-	-	-	3	3
North Nottinghamshire	5	186	73.8	4	-	-	-	4	4
Nottingham	3	6	1.5	_	-	5	2	3	10
Southern Derbyshire	3	388	105.3	6	-	-	-	2	2
TRENT HA	14	714	42.5	24	-	5	2	18	25

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	1	39	13.1	7	1	2	-	6	9
Calderdale	1	10	8	4	-	-	-	6	6
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	-	-	-	_	-	1	-	9	10
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	1	129	91.8	1	-	-	-	2	2
Leeds	7	555	116.4	14	1	2	1	15	19
Wakefield	-	-	-	5	-	-	1	1	2
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	10	733	53.9	31	2	5	2	39	48

ENGLAND

LIT	Home Support	Caseload	per 100k	CMHT Home Support Function	Home	Staffed Group Homes doing Home Support	•	Supported Housing doing Home Support	Home Support from Housing Services
LII	Services	Caseload	pop	runction	Support	nome Support	Support	nome Support	Services
ENGLAND	349	14291	44.5	629	80	113	178	763	1134

No home support services listed in Reading LIT.

15. Accommodation

Nationally, the 2002 mapping returns indicate that there were in excess of 22,976 placements in accommodation designed specifically for adults with mental health problems. 146 LITs (91%) recorded specialist housing provision of least one of the types specified (see definitions).

Local authority and registered residential care homes, both local authority and independently run, accounted for 43% of accommodation placements. 1330 homes were recorded providing nearly 10,000 placements (Table 15a).

Supported housing schemes provided a further 42% of provision. 1072 services offered 9.638 placements and many of these schemes also provided a floating support service and support in home finding.

Staffed and unstaffed group homes provided only 12% of accommodation. 186 staffed homes and 225 unstaffed homes provided a total of 2,565 placements.

Adult placement schemes provided 438 placements, a third of which were in London. **Board and lodging schemes** only accounted for 514 placements and were only found in 13 LITs.

Centre for Public Mental Health

Adult/family Placement Scheme

In adult placement schemes, a service user moves into an established household, in which 24-hour family-type support is provided, including on-call support at night.

Board and Lodging Scheme

Board and lodging schemes offer alternative supported housing for people with severe and enduring mental illness.

Hostel

Accommodation for at least six residents, providing continuous or intermediate but regular staff cover by day, and sleeping-in or no cover by night.

Local Authority and Registered Residential Care Home

Residential care homes can be provided by local authorities, voluntary or private organisations. When they are provided in the voluntary or private sector, they will be registered as residential care homes under Part 1 the Registered Homes Act 1984. As only homes for adults of working age with mental health problems should be listed, Regulation 7 should apply which registers the home to care for people with, Mental disorder other than mental handicap past or present?

Staffed Group Home

These provide shared accommodation for 2-6 residents with communal living arrangements. They have continuous or intermediate staff cover by day. Night cover may be waking, sleeping or on-call.

Supported Housing

Housing with support provided by ad hoc staff. This can take many forms and includes independent living schemes with support, shared houses with integrated support and floating support provided to people in their own homes.

Unstaffed Group Home

Minimally supported shared accommodation for up to six residents which has communal living arrangements and a low degree of support provided by visiting staff. Staff may be on-call at night.

Table 15a: Accommodation – residential care homes and staffed and unstaffed group homes

Quality Check: Of 2918 services, 95% have been updated from previous year and 88% have been signed off

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

AVON, GLOUCESTERS	HIKE AND V	VILIONIKE NA				,			
LIT	LA or Registered Home Services	LA or Registered Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop	Staffed Group Home Services	Staffed Group Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop	Unstaffed Group Home Services	Unstaffed Group Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop
Bath & NE Somerset	3	31	27.2	-	-	-	2	15	13.2
Bristol	2	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-
Gloucs	39	662	182.9	-	-	-	3	19	5.2
North Somerset	2	9	7.7	-	-	-	-	-	-
South Gloucs	7	17	11.1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Swindon and Wiltshire	13	114	28.6	1	0	0	1	0	0
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	66	833	59.1	1	0	0	6	34	2.4
BEDFORDSHIRE AND	HERTFORDS	HIRE HA							
Bedfordshire	5	55	21.6	4	37	14.5	2	12	4.7
Hertfordshire	9	72	10.4	1	6	0.9	1	4	0.6
Luton	4	0	0	-	-	-	1	0	0
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	18	127	11.9	5	43	4	4	16	1.5
BIRMINGHAM AND THI	BLACK CO	UNTRY HA							
Birmingham	27	327	51.3	-	-	-	-	-	-
Dudley	3	61	31.2	-	-	-	3	33	16.9
Sandwell	12	102	54.7	-	-	-	3	12	6.4
Solihull	1	14	11.1	-	-	-	1	8	6.3
Walsall	5	111	70.3	-	-	-	-	-	-
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	48	615	42.3	-	-	-	7	53	3.6

Table 15a: Accommodation – residential care homes and staffed and unstaffed group homes

CHESHIRE AND MERSI	T SIDE HA		1	T	1			1	
LIT	LA or Registered Home Services	LA or Registered Home Placements	Placements	Staffed Group Home Services	Staffed Group Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop	Unstaffed Group Home Services	Unstaffed Group Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop
Central Cheshire	-	-	-	2	19	11.8	-	-	-
Cheshire W & Ellesmere Port	2	13	8.3	1	5	3.2	_	-	-
East Cheshire	-	-	-	1	0	0	-	-	-
Knowsley	5	45	45.3	1	17	17.1	1	3	3
Liverpool	12	150	50.7	6	18	6.1	-	-	-
Sefton	15	207	121.7	3	9	5.3	-	-	-
St Helens	-	Ī	-	2	7	5.8	-	-	-
Warrington District	1	56	45	-	-	-	-	-	-
Wirral	12	217	110.9	-	-	-	-	-	-
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	47	688	45.2	16	75	4.9	1	3	0.2
COUNTY DURHAM AND	TEES VALI	LEY HA							
Co. Durham	4	71	26.8	-	-	-	9	24	9.1
Darlington	-	-	-	1	21	33.9	1	3	4.8
Easington	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	4	6.5
Hartlepool	2	28	49.8	1	2	3.6	1	-	-
Middlesbrough	3	33	38.5	-	-	1	1	4	4.7
Redcar & Cleveland	8	98	108.7	1	10	11.1	-	-	-
Stockton	6	69	59.2	-	-	-	-	-	-
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	23	299	40.6	3	33	4.5	12	35	4.8
COVENTRY, WARWICK	SHIRE, HER	EFORDSHIRE	AND WO	RCESTER	HA				
Coventry	-	-	-	1	0	0	-	-	-
Herefordshire	3	37	34	-	-	-	-	-	-
Warks	7	89	27.4	-	-	-	4	3	0.9
Worcestershire	1	0	0	1	0	0	1	0	0
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	11	126	12.7	2	0	0	5	3	0.3

Table 15a: Accommodation – residential care homes and staffed and unstaffed group homes CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	LA or Registered Home Services	LA or Registered Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop	Staffed Group Home Services	Staffed Group Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop	Unstaffed Group Home Services	Unstaffed Group Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop
Blackburn with Darwen	4	37	40.1	2	12	13	1	4	4.3
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	30	103	51.5	4	14	7	-	-	-
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	33	96	61.3	1	10	6.4	-	-	-
Chorley and South Ribble	12	33	23.5	-	-		-	-	-
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	10	10	14.3	2	11	15.8	-	-	-
Morecambe Bay	20	45	22.9	6	31	15.8	-	_	-
North Cumbria	9	59	29.2	1	-	-	1	12	5.9
Preston	12	34	38.9	1	0	0	-	_	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	130	417	34.3	16	78	6.4	2	16	1.3
ESSEX HA									
North Essex	40	168	29.3	-	-	-	8	58	10.1
South Essex	22	124	27.1	-	-	-	5	15	3.3
ESSEX HA	62	292	28.4	•	-	1	13	73	7.1
GREATER MANCHEST	ER HA								
Bolton	2	13	7.6	2	37	21.8	-	_	-
Bury	20	0	0	-	-	-	1	4	3.5
Manchester	22	0	0	5	47	16.5	-	-	-
Oldham	9	156	110.4	1	-		-	-	-
Rochdale	11	16	12.3	-	-	-	-	_	-
Salford	14	75	52.5	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stockport	19	180	98.6	-	-	-	-	-	-
Tameside & Glossop	-	-	-	2	0	0	3	0	0
Trafford	4	56	41.5	2	13	9.6	4	6	4.4
Wigan	4	31	15.9	-	-	-	-	-	-
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	105	527	32.1	11	97	5.9	8	10	0.6

Table 15a: Accommodation – residential care homes and staffed and unstaffed group homes HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

TIAMI STIIKE AND ISEE	01 11101111		1	ı	Г	Г		ı	
LIT	LA or Registered Home Services	LA or Registered Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop	Staffed Group Home Services	Staffed Group Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop	Unstaffed Group Home Services	Unstaffed Group Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop
Blackwater Valley and Hart	2	0	0	1	0	0	4	0	0
East Hampshire	2	0	0	-	-	_	1	-	-
Fareham and Gosport	1	12	10	2	39	32.4	-	-	-
Isle of Wight	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	0	0
Mid Hants	-	-	-	2	43	39	-	-	-
North Hants	1	27	21.6	-	-		-	-	-
Portsmouth	1	21	17.4	1	6	5	-	-	-
Southampton	-	-	-	1	6	3.8	2	11	6.9
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	7	60	5.2	7	94	8.1	7	11	1
KENT AND MEDWAY H	A								
East Kent	29	0	0	2	0	0	4	0	0
West Kent	22	161	24.7	-	-	-	3	12	1.8
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	51	161	15.8	2	0	0	7	12	1.2
LEICESTERSHIRE, NOI	RTHAMPTON	NSHIRE AND F	RUTLAND	HA					
Leicester	34	402	66.9	-	-	-	4	11	1.8
Northants	19	203	53.6	1	3	0.8	7	102	26.9
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	53	605	61.8	1	3	0.3	11	113	11.5
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK A	ND CAMBR	IDGESHIRE H	4						
Cambridgeshire	7	0	0	-	-	-	3	0	0
Norfolk	46	438	89.2	1	0	0	11	4	0.8
Suffolk	36	175	40.2	-	-	-	-	-	-
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	89	613	43.9	1	0	0	14	4	0.3

Table 15a: Accommodation – residential care homes and staffed and unstaffed group homes

NORTH AND EAST YOU	TNSHIKE AIN		LINCOLI	Shike				T	1
			,	5: # 10	Staffed Group		Unstaffed	Unstaffed	
LIT	LA or Registered Home Services	LA or Registered Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop	Staffed Group Home Services	Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop	Group Home Services	Group Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop
Craven	1	2	6.3	-	-	-	1	2	6.3
East Yorkshire	9	147	80.3	3	18	9.8	-	-	-
Hambleton & Richmondshire	2	2	1.3	-	-	-	=	-	-
Harrogate	2	11	11.1	-	-	-	1	8	8.1
Hull	16	323	185.7	6	25	14.4	-	-	
North East Lincolnshire	4	76	73.8	-	-	-	4	14	13.6
North Lincolnshire	4	20	20.5	-	-	-	2	8	8.2
Scarborough	5	48	50	1	6	6.3	2	6	6.3
York	6	67	37.7	-	-	-	6	21	11.8
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	49	696	67	10	49	4.7	16	59	5.7
NORTH CENTRAL LON	1	440			0.0	47.4		I a	1.0
Barnet	11	116	55.9	2	36	17.4	2	9	4.3
Camden & Islington	14	69	25.1	1	0	0	1	6	2.2
Enfield	15	0	0	-	-	-	3	15	8.9
Haringey	8	21	13	2	16	9.9	-	-	-
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	48	206	25.3	5	52	6.4	6	30	3.7
NORTH EAST LONDON	I HA								
Barking and Dagenham	3	29	27.9	4	23	22.1	1	35	33.6
City & Hackney	63	147	96.5	6	38	25	-	-	-
Havering	2	11	7.4	1	10	6.7	-	-	-
Newham	17	106	63.4	-	ı	-	-	-	-
Redbridge	6	0	0	-	-	-	6	0	0
Tower Hamlets	6	45	33.4	1	5	3.7	5	23	17.1
Waltham Forest	3	12	7.9	3	9	5.9	3	9	5.9
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	100	350	34.8	15	85	8.4	15	67	6.7

Table 15a: Accommodation – residential care homes and staffed and unstaffed group homes

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

ЦТ	LA or Registered Home Services	LA or Registered Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop	Staffed Group Home Services	Staffed Group Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop	Unstaffed Group Home Services	Unstaffed Group Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop
Brent	42	28	14.5	8	49	25.3	-	-	-
Ealing	1	9	4.1	-	-	-	2	51	23.2
Hammersmith and Fulham	6	57	48.2	2	48	40.6	6	78	66
Harrow	3	0	0	-	-	_	-	_	-
Hillingdon	6	47	30.3	-	_	_	2	40	25.8
Hounslow	1	8	5.2	1	0	0	-	_	-
Kensington and Chelsea	2	28	22.7	1	3	2.4	i	_	-
Westminster	9	118	83.3	-	_	-	-	-	_
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	70	295	23.9	12	100	8.1	10	169	13.7

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	3	26	20.5	1	8	6.3	-	-	-
Newcastle	5	79	46.6	21	153	90.2	5	13	7.7
North Tyneside	9	64	50.5	3	20	15.8	2	8	6.3
Northumberland	7	84	42.1	-	-	-	-	-	-
South Tyneside	3	17	17.6	1	30	31	-	-	-
Sunderland	1	11	6.1	4	22	12.1	-	-	-
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	28	281	31.2	30	233	25.9	7	21	2.3

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	5	29	9.6	1	3	1	ı	-	-
Shropshire	11	58	32.3	-	-	-	6	26	14.5
South Staffs	-	-	-	1	5	1.3	-	-	-
Telford and Wrekin	1	0	0	-	-	-	1	0	0
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	17	87	9	2	8	0.8	7	26	2.7

Table 15a: Accommodation – residential care homes and staffed and unstaffed group homes SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

					Staffed Group		Unstaffed	Unstaffed	
LIT	LA or Registered Home Services	LA or Registered Home Placements	Placements	Staffed Group Home Services	Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop	Group Home Services	Group Home Placements	Placements per 100k por
Bournemouth	6	58	57.4	-	-	-	-	-	-
Dorset	5	71	32	-	-	_	-	-	-
Poole	11	44	43.2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Somerset	43	209	67.6	1	4	1.3	2	7	2.3
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	65	382	52	1	4	0.5	2	7	1
SOUTH EAST LONDO	AH V								
Bexley	1	24	18.2	-	-	-	1	8	6.1
Bromley	13	94	48.7	-	-	1	2	11	5.7
Greenwich	3	30	20.3	2	11	7.4	1	6	4.1
Lewisham	11	185	106.8	3	199	114.8	-	-	-
Southwark	9	180	110.5	-	-	-	-	-	-
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	37	513	50.7	5	210	20.8	4	25	2.5
SOUTH WEST LONDO	N HA								
Croydon	10	97	44.5	-	-	-	1	15	6.9
Kingston	7	40	35.6	-	-	-	-	-	-
Richmond & Twickenham	2	33	27.7	-	-	-	-	-	-
Sutton and Merton	11	26	10.9	-	-	-	1	8	3.3
Wandsworth	9	74	39.1	-	-	-	-	-	-
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	39	270	30.7	-	-	-	2	23	2.6
SOUTH WEST PENINS	ULA HA								
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	7	72	22.9	7	35	11.2	1	4	1.3
Devon and Torbay	29	228	44.5	-	-	-	-	-	-
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	36	300	30.3	7	35	3.5	1	4	0.4

Table 15a: Accommodation – residential care homes and staffed and unstaffed group homes

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	LA or Registered Home Services	LA or Registered Home Placements		Staffed Group		Placements	Unstaffed Group Home Services	Unstaffed Group Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop
Barnsley	4	68	46.7	-	-	-	-	-	_
Doncaster	-	-	-	-	-	-	10	30	16
Rotherham	10	45	29.2	2	18	11.7	2	7	4.5
Sheffield	11	141	41.4	-	-	-	-	-	_
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	25	254	30.7	2	18	2.2	12	37	4.5

SURREY AND SUSSEX HA

Brighton and Hove	-	-	-	4	19	11	-	-	-
East Surrey	6	37	14.2	8	46	17.6	2	10	3.8
East Sussex	12	111	38.7	1	3	1	2	53	18.5
Guildford and Waverley	-	-	_	-	_	-	3	0	0
North Surrey	2	0	0	-	-	-	1	0	0
West Sussex	26	0	0	1	0	0	7	0	0
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	46	148	9.2	14	68	4.2	15	63	3.9

THAMES VALLEY HA

Bracknell	1	8	11.6	-	-	-	1	5	7.3
Bucks	7	80	24.9	-	_	-	21	78	24.3
Milton Keynes	1	7	4.8	-	_	-	-	-	-
Oxon	3	40	9.6	3	33	8	1	7	1.7
Reading	1	10	9.7	-	_	-	-	-	-
Slough	1	6	7.9	-	_	-	3	12	15.8
THAMES VALLEY HA	14	151	10.5	3	33	2.3	26	102	7.1

Table 15a: Accommodation – residential care homes and staffed and unstaffed group homes TRENT HA

LIT	LA or Registered Home Services	LA or Registered Home Placements		Staffed Group		Placements per 100k pop	Unstaffed Group Home Services	Unstaffed Group Home Placements	Placements per 100k pop
North Derbyshire	3	52	22.3	-	-	-	-	-	-
North Nottinghamshire	2	54	21.4	-	-	-	1	4	1.6
Nottingham	1	7	1.7	6	103	25.2	2	21	5.1
Southern Derbyshire	10	139	37.7	_	_	_	-	_	-
TRENT HA	16	252	15	6	103	6.1	3	25	1.5

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	16	142	47.5	3	43	14.4	-	-	-
Calderdale	1	3	2.4	-	_	-	-	-	-
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	2	18	16.9	2	14	13.1	-	-	-
Huddersfield (S Kirklees)	3	25	17.8	-	-	-	-	_	_
Leeds	7	73	15.3	3	18	3.8	1	5	1
Wakefield	1	12	5.6	1	17	8	1	6	2.8
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	30	273	20.1	9	92	6.8	2	11	0.8

ENGLAND

					Staffed Group		Unstaffed	Unstaffed	
	LA or Registered	LA or Registered	Placements	Staffed Group	Home	Placements	Group Home	Group Home	Placements
LIT	Home Services	Home Placements	per 100k pop	Home Services	Placements	per 100k pop	Services	Placements	per 100k pop
ENGLAND	1330	9821	30.6	186	1513	4.7	225	1052	3.3

No placements listed in residential care homes, staffed or unstaffed group homes by the following LITs: Eastleigh and Test Valley South, Halton, Lambeth, Lincolnshire, New Forest, Plymouth, West Berks, West Lancashire, Windsor and Maidenhead, Wokingham, Wolverhampton.

Table 15b - Accommodation - supported housing, adult placements and board and lodging schemes

Quality Check: Of 2918 services, 95% have been updated from previous year and 88% have been signed off

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

	Supp	orted Hou	sing	Adult Pl	acement (Services	Board &	Lodging S	Services	Но	stels	Total Pla	cements
LIT	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Total Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop
Bath & NE Somerset	8	68	59.8	-	-	ı	-	-	-	26	22.8	140	123
Bristol	12	250	94.1	-	-	ı	-	-	-	36	13.6	286	107.7
Gloucs	9	44	12.2	-	-	ı	3	0	0	-	-	725	200.3
North Somerset	2	0	0	-	-	ı	-	-	-	-	-	9	7.7
South Gloucs	5	29	19	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	46	30.1
Swindon and Wiltshire	17	30	7.5	-	-	ı	1	0	0	26	6.5	170	42.6
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	53	421	29.9	1	0	0	4	0	0	88	6.2	1376	97.6

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	3	23	9	ı	-	-	-	-	-	3	1.2	130	51
Hertfordshire	29	195	28.2	ı	-	-	-	-	-	12	1.7	289	41.8
Luton	8	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	0	0	Not reported	0
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	40	218	20.5	- 1	-	-		_	-	15	1.4	419	39.3

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	36	239	37.5	-	-	-	-	-	-	15	2.4	581	91.2
Dudley	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	94	48.1
Sandwell	7	76	40.8	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	190	102
Solihull	4	39	30.9	1	5	4	-	-	-	14	11.1	80	63.4
Walsall	2	7	4.4	-	-	-	-	-	-	10	6.3	128	81.1
Wolverhampton	8	131	86.8	1	4	2.6	-	-	-	38	25.2	173	114.6
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	57	492	33.8	2	9	0.6	-	-	-	77	5.3	1246	85.7

Table 15b - Accommodation - supported housing, adult placements and board and lodging schemes CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

	Supp	orted Ho	using	Adult P	lacement	Services	Board 8	& Lodging	Services	Но	stels	Total Pla	cements
LIT	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Total Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop
Central Cheshire	1	8	5	-	-	-	_	-	-	1	-	27	16.8
Cheshire W & Ellesmere Port	2	12	7.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	30	19.1
East Cheshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	14	11.7	14	11.7
Knowsley	5	64	64.4	-	-	-	-	-	-	36	36.2	165	166.1
Liverpool	17	203	68.6	1	12	4.1	-	-	-	-	-	383	129.5
Sefton	11	76	44.7	1	0	0	-	-	-	14	8.2	306	179.8
St Helens	3	18	14.9	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	25	20.7
Warrington District	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-	56	45
Wirral	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-	217	110.9
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE	40	381	25.1	2	12	0.8	-	-	-	64	4.2	1223	80.4
COUNTY DURHAM A	AND TEE	S VAL	LEY HA										
Co. Durham	6	38	14.4	-	-	-	_	-		17	6.4	150	56.7
Darlington	1	20	32.3	-	-	-	1	38	61.3	15	24.2	97	156.6
Easington	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	4	6.5
Hartlepool	1	8	14.2	-	-	-	-	-	-	7	12.4	45	80
Middlesbrough	17	154	179.5	-	-	-	-	-	-	20	23.3	211	246
Redcar & Cleveland	4	13	14.4	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	121	134.2
Stockton	4	42	36	-	-	-	-	-	-	32	27.5	143	122.7
COUNTY DURHAM &TEES VALLEY HA	34	275	37.3	_	_	-	1	38	5.2	91	12.4	771	104.7
COVENTRY, WARWI	CKSHIR	E, HEF	REFORD	SHIRE A	ND W	ORCEST	ER HA						
Coventry	8	37	18	-	-	-	1	0	0	_	_	37	18
Herefordshire	3	23	21.2	1	26	23.9	1	8	7.4	-	_	94	86.5
Warks	4	40	12.3	-	-	-	-	-	-	0	0	132	40.6
Worcestershire	1	0	0	1	0	0	-	-	-	0	0	Not reported	0
COVENTRY, WARKS, HEREFD & WORCS	16	100	10.1	2	26	2.6	2	8	0.8	0	0	263	26.6

Table 15b - Accommodation - supported housing, adult placements and board and lodging schemes

	Supp	orted Ho	using	Adult P	lacement	Services	Board 8	& Lodging	Services	Но	stels	Total Pla	cements
LIT	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Total Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop
Blackburn with Darwen	10	57	61.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	0	0	110	119.1
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	6	31	15.5	-	-	-	8	20	10	1	-	168	84.1
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	5	33	21.1	-	_	-	_	-	-	-	-	139	88.7
Chorley and South Ribble	2	0	0	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	33	23.5
Hyndburn and Ribble Valley	3	27	38.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	48	68.8
Morecambe Bay	15	54	27.5	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-	130	66.2
North Cumbria	9	162	80.1	-	-	-	-	-	-	5	2.5	238	117.7
Preston	8	75	85.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	109	124.6
West Lancashire	2	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-	Not reported	0
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE	60	439	36.1	-	-	-	8	20	1.6	5	0.4	975	80.3
ESSEX HA													
North Essex	12	369	64.4	-	-	-	-	-	-	115	20.1	710	124
South Essex	18	246	53.8	-	-	-	-	-	-	10	2.2	395	86.4
ESSEX HA	30	615	59.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	125	12.1	1105	107.3
GREATER MANCHES	STER HA	4											
Bolton	4	14	8.2	1	4	2.4	-	-	-	67	39.4	135	79.4
Bury	2	25	21.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	9	7.8	38	32.9
Manchester	8	130	45.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-	177	62.1
Oldham	2	0	0	1	0	0	-	-	-	ı	-	156	110.4
Rochdale	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-	16	12.3
Salford	16	130	91	1	0	0	-	-	-	1	-	205	143.6
Stockport	2	23	12.6	1	5	2.7	-	-	-	-	-	208	113.9
Tameside & Glossop	1	0	0	1	0	0	-	-	-	1	-	Not reported	0
Trafford	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	75	55.5
Wigan	6	45	23	1	0	0	-	-	-	6	3.1	82	41.9
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	42	367	22.3	6	9	0.5	-	-	-	82	5	1092	66.4

Table 15b - Accommodation - supported housing, adult placements and board and lodging schemes

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

	Supp	orted Ho	using	Adult P	lacement	Services	Board 8	& Lodging	Services	Но	stels	Total Pla	cements
LIT	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Total Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop
Blackwater Valley & Hart	3	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	_	0	0	Not reported	0
East Hampshire	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Not reported	0
Eastleigh & Test Valley S	7	31	31.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	31	31.6
Fareham and Gosport	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	51	42.3
Isle of Wight	3	178	220.5	-	-	-	-	-	-	18	22.3	196	242.8
Mid Hants	4	33	29.9	1	4	3.6	-	-	-	20	18-1	100	90.6
New Forest	3	17	16.2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	17	16.2
North Hants	5	32	25.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	20	16	79	63.3
Portsmouth	1	15	12.4	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	42	34.8
Southampton	24	140	88.1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	157	98.8
HAMPD & ISLE OF WIGHT	51	446	38.5	1	4	0.3	-	-	-	58	5	673	58.2
KENT AND MEDWAY	/ HA												
East Kent	3	0	0	-	-	-	-	ı	-	0	0	Not reported	0
West Kent	11	56	8.6	-	-	-	-	ı	-	-	-	229	35.2
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	14	56	5.5	-	-	-	-	-	-	0	0	229	22.5
LEICESTERSHIRE, N	IORTHA	MPTO	NSHIRE	AND RU	TLANI	Э НА							
Leicester	16	171	28.5	-	-	_	-	_	-	97	16.1	681	113.3
Northants	10	71	18.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	80	21.1	459	121.2
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	26	242	24.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	177	18.1	1140	116.4
NORFOLK, SUFFOL	K AND C	AMBR	IDGESH	IRE HA									
Cambridgeshire	7	0	0		-		-	-	-	0	0	Not reported	0
Norfolk	7	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	36	7.3	478	97.4
Suffolk	20	129	29.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	304	69.9
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	34	129	9.2	-	_	-	-	_		36	2.6	782	56

Table 15b - Accommodation - supported housing, adult placements and board and lodging schemes

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

	Supp	orted Ho	using	Adult P	lacement	Services	Board 8	& Lodging	Services	Но	stels	Total Pla	cements
LIT	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Total Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop
Craven	1	6	19	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	10	31.6
East Yorkshire	3	12	6.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	11	6	188	102.7
Hambleton and Richmondshire	3	10	13.3	-	-	-	1	0	0	5	6.7	17	22.7
Harrogate	3	8	8.1	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	27	27.3
Hull	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	14	8	362	208.1
North East Lincolnshire	1	20	19.4	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-	110	106.8
North Lincolnshire	2	14	14.3	-	-	-	-	-	-	i	-	42	43
Scarborough	1	6	6.3	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-	66	68.8
York	3	18	10.1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	106	59.7
N & E YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	17	94	9.1	1	0	0	1	0	0	30	2.9	928	89.5
NORTH CENTRAL L	ONDON	HA											
Barnet	4	48	23.1	-	-	-	-	-	-	6	2.9	215	103.7
Camden & Islington	22	234	85	-	-	-	-	-	-	0	0	309	112.2
Enfield	5	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-	15	8.9
Haringey	11	72	44.4	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	109	67.2
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON	42	354	43.5	1	0	0	-	-	-	6	0.7	648	79.6
NORTH EAST LOND	ON HA												
Barking and Dagenham	_	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	_	14	13.5	101	97.1
City & Hackney	26	395	259.4	14	30	19.7	2	0	0	321	210.8	931	611.4
Havering	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	21	14.1
Newham	5	46	27.5	1	12	7.2	-	-	-	0	0	164	98.1
Redbridge	5	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	9	6.1	9	6.1
Tower Hamlets	4	42	31.2	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	115	85.4
Waltham Forest	3	72	47.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	102	67.4
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	43	555	55.2	15	42	4.2	2	0	0	344	34.2	1443	143.4

Table 15b - Accommodation - supported housing, adult placements and board and lodging schemes

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

NORTH WEST LONE	ON HA												
	Supp	orted Ho	using	Adult P	lacement	Services	Board 8	& Lodging	Services	Но	stels	Total Pla	cements
LIT	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Total Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop
Brent	34	106	54.8	1	5	2.6	-	-	- '	50	25.8	238	122.9
Ealing	12	121	54.9	-	-	-	-	-	=	42	19.1	223	101.3
Hammersmith and Fulham	17	309	261.4	-	-	-	-	-	-	32	27.1	524	443.3
Harrow	6	16	12.5	1	0	0	-	-	-	-		16	12.5
Hillingdon	2	32	20.6	-	i	-	-	ı	-	43	27.7	162	104.4
Hounslow	1	0	0	-	ı	-	-	ı	-	19	12.5	27	17.7
Kensington and Chelsea	5	28	22.7	-	1	-	-	1	-	19	15.4	78	63.3
Westminster	36	350	246.9	-	1	-	-	1	-	90	63.5	558	393.7
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	113	962	78	2	5	0.4	-	-	-	295	23.9	1826	148.1
NORTHUMBERLANI	D, TYNE	AND W	VEAR HA	4									
Gateshead	1	6	4.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	84	66.2	124	97.7
Newcastle	31	129	76	-	i	-	-	ı	-	256	150.9	630	371.4
North Tyneside	14	47	37.1	-	i	-	-	ı	-	ı	-	139	109.7
Northumberland	-	-	-	1	1	0.5	-	1	-	1	-	85	42.6
South Tyneside	2	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	0	0	47	48.6
Sunderland	9	78	42.9	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	111	61.1
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	57	260	28.9	1	1	0.1	-	-	-	340	37.7	1136	126.1
SHROPSHIRE AND	STAFFO	RDSHI	RE HA										
North Staffs	5	140	46.4	-	-	-	-	-	-	54	17.9	226	75
Shropshire	1	7	3.9	-	1	-	-	1	-	-	_	91	50.7
South Staffs	10	139	37	-	ı	-	-	1	-	33	8.8	177	47.1
Telford and Wrekin	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	1	-	ı	_	Not reported	0
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	17	286	29.7		- 1	_	-	1	_	87	9	494	51.3

Table 15b - Accommodation - supported housing, adult placements and board and lodging schemes

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

	Supp	orted Ho	using	Adult P	lacement	Services	Board 8	& Lodging	Services	Но	stels	Total Pla	cements
LIT	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Total Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop
Bournemouth	15	158	156.5	-	-	-	19	199	197.1	112	110.9	527	521.9
Dorset	21	131	59	-	-	-	-	-	-	15	6.8	217	97.7
Poole	4	56	55	17	36	35.4	-	-	-	3	2.9	139	136.5
Somerset	30	170	55	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	390	126.1
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	70	515	70.1	17	36	4.9	19	199	27.1	130	17.7	1273	173.4
SOUTH EAST LOND	ON HA												
Bexley	2	50	37.9	1	12	9.1	1	32	24.3	-	-	126	95.6
Bromley	10	59	30.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	10	5.2	174	90.1
Greenwich	6	39	26.4	1	4	2.7	1	5	3.4	6	4.1	101	68.4
Lambeth	4	20	9.9	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	20	9.9
Lewisham	1	12	6.9	1	25	14.4	-	-	-	306	176.6	727	419.5
Southwark	4	19	11.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	199	122.2
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	27	199	19.7	3	41	4.1	2	37	3.7	322	31.8	1347	133.2
SOUTH WEST LOND	ON HA												
Croydon	2	44	20.2	2	235	107.7	_	-	_	-	-	391	179.2
Kingston	5	28	24.9	-	-	-	-	-	-	126	112.2	194	172.8
Richmond and Twickenham	15	59	49.5	-	-	-	-	-	-	15	12.6	107	89.8
Sutton and Merton	5	0	0	1	0	0	-	-	-	8	3.3	42	17.6
Wandsworth	5	109	57.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	39	20.6	222	117.3
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	32	240	27.3	3	235	26.8	-	-	-	188	21.4	956	108.9
SOUTH WEST PENIN	ISULA H	Α											
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	1	5	1.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	20	6.4	136	43.3
Devon and Torbay	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	228	44.5
Plymouth	2	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Not reported	0
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	3	5	0.5	_	-	_	_	-	-	20	2	364	36.8

Table 15b - Accommodation - supported housing, adult placements and board and lodging schemes

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

	Supp	orted Ho	using	Adult P	lacement	Services	Board 8	& Lodging	Services	Но	stels	Total Pla	cements
LIT	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Total Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop
Barnsley	1	10	6.9	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	_	78	53.5
Doncaster	3	30	16	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	60	32.1
Rotherham	3	32	20.8	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	102	66.3
Sheffield	9	285	83.8	1	6	1.8	-	-	-	-	-	432	127
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	16	357	43.2	2	6	0.7	-	-	-	-	-	672	81.3
SURREY AND SUSS	EX HA												
Brighton and Hove	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	19	11
East Surrey	36	175	67.1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	268	102.8
East Sussex	1	19	6.6	-	-	-	1	130	45.3	-	-	316	110.1
Guildford and Waverley	2	0	0	3	0	0	-	-	-	0	0	Not reported	0
North Surrey	18	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Not reported	0
West Sussex	4	24	5.1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	24	5.1
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	61	218	13.6	3	0	0	1	130	8.1	0	0	627	39.1
THAMES VALLEY H	Α												
Bracknell	1	17	24.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	30	43.6
Bucks	2	11	3.4	-	-	-	-	-	-	13	4.1	182	56.7
Milton Keynes	4	40	27.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	47	32.4
Oxon	7	56	13.5	-	-	-	-	-	-	118	28.4	254	61.2
Reading	-	ı	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	10	9.7
Slough	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	18	23.8
West Berks	1	14	13.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	14	13.6
Wokingham	1	21	21.3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	21	21.3
THAMES VALLEY HA	16	159	11.1	-	-	-	-	-	-	131	9.1	576	40.1

Table 15b - Accommodation - supported housing, adult placements and board and lodging schemes

TRENT HA

IKENI DA													
	Supp	orted Ho	using	Adult P	lacement	Services	Board 8	& Lodging	Services	Но	stels	Total Pla	cements
LIT	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Number of services	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop	Total Place- ments	Place- ments per 100k pop
Lincolnshire	6	139	33.3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	139	33.3
North Derbyshire	3	16	6.9	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	68	29.1
North Nottinghamshire	4	115	45.7	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	173	68.7
Nottingham	3	50	12.2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	181	44.2
Southern Derbyshire	2	62	16.8	-	-	-	1	82	22.3	-	-	283	76.8
TRENT HA	18	382	22.7	-	-	-	1	82	4.9	-	-	844	50.2
WEST YORKSHIRE	HA												
Bradford	7	169	56.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	65	21.8	419	140.3
Calderdale	7	107	86.1	1	12	9.7	-	-	-	-	-	122	98.2
Dewsbury	9	78	73	-	-	-	-	-	-	6	5.6	116	108.6
Huddersfield	2	37	26.3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	62	44.1
Leeds	17	480	100.6	-	-	-	-	-	-	116	24.3	692	145.1
Wakefield	1	0	0	1	0	0	-	-	-	-	-	35	16.4
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	43	871	64	2	12	0.9	-	-	-	187	13.7	1446	106.3

England

	Supp	orted Hou	using	Adult Pl	lacement	Services	Board 8	& Lodging	Services	Но	stels	Total Pla	cements
			Place-			Place-			Place-		Place-		Place-
LIT	Number of		ments per			ments per	_		ments per	Place-		Total Place-	
LII	services	ments	100k pop	services	ments	100k pop	services	ments	100k pop	ments	100k pop	ments	100k pop
England	1072	9638	30	64	438	1.4	41	514	1.6	2898	9	25874	80.6

No placements listed in supported housing adult placements or board and lodging schemes by the following LITs: Barking and Dagenham, Brighton and Hove, Devon and Torbay, Dudley, East Cheshire, Fareham and Gosport, Halton, Havering, Hull, Reading, Slough, Trafford, Warrington District, Windsor and Maidenhead.

16. Mental Health Services for homeless people

Homeless mental health teams

Mental health teams which work specifically with homeless people with mental health problems were found in 47 (29%) LITs. Nationally there were 66 teams supporting over 3,000 homeless individuals. Teams were run by both the statutory and voluntary sector and included functions such as home finding, crisis services, rough sleeper initiatives and a range of support and outreach work.

CMHTs targeting homeless people

89 (11%) CMHTs indicated that they targeted services for homeless people. Some of these teams included a post of housing officer which in some instances is filled by a local authority housing officer who specialises in housing people with mental health problems.

Home finding by accommodation services

Housing services are often multifunctional providing support, crisis and home finding services in addition to managing accommodation. A total of 340 specialist mental health housing schemes offered help in finding a home to service users. However, it is unclear if these services were only available to residents of the schemes who want/need to move on or whether they were accessible to anybody who is homeless or living in unsuitable housing.

Table 16 - Mental Health Services for homeless people

Quality Check: Of 66 services, 95% have been updated from previous year and 94% have been signed off, 79% have staffing data, 61% have caseload data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

	Homeless						Servic	es with ho	ome finding	function
LIT	Mental Health Teams	Caseload	•	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop	CMHTs with Homeless Target	Hostels	Staffed Group Homes	Unstaffed Group Homes	Supporte d Housing
Bath & NE Somerset	2	30	26.4	0	0	3	1	-	-	4
Bristol	5	220	82.8	110	41.4	-	-	-	-	-
South Gloucs	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Swindon and Wiltshire	1	0	0	20	5	9	1	-	1	3
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	8	250	17.7	130	9.2	12	2	-	1	8

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	1	500	196.1	35	13.7	1	1	1	-	1
Hertfordshire	1	360	52.1	60	8.7	2	ı	-	-	-
Luton	1	0	0	0	0	-	2	-	1	4
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	3	860	80.7	95	8.9	3	3	1	1	5

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	1	0	0	0	0	3	-	-	-	33
Sandwell	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	3
Solihull	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	ı	-
Walsall	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	ı	2
Wolverhampton	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	ı	2
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	1	0	0	0	0	3	4	_	1	40

Table 16 - Mental Health Services for homeless people

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

OHEOHINE AND MEN	JE I GIDE	11/1								
	Homeless						Servi	ces with hon	ne finding fur	nction
LIT	Mental Health Teams	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop	CMHTs with Homeless Target	Hostels	Staffed Group Homes	Unstaffed Group Homes	Supported Housing
Central Cheshire	-	ı	ı	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Cheshire West and Ellesmere Port	-	1	1	-	-	3	-	-	-	-
Halton	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Liverpool	2	26	8.8	396	133.9	3	-	-	-	-
Warrington District	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-	-	_
Wirral	-	ı	ı	-	-	2	-	-	-	-
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	2	26	1.7	396	26	12	_	-	-	_

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

Co. Durham	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	2
Darlington	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	-	-
Easington	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Hartlepool	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	-	-
Middlesbrough	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	3
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	-	-	-	-	-	-	4	2	•	6

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

Coventry	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	-	2
Warks	-	-	-	-	-	3	1	ı	2	2
Worcestershire	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	ı	-	-
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	-	-	_	-	-	4	1	1	2	4

Table 16 - Mental Health Services for homeless people

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

	Homeless						Servi	ces with hor	ne finding fu	nction
LIT	Mental Health Teams	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop	CMHTs with Homeless Target	Hostels	Staffed Group Homes	Unstaffed Group Homes	Supported Housing
Blackburn with Darwen	-	-	-	-		-	1	-	-	1
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	2	0	0	11	5.5	-	-	-	-	-
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Hyndburn and Ribble Valley	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Morecambe Bay	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	6
North Cumbria	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Preston	1	77	88	20	22.9	-	-	-	-	2
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	3	77	6.3	31	2.6	1	1	-	-	11
ESSEX HA										
North Essex	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	-	-	-
ESSEX HA	-	-	-	-		1	1	-	-	-
GREATER MANCHEST	ER HA									
Bolton	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	-	3
Bury	1	25	21.6	7	6.1	-	1	-	-	1
Manchester	2	36	12.6	0	0	-	-	-	-	1
Oldham	1	60	42.5	25	17.7	-	-	-	-	-
Rochdale	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	1
Salford	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Stockport	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Tameside & Glossop	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	2	-
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	4	121	7.4	32	1.9	3	2	1	2	7

Table 16 - Mental Health Services for homeless people

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

HAMPSHIRE AND ISL	F OF MIG	HI HA								
	Homeless						Servi	ces with hon	ne finding fur	nction
LIT	Mental Health Teams	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop	CMHTs with Homeless Target	Hostels	Staffed Group Homes	Unstaffed Group Homes	Supported Housing
Fareham and Gosport	-	-	-	-	ı	1	-	ı	-	-
Isle of Wight	-	-	-	-	ı	-	1	ı	1	3
Mid Hants	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
North Hants	-	-	-	-	-	3	-	-	-	-
Portsmouth	2	120	99.5	53	44	-	-	-	-	-
Southampton	1	45	28.3	30	18.9	3	-	-	-	-
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	3	165	14.3	83	7.2	7	1	1	1	3
KENT AND MEDWAY	1			1		T T			Г	T .
East Kent	1	0	0	0	0		1	-	-	1
West Kent	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	6
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	1	0	0	0	0	1	1	-	-	7
LEICESTERSHIRE, NO	ORTHAME	PTONSH	IRE AND	RUTLAN	ID HA					
Leicester	1	84	14	32	5.3	-	6	ı	-	-
Northants	1	0	0	0	0	-	1	1	1	1
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	2	84	8.6	32	3.3	_	7	1	1	1
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK	AND CAI	MBRIDGI	ESHIRE	•		, 1				
Cambridgeshire	3	0	0	0	0	-	1		1	3
Norfolk	3	0	0	0	0	5	5	-	-	-
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	6	0	0	0	0	5	6	-	1	3

Table 16 - Mental Health Services for homeless people

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

	Homeless						Servi	ces with hon	ne finding fur	nction
LIT	Mental Health Teams	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop	CMHTs with Homeless Target	Hostels	Staffed Group Homes	Unstaffed Group Homes	Supported Housing
Craven	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1
East Yorkshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	2	-	3
Harrogate	1	1	1	-	•	-	-	1	-	1
Hull	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	5	-	-
North East Lincolnshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
York	1	28	15.8	15	8.4	-	-	-	-	-
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	1	28	2.7	15	1.4	_	3	7	1	6
NORTH CENTRAL LON	NDON HA	\								
Barnet	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Camden & Islington	2	170	61.7	39	14.2	4	-	ı	-	4
Haringey	1	51	31.5	5	3.1	-	-	1	-	1
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	3	221	27.1	44	5.4	4	-	-	-	6
NORTH EAST LONDON	AH M									
City & Hackney	ı	i	ı	-	i	2	2	i	-	1
Havering	ı	ı	ı	-	ı	1	-	i	-	-
Newham	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-
Redbridge	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Tower Hamlets	1	45	33.4	46	34.1	4	-	1	-	-
Waltham Forest	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	1	45	4.5	46	4.6	7	3	1	_	3

Table 16 - Mental Health Services for homeless people

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

	Homeless						Servi	ces with hon	ne finding fur	nction
LIT	Mental Health Teams	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop	CMHTs with Homeless Target	Hostels	Staffed Group Homes	Unstaffed Group Homes	Supported Housing
Brent	1	0	0	0	0	-	-	ı	-	_
Ealing	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2
Hammersmith and Fulham	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-	5
Harrow	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Hounslow	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Kensington and Chelsea	2	136	110.4	70	56.8	1	-	-	-	-
Westminster	3	229	161.6	190	134.1	1	4	ı	-	-
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	6	365	29.6	260	21.1	3	6	1	-	7

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

•										
Gateshead	-	-	-	ı	-	2	3	ı	-	-
Newcastle	2	116	68.4	130	76.6	-	8	ı	5	20
North Tyneside	1	5	3.9	26	20.5	-	-	1	2	8
South Tyneside	-	-	-	ı	-	1	1	1	-	2
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	3	121	13.4	156	17.3	3	12	2	7	30

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

North Staffs	1	64	21.2	24	8	-	1	-	-	5
South Staffs	-	ı	-	ı	-	2	-	-	-	2
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	1	64	6.6	24	2.5	2	1	-	-	7

Table 16 - Mental Health Services for homeless people

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

	Homeless						Services with home finding function				
LIT	Mental Health Teams	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop	CMHTs with Homeless Target	Hostels	Staffed Group Homes	Unstaffed Group Homes	Supported Housing	
Bournemouth	1	29	28.7	105	104	1	4	-	-	7	
Dorset	1	51	23	34	15.3	-	-	-	-	1	
Poole	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	1	
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	2	80	10.9	139	18.9	1	5	-	-	9	

SOUTH EAST LONDON HA

Bexley	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Bromley	1	79	40.9	167	86.5	-	-	-	-	-
Greenwich	1	161	109	30	20.3	-	-	-	-	-
Lambeth	-	-	-	-	-	3	-	-	-	-
Southwark	1	0	0	0	0	-	-	-	-	-
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	3	240	23.7	197	19.5	3	-	-	-	1

SOUTH WEST LONDON HA

Croydon	1	54	24.7	320	146.7	-	-	-	1	-
Kingston	1	0	0	0	0	-	-	-	-	-
Sutton and Merton	2	0	0	0	0	-	1	-	-	1
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	4	54	6.1	320	36.4	-	1	-	1	1

SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA

Devon and Torbay	-	-	-	-	-	3	-	-	-	-
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	-	-	-	-		3	-	-	-	2

Table 16 - Mental Health Services for homeless people

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

	Homeless						Services with home finding function				
LIT	Mental Health Teams	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop	CMHTs with Homeless Target	Hostels	Staffed Group Homes	Unstaffed Group Homes	Supported Housing	
Doncaster	1	33	17.6	6	3.2	-	-	-	-	2	
Rotherham	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	1	-	
Sheffield	1	55	16.2	55	16.2	-	_	-	-	_	
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	2	88	10.6	61	7.4	-	-	2	1	2	

SURREY AND SUSSEX HA

Brighton and Hove	1	15	8.7	61	35.4	-	-	-	-	-
East Surrey	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
East Sussex	1	20	7	14	4.9	-	-	-	-	-
Guildford and Waverley	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	2	1
North Surrey	-	-	-	-	-	3	-	-	-	-
West Sussex	-	-	-	-	-	2	-	-	-	-
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	2	35	2.2	75	4.7	6	1	•	2	1

THAMES VALLEY HA

Bucks	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	18	1
Oxon	1	49	11.8	31	7.5	1	2	-	1	-
Reading	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Slough	1	0	0	0	0	-	-	-	-	-
THAMES VALLEY HA	2	49	3.4	31	2.2	2	3	-	19	1

Table 16 - Mental Health Services for homeless people

TRENT HA

	Homeless						Services with home finding function			
LIT	Mental Health Teams	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April - June 2002	Referrals per 100k pop	CMHTs with Homeless Target	Hostels	Staffed Group Homes	Unstaffed Group Homes	Supported Housing
Lincolnshire	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	4
North Nottinghamshire	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	=	-	-
Nottingham	1	174	42.5	94	23	1	-	5	2	2
Southern Derbyshire	1	24	6.5	22	6	-	-	-	-	1
TRENT HA	2	198	11.8	116	6.9	3	-	5	2	7

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	-	-	-	-	-	-	3	2	-	4
Calderdale	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2
Dewsbury (N Kirklees)	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Huddersfield (S Kirklees)	_	-	_	-	-	-	_	-	_	2
Leeds	1	22	4.6	13	2.7	-	1	2	-	8
Wakefield	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	1	22	1.6	13	1	-	4	5	1	17

England

	Homeless						Services with home finding function					
LIT	Mental Health Teams	Caseload	Caseload per 100k pop	Referrals April - June 2002		CMHTs with Homeless Target	Hostels	Staffed Group Homes	Unstaffed Group Homes	Supported Housing		
England	66	3193	10	2296	7.2	89	72	29	44	195		

LITs with no homeless mental health services listed included: Barking and Dagenham, Barnsley, Blackwater Valley and Hart, Bracknell, Chorley and South Ribble, Cornwall & Isles of Scilly, Dudley, East Cheshire, East Hampshire, Eastleigh and Test Valley South, Enfield, Gloucs, Hambleton and Richmondshire, Herefordshire, Hillingdon, Knowsley, Lewisham, Milton Keynes, New Forest, North Derbyshire, North Lincolnshire, North Somerset, Northumberland, Plymouth, Redcar & Cleveland, Richmond and Twickenham, Scarborough, Sefton, Shropshire, Somerset, South Essex, St Helens, Stockton, Suffolk, Sunderland, Telford and Wrekin, Trafford, Wandsworth, West Berks, West Lancashire, Wigan, Windsor and Maidenhead, Wokingham.

17. Women's services

In response to the recent launch of a strategy for the development of mental health care for women, a series of tables have been included in the 2002 Atlas highlighting the provision of women's services.

Acute inpatient services

Table 17a presents information on the gender segregation of bedspaces in acute inpatient services. It provides information on bedspaces in women-only and men-only accommodation but, with the majority of beds being available for use by either gender, it is not possible to identify the total bed usage by either men or women. Hence, percentages in Table 17a refer to the whole bed complement.

Of the 10,463 bedspaces recorded in acute inpatient facilities, just 905 (9%) were provided in women only wards. A further 1,238 (12%) bedspaces were in women's accommodation on mixed wards. Overall 6,320 (60%) were categorised as beds which could be used as 'either' men's or women's beds. Although the national number of women's wards looks low, services were well developed in some areas.

Perinatal and mother and baby services (Table 17b)

Nationally there were 17 perinatal mental health services and 23 mother and baby units in psychiatric services.

Psychological therapies (Table 17c)

A distinction was made between women-only psychological therapy services and services which provide women-only sessions. This provision was found to be relatively undeveloped. Of the 96 specialist psychotherapy services only one was specifically provided for women and 18 offered women's sessions. Of the 376 psychology and counselling services, just 8 were women-only services and a further 33 ran women's sessions. There was a larger number of voluntary/private counselling and psychotherapy services specifically for women – 31 women's services and 43 which provided women-only sessions. The women's services included rape crisis centres and services for the survivors of sexual abuse.

Day services (Table 17d)

Few day services were run for and by women. These included 18 day/resource centres, 2 education services, 2 employment services and 11 drop-ins. Women-only sessions in day services were more common. A total of 226 sessions were provided in day/resource centres, 20 sessions were run by employment services and 53 drop-ins had women-only time.

Table 17a – Women's services - gender segregation in acute inpatient services

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

, ,	·_ /				
LIT	Total bedspaces	Women only wards	Women's accommodation in mixed wards	Men's accommodation in mixed wards	Bedspaces for either gender
Bath & NE Somerset	50		2 (4%)	6 (12%)	42 (84%)
Bristol	113			49 (43%)	64 (56%)
Gloucs	98				98 (100%)
North Somerset	40	12 (30%)		9 (22%)	19 (47%)
South Gloucs	28		14 (50%)	14 (50%)	
Swindon and Wiltshire	118				118 (100%)
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	447	12 (2%)	16 (3%)	78 (17%)	341 (76%)

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	66				66 (100%)
Hertfordshire	226				226 (100%)
Luton	0	0	0	0	0
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	292				292 (100%)

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

				_	1
Birmingham	194	22 (11%)	16 (8%)	12 (6%)	144 (74%)
Dudley	82				82 (100%)
Sandwell	76				76 (100%)
Solihull	31				31 (100%)
Walsall	48		24 (50%)	24 (50%)	
Wolverhampton	24		12 (50%)	12 (50%)	
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	455	22 (4%)	52 (11%)	48 (10%)	333 (73%)

Table 17a – Women's services - gender segregation in acute inpatient services CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

<u> </u>	<u> </u>				
LIT	Total bedspaces	Women only wards	Women's accommodation in mixed wards	Men's accommodation in mixed wards	Bedspaces for either gender
Central Cheshire	50		25 (50%)	23 (46%)	2 (4%)
Cheshire West and Ellesmere Port	74				74 (100%)
East Cheshire	48				48 (100%)
Knowsley	47	22 (46%)		21 (44%)	4 (8%)
Liverpool	143	10 (6%)	54 (37%)	69 (48%)	10 (6%)
Sefton	54	11 (20%)	11 (20%)	21 (38%)	11 (20%)
St Helens	6	3 (50%)		3 (50%)	
Warrington District	46	24 (52%)		22 (47%)	
Wirral	99		33 (33%)	8 (8%)	58 (58%)
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	567	70 (12%)	123 (21%)	167 (29%)	207 (36%)

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

Co. Durham	115		32 (27%)	32 (27%)	51 (44%)
Darlington	25		12 (48%)	13 (52%)	
Easington	8		,	,	8 (100%)
Hartlepool	32	16 (50%)		16 (50%)	, , ,
Middlesbrough	40				40 (100%)
Redcar & Cleveland	39				39 (100%)
Stockton	20	20 (100%)			
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	279	36 (12%)	44 (15%)	61 (21%)	138 (49%)

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

Coventry	70	24 (34%)	24 (34%)	22 (31%)
Herefordshire	42			42 (100%)
Warks	88			88 (100%)
Worcestershire	121			121 (100%)
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER	321	24 (7%)	24 (7%)	273 (85%)

Table 17a – Women's services - gender segregation in acute inpatient services

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	Total bedspaces	Women only wards	Women's accommodation in mixed wards	Men's accommodation in mixed wards	Bedspaces for either gender
Blackburn with Darwen	33	10 (30%)		12 (36%)	11 (33%)
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	57	28 (49%)		28 (49%)	1 (1%)
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale					
Chorley and South Ribble	46	24 (52%)		22 (47%)	
Hyndburn and Ribble Valley	22	8 (36%)	4 (18%)	10 (45%)	
Morecambe Bay	69	27 (39%)	11 (15%)	31 (44%)	
North Cumbria	64				64 (100%)
Preston	47	23 (48%)		22 (46%)	2 (4%)
West Lancashire	25				25 (100%)
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	363	120 (33%)	15 (4%)	125 (34%)	103 (28%)

ESSEX HA

North Essex	148		14 (9%)	11 (7%)	123 (83%)
South Essex	141	6 (4%)	68 (48%)	67 (47%)	
ESSEX HA	289	6 (2%)	82 (28%)	78 (26%)	123 (42%)

GREATER MANCHESTER HA

Bolton	71		18 (25%)	8 (11%)	45 (63%)
Bury	62	21 (33%)		21 (33%)	20 (32%)
Manchester					
Oldham	44				44 (100%)
Rochdale	70				70 (100%)
Salford	58				58 (100%)
Stockport	59		30 (50%)	20 (33%)	9 (15%)
Tameside & Glossop	55		20 (36%)	35 (63%)	
Trafford	50				50 (100%)
Wigan	81	25 (30%)	9 (11%)	32 (39%)	15 (18%)
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	550	46 (8%)	77 (14%)	116 (21%)	311 (56%)

Table 17a – Women's services - gender segregation in acute inpatient services

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

LIT	Total bedspaces	Women only wards	Women's accommodation in mixed wards	Men's accommodation in mixed wards	Bedspaces for either gender
Blackwater Valley and Hart	29				29 (100%)
East Hampshire					
Eastleigh and Test Valley South	12	6 (50%)		6 (50%)	
Fareham and Gosport	22	11 (50%)		11 (50%)	
Isle of Wight	32	14 (43%)		12 (37%)	6 (18%)
Mid Hants	33	16 (48%)		17 (51%)	
New Forest	26				26 (100%)
North Hants	48				48 (100%)
Portsmouth	37	11 (29%)			26 (70%)
Southampton	75		10 (13%)	10 (13%)	55 (73%)
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	314	58 (18%)	10 (3%)	56 (17%)	190 (60%)
KENT AND MEDWAY HA					
East Kent	28		4 (14%)	4 (14%)	20 (71%)
West Kent	175	13 (7%)		13 (7%)	149 (85%)
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	203	13 (6%)	4 (1%)	17 (8%)	169 (83%)
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAM	PTONSHIE	RE AND RUTLA	ND HA		
Leicester	215				215 (100%)
Northants	80	2 (2%)			78 (97%)
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	295	2 (0%)			293 (99%)
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CA	MBRIDGE	SHIRE HA			
Cambridgeshire	90				90 (100%)
Norfolk	76		20 (26%)		56 (73%)
Suffolk	107		21 (19%)	21 (19%)	65 (60%)
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	273		41 (15%)	21 (7%)	211 (77%)

Table 17a – Women's services - gender segregation in acute inpatient services

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT	Total bedspaces	Women only wards	Women's accommodation in mixed wards	Men's accommodation in mixed wards	Bedspaces for either gender
Craven	9	6 (66%)	0 (0%)	3 (33%)	0 (0%)
Hambleton and Richmondshire	21				21 (100%)
Harrogate	35	13 (37%)		22 (62%)	
Hull					
North East Lincolnshire	23				23 (100%)
North Lincolnshire	29				29 (100%)
Scarborough	30	17 (56%)		13 (43%)	
York	54		8 (14%)	6 (11%)	40 (74%)
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	201	36 (17%)	8 (3%)	44 (21%)	113 (56%)
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON	НА				
Barnet	83	26 (31%)		32 (38%)	25 (30%)
Camden & Islington	216	12 (5%)	55 (25%)	72 (33%)	77 (35%)
Enfield	50				50 (100%)
Haringey	83	51 (61%)		32 (38%)	
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	432	89 (20%)	55 (12%)	136 (31%)	152 (35%)
NORTH EAST LONDON HA					
Barking and Dagenham	31	15 (48%)		16 (51%)	
City & Hackney	93	17 (18%)	17 (18%)	,	59 (63%)
Havering	64	24 (37%)		24 (37%)	16 (25%)
Newham	68	8 (11%)	24 (35%)	36 (52%)	, ,
Redbridge	62	25 (40%)	, ,	31 (50%)	6 (9%)
Tower Hamlets	87	9 (10%)	26 (29%)	52 (59%)	
Waltham Forest	87		39 (44%)	40 (45%)	8 (9%)
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	492	98 (19%)	106 (21%)	199 (40%)	89 (18%)

Table 17a – Women's services - gender segregation in acute inpatient services

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Total bedspaces	Women only wards	Women's accommodation in mixed wards	Men's accommodation in mixed wards	Bedspaces for either gender
Brent	82		14 (17%)	16 (19%)	52 (63%)
Ealing	74		5 (6%)		69 (93%)
Hammersmith and Fulham	68		29 (42%)	34 (50%)	5 (7%)
Harrow	69				69 (100%)
Hillingdon	53				53 (100%)
Hounslow	129				129 (100%)
Kensington and Chelsea	62				62 (100%)
Westminster	123	6 (4%)			117 (95%)
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	660	6 (0%)	48 (7%)	50 (7%)	556 (84%)
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AI	ND WEAR	НА			
Gateshead	65	20 (30%)		20 (30%)	25 (38%)
Newcastle	102	31 (30%)	24 (23%)		47 (46%)
North Tyneside	46	12 (26%)			34 (73%)
Northumberland	121	15 (12%)		28 (23%)	78 (64%)
South Tyneside	40	15 (37%)		15 (37%)	10 (25%)
Sunderland	64		32 (50%)	32 (50%)	
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	438	93 (21%)	56 (12%)	95 (21%)	194 (44%)
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORD	SHIRE HA	4			
North Staffs	108				108 (100%)
Shropshire	65		25 (38%)	24 (36%)	16 (24%)
South Staffs	37				37 (100%)
Telford and Wrekin					
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	210	0 (0%)	25 (11%)	24 (11%)	161 (76%)

Table 17a – Women's services - gender segregation in acute inpatient services

LIT	Total bedspaces	Women only wards	Women's accommodation in mixed wards	Men's accommodation in mixed wards	Bedspaces for either gender
Bournemouth	41		16 (39%)	23 (56%)	2 (4%)
Dorset	80		12 (15%)	12 (15%)	56 (70%)
Poole	25		12 (48%)	12 (48%)	1 (4%)
Somerset	115		23 (20%)	17 (14%)	75 (65%)
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	261		63 (24%)	64 (24%)	134 (51%)
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	.				
Bexley	35		19 (54%)	16 (45%)	
Bromley	44				44 (100%)
Greenwich	51	23 (45%)		28 (54%)	
Lambeth	131		36 (27%)	42 (32%)	53 (40%)
Lewisham	70				70 (100%)
Southwark	111				111 (100%)
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	442	23 (5%)	55 (12%)	86 (19%)	278 (62%)
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	١				
Croydon	88	8 (9%)	34 (38%)	44 (50%)	2 (2%)
Kingston	47		6 (12%)	6 (12%)	35 (74%)
Richmond and Twickenham	28				28 (100%)
Sutton and Merton	81		20 (24%)	26 (32%)	35 (43%)
Wandsworth	100	8 (8%)	4 (4%)		88 (88%)
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	344	16 (4%)	64 (18%)	76 (22%)	188 (54%)
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA	HA				
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	83				83 (100%)
Devon and Torbay	139	8 (5%)	33 (23%)	47 (33%)	51 (36%)
Plymouth	59				59 (100%)
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	281	8 (2%)	33 (11%)	47 (16%)	193 (68%)

Table 17a – Women's services - gender segregation in acute inpatient services SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	Total bedspaces	Women only wards	Women's accommodation in mixed wards	Men's accommodation in mixed wards	Bedspaces for either gender
Barnsley	35		16 (45%)	19 (54%)	
Doncaster	47				47 (100%)
Rotherham	60				60 (100%)
Sheffield	104				104 (100%)
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	246		16 (6%)	19 (7%)	211 (85%)
SURREY AND SUSSEX H	łΑ				
Brighton and Hove	71				71 (100%)
East Surrey	75				75 (100%)
East Sussex	92				92 (100%)
Guildford and Waverley					
North Surrey					
West Sussex	93		8 (8%)	8 (8%)	77 (82%)
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	331		8 (2%)	8 (2%)	315 (95%)
THAMES VALLEY HA					
Bracknell	16				16 (100%)
Bucks	101	8 (7%)		10 (9%)	83 (82%)
Milton Keynes	35				35 (100%)
Oxon	143	8 (5%)	29 (20%)	42 (29%)	64 (44%)
Reading	39	, ,	, , ,	, , ,	39 (100%)
Slough	20				20 (100%)
West Berks	20		10 (50%)	10 (50%)	
MESI DEIKS					
Windsor and Maidenhead	19		5 (26%)	5 (26%)	9 (47%)
			5 (26%)	5 (26%)	9 (47%) 16 (100%)

Table 17a – Women's services – gender segregation in acute inpatient services

TRENT HA

LIT	Total bedspaces	Women only wards	Women's accommodation in mixed wards	Men's accommodation in mixed wards	Bedspaces for either gender
Lincolnshire	131	4 (3%)	41 (31%)	47 (35%)	39 (29%)
North Derbyshire	75	15 (20%)			60 (80%)
North Nottinghamshire	104		30 (28%)	30 (28%)	44 (42%)
Nottingham	139		39 (28%)	37 (26%)	63 (45%)
Southern Derbyshire	91				91 (100%)
TRENT HA	540	19 (3%)	110 (20%)	114 (21%)	297 (55%)

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	115	58 (50%)		57 (49%)	
Calderdale	42		12 (28%)	16 (38%)	14 (33%)
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	35				35 (100%)
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	99		26 (26%)	26 (26%)	47 (47%)
Leeds	163	58 (35%)	21 (12%)	81 (49%)	3 (1%)
Wakefield	74	·			74 (100%)
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	528	116 (21%)	59 (11%)	180 (34%)	173 (32%)

ENGLAND

LIT	Total bedspaces	Women only wards	Women's accommodation in mixed wards	Men's accommodation in mixed wards	Bedspaces for either gender
England	10463	905 (9%)	1238 (12%)	2000 (19%)	6320 (60%)

Table 17b - Women's services - Maternity services

Quality Check: Of 55 services, 100% have been updated from previous year and 98% have been signed off, 69% have staffing data, 71% have caseload data

SHA	LIT	Perinatal Mental Health Services	Mother and Baby Units
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	Bristol	1	1
,	South Gloucs	-	1
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	Hertfordshire	-	1
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	Birmingham	-	1
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	Liverpool	_	1
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	Hartlepool	1	1
GOORT BORTAIN AND TEEG VALLET TIA	Stockton	1	-
COVENTRY, WARKS, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	Coventry	1	1
GOVERNAT, WARRO, HEREI ORDONINE AND WORDESTER HA	Worcestershire	1	1
	Manchester	-	1
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	Stockport	-	1
	Wigan	1	-
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	New Forest	1	1
TIAMP STIRE AND ISEE OF WIGHT HA	North Hants	-	1
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	West Kent	1	1
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	Leicester	-	2
LEIGESTERSTINE, NORTHAMP TORSTINE AND ROTEARD HA	Northants	-	1
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	York	-	1
	Brent	-	1
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	Harrow	-	1
MONTH MEO. EONDON TIA	Hillingdon	-	1
	Kensington and Chelsea	1	1

Table 17b - Women's services - Maternity services

SHA	LIT	Perinatal Mental Health Services	Mother and Baby Units
	Newcastle	-	1
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	North Tyneside	1	-
NORTHOMBERLAND, TINE AND WEAR HA	Northumberland	-	1
	South Tyneside	-	1
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	North Staffs	1	-
	Bournemouth	-	1
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	Dorset	-	1
	Poole	-	2
	Lambeth	1	-
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	Lewisham	-	-
	Southwark	-	1
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	Croydon	1	1
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	Sheffield	1	-
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	West Sussex	-	1
	Bracknell	-	1
THAMES VALLEY HA	Bucks	1	1
THAMES VALLET HA	West Berks	-	1
	Wokingham	-	1
	North Nottinghamshire	1	-
TRENT HA	Nottingham	1	1
	Southern Derbyshire		1
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	Calderdale		1
England	England	17	38

Table 17c - Women's services - Women's Therapy Services

Quality Check: Of 1115 services, 98% have been updated from previous year and 95% have been signed off, 88% have staffing data, 64% have caseload data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	NHS Day C	NHS Day Care Facilities		Psychology and Counselling Services		Specialist Psychotherapy Services		Vol/Priv counselling and/or psychotherapy	
	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	
Bath & NE Somerset	-	-	-	1	-	-	1	-	
Bristol	-	1	-	-	-	-	1	-	
Gloucs	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	
North Somerset	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	
South Gloucs	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	
Swindon and Wiltshire	-	1	ı	1	-	-	-	2	
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	_	4		4	_	-	_	3	

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA-

Hertfordshire	-	1	-	-	-	-	ı	-
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	-	1	-	-	-	-		-

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA-

Birmingham	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-
Dudley	ı	2	-	-	-	-	ı	-
Sandwell	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Solihull	-	2	-	-	-	1	-	2
Walsall	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Wolverhampton	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	•	4	-	1	1	1	•	4

Table 17c - Women's services - Women's Therapy Services

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	NHS Day Care Facilities			Psychology and Counselling Services		Specialist Psychotherapy Services		unselling and/or notherapy
	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service
Central Cheshire	_	1	-	-	_	-	-	-
Cheshire West and Ellesmere Port	-	1	-	1	-	1	-	-
Knowsley	-	1	1	1	-	-	1	-
Liverpool	1	1	-	1	-	_	-	-
Sefton	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
St Helens	-	1	ı	1	-	-	-	1
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	1	6	_	4	-	1	_	-

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

Co. Durham	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Darlington	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	1
Easington	-	1	-	-	-	-	ı	-
Hartlepool	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	2
Middlesbrough	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	1
Stockton	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	2
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	-	3	-	1	•	-	3	7

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

Warks	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-

Table 17c - Women's services - Women's Therapy Services

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	NHS Day C	are Facilities		ology and ing Services		sychotherapy vices		unselling and/or notherapy
	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions
Blackburn with Darwen	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	-	-	-	3	-	-	-	-
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Morecambe Bay	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	-	2	-	5	_	-	-	-
ESSEX HA								
South Essex	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	1
ESSEX HA	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	1
GREATER MANCHESTER I	I A							
Bolton	-	-	-	1	-	_	-	1
Bury	-	1	-	-	-	-	_	-
Manchester	-	-	1	-	-	-	_	-
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	-	1	1	1	-	-	-	1
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF	WIGHT H	ΙA						
HAIVIF SHIKE AND ISLE OF								
Blackwater Valley and Hart	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	
		1 -	- -	-	-	<u>-</u> 1	-	-
Blackwater Valley and Hart	-							- -
Blackwater Valley and Hart East Hampshire	-	-	-	-	-	1		
Blackwater Valley and Hart East Hampshire New Forest	-	-	-	- 1	-	1 -	-	-

Table 17c - Women's services - Women's Therapy Services

KENT AND MEDWAY HA

LIT	NHS Day Care Facilities		, , ,		Specialist Psychotherapy Services		Vol/Priv counselling and/or psychotherapy	
	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	-

LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA

Leicester	-	1	-	-	-	-	1	-
Northants	-	-	-	-	1	1	1	-
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	1	1	1	-	1	1	2	-

NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA

Norfolk	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND								
CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

Scarborough	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	2
York	-	1	-	-	-	1	-	_
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	-	1	-	1	-	1	-	2

NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA

Camden & Islington	-	1	2	2	-	-	-	1
Haringey	-	-	-	-	-	-	ı	1
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	-	1	2	2	-	-	-	2

Table 17c - Women's services - Women's Therapy Services

NORTH EAST LONDON HA

LIT	NHS Day Care Facilities	Psychology and Counselling Services		Specialist Psychotherapy Services		Vol/Priv counselling and/o		
	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions
Barking and Dagenham	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
City & Hackney	-	1	-	1	-	1	1	1
Havering	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Newham	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	-
Tower Hamlets	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2
Waltham Forest	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
NORTH EAST LONDON HA		2	_	1	-	2	3	4

Brent	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Ealing	ı	-	2	-	-	-	-	-
Hammersmith and Fulham	1	-	1	1	-	-	-	-
Harrow	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	-
Hillingdon	-	_	-	-	-	1	-	-
Hounslow	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-
Kensington and Chelsea	-	2	-	-	-	-	1	-
Westminster	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	1	4	4	1	-	1	2	_

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	2	1	-	-	-	-	1	-
Newcastle	ı	-	-	-	-	-	2	-
North Tyneside	ı	-	-	-	-	-	1	-
South Tyneside	ı	-	-	-	-	1	ı	-
Sunderland	-	4	-	_	-	1	-	-
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	2	5	-	-	-	2	4	-

Table 17c - Women's services - Women's Therapy Services

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

SHROPSHIKE AND STAFFO			Psycho	ology and	Specialist Ps	ychotherapy		unselling and/or
LIT		are Facilities		ng Services	Serv	rices	psycl	notherapy
	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions
North Staffs	-	2	-	1	-	-	1	-
Shropshire	-	3	-	1	-	-	-	5
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	-	5	-	3	-	-	1	5
SOMERSET AND DORSET H	IA							
Bournemouth	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Dorset	-	6	-	1	-	-	-	-
Poole	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
Somerset	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	-	9	1	2	-	-	-	-
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA								
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA								
Croydon	-	1	-	-	-	1	-	3
Kingston	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	4
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA I	HA A							
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	1
Plymouth	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	1
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA								
Barnsley	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-
Doncaster	-	2	-	-	-	-	1	2
Sheffield	-	-	-	-	-	-	3	1
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	-	2	-	-	-	-	5	3

Table 17c - Women's services - Women's Therapy Services SURREY AND SUSSEX HA

LIT	NHS Day C	are Facilities	Psycho	ology and ing Services		sychotherapy vices		unselling and/or
	Women	Some	Women	Some	Serv	Some	psyci	notherapy
	only service	women's sessions	only service	women's sessions	Women only service	women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions
Brighton and Hove	-	2	-	1	-	2	2	-
East Sussex	-	-	=	-	-	-	-	1
West Sussex	-	2	=	1	-	1	-	-
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	-	4	-	2	-	3	2	1
THAMES VALLEY HA	_				_			
Bucks	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Oxon	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Slough	-	1	-	-	_	-	-	-
THAMES VALLEY HA	-	2	-	1	-	-	-	-
TRENT HA								
Lincolnshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
North Nottinghamshire	-	1	-	-	-	-	1	ı
Nottingham	-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-
Southern Derbyshire	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
TRENT HA	-	1	-	1	-	1	1	1
WEST YORKSHIRE HA								
Bradford	-	1	-	1	-	2	-	ı
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	1
Leeds	-	1	-	-	-	-	1	1
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	-	2	-	1	-	2	3	3
ENGLAND								
ENGLAND	4	65	8	33	1	18	31	43

Table 17d - Women's Services - Women's Day Services

Quality Check: Of 1749 services, 98% have been updated from previous year and 93% have been signed off, 88% have staffing data

LIT	Day/Res	source centres	Educat	ion & Leisure	Employ	ment Schemes	Drop	-Ins
	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions
Bath & NE Somerset	-	1	-	-	-	-	_	-
Bristol	-	4	-	1	-	-	_	-
Gloucs	-	4	-	1	-	-	_	-
North Somerset	-	1	-	-	-	-	_	-
South Gloucs	-	2	-	-	-	-	_	-
Swindon and Wiltshire	-	2	-	-	-	-	_	-
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	_	14	-	2	-	-	_	-
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HE	RTFORDSI	HIRE HA						
Bedfordshire	-	2	-	-	-	-	_	-
Hertfordshire	-	4	-	-	-	1	-	-
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	_	6	_	_	_	1	-	_

Birmingham	3	4	-	-	-	-	3	2
Sandwell	-	2	-	-	-	2	-	-
Solihull	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Walsall	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	1
Wolverhampton	-	4	-	-	-	-	-	-
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	3	11	-	-	-	2	3	4

Table 17d - Women's Services - Women's Day Services

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	Day/Re	source centres	Educa	tion & Leisure	Employ	ment Schemes	Drop	-Ins
	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions
Central Cheshire	-	3	-	-	-	-	-	ı
Cheshire W & Ellesmere Port	-	1	-	_	-	-	_	-
East Cheshire	-	1	_	-	-	-	-	=
Halton	-	1	_	-	-	-	-	-
Knowsley	-	-	1	-	-	-	-	3
Liverpool	1	6	-	-	-	-	-	-
Sefton	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	1
St Helens	1	3	-	-	-	-	-	ı
Warrington District	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Wirral	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	2	19	1	-	-	-	-	5

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

Co. Durham	-	2	1	-	-	-	-	-
Darlington	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Easington	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	1
Hartlepool	_	1	-	1	-	-	-	3
Stockton	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	-	9	1	1	-	-	-	4

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

Coventry	ı	1	-	-	-	2	-	-
Herefordshire	ı	1	-	1	-	-	-	-
Warks	1	3	-	-	-	-	-	1
COVENTRY, WARKS, HEREFORDSHIRE & WORCESTER HA	-	5	-	1	_	2	-	1

Table 17d - Women's Services - Women's Day Services

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	Day/Re	esource centres	Educa	tion & Leisure	Employ	ment Schemes	Drop-Ins	
	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions
Blackburn with Darwen	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	ı
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	-	3	-	-	-	-	-	ı
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	_	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Morecambe Bay	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	1
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	1	5	-	1	-	-	-	2

ESSEX HA

North Essex	-	2	-	-	-	1	_	-
South Essex	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	1
ESSEX HA	-	2	-	1	-	1	-	1

GREATER MANCHESTER HA

Bolton	-	1	-	-	-	-	1	-
Bury	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Manchester	-	1	-	-	-	-	2	-
Oldham	_	2	-	-	-	-	-	_
Rochdale	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	1
Salford	_	1	-	-	-	-	-	2
Stockport	_	_	-	-	-	-	-	1
Tameside & Glossop	_	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Trafford	_	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
Wigan	_	4	-	-	-	-	-	_
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	-	15	-	1	-	-	3	4

Table 17d - Women's Services - Women's Day Services

LIT	Day/Res	source centres	Educat	tion & Leisure	Employ	ment Schemes	Drop	-Ins
	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions
Eastleigh and Test Valley S	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Mid Hants	-	3	-	-	-	1	_	-
New Forest	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	1
North Hants	-	1	-	-	-	-	_	-
Portsmouth	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	2
Southampton	-	3	-	-	-	-	-	2
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	_	10	_	1	-	1	-	5
KENT AND MEDWAY HA LEICESTERSHIRE, NORT	- HAMPTON	3 SHIRE AND R	UTLAND H	<u> </u>	-	-	-	-
Leicester	-	8	-	1	-	-	-	-
Northants	1	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	1	9	-	1	-	-	_	-
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK ANI	D CAMBRII	DGESHIRE HA	١					
Cambridgeshire	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Norfolk	1	3	-	-	-	-	-	2
Suffolk	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	4
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	1	6	_	_	_	_	_	6

Table 17d - Women's Services - Women's Day Services NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT		ource centres	Educatio	n & Leisure	Employme	nt Schemes	Dr	op-Ins
	Women only service	Some women's sessions						
East Yorkshire	-	-	-	1	-	-	_	-
Harrogate	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	1
Hull	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	_
North Lincolnshire	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
York	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
N & E YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	-	3	-	1	-	-	-	2
NORTH CENTRAL LONDO	AH NC							
Barnet	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
Camden & Islington	-	5	-	-	-	1	_	1
Haringey	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	1
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	-	7	-	-	-	1	-	2
NORTH EAST LONDON H	A					•		
Havering	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	3
Newham	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	1
Tower Hamlets	-	2	-	-	-	1	-	-
Waltham Forest	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	-	5	-	1	-	1	-	4
NORTH WEST LONDON H	łΑ							
Brent	-	1	-	-	-	1	-	1
Ealing	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Harrow	-	1	-	1	-	-	-	1
Hillingdon	-	3	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hounslow	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	_
Kensington and Chelsea	3	-	-	-	1	-	-	_
Westminster	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	3	8	-	1	1	1	-	3

Table 17d - Women's Services - Women's Day Services

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

LIT	Day/Res	ource centres	Educatio	n & Leisure	Employn	nent Schemes	Drop	-Ins
	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions
Gateshead	-	3	-	-	-	-	-	-
Newcastle	-	4	-	-	-	Ī	1	-
North Tyneside	-	1	-	1	-	1	-	-
South Tyneside	2	3	-	-	-	1	-	-
Sunderland	-	4	-	-	-	1	-	-
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	2	15	-	1	-	1	1	-
SHROPSHIRE AND STAF	FORDSHIP	RE HA					n's Women only water service s	
North Staffs	-	-	-	1	-	1	-	_
Shropshire	-	3	-	-	-	1	-	1
South Staffs	1	2	-	-	-	-	-	4
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	1	5	-	1	-	2	-	5
SOMERSET AND DORSE	ГНА							
Bournemouth	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Dorset	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Poole	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	_
Somerset	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	_	8	-	-	-	-	_	-
SOUTH EAST LONDON H	Α							
Bexley	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Lambeth	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Lewisham	-	3	-	-	-		-	-
Southwark	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	-	8	-	-	-	-	-	-

Table 17d - Women's Services - Women's Day Services SOUTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Day/Res	ource centres	Education	n & Leisure	Employn	nent Schemes	Drop	-Ins
	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions
Croydon	-	5	-	-	-	2	-	-
Kingston	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2
Sutton and Merton	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	-
Wandsworth	-	3	-	1	-	1	-	-
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	-	8	-	1	-	2	1	2
SOUTH WEST PENINSUI	LA HA							
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	-	4	-	-	-	1	-	1
Devon and Torbay	-	8	-	-	-	-	-	1
Plymouth	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	-	14	-	-	-	1	-	2
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA			ı	1	l		1	
Barnsley	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Doncaster Rotherham	-	<u>4</u> 1	-	-	1	<u>-</u> 1	1	-
Sheffield	-	1	_	-	-	I	-	
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA		6		_	1	1	1	
SURREY AND SUSSEX H	-IA				-	-		
Brighton and Hove	- 1	1	_	_	-	-	_	_
East Surrey	-	1	-	-	-	-	1	_
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	-	2	-	-	-	-	1	-
THAMES VALLEY HA								
Milton Keynes	-	1	-	-	-	1	-	1
Reading	-	1	-	-	-	1	-	-
THAMES VALLEY HA	-	2	-	-	-	2	-	1

Table 17d - Women's Services - Women's Day Services

TRENT HA

LIT	Day/Res	ource centres	Educatio	n & Leisure	Employn	nent Schemes	Drop-Ins		
	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	
Lincolnshire	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	
North Derbyshire	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	
North Nottinghamshire	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	
Nottingham	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	
Southern Derbyshire	-	3	-	-	-	1	-	-	
TRENT HA	-	- 7		_	_	-	-	_	

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	3	2	-	-	-	1	-	-
Calderdale	1	1	-	-	-	•	-	-
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	_	2	-	-	-	-	-	-
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	-	1	1	-	-	-	-	-
Leeds	-	8	-	-	-	-	1	-
Wakefield	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	4	14	1	-	-	1	1	-

ENGLAND

LIT	Day/Res	source centres	Educatio	n & Leisure	Employn	nent Schemes	Drop	-Ins
	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions	Women only service	Some women's sessions
ENGLAND	18 226		3	16	2 20		11	53

18. Workforce

The mental health service mapping is a rich source of information about the mental health workforce. It most valuable features include:

- Assigning staff to specific services so enabling analysis to be carried out by geographical location, employing trust or agency and service type/function
- Identifying broad professional groupings so enabling changes in interprofessional working to be tracked
- Providing some information on qualification and status, for example, banding nurses by grade, distinguishing between approved, qualified and unqualified social workers, identifying consultant, career grade and trainee psychiatrists
- Providing ratios of staffing to both workload and locality population.

Table 18 gives an example of workforce analysis. It provides information on the professional workforce employed in mental health teams which work within the community. These include CMHT, assertive outreach teams, crisis resolution teams, early intervention teams, A&E liaison services, rehabilitation teams, all types of crisis teams, homeless services and specialist support.

Table 18 - Workforce of mental health teams working in community settings

Quality Check: Of 1510 services, 99% have been updated from previous year and 96% have been signed off, 96% have staffing data, 90% have caseload data

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	Nurses	Doctors	Psychologists	OTs	Social workers	Nurses per 100k pop	Doctors per 100k pop	Psychologists per 100k pop	OTs per 100k pop	SWs per 100k pop
Bath & NE Somerset	20	9.5	2.8	7.85	12.3	17.6	8.3	2.5	6.9	10.8
Bristol	68	2	-	-	95	25.6	0.8	-	-	35.8
Gloucs	79.91	24.85	5.43	11.66	23.78	22.1	6.9	1.5	3.2	6.6
North Somerset	25.66	5	3	3.92	8	21.9	4.3	2.6	3.4	6.8
South Gloucs	36.2	10.4	1	3.1	14.8	23.7	6.8	0.7	2	9.7
Swindon and Wiltshire	67.72	18.04	1	9.74	34.25	17	4.5	0.3	2.4	8.6
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	297.49	69.79	13.23	36.27	188.13	21.1	4.9	0.9	2.6	13.3

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

Bedfordshire	39.78	19.8	4.4	3.5	38.7	15.6	7.8	1.7	1.4	15.2
Hertfordshire	151.25	63.04	15.9	15.51	117.85	21.9	9.1	2.3	2.2	17.1
Luton	11	1.1	1.1	1	1	9.2	0.9	0.9	0.8	0.8
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	202.03	83.94	21.4	20.01	157.55	19	7.9	2	1.9	14.8

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

Birmingham	439.29	98.6	32	32.24	140.5	69	15.5	5	5.1	22.1
Dudley	67	19	8.9	8.5	30	34.3	9.7	4.6	4.4	15.4
Sandwell	29	-	7	6.2	24	15.6	-	3.8	3.3	12.9
Solihull	23.96	-	1.4	1	8.5	19	-	1.1	0.8	6.7
Walsall	38.9	5.34	0.55	1.2	31.75	24.6	3.4	0.3	0.8	20.1
Wolverhampton	48.6	14.95	4.5	5.6	16	32.2	9.9	3	3.7	10.6
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	646.75	137.89	54.35	54.74	250.75	44.5	9.5	3.7	3.8	17.3

Table 18 - Workforce of mental health teams working in community settings

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYS	SIDE HA									
LIT	Nurses	Doctors	Psychologists	OTs	Social workers	Nurses per 100k pop	Doctors per 100k pop	Psychologists per 100k pop		SWs per 100k pop
Central Cheshire	33.8	7.8	3.2	1.2	21.1	21	4.9	2	0.7	13.1
Cheshire West and Ellesmere										
Port	63.78	10.9	-	4.05	15.6	40.6	6.9	-	2.6	9.9
East Cheshire	26.37	-	-	3.91	9.1	21.9	-	-	3.3	7.6
Halton	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Knowsley	36.43	4	1.2	5.06	9.7	36.7	4	1.2	5.1	9.8
Liverpool	110.65	13	3.9	4.11	38.6	37.4	4.4	1.3	1.4	13
Sefton	56.95	6	0.2	2.98	23	33.5	3.5	0.1	1.8	13.5
St Helens	30.5	6.7	1.2	6.2	11	25.3	5.5	1	5.1	9.1
Warrington District	45.22	2.7	1	6	21.55	36.3	2.2	1	4.8	17.3
Wirral	49.95	16.4	0.5	2	22.5	25.5	8.4	0.3	1	11.5
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	453.65	67.5	10.2	35.51	172.15	29.8	4.4	0.7	2.3	11.3
COUNTY DURHAM AND T	EES VAL	LEY HA								
Co. Durham	71.12	8.9	3.4	2.27	40.8	26.9	3.4	1.3	0.9	15.4
Darlington	21.12	1.8	1.8	1	12	34.1	2.9	2.9	1.6	19.4
Easington	27.6	4.2	-	1	9	45.1	6.9	-	1.6	14.7
Hartlepool	27.3	2	-	1	7	48.5	3.6	-	1.8	12.4
Middlesbrough	25.2	5.96	-	6.51	13	29.4	6.9	-	7.6	15.2
Redcar & Cleveland	38.4	10.41	1.08	7.76	9.5	42.6	11.5	1.2	8.6	10.5
Stockton	17.9	2.47	-	8.25	8.5	15.4	2.1	_	7.1	7.3
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	228.64	35.74	6.28	27.79	99.8	31	4.9	0.9	3.8	13.5
COVENTRY, WARWICKSH	IIRE, HEF	REFORDS	HIRE AND WO	RCESTER	RHA					
Coventry	60.45	1	-	4	17	29.5	0.5	-	1.9	8.3
Herefordshire	19.97	3.5	4.8	4.03	8.8	18.4	3.2	4.4	3.7	8.1
Warks	88.28	12.48	16.85	6.2	36.5	27.2	3.8	5.2	1.9	11.2
Worcestershire	49.18	16.83	2	1.62	56	14.1	4.8	0.6	0.5	16
COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	217.88	33.81	23.65	15.85	118.3	22	3.4	2.4	1.6	12

Table 18 - Workforce of mental health teams working in community settings

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

CUMBRIA AND LANCASE	TIKE HA			1	1	1	1	1		
LIT	Nurses	Doctors	Psychologists	OTs	Social workers	Nurses per 100k pop	Doctors per 100k pop	Psychologists per 100k pop	OTs per 100k pop	SWs per 100k pop
Blackburn with Darwen	17.2	3.7	1.9	2	13.22	18.6	4	2.1	2.2	14.3
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	49.77	10.8	2.5	2	21	24.9	5.4	1.3	1	10.5
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	38.13	0.3	4.2	3	17.05	24.3	0.2	2.7	1.9	10.9
Chorley and South Ribble	27.2	3.8	2.1	8.4	15.25	19.4	2.7	1.5	6	10.9
Hyndburn and Ribble Valley	10.38	1.2	0.8	1	6	14.9	1.7	1.1	1.4	8.6
Morecambe Bay	48.77	0.6	1.3	3.6	17.75	24.8	0.3	0.7	1.8	9
North Cumbria	47.21	ı	0.5	2.1	22.5	23.4	-	0.2	1	11.1
Preston	50	2.02	-	4	17	57.1	2.3	-	4.6	19.4
West Lancashire	4.85	2	-	2	7	7	2.9	-	2.9	10.1
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	293.51	24.42	13.3	28.1	136.77	24.2	2	1.1	2.3	11.3
	•									
North Essex	85.34	5.22	2.91	14.79	60.6	14.9	0.9	0.5	2.6	10.6
South Essex	78.8	8	2.9	8	65.6	17.2	1.8	0.6	1.8	14.4
ESSEX HA	164.14	13.22	5.81	22.79	126.2	15.9	1.3	0.6	2.2	12.3
GREATER MANCHESTER	R HA									
Bolton	33.9	-	1	5	26	19.9	-	0.6	2.9	15.3
Bury	23.5	0.7	-	2	22	20.3	0.6	-	1.7	19
Manchester	229.77	7	-	24.68	38	80.6	2.5	0	8.7	13.3
Oldham	27.6	-	-	2	15	19.5	-	-	1.4	10.6
Rochdale	44.67	-	0.5	2	20	34.3	-	0.4	1.5	15.3
Salford	45.62	14.4	7.9	7.5	38	31.9	10.1	5.5	5.3	26.6
Stockport	32.83	5	-	4.05	17.2	18	2.7	-	2.2	9.4
Tameside & Glossop	90.42	43.5	-	-	79.2	62.2	29.9	-	-	54.5
Trafford	29.48	4.8	3.2	1	13.1	21.8	3.6	2.4	0.7	9.7
Wigan	49	3	6.3	13.27	31	25.1	1.5	3.2	6.8	15.9
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	606.79	78.4	18.9	61.5	299.5	36.9	4.8	1.1	3.7	18.2

Table 18 - Workforce of mental health teams working in community settings

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

LIT	Nurses	Doctors	Psychologists	OTs	Social workers	Nurses per 100k pop	Doctors per 100k pop	Psychologists per 100k pop	OTs per 100k pop	SWs per 100k pop
Blackwater Valley and Hart	21.8	5.6	3.8	2	9	17.6	4.5	3.1	1.6	7.3
East Hampshire	33.56	8	2.4	3	11	29.5	7	2.1	2.6	9.7
Eastleigh and Test Valley South	14.1	5.6	2.5	-	7.5	14.4	5.7	2.6	-	7.7
Fareham and Gosport	24.44	8.15	1.25	2	11	20.3	6.8	1	1.7	9.1
Isle of Wight	36.1	2.1	1	3.85	10.8	44.7	2.6	-	4.8	13.4
Mid Hants	26.9	8.04	1.1	0.6	9.5	24.4	7.3	1	0.5	8.6
New Forest	13.35	8.52	3.3	4	11	12.7	8.1	3.1	3.8	10.5
North Hants	43.73	13.2	3.4	-	13.3	35	10.6	2.7	ı	10.7
Portsmouth	47.13	12	-	6	26.1	39.1	10	-	5	21.7
Southampton	51.15	22.44	4.5	6.7	26.1	32.2	14.1	2.8	4.2	16.4
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	312.26	93.65	22.25	28.15	135.3	27	8.1	1.9	2.4	11.7

KENT AND MEDWAY HA

East Kent	95.26	30.41	6.2	46	94	25.9	8.3	1.7	12.5	25.6
West Kent	87.48	29	8.75	16.3	94.3	13.4	4.5	1.3	2.5	14.5
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	182.74	59.41	14.95	62.3	188.3	17.9	5.8	1.5	6.1	18.5

LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA

Leicester	103.14	10.2	8.48	35.54	44.15	17.2	1.7	1.4	5.9	7.3
Northants	90.1	18	4	8.55	39	23.8	4.8	1.1	2.3	10.3
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	193.24	28.2	12.48	44.09	83.15	19.7	2.9	1.3	4.5	8.5

Table 18 - Workforce of mental health teams working in community settings

NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA

NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND	CAMBR	RIDGESHI	RE HA	T	1		1	1		T
LIT	Nurses	Doctors	Psychologists	OTs	Social workers	Nurses per 100k pop	Doctors per 100k pop	Psychologists per 100k pop	OTs per 100k pop	SWs per 100k pop
Cambridgeshire	107.25	27.44	14.7	20.74	52.1	22.7	5.8	3.1	4.4	11
Norfolk	129.12	48.81	9.14	13.2	78	26.3	9.9	1.9	2.7	15.9
Suffolk	83.99	12.31	4.4	13.05	36.93	19.3	2.8	1	3	8.5
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	320.36	88.56	28.24	46.99	167.03	22.9	6.3	2	3.4	12
NORTH AND EAST YORKS	SHIRE AN	ND NORTI	HERN LINCOLN	ISHIRE						
Craven	10.49	1.38	-	1.83	1	33.2	4.4	-	5.8	3.2
East Yorkshire	53.27	3.93	4.97	5.43	7	29.1	2.1	2.7	3	3.8
Hambleton and Richmondshire	8	6.09	4	3.5	6.5	10.7	8.1	5.3	4.7	8.7
Harrogate	9.5	0.86	-	3	7.5	9.6	0.9	-	3	7.6
Hull	55.05	8.17	4.5	10.8	22	31.6	4.7	2.6	6.2	12.6
North East Lincolnshire	15.53	1.5	1	1	17	15.1	1.5	1	1	16.5
North Lincolnshire	21.4	-	-	-	35	21.9	-	-	ı	35.8
Scarborough	19.8	1.6	-	2.5	6.5	20.6	1.7	-	2.6	6.8
York	23.3	3.62	2.3	3.6	16.5	13.1	2	1.3	2	9.3
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	216.34	27.15	16.77	31.66	119	20.9	2.6	1.6	3.1	11.5
NORTH CENTRAL LONDO	N HA									
Barnet	38.6	28.23	6	6.77	25.5	18.6	13.6	2.9	3.3	12.3
Camden & Islington	156.9	38.31	8.1	14.6	99.6	57	13.9	2.9	5.3	36.2
Enfield	67.63	13.89	3.4	3.48	18	39.9	8.2	2	2.1	10.6
Haringey	146.38	24.13	1.2	8.2	21.5	90.3	14.9	0.7	5.1	13.3
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	409.51	104.56	18.7	33.05	164.6	50.3	12.8	2.3	4.1	20.2

Table 18 - Workforce of mental health teams working in community settings

NORTH EAST LONDON	I HA	T	I		T	1	T	ı		
LIT	Nurses	Doctors	Psychologists	OTs	Social workers	Nurses per 100k pop	Doctors per 100k pop	Psychologists per 100k pop	OTs per 100k pop	SWs per 100k pop
Barking and Dagenham	20.5	6	2.8	7	18	19.7	5.8	2.7	6.7	17.3
City & Hackney	55.5	19.2	4	2	24	36.4	12.6	2.6	1.3	15.8
Havering	25.6	9.6	4	8.09	10	17.2	6.4	2.7	5.4	6.7
Newham	32	20.5	6.6	7	23	19.1	12.3	3.9	4.2	13.8
Redbridge	27.94	3.36	3.9	2	26	18.9	2.3	2.6	1.4	17.6
Tower Hamlets	40	2.25	4.8	4.5	37	29.7	1.7	3.6	3.3	27.5
Waltham Forest	32.2	17.2	3.6	29.6	34	21.3	11.4	2.4	19.6	22.5
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	233.74	78.11	29.7	60.19	172	23.2	7.8	3	6	17.1
NORTH WEST LONDOI	N HA									
Brent	34.6	19.65	3	2	28	17.9	10.2	1.5	1	14.5
Ealing	44.76	9.39	-	4	34.5	20.3	4.3	-	1.8	15.7

Brent	34.6	19.65	3	2	28	17.9	10.2	1.5	1	14.5
Ealing	44.76	9.39	-	4	34.5	20.3	4.3	-	1.8	15.7
Hammersmith and Fulham	40	13.5	2.7	5	22.5	33.8	11.4	2.3	4.2	19
Harrow	20	9	1.4	3	20.5	15.6	7	1.1	2.3	16
Hillingdon	31.89	9	9.4	3.5	17	20.5	5.8	6.1	2.3	11
Hounslow	66.98	15.8	3.55	9	26.5	43.9	10.4	2.3	5.9	17.4
Kensington and Chelsea	54.6	16.1	4.4	4	30.9	44.3	13.1	3.6	3.2	25.1
Westminster	82.04	40.19	5.9	6.7	52.85	57.9	28.4	4.2	4.7	37.3
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	374.87	132.63	30.35	37.2	232.75	30.4	10.8	2.5	3	18.9

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

Gateshead	39.9	5	-	2.5	17.5	31.4	3.9	-	2	13.8
Newcastle	77.18	9.51	1.3	4.8	33.9	45.5	5.6	0.8	2.8	20
North Tyneside	41.4	4.15	-	5.6	13.5	32.7	3.3	-	4.4	10.7
Northumberland	67	1.5	1.5	4.5	29	33.6	0.8	0.8	2.3	14.5
South Tyneside	36	4	2.8	6.08	20.01	37.3	4.1	2.9	6.3	20.7
Sunderland	24.48	-	-	-	28	13.5	-	-	-	15.4
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	285.96	24.16	5.6	23.48	141.91	31.7	2.7	0.6	2.6	15.8

Table 18 - Workforce of mental health teams working in community settings

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFF	-OKD2HI	KE HA		_	1	1	,			, ,
LIT	Nurses	Doctors	Psychologists	OTs	Social workers	Nurses per 100k pop	Doctors per 100k pop	Psychologists per 100k pop	OTs per 100k pop	SWs per 100k pop
North Staffs	36.96	1	•	2	28.2	12.3	0.3	-	0.7	9.4
Shropshire	23.17	14.2	5.8	6	23.2	12.9	7.9	3.2	3.3	12.9
South Staffs	137.4	6.8	3.8	5.5	52.9	36.5	1.8	1	1.5	14.1
Telford and Wrekin	12	8.3	2.8	4	16.5	11.4	7.9	2.6	3.8	15.6
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	209.53	30.3	12.4	17.5	120.8	21.8	3.1	1.3	1.8	12.5
SOMERSET AND DORSET	ГНА									
Bournemouth	50.5	13.73	0.6	9.85	35.2	50	13.6	0.6	9.8	34.9
Dorset	55.09	13.6	3.6	12.33	29.8	24.8	6.1	1.6	5.6	13.4
Poole	11.39	6.91	0.4	1.46	11.66	11.2	6.8	0.4	1.4	11.5
Somerset	66.87	2.55	5.78	4	19	21.6	0.8	1.9	1.3	6.1
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	183.85	36.79	10.38	27.64	95.66	25	5	1.4	3.8	13
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	A									
Bexley	51.8	7.57	4.8	1.6	24.6	39.3	5.7	3.6	1.2	18.7
Bromley	50.54	9.22	9.31	8	23	26.2	4.8	4.8	4.1	11.9
Greenwich	119.2	9.4	6.85	8.55	23.05	80.7	6.4	4.6	5.8	15.6
Lambeth	106.95	25.6	11.3	11.6	48	52.8	12.6	5.6	5.7	23.7
Lewisham	43.2	6.4	8.3	6	29.2	24.9	3.7	4.8	3.5	16.9
Southwark	84.9	17	6.5	9.2	40.5	52.1	10.4	4	5.6	24.9
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	456.59	75.19	47.06	44.95	188.35	45.1	7.4	4.7	4.4	18.6
SOUTH WEST LONDON H	Α									
Croydon	43.57	24.51	5.7	7.5	24.96	20	11.2	2.6	3.4	11.4
Kingston	21.87	11.63	3.85	2.5	30	19.5	10.4	3.4	2.2	26.7
Richmond and Twickenham	18.5	12	4	4	14.5	15.5	10.1	3.4	3.4	12.2
Sutton and Merton	45.8	22.27	12	13.1	24	19.2	9.3	5	5.5	10
Wandsworth	58.63	23.01	8.7	9.6	28	31	12.2	4.6	5.1	14.8
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	188.37	93.42	34.25	36.7	121.46	21.5	10.6	3.9	4.2	13.8

Table 18 - Workforce of mental health teams working in community settings

SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA

SOUTH WEST PENINSULA	1 IIA	ı			1	1	1			1
LIT	Nurses	Doctors	Psychologists	OTs	Social workers	Nurses per 100k pop	Doctors per 100k pop	Psychologists per 100k pop	OTs per 100k pop	SWs per 100k pop
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	116.8	25.5	16.64	12.81	15	37.2	8.1	5.3	4.1	4.8
Devon and Torbay	136.58	28.35	14.69	21.03	53.25	26.6	5.5	2.9	4.1	10.4
Plymouth	56.72	16.1	4.03	7	10.39	34.8	9.9	2.5	4.3	6.4
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	310.1	69.95	35.36	40.84	78.64	31.3	7.1	3.6	4.1	7.9
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA										
Barnsley	54.5	11.5	5.8	2.13	12.5	37.4	7.9	4	1.5	8.6
Doncaster	58.32	7	4	4.5	22.5	31.2	3.7	2.1	2.4	12
Rotherham	40.1	0.2	-	5.4	22.5	26	0.1	-	3.5	14.6
Sheffield	80.56	12.14	3.92	5.51	45.41	23.7	3.6	1.2	1.6	13.3
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	233.48	30.84	13.72	17.54	102.91	28.2	3.7	1.7	2.1	12.4
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	4									
Brighton and Hove	31.6	17.99	-	4.5	13.4	18.3	10.4	-	2.6	7.8
East Surrey	77	32.2	9.41	17.41	32.1	29.5	12.3	3.6	6.7	12.3
East Sussex	81.77	25.7	10.49	17.19	47.4	28.5	9	3.7	6	16.5
Guildford and Waverley	24	8.95	5.75	2.4	13	15.4	5.7	3.7	1.5	8.3
North Surrey	27.7	1.98	1.5	6.7	30	10.7	0.8	0.6	2.6	11.6
West Sussex	116.9	38.43	6	19.14	55.3	25.1	8.2	1.3	4.1	11.9
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	358.97	125.25	33.15	67.34	191.2	22.4	7.8	2.1	4.2	11.9
THAMES VALLEY HA										
Bracknell	8.5	0.2	2	1	6.1	12.3	0.3	2.9	1.5	8.9
Bucks	55.12	15.37	3.6	8.45	35.41	17.2	4.8	1.1	2.6	11
Milton Keynes	22.8	13	1	5.6	11.55	15.7	9	0.7	3.9	8
Oxon	105.08	18.91	7.5	7	32.45	25.3	4.6	1.8	1.7	7.8
Reading	21	8.2	2	4	21.5	20.3	7.9	1.9	3.9	20.8
Slough	13.5	4.2	-	2.44	10	17.8	5.5	-	3.2	13.2
West Berks	9	3.7	1.5	1	16	8.7	3.6	1.5	1	15.5
Windsor and Maidenhead	10.6	2.9	2	-	9.13	9.9	2.7	1.9	-	8.6
Wokingham	8.2	1.4	0.8	1.5	9.7	8.3	1.4	0.8	1.5	9.9
THAMES VALLEY HA	253.8	67.88	20.4	30.99	151.84	17.7	4.7	1.4	2.2	10.6

Table 18 - Workforce of mental health teams working in community settings

TRENT HA

					Social	Nurses per	Doctors por	Psychologists per	OTs per	SWs per
LIT	Nurses	Doctors	Psychologists	OTs	workers	100k pop	100k pop	100k pop	100k pop	100k pop
Lincolnshire	86.2	18.66	9.3	11.2	33.5	20.7	4.5	2.2	2.7	8
North Derbyshire	55.26	12.6	5.5	10.6	28.6	23.7	5.4	2.4	4.5	12.3
North Nottinghamshire	49.55	8.4	1	5	32	19.7	3.3	0.4	2	12.7
Nottingham	112.19	22.74	1.76	11	68.75	27.4	5.6	0.4	2.7	16.8
Southern Derbyshire	84.68	19.9	5.73	8.69	37.35	23	5.4	1.6	2.4	10.1
TRENT HA	387.88	82.3	23.29	46.49	200.2	23.1	4.9	1.4	2.8	11.9

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

Bradford	74.3	21.75	6	8.7	41.3	24.9	7.3	2	2.9	13.8
Calderdale	23.1	0.22	-	4.6	17.5	18.6	0.2	-	3.7	14.1
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	33.3	-	-	1	10.8	31.2	-	-	0.9	10.1
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	42	6.1	1	-	11	29.9	4.3	0.7	-	7.8
Leeds	94.9	29.2	7.02	17.9	27.6	19.9	6.1	1.5	3.8	5.8
Wakefield	44	-	0.2	3	30.5	20.6	-	0.1	1.4	14.3
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	311.6	57.27	14.22	35.2	138.7	22.9	4.2	1	2.6	10.2

England

LIT	Nurses	Doctors	Psychologists	OTs	Social workers	Nurses per 100k pop	Doctors per 100k pop	Psychologists per 100k pop	OTs per 100k pop	SWs per 100k pop
England	8534.07	1850.33	590.39	1034.86	4342.95	26.6	5.8	1.8	3.2	13.5

19. Direct Payments

The Community Care (Direct Payments) Act 1996 gives local authorities the power to make cash payments for community care direct to individuals who need services. Direct payments are able to bring about improvements in the quality of life of people who would like to manage their own support. They promote independence, and they aid social inclusion by offering opportunities for rehabilitation, for education, leisure and employment for people in need of community care.

2002 saw a considerable increase in the number of mental health service users in receipt of Direct Payments. The number of individuals supported rose from 48 in 2001 to 74 in 2002. Twenty local authorities reported supporting service users by means of Direct Payments (Table 19).

Table 19 - Direct Payments Made in 2002

LIT	SSA	Number supported by Direct Payments
Barnet	Barnet	2
Birmingham	Birmingham	1
Bristol	Bristol	2
Cheshire West and Ellesmere		
Port	Cheshire	3
Darlington	Darlington	1
Ealing	Ealing	12
	Hammersmith and	
Hammersmith and Fulham	Fulham	1
Hartlepool	Hartlepool	9
Herefordshire	County of Herefordshire	2
Herefordshire	Herefordshire	2
Hyndburn and Ribble Valley	Lancashire	1
Mid Hants	Hampshire	2
Morecambe Bay	Cumbria	1
North Essex	Essex	15
Northumberland	Northumberland	10
Sheffield	Sheffield	2

20. Population

Establishing the population served by each LIT causes problems as not all comprise areas or aggregations of areas for which official population statistics are published. This year, for the first time, population data anchored to the results of the 2001 census were available. The populations for LITs were calculated from the 'ADS Population Estimates' used by the Department of Health for resource allocation to primary care teams (PCTs). These estimates use PCT registered populations to estimate the extent to which individuals receive their health care from neighbouring PCTs, but the total population is constrained to the national population estimate, which is census based. The age group 15-64 has been chosen as the most appropriate available estimate for services for working age adults. At the time calculations were undertaken, available figures did not allow for sub-division of the population aged 15-19. These had thus either all to be included or excluded.

Of the 304 PCTs, 288 lay entirely within a single LIT, 16 lay within two and three in three. For these the population was assigned in proportion to the 1998 electoral ward population estimates used for calculation of the populations in the 2001 service mapping exercise.

The population figures differ significantly from those used in the 2001 mapping exercise in two ways. First the data are 2001 census based. Second, the age group used for population figures for the 2001 mapping was 16-59. This was recognised to be less than ideal, but reflected the age bracketing of the only reasonably recent electoral ward level population estimates. LIT populations for the 2001 exercise had to be constructed from ward estimates, as the Department of Health had not, at that stage, published population estimates for Primary Care Organisations. Comparisons of figures presented as population in the two years exercises should be interpreted in the light of these changes.

Table 20 - LIT Populations of working age adults only

AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA

LIT	Population
Bath & NE Somerset	113792
Bristol	265667
Gloucs	361926
North Somerset	116995
South Gloucs	152616
Swindon and Wiltshire	399220
AVON, GLOUCESTERSHIRE AND WILTSHIRE HA	1410216

BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA

LIT	Population
Bedfordshire	254961
Hertfordshire	691044
Luton	119483
BEDFORDSHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE HA	1065488

BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA

LIT	Population
Birmingham	636950
Dudley	195246
Sandwell	186318
Solihull	126215
Walsall	157822
Wolverhampton	150955
BIRMINGHAM AND THE BLACK COUNTRY HA	1453506

Table 20 - LIT Populations of working age adults only

CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA

LIT	Population
Central Cheshire	160718
Cheshire West and Ellesmere Port	156937
East Cheshire	120143
Halton	76574
Knowsley	99341
Liverpool	295818
Sefton	170157
St Helens	120728
Warrington District	124432
Wirral	195661
CHESHIRE AND MERSEYSIDE HA	1520509

COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA

LIT	Population
Co. Durham	264732
Darlington	61945
Easington	61207
Hartlepool	56269
Middlesbrough	85776
Redcar & Cleveland	90183
Stockton	116557
COUNTY DURHAM AND TEES VALLEY HA	736669

COVENTRY, WARWICKSHIRE, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA

LIT	Population
Coventry	205246
Herefordshire	108702
Warks	325085
Worcestershire	349254
COVENTRY, WARKS, HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTER HA	988287

Table 20 - LIT Populations of working age adults only

CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA

LIT	Population
Blackburn with Darwen	92327
Blackpool Wyre and Fylde	199839
Burnley Pendle & Rossendale	156720
Chorley and South Ribble	140316
Hyndburn & Ribble Valley	69769
Morecambe Bay	196433
North Cumbria	202140
Preston	87495
West Lancashire	69595
CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE HA	1214634

ESSEX HA

LIT	Population
North Essex	572802
South Essex	456917
ESSEX HA	1029719

GREATER MANCHESTER HA

LIT	Population
Bolton	169970
Bury	115661
Manchester	285000
Oldham	141276
Rochdale	130374
Salford	142788
Stockport	182641
Tameside & Glossop	145315
Trafford	135037
Wigan	195481
GREATER MANCHESTER HA	1643543

Table 20 - LIT Populations of working age adults only

HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA

LIT	Population
Blackwater Valley and Hart	124079
East Hampshire	113911
Eastleigh and Test Valley South	97981
Fareham and Gosport	120539
Isle of Wight	80715
Mid Hants	110328
New Forest	105082
North Hants	124859
Portsmouth	120549
Southampton	158904
HAMPSHIRE AND ISLE OF WIGHT HA	1156947

KENT AND MEDWAY HA

LIT	Population
East Kent	367813
West Kent	651018
KENT AND MEDWAY HA	1018831

LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA

LIT	Population
Leicester	600920
Northants	378732
LEICESTERSHIRE, NORTHAMPTONSHIRE AND RUTLAND HA	979652

NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA

LIT	Population
Cambridgeshire	471530
Norfolk	490781
Suffolk	434797
NORFOLK, SUFFOLK AND CAMBRIDGESHIRE HA	1397108

Table 20 - LIT Populations of working age adults only

NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE

LIT	Population
Craven	31638
East Yorkshire	183028
Hambleton and Richmondshire	74929
Harrogate	99064
Hull	173975
North East Lincolnshire	102989
North Lincolnshire	97767
Scarborough	95926
York	177700
NORTH AND EAST YORKSHIRE AND NORTHERN LINCOLNSHIRE	1037016

NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA

LIT	Population
Barnet	207346
Camden & Islington	275361
Enfield	169322
Haringey	162118
NORTH CENTRAL LONDON HA	814147

NORTH EAST LONDON HA

LIT	Population
Barking and Dagenham	104067
City & Hackney	152270
Havering	149151
Newham	167238
Redbridge	147634
Tower Hamlets	134704
Waltham Forest	151271
NORTH EAST LONDON HA	1006335

Table 20 - LIT Populations of working age adults only

NORTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Population
Brent	193595
Ealing	220229
Hammersmith and Fulham	118198
Harrow	128209
Hillingdon	155217
Hounslow	152519
Kensington and Chelsea	123209
Westminster	141738
NORTH WEST LONDON HA	1232914

NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA

LIT	Population
Gateshead	126899
Newcastle	169633
North Tyneside	126666
Northumberland	199479
South Tyneside	96621
Sunderland	181652
NORTHUMBERLAND, TYNE AND WEAR HA	900950

SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA

LIT	Population
North Staffs	301449
Shropshire	179527
South Staffs	375994
Telford and Wrekin	105678
SHROPSHIRE AND STAFFORDSHIRE HA	962648

Table 20- LIT Populations of working age adults only

SOMERSET AND DORSET HA

LIT	Population
Bournemouth	100986
Dorset	222094
Poole	101824
Somerset	309323
SOMERSET AND DORSET HA	734227

SOUTH EAST LONDON HA

LIT	Population
Bexley	131843
Bromley	193077
Greenwich	147657
Lambeth	202550
Lewisham	173283
Southwark	162909
SOUTH EAST LONDON HA	1011319

SOUTH WEST LONDON HA

LIT	Population
Croydon	218196
Kingston	112255
Richmond and Twickenham	119193
Sutton and Merton	239149
Wandsworth	189313
SOUTH WEST LONDON HA	878106

SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA

LIT	Population
Cornwall & Isles of Scilly	313832
Devon and Torbay	512867
Plymouth	163197
SOUTH WEST PENINSULA HA	989896

Table 20- LIT Populations of working age adults only

SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	Population
Barnsley	145765
Doncaster	187008
Rotherham	153957
Sheffield	340210
SOUTH YORKSHIRE HA	826940

SURREY AND SUSSEX HA

LIT	Population
Brighton and Hove	172443
East Surrey	260756
East Sussex	286943
Guildford and Waverley	156183
North Surrey	259072
West Sussex	466456
SURREY AND SUSSEX HA	1601853

THAMES VALLEY HA

THAMES VALLET HA		
LIT	Population	
Bracknell	68856	
Bucks	320934	
Milton Keynes	145124	
Oxon	415028	
Reading	103230	
Slough	75779	
West Berks	103169	
Windsor and Maidenhead	106552	
Wokingham	98420	
THAMES VALLEY HA	1437092	

Table 20- LIT Populations of working age adults only

TRENT HA

LIT	Population
Lincolnshire	417261
North Derbyshire	233396
North Nottinghamshire	251866
Nottingham	409256
Southern Derbyshire	368371
TRENT HA	1680150

WEST YORKSHIRE HA

LIT	Population
Bradford	298723
Calderdale	124238
Dewsbury (North Kirklees)	106785
Huddersfield (South Kirklees)	140524
Leeds	476929
Wakefield	213605
WEST YORKSHIRE HA	1360804

ENGLAND

LIT	Population
ENGLAND	32089506

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank everybody who contributed to the Mental Health Service Mapping 2002